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DRUG ABUSE TREATMENT AND PREVENTION—
1984

TUESDAY, JUNE 26, 1984

House OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLEctT CoMMITTEE ON NARcoTics ABUSE AND CONTROL,.
Washington, DC.

The select committee met pursuant to call, at 9:35 a.m., in room
2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Washington, DC, Hon.
Charles B. Rangel, (chairman of the select committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Charles B. Rangel, Daniel K. Akaka,
Sam B. Hall, Jr., Benjamin A. Gilman, Lawrence Coughlin, and E.
Clay Shaw, Jr.

Staff present: John T. Cusack, chief of staff; Richar:! B. Lowe III,
chief counsel; Elliott A. Brown, minority staff airector; George Gil-
bert, counsel; Michael J. Kelley, counsel; John J. Capers, chief in-
vestigator; Martin I. Kurke, researcher (Department of Justice
detail); James W. Lawrence, minority professional staff; Iris
Morton, ComSci Fellow; Catherine H. Shaw, minority professional
staff; Karen E. Watson, professional staff, Leecia Eve, intern; Julie
Croft, intern; and Jeff Isaacs, intern.

Mr. RaNGEL. The Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Con-
trol will come to order.

This morning, our committee will conduct a hearing on drug
abuse treatment and prevention issues. Qur hearings, of course, in
the country and in Washington, over the past year and a half, we
have heard conflicting testimony as to whether drug abuse in
America is increasing, decreasing, or leveling off.

Notwithstanding these differing views, a number of critical facts .
clearly emerge. First, drug abuse continues to be the most impor-
tant, most serious public health and social problem that our Nation
faces today.

Drug abuse costs cost our society an estimated $100 bill’ >n. Drug
use has escalated dramatically uver the past 2 years, particularly
among our young people.

And remains at unacceptably high levels. It is thought that
levels of drug use in the United States exceed those in other indus-
trialized nations in the world.

From 1978 to 1982, cocaine related deaths and emergency room
episodes jumped 300 percent and remained at high iaveis. Heroin
related hospital emergencies rose nearly 80 percent nationally, and
heroin overdose deaths increased almost 50 percent over the same
period.
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In the city of New York, heroin deaths rose from 246 to 528, a
115-percent increase that remains high.

Second, States and localities are increasingly unable to meet the
growing demand for treatment and prevention services, which is
especially true in many of our Nation’s top urban areas that are
the hardest hit by drug abuse.

Over 94 percent of the States responding to the 1983 survey con-
ducted by the National Association of State Alcohol and Drug
Abuse Directors, reported an unmet need for treatment and pre-
vention services in their States.

New York City has a waiting list of over 1,500 people who have
s%tlxght treatment and been turned away because no space is avail-
able. '

According to a recent survey by the National Associations of City
Drug and Alcohol Coordination, many cities repor: reductions in
treatment and prevention services, waiting lists and gaps in serv-
ices, and existing programs are heavily overutilized.

Third, there is a strong feeling among State and local drug'oabuse
treatment and prevention professionals that the Federal Govern-
ment has abdicated iis leadership responsibilities in this area.

Federal funding for drug abuse services have decreased about 40

rcent under the Alcohol, Drug Abuse and Mental Health Service

lock grent. State and local revenue and %E'ivat.e resources have not
been sufficient to fill the ga created by Federal budget cuts, leav-
ing many States with the difficult prospect of trying to do more
with less.

Technical assistance, public administration activities and other
forms of Federal support have also been cut back significantly.

In the words of one witness, the abrupt reduction in the level of
Federal contributions to prevention and treatment amounts to a
simple abandonment by the Federal Government of the prevention
and treatment field. °

Today, the select committee will ask the Federal Government
what it is doing to meet the growing’demand for drug abuse treat-
ment and prevention services; we will review the activities of the
Department of Health and Human Services and the Department of
Education to see how well they are responding to the concerns we
have lheard from State and local treatment and prevention profes-
sionals.

We also will hear reports on the current situation from treat-
ment and prevention experts who are on the front line of our fight
against drug abuse ‘

Another issue the committee will examine is the role of metha-
done maintenance in treating drug addiction. Methadone mainte-
nance has been a controversial treatment modality. Questions have
been raised regarding the safety and efficacy o methadone and
whether it's appropriate to substitute one dependency on a drug for
dependency on another.

n the other side, studies have demonstrated that clients who
remain in methadone treatment centers show improvement in
terms of employment and social functioning, decrease drug use and
decrease their criminal behavior.

We will also look at drug-free treatment alternatives. Finally,
the committee will hear from a panel of State and local representa-
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tives from New Jersey, who are involved in the statewide commu-
nity organization program. This community based drug abuse pre-
vention approach has been successful in increasing school attend-
ance, encouraging youth volunteer service and reducing vundalism
and other forms of disruptive behavior associated with drug abuse.

ft‘We are anxious to learn more about this exceptional prevention
eftort.

I want to thank all our witnesses for taking the time and trouble
to be with us today, and we look forward to your testimony.

[Mr. Rangel’s opening statement appears on p. 91.]

We are joined by Congressman Akaka from Hawaii, one of the
hardest working members we have in the Congress and on this
committee, and I ask whether he has an ogening statement.

Mr. AKAkA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I want to also welcome the guests and associate myself with your
remarks. Thank you very much.

Mr. Rancer. Well, Dr. Brandt and Dr. Davenport, you have both
heard the opening statement. I assume that our staffs have told
you in advance some of the questions that we’d like to have an-
swered. So you may proceed with your prepared testimony or any
way you find comfortable, to deal with the problems that have
been presented to you. _

Dr. DA ENPORT. Mr. Chairman, if you would enter my official
statement for the record, I'd like to give you a summary of it.

Mr. RanGEL. Very well. Without objection, your full statement
will appear in the record.

TESTIMONY OF DR. LAWRENCE F. DAVENPORT, ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY FOR ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY EDUCATION, DE-
PARTMENT OF EDUCATW'ON

Dr. Davenrort. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I
am pleased to appear before you as part of this panel to discuss tie
gederal role in drug abuse treatment and prevention and educa-

ion.

As you are aware, the Department of Education is the sole Fed-
eral agency with a broad mandate to work with the Nation’s
schools. The Department’s organizational predecessor had 12 years
of experience in developing school based alcohol and drug abuse
education programs.

The primary role cf the Department in this area is to provide
leadership, training and technical assistance to the school systems
for the purpose of developing local school capacity to deal with
local aicohol and drug ahuse problems using local resources.

The Department of Education supports the Alcohol and Drug
Abuse Education Program, which assiste schools and communities
to deal with the ﬂroblems of alcohol and drug abuse.

This program has five regional training centers and ma‘ntains a
national network for training, dissemination and technical assist-
ance. ,

Currently, 500 local schools and State agencies located through-
out the country are part of the networl. Each regional training
center as a part of the scope of work provides technical assistance
to State agencies and local school systems.

/
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I will be happy to respond to any questions you may have. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman.

[Prepared statement of Dr. Davenport appears on p. 92.]

Mr. RaNGEL. Well, we raised a lot of questions. Thank you.

Dr. Brandt?

TESTIMONY OF DR. EDWARD N. BRANDT, JR., ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY FOR HEALTH, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN
SERVICES
Dr. BRANDT. Yes, sir. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and

members of the committee. I appreciate your invitation to appear

today to discuss the Department of Health and Human Services’
support of drug abuse treatment and prevention.

We are committed to both supply and demand . reduction activi-
ties working toward the goal of reducing drug abuse in our society.
Each of the past 3 years, nearly $1 billion of Federal funds, exclu-
sive of block grant funds, have been directed toward this goal.

Within the Department of Health and Human Services, we con-
duct research, disseminate information, both to the drug abuse
community and to the public, and through the block grant pro-
gram, support State efforts for those who are currently afflicted by
drug abuse and to help prevent others from abuse of drugs.

To this end, the President’s fiscal year 1985 budget request would
fund the alcohol and drug abuse and mental health services block
grant at $472.3 million. Similarly, the request for research activi-
ties by the National Institute on Drug Abuse is $63.5 million,
which represents the largest percentage increase for any categori-
cal programs in the public health service.

In my testimony, Mr. Chairman, we have briefly summarized the
dimensions of the drug problem and our efforts to deal with it. But,
I think it is important to point out that as drug abuse is a major
public health problem which has unique characteristics.

In the first place, drug abuse patterns change very rapidly. Sec-
ondly, unlike any other disease we face, there are i legal and
highly profitable activities undertaken worldwide to actively pro-
mote drug abuse.

The current levels of drug abuse by youngsters and young adults
represent a totally new phenomenon as far as health epidemics are
cgncerned. and [ have outlined in the testimony somne aspects of
that. -

But, I'd like to point out one positive side, and that is that two
ogt ofd three Americans have never used any of the drugs that are
abused.

Mr. RANGEL. Is this a result of the Federal Goverrment’s efforts?

Dr. Branwt. Well, I think it’s probably a result, sir, of not only of
the Federal Government's efforts, but also of the basic word that
the American pebple have received that drug use and abuse is, in
fact, harmful.

Mr. RANGEL. And, one out of three are abusers?

Dr. BkanpT. N, one out of three have some drug abuse——

Mr. RANGEL. I've just never heard it described the way you did.
That's good news, that two out of three are not abusers, but that’s
very interesting.
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Dr. BRanbTt. Well, that's—I think that one has to remember, as
we focus on the bad side, that, in fact, we still have a large propor-
tion of the American population that aren’t users, which is in itself

a good sign.

Mr. RANGEL. Very good, doctor.

Dr. BRANDT. In terms of the number of abusers nationwide, use
of many drugs has begun to decrease. We have documented this
through a number of surveys, including our high school seniors’
survey, natior.al household survey and so forth.

However, although the percentages of new and current users of
most drugs are decreasing or leveling off, adverse consequences as-
sociated with drug use continue to increase. This results in the ap-
pearance of seemingly contradictory trends—a decrease in the
overall number of users, but an increase in the number who are
addicted and need treatment, and in the number of medical compli-
cations and drug related deaths, as reported by hospital emergency
rooms and medical exams.

Use of cocaine has begun to show signs of leveling off amon
high school seniors, but, again, medical emergencies associa
with more intense use of this drug, including intravenous use and
smoking, are ingreasing at an alarming rate.

The situation is highly variable fiom State to State and locality
to locality, and among various user groups. For these reasons, we
believe the block grant is the right mechanism to approach and ad-
dress these diverse needs.

This restructuring of Federal assistance came from our convic-
tion that States are better able to allocate funds for health pro-
grams within their boundaries than is the Federal Government.

Early results of studies conducted by the Urban Institute and the
General Accounting Office indicate that States are effectively and
efficiently using these funds to address their own unique health

. care problems.

As you know, under current law, States must expend 20 percent
of their alcohol and drug abuse block grant allotment for preven-
tion and early intervention. As the department indicated in our
report to Congress, most States increased their emphasis on pre-
vention programming through a variety of activities.

We have received a copy of a report prepared by the National
Association of State Alcogol and Drug Abuse Directors entitled
“State Resources and Services Related to Alcohol and Drug Abuse
Problems.” This report indicates that approximately $144 million
was allocated by States for prevention services in fiscal year 1983,
of that approximately $50 million is from Federal fundini.

The principal departmental role in prevention research and pre-
vention information development and dissemination has been to
develop tests and evaluate new prevention and intervention strate-
gies and to disseminate these results to State and local govern-
ments, the private sector, and other interested groups.

School-based preventive intervention research is a major focus of
our prevention activities. Our research is focused primarily on pro-
grams for middle school and junior high school age students, the
age groups in which vulnerability to drug use begin.

However, programs for senior high school students are also
under study.

J
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As promising approaches are ready for dissemination, we will
conduct research on how best to achieve widespread adoption of
these approaches by our Nation’s schools.

Over the past 2 years, the National Institute on Drug Abuse has
refocused its public education activities to reach a broad national
audience. Two national media campaigns were developed in fiscal
year 1982, designed, through a broad range of media material, to
get alcross the drug abuse prevention message to parents and young
people.

Continuation of this campaign in fiscal year 1984 will reinforce
the parent and youth theme for the general population and high-
light these themes through appropriate materials for special target
audiences including the black and Hispanic communities.

Last year, we also worked with the National Broadcasting Com-
ﬂany. with Peoples Drug Stores, a large drug store chain, and I

ave examples of the materials that were disseminated through
that effort, which I would like to submit for the record.

The information referred to is in the committee files.]

e also worked with the Scott-Ne'wman Drug Abuse Prevention
Award Program which through telev.sion activities tries to get this
message across.

All of our prevention efforts build on a growing body of scientific
knowledge’ about the health risks associated with drug abuse.
These findings were consistent with and we believe largely respon-
sible for the public’s increased awareness that drugs are not the
harmless or benign substances which many want to believe they
are.

In fact, public atu'udes about drug abuse have so changed in the
past few years that ¢ ir citizens now increasingly favor more vigor-
ous enforcement of our drug laws.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my formal statement. However, I
would like to thank the select committee for the letter recently dis-
tributed to their House colleagues in opposition to the legalization
of heroin—which, in our view, would, in fact, exacerbate our prob-
lems with drug abuse, and we believe that that letter was a
marked contribution and I want to commend and thank you, and
your counsels for that effort.

Thank you very much.
gq’re%ared statement of Dr. Brandt appears on p. 93.]

r. RANGEL. Dr. Pollin?

Dr. PoLLIN. I'm just here for questions.

Mr. RANGEL. Dr. Davenport, you have heard my opening state-
ment and I found some difficulty in seeing where the responses
from your prepared testimony supplied the answers.

I would gatber that there is no Federa! education program as it
relates to drug abuse at all.

Dr. DavenporT. No, sir. We have five regional training centers
which I alluded to in my testimony. Over the years these centers
have affected approximately 10 million young people across this
country. :

Mr. K,ANGEL. You train youngsters?

Dr. DavenpPoRrT. No, we train the teachers and principals to go
back and work with the youngsters. Their programs then affect
about 10 million young people.

10
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Mr. RANGEL. That's not a Federal education prevention program;
that is providing some assistance to teachers. But, that is one that
was to say that we find the situation with drug abuse by young-
sters to be bad and growing worse and some foreigner would as
the question, well, what is the Federal Government doing about it,
in connection with education and prevention. Would the answer to
that 3uestion, Dr. Davenport, be that the Federal Government is
providing training for teachers on a regional basis?

Dr. DAVENPORT. It goes a bit further than that. The Federal Gov-
ernment is providing leadership and training the teachers who
work with the young people in their school istricts on the drug
issues. '

Mr. RANGEL. I wish you hadn’t used the word leadership, because
I will ask you to now describe the leadership that the Federal Gov-
erament is giving as it relates to education and prevention of drug
abuse, especially among American youngsters. .

Dr. DavenrortT. We can provide specific: for the record, but
when you look at the efforts of the President and the First Lady,
that the public statements of the President, the public statements
of the First Lady, the statements of the Secretary of——

Mr. RANGEL. Let's talk about that, Dr. Davenport, because I've
t: lked about this quite a bit. Now, what statements are you talking
about that the President has made?

Dr. DavenporT. Statements regarding the issue of drug traffick-
ing and trying to put a stop to it, the President’s task force, which
is chaired by the Vice President, the interagency task forces which
are established-—— ' .

Mr. RanceL. You're talking abont law enforcement? °

Dr. Davenrort. All of those are part of the Federal effort.

Mr. RaNGEL. Dr. Davenport, I am only talking about the effort
that you have resfonsibility for, which is education, and it is shock-
ing that you would include the President and the First Lady as a
purt of that educational program.

And, certainly we have hearings that deal with law enforcement
and sanctions and prison systems, but I think it's safe to say that
- after you leave the First Lady in her television shows and -the
President and his statement, that when it gets back to the educa-
tional program and the leadership, that we're really talking about
the Federal Government with some regional programs that train
teachers to do what?

Dr. DavenporT. The teachers work with the young people in
‘heir community and start programs within their school systems to
address drug abuse education. These programs are long lasting and
have affected some 10 million young people in this country.

And, Mr. Chairman, it is significant when any program has
worked with over 10 million young people in drug abuse education.

Mr. RancGeL. Well, they sure are working with them directly. I
guess you could say that each Member of Congress works with
some 700,000 people every day in view of the fact that they are our
consticuents. But I asked you, Doctor, if a foreigner was to come
and ask you to identify the Federal programs t.aat people can rely
on, that our children can rely on, to assist the parents in the com-
munity in helping their children avoid drugs. /iave you stated all
the programs that are available?

11
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Dr. DaveNnrort. No, sir. [ said that there are 500 school districts
right now, this year, involved in working on the drug issue. That is
significant.

You may disagree, but that is significant. If you are in a school
district which is sending five people to be trained in drug abuse
education, and those people come back and train other teams to
work on that issue in your school district, that is significant.

It may not be signifg;:ant when we add up millions of dollars that
we spend for other programs, but it's significant to that community
and that school district.

Mr. RanGeL. Well, I would invite you to join wi. . me to visit
some of the school districts in the city of New York where clearly
we have drug abusers that are youngsters on the street, where they
can't get into clinics, that there is no assistance for them, and 1
would ask you to ask the principals and the superintendents of
schools as tc whether or not they are relying on any Federal pro-
grams to helr.

What would a teacher do in the city of New York once he or she
has been trained by the Federal Government to deal with’ some of
the drug problems we have in central Harlem?

What are they trained to do?

Dr. Davenrorr. I'd like*to provide some of the examples of what
they are dcing for the record.

Mr. RANGEL. Well, Dr. Brandt has indicated that two out of three
youngsters are clean. Now, what would your trained teachers do
for?the one out of three that is sitting up in the classrcom as abus-
ers’ '

Dr. Davervorr. They try to help the student get assistance to
solve the probiem.

Mr. RANGEL. In my opening statement, I said there was a wait-
ing list of 1,500 adults in the city of New York. There are no pro-
grams for youngsters. ‘

So, assuming that the teacher is dedicated and trained by the
Federal agency, what can she or he do? ‘ '

Dr. Davenrort. The key factor to understand is that this is a
drug abuse prevention program. As a part of the prevention effort,
the teams may help tK
drugl free through referral to appropriate programs and services.

There are some 65 teams for example, in Wichita, KS. We have
now——

Mr. RANGEL. Let's get back to New York. A class of 60, 20 of
them are drug abusers, and the teacher identifies them and she’s
trained by your office. ‘

Dr. DAVENPORT. They would assist the young person to take ad-
vantage of all the resources which are available to address either
drug prevention or for trying to get——

r. RANGEL. Dr. Brand:, you make a big issue about supporting
the block grant. I'm not goin% to get involved in this area as to
whether categorical grant or block ﬁrants are good because I think

th you that they would like the

most governments would agree wi
discretion.

But, discretion with reduced funds and competing needs are not
exactly what our governments were looking forwara to when they
supported the block grants.

ose who are already on drugs to become .

v
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After reviewing the block srant as relates to drug abuse educa-
tion, prevention, and rehabilitation, do you reach the conclusion
that there are less Federal dollars available to deal with this prob-
lem than when we had the categorical grant?

Dr. BRanDT. Well, there are less Federal dollars, but there are
more total dollars. I think what we are seeing, since the mid-seven-
ties, as the Federal Pr ams have beEun to level off, and——

Mr. RanceL. Well, I know that we have to do more with less, but
in your review, research of the p.oblem, you have found a pioblem
increasing in nature; is that correct?

Dr. BRANDT. As a general statement, we have seen the problem
of tti:'ug use leveling off and decreasing in most parts of our society
with——

Mr. RANGEL. But, where it's intense, we're finding more people
dying from drug abuse; is that correct? )

Dr. Branpor. We find more Keogle with medical complications
from drug abuse, including death; that’s correct.

Mr. RANGEL. So, in this great land of opportunity, we find that.
one out of three have abused drugs, and I'm asking you the ques-
tion, 1o you believe that the Federal response to that should be less
dollars to deal with the problem?

Dr. Branor. I believe that the Fed~ral response to the problem
ought to be those things that the Federal Government does best,
and that includes education, and that includes research to develop
techniques. :

Mr. RaNGEL. I thought we had finished on the question of educa-
tion.

Dr. Branpr. Well, you didn’t ask what the Department of Heelth
and Human Services is doing nibout. education.

Mr. RANGEL. Oh, I'm terribly sorry. What are you doing in the
area of education?

Dr. Branpr. All right. I ontlined a goad but of it in the detaile
testimony, but we have done the followindg: .

One, we have worked with PTA’s and parents groups to try to
educate them in the area of prevention, I'm now talking about

wving them the kind of information that they, in fact, can use.

hat includes a complete summary of information about drug use
for parents to use. For instance, the publication called ‘Parents.
Peers and Pot.”

We have also talked with community organizations that deal
with these issues.

Mr. RANGEL. In the city of New York, what kind of staff have
you got to educate the parents and the PTA’s, and what group is at
work with the parents? When I leave here and I want to tell the
people that they are just not educated enough to identi?' the re-
gsources, the Federal resources are available, where would they go
frr tuis type of assistance?

Dr. BranpT. We provide this kind of information through our
clearinghouse on drug abuse. We also have——

Mr. RANGEL. Where would the clearinghouse be for the city of
New York?

S Dr. Branpr. Well, it's in Wushington for the entirz United
tates,

Mr. RANGEL. Where is the clearinghous.?

13
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Dr. Branor. It's located in Rockville, MD.

Mr. RANGEL. How would some mother in Harlem get some infor-
mation from the clearinghouse to assist her——

Dr. BRANDT. She dials a toll-free 800 number which we have
widely circulated througihout the country to talk to——

Mr. RANGEL. Dr. Pollin, to what degree have you fou.:d an in-
crease in drug abuse to be targeted in black, Hispanic, and poor
communities?

Dr. PoLLIN. There is a differential change in drug abuse. While
overall national prevalence is coming down, prevalence in ethnic
minority communities is continuing at the same high level and we
would not be surprised to see it increase. < *

Mr. RANGEL. Now, in your research, would you find that these
areas are the same ar-as of high unemployment?

Mr. Poruin. [ suspect that that would be true, but our data thus
far does not suggest a direct relationship between economic condi-
tions on the one hand and drug use on the other.

We find that there are other factors, such as demographic
changes, attitudes toward drugs, awareness of health conseguences,
family structure and the like——

Mr. RANGEL. Let me ask this. Would this normally be the type of
community where people will be calling Washington or Rockville to
ask for assistance for their children?

Dr. PoLLIN. Well, that is only one of several avenues open, Mr.
Chairman. But, if I might——

Mr. RANGEL. Could we strike out dropging a dime to Rockville
and move onto the other avenues because I want to leave this hear-
ing and having the members of this committee be better advised as
to what Federal resources are available 30 that we can go back to
our respective districts and say we are doing a job, and, Dr. Daven-

rt has indicated that they are training teachers on a regional

asis, Dr. Brandt has ‘pointed out that there is a lot of information
available to parents if they call Rockville, MD, and you are about
nowo to tell me about the other resources that are available, aren’t
you?

Dr. PoLLIN. I am, Mr. Chairman, but if you would permit me, I
think that rather than limit our discussion merely to available re-
sources and level of effort, in some ways, we're in a fortunate posi-
tion with regard to changes in drug use patterns in that we have

uite complete current trend'data which show the consequences of
the efforts we've made.

The changes which have taken place during the past 6 years in
terms of changes in attitude, changes in perception of health risks,
substantial increase in the percentage of people who are more neg-
atively predisposed toward the use of drugs, and the parallel de-
creases in the numbers of people and especially the numbers of
young people using drugs, gives us not only a measure of resou-ces
and level of effort, but a measure of the success to .iich Federal
efforts, to some degree, have certainly contributed.

Mr. RaNGEL. Well, Dr. Brandt made that abundantly clear, that
we should be thenkful that two out of three are not abusers. So,
I'm not knocking the effort, I'm just saying, Could you share with
me what tools you're using in order to have such 'a high batting
average that would limit it to one kid out of three?

ERIC [
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Dr. PoLLIN. If I might just expand on that figure, the one out of
three refers to people who have ever used. It does not include fre-
quent use, the number who have abused or who are addicted would
be considerably smaller.

Mr. RaNGeL. Well, let me ask you, Dr. Pollin, since I have known
you for a number of years and you are an expert in this field.

Do we have more drug abusers today than we had last year or
the year before, the year before that? What is the trend in terms of
drug abuse?

Dr. PoLLiN. In my opinion, the overall t.;end nationwide is down.

Mr. RaNGeL. By what percentage?

Dr. PoLuiN. It varies with the drug. If we take the most widely
abused drug, which is marijuana; focus on the number’ of abusers;
and further focus on the serious abusers, those that were using
tllg'i?ly or more frequently, tha: percentage has been cut in half since

8.

To return to your prior question, Mr. Chairman, what activities
and resources are we additionally involvea in? We have been par-
ticularly concerned for a number of years about the possibility that
prevalence and abuse would increase in ethnic minority communi-
ties because of the different demographics that we've referred to,
and we'd like to submit for the record, some of our current and
very recent activities to initiate major new efforts in ethnic com-
munities.

We have helped tc set up recently a black advisory group with
representatives from the NAACP, the Urban League, Ministerial
League, and other major black organizaticns, and hope to be able
to help them in their autonomous efforts to initiate those kinds of
" community and family efforts in black communities that have been
so successful in white middle class communities.

We are planning the same thing with Hispanic and American
Indian groups, and we have high hopes for that effort.

Mr. RANGEL. Is there any inconsistency, Dr. Pollin, in what
you've just told me and in thie summary of testimony by Dr. Brandt
where he indicates that there has been a steady increase in the use
9f all ';lrugs among young people, not just a growing abuse of mari-
juana?

Dr. PoLLIN. A steady increase in the abuse? 2

Mr. RANGEL. Maybe it's a typographical error, but this is what's
attributed to Dr. Brandt's statement.

Dr. Branpt. Well, that must be a typographical error because
there is a steady decrease, not a steady increase. Where is that in
my testimony?

Mr. RANGEL. It's the first page. It says, “the Department of Edu-
cation, Health and Human Services work in conjunction with edu-
cation preventive efforts, demographic or drug abuse that there has
been a steady increase in the abuse of all drugs among young
people, not just a growing abuse of marijuana.

“Bullet 2, 64 percent of all young people try an illicit drug before
they finish high school.” Do you have any problem with that state-
ment?

Dr. Branpt. No.
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Mr. Randen “Bullet 3, 1 in 18 high school seniors is actively
using marijuana daily or nearly daily basis; 20 percent have done
so for at least a nonth some time in their lives.

“Bullet 4, 1 in every 16 seniors is drinking alcchol daily. Over 40
percent have had five or more drinks,” and the last bullet here,
‘one-third of the American household population over age 12 has
used marijuana, cocaine, heroin, for nonmedical purposes at sume
time during their life, and then something which clearly is true in
New York, there has been a sharp rise in medical emergency room
incidents involving cocaine, marijuana, PCP, and heroin.”

So, is that your statement?

Dr. BrRanpT. Wel],——

Mr. RANGEL. I mean, does it sound familiar as something that
would come out of Health and Human Services?

Dr. Branor. Well, there is no question that if you look at the
statement, in the period of time between the late fifties and the
late seventies there was a steady increase in drug abuse.

_Mr. RANGEL. You mean the statement relates to the late fif-
ties——

Dr. Branor. No, sir, but, the statement—if you read the state-
ment on page 2, it says that nearly a thirtyfold increase—the
steady increase in drug abuse has not been limited to marijuana.
We were talking about that period of time from the fifties to the
seventies.

Mr. RaNGeL. Do you have your summary in front of you because

Dr. BRANDT. Yes, sir, I do.

Mr. RaNGEL. Pardon?

Dr. BRANDT. [ have the statement in front of me, yes, sir.

Mr. RANGEL. | see. And, where did the staff r;et the remark that
there's a steady increase in the abuse of all drugs and the doctor’s
saying that there is not a steady increase?

Dr. Beanor. If you look on page 3 of my statement, right below
- all of those bullets, it says in terms cf the number of users nation-
wide, use of many drugs has begun to decrease. That's what we
have found in a number of our surveys. We agree with all of these
bul'ets. There is no question that all of these have occurred. That
nearly 2 out of every 3 young people try an illicit drug before they
finish high school.

That's for sure—that happens. :

Mr. RanGeL. Well, it seems as though, you know, I didn't let Dr.
Davenport complete his statement that relates to law enforcement,
but they claim that we got bumper crops coming in of cocaine and
heroin and hashish and marijuana, and if there are less and less
people using more and more that's coming in, somebody must be
consuming jt.

Dr. BRanpt. Well, | think that the issue when we deal with any
kind of substance abuse and that includes smoking, alcohol, drugs,
and so forth—that the heavy users continue. It is very difficult to
ket someone whe is addicted to heroin or addicted to cocaine off
those substances.

The issue is the difference between use, abuse, and addiction, and
that's what we're attempting to claivify-—that's where the numbers
ret confused.
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Mr. RaNGuki. We have 1,60 people in the city of New York
trying to get help, and you beiivve that's a local problem? -

Dr. Branpt. Well, I believe that that certainly is a problem in
New York City, yes, sir, and that is, therefore, in that sense, a local
problem,

Mr. RaNGEL. We find in the city of New York a backlog of 2,000
criminal cases that are drug related. Is that a local problem?

Dr. Branor. It's a local problem in that it involves New York

City, sure.
Mr. RanceL. OK. We find in New York City over half a million
people addicted to drugs. Is that a local problem?

Dr. BrRaNDT. It is & problem that deals with a locai area and one
that requires a solution that involves all of us in trying to solve the
problem.

Mr. RANGEL. And, some of our efforts to assist the city of New
York as relates to education, prevention, and rehabilitation, it is
the block grant which you believe is the best way to go about this,
the training on the regional basis of some of our teachers, and the
avaifable information fo' those who call Rockville, MD?

Dr. Branpt. Well, i.: addition to that, of course, we are, in fact,
providing technical assistance in a variety of ways to State authori-
ties should they request it or should they wish it.

We have tried to work recently with the city and State of New
York to try to solve the methadone clinic backlog problem that
you're referring. We have worked with those two governments for
some time, particularly when the supply of heroin reportedly was
beginning to go down and many of the heroin addicts showed up at
methadone clinics in rather large numbers. We worked with them
to try to solve that problem in a way that w -uld allow the local
governments to be as responsive as possible.

So, we are; in fact, trying to work with the local officials as the
attempt to solve problems that occur in their areas of responsibil-
ity, and we will continue to do so.

Mr. RanceL. Do you still believe that there should be any Feder-
al programs or Federal presence as it relates to drug education,
prevention, and rehabilitation?

Dr. Branpr. I think we have a Federal presence in that, and I
think that our presence is, in fact, the primary source of education-
al and prevention information. In 1ct, the national——

Mr. RANGEL. Where is the presence? Through the block grant?

Dr. Branpr. Well, you're talking about dollars, or you're talking
about information?

Mr. RancEiL. I'm talking about someone asking their Congress-
man. They have a kid that’s addicted to drugs or he’s using drugs,
and they want to go to some Federal office for help and we want to
be able to tell them where to go.

Dr. Branpt. Well, if they want to go to a Federal office for treat-
ment of their child who is addicted to drugs, there is no such activi-
ty, and never has been, as far as I know.

Mr. RancEiL. They want to go to a Federal office to pick up infor-
mation. If they want to go to a Federal office for treatment, you
don'’t believe that that should be?

[T IR B O fn -
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Dr. Beanor. T think that treatment, medical care in this country
hag always been handled locally, and it should be handled locally,
and——

Mr. RancGeL. Well, if we have programs that would be funded di-
rectly by the Federal Government?

Dr. BranpT. The fun is are there now permitting the State of
New York and the city of New York to decide their best priorities
and to follow up. And we do have an office in New York City to
which people can go if they want this information.

Mr. RANGEL. As far as you're concerned, you're proud of the job
that the Federal Government is loing in this area. Do you think .
it’s improving and it will get better?

Dr. Branpr. | think that the job that we are doing is improving
and that it will continue to improve, yes. .

Mr. RanGEL. Mr. Akaka? .

Mr. AKAkA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Davenport——

Lr. DAveENPoORT. Yes, sir? -

Mr. AkAKA [continuing]. Does the Department of Education
think that this problem is so extensive and cerious for the future of
our country that the Department of Education has established
some priority for drug abuse treatment and programs?

Dr. Davenrort. We believe that there is a need for the Depart-
ment of Education to be involved. That’s why we have the drug
abuse education program which I outlined earlier. This program in-
volves the five regional training centers, and, I should add very
quickly, not only train the teachers, but also train the parents to
go back to work in their communities. Each team trains another
team to work at these problems in their school districts.

Mr. AkAKA. | ask that question as to what priority it was for you
because we see that funding is not really commensurate to the im-
portance of the program, and this is a point that we want to look
into as you continue your plans.

I also note that you call the team approach, school team ap-
proach program, as the backbone of your drug abuse treatment ac-
tivity. You also havz included parents as well as teachers and also
have involved some Governinent agencies in your efforts.

Let me ask you in particular, what funding is presently being
given this program?

Dr. DavenporT. Approximately $2.8 million this year. As you
know, this year we have requested additional funds under chapter
2 for fiscal year 1985,

We believe that decisions about local priorities and the best ap-
proaches to meet those priorities can most effectively be made at “
the local level. We have asked for an increase of over $200 million
for our block grant program.

Mr. AKAKA. And, you're spending $2.8 million. How many staff
are assigned to this program?

Dr. Davenrort. Staffing? Let me provide that for the record, Mr.
Chairman.

One person has lead responsibility for the administration of the program and
other staff members are available as needed.
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Mr. AkAKA. All right. Fine, that will be fine. Do you foresee, be-
cause of the importance of the program, any increase in fundin
for this program based on incre demands for drug education

Dr. DavenrorT. We have a pro increase for next year in
the program, I believe it’s about $130,000.

Mr. RANGEL. How much did you say?

Dr. DAVENPORT. About $130,({00.

Mr. RanGEL. $130,000. .

Dr. DavenPoRT. Because, Mr. Chairman, we requested an in-
crease of over $200 million in the block grant program that can be
used by schoo! districts that find drug abuse education a priority in
their communities. ¢

Mr. AkAkA. In your testimony, you've stated in several pages
what you have been doing with your school team approach.

Can you explain why the administration has not given the school
team approach program more visibility than it has?

Dr. DaveEnrorT. We believe that it has been given significant vis-
ibility. We have been working ‘with other agencies on various task
forces here in Washington, such as HHS, ACTION, and others, who
are working in this field, to spread the word even further.

If you talk to various people at the technical assistance centers. I
believe they'd be very proud of the job that they’ve been doing. The
same is true of the school systems that have had these teams work-
ing in their schools. I believe they would be very pleased with the
activities of their teams.

We believe the program has gained prominence. We're looking at
ways to work cooperatively with other agencies in Washington to
increase its impact.

Mr. AkAkA. My particular interest in this is to know how you
regard this program and its importance. I would like to know what
you are doing in your activities, where you are putting your money -
and how you are placing your staffs.

And, I particularly wanted to ask you about staffing because I
received word that the school team approach has been reduced
from six staff to one, but I'm sure we'll get that in the information
that you submit. )

Dr. Davenrorr, Mr. Chairman, the number of staff here in
\zlasfbirlmgton doesn’t have a relationship to what we're doing out in
the field.

The staff here in Washington was really to facilitate getting the
money to the regional centers which actually Jo the training.

There is no relationship between the number of people we have
here in Washington sitting in an office and the import of the pro-
gram. Our major responsibility is to get the money out to the train-
ing centers to allow them to do the actual training, and not to have
people here sitting in an office because there was very little for
them to do.

Mr. AxakA. So, you have reduced it from six to one here in
Washington?

Dr. Davenrort. I don't have the staffing patterns here, but the
number of people is irrelevant. The relevant factor is that the same
amount of money is going to the training technical assistance cen-
ters that are actually doing the job.

19
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Mr. AkAKA. So, you are telling me that you depend a lot on the
staffing that's done on the local level to carry out these programa?
Dr. Davenport. We fund five regional training centers that pro-

vide the training and technical assistance to the local school dis-
tricts.

The money is to allow those five training centers to provide the
services. They didn't need six people telling them what to do, what
they needed was the money to provide the training.

WHAT Dors A Team Do? How Dors i1 OperRATE?

The Alcohol and Drug Abuse Program funds five regional centers which develop
problem solving “teams” of educators from each local school partic'pating in the
progrum. The responsibility of each team is, in general, to develop and implement
activities that address their school's needs and circumstances with respect to alcohol
and drug abuse. The team consists of five to seven persons, and i8 usually headed by
the school principal or an assistant principal. The importance of this fact cannot be
overstated. It means that the team is headed by a person with decision-making au-
thorit‘y in the school organization. It also means that the program will have the ben-
efit of support from those persons in the school responsible for providing leadership
and direction to all aspects of the school's program.

What does the “team"’ dn? First, the team receives training at the regional center.
The training provides team members with knowledge and problem solving skills.
The training includes such things as up-to-date information about drug and alcohol
abuse and introduction of program models; i.e., peers against drug abuse, in-school
suspension, new methods oFclassroom management, in-gervice teacher training, stu-
dents against drinking and driving, school alcohol and drug policies, parent involve-
ment against drug abuse.

Program development skills are provided in such areas as conflict resolution,
identification of school alcohol ang drug abuse problems, counseling, decision-
making, communications and problem solving.

From the methods and models presented, the team develops a plan of action that
is its own, i.e. a plan of action developed in response to its unique school situation.
The team does four important things: first, it shares the knowledge it has received
with others \in the school community; second, it provides training to other school
personnel and community representatives; third, the team serves as an on-going re-
source for problem solving in the school; and fourth, the team provides support to
the entire school as it implements the school's action plan. When a cluster of teams
1= funded it serves as a problem solving resource for the whole schoul district.

The latter two tasks of the team are of critical importance. In order for a program
to be successful, newly acquired knowledge and skills must be translated into action.
The resource activities of the team insure that as a school begins to implement its
plan, staff will have sumeone to go to if they encounter difficulties or have further
questions. The regional centers also provide on-site technical assistance to partici-
pating schools. Through the data base contract, teams have continuing access to the
maost current information.

Mr. AkAkA. Now, this also points out another kind of problem
that can exist and which does exist, not 01ly with your agency, but
with most Federal agencies, and that is the relationship of working
with local, State authorities.

How would you assess your relationship with the State and local
agencies?

Dr. Davenrort. Excellent.

Mr. AkAKA. Does this mean also, when you say excellent, that
this has reduced drug abuse in the schools and in the communities
that you work with?

Dr. Davenrort. | think overall the school districts would say
that the team approach has assisted them in dealing with their
local problems.

If you are asking the degree to which they have relaxed drug
abuse I wouldn't be able to answer that. But, if you are asking
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whether they have been successful in the school districts, then
evaluations tell us that they have been.

Let me explain the organization to you. We contract with the re-
gional centers which subcontract, with school districts for the orga-
nization and training of school teains. These teams include parents,
teachers, administaters, and students who devise local solutions
for that communities alcohol and drug abuse problems.

Only local public school districts and private schools may apply
for assist.nce underneath the Alcohol and Driig Abuse Education
Program.

Elementary schools are not eligible. Our focus is on grades 7
through 12. Applications from local school districts and private
schools to participate as subcontractors in the Alcohol and Drug
Abuse Education Program may be submitted to the Department of
Education, regional contractors, the five regional training centers I
mentioned earlier.

Mr. AKAKA. I see. As you know, this hearing is being held to
make an effort to review our Fede;al initiatives £s you are doing
with local and State groups. Also,"we are looking at the text of
block grant funding and the reason for that is that we hear from
the local levels. They, in a sense, complain that they are not receiv-
ing enough funds, that they have been cut in funds. I know the
answer has been, it's more cost effective, and we want to look into
that. We are looking towards the need for increased Federal leader-
ship, and that’s why I asked the question about your relationship
with local and State governments as well as with Federal agencies.

low, you point out that you have one person——

Dr. DaveNnrorT. No, I didn’t.

Mr. AKAKA [continuing). Here in Washington——

Dr. Davenrort. No, Congressman, you did. I said I would provide
that for the record. :

Mr. AkAkA. Right. I did. That's the word I got, and if it is true, I
worry about how one person can attend to the many needs at the
State and local level.

Dr. DavenporT. That's not their job. There is a misunderstand-
ing about the functions of this office. :

No one person has the job of providing leadership. Leadership is
provided by the Secretary and the Undersecretary, myself and the
chapter 2 program staff and the State and local educational pro-
gram staff. The position that you're talking about is responsible for
facilitating to those five regional centers.

The coordination effort between HHS, ACTION, and the others
is a departmental effort. The number of staff people in the Wash-
ington program office has no relationship to the impact of the re-
gional centers. This program office makes sure that the contracts
are being carried out effectively, it is only one small part of our
leadership efforts.

Mr. AKAKA. Well, thank you very much for your time.

Mr. RANGEL. Thank you very much, Mr. Akaka.

Mr. Coughlin?

Mr. CoucHLIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I must say
that I somewhat disagree with my distiaguished ‘colleague and
friend, the chairman of the committee.
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I do believe that the President, the First Lady and the adminis-
tration have had a higher visibility ir the area of drug abuse and
placed a higher priority on the area of drug abuse than any other
administration in my knowledge, and I've been here for 16 years. I
want to commend him for that. :

At the same time, my experience in many hearings before this
committee, has led me to believe that drug abuse eaucation,
indeed, is a “ery key part of the whole formula. As long as the
demand is there, as long as the money is there, and we can do all
the interdiction work we want, there will still be a supply because
it's a huge business.

I just want to follow up, if I might, a little bit on the question of
drug abuse education. The law presently provides, as you indicate
in your testimony, Mr. Davenport, on page 9, that 20 percent of the
St te funds must be expended on alcohol and drug abuse preven-
tion and education programs.

Do you monitor the nature of those programs from a Federal
standpoint? .

Dr. Branpr. I believe that's in my testimony rather than that of
the Department of Education. We administer that particular block,
Congressman.

We monitor, first, to be sure that they are meeting the criteria of
the law. That's a requirement.

We monitor what they are using funds for, in an informal way—
largely because of our close work with the National Association of
Alcohol and Drug Abuse Directors, State Alcohol Drug Abuse and
NASADAD.

We do not try to monitor it on a rigid kind of basis so that we do
not know precisely what every school district or every locality is
doing. We have some idea of what they are doing largely because
much of what they do is based upon materials that we prepare
and/or ideas that we have developed. They get that kind of infor-
mation from us and make use of it. That gives us another source of
information about what they are doing. :

Mr. CougHLIN. Do we have any data on how many States re-
quire, say, how many hours of drug abuse education per semester?

Dr. BRANDT. No, we don’t have any such information.

Mr. CouGHLIN. Does the Department of Education have such in-
formation?

Dr. DAVENPORT. No, sir.

Mr. CouGHLIN. Would it be useful if the Congress mandated that
the Federal block grant funds were contingent upon the States pro-
viding some specific number of hours for drug agusc aducation per
semester?

Dr. Branpr. 1 would think, Congressman, that if one uses the
broadest definition of drug abuse, then I think it makes sense to
try to make sure that this is included. But my own view is that the
most effective educational programs are those that make the young
people aware of their own concepts of self-worth, and aware of
their own ability to promote their good health in all spheres of ac-

tivity.

W{\at is clearly seen in many of the studies is that if you're not
cautious when you decrease the use of pot in high school students,
you increase the use uf alcohol. Really trading one drug for an-

)
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other. I think it would have to be very, very carefully done be-
cause—frankly, it’s not something I've thought about directl{.

But, I think it would have to be within the total context of trying
to get people to recognize the adverse health consequence of drugs,
improving their own concept of health as an important part of
their being. We would be pleased to try to think this through a
little bit more and talk to you about it.

Mr. CoucHLIN. Does either of the Department of HHS or the De-
Eartment of Education provide to the States a model drug and alco-

ol abuse program that would be for so many hours a' semester,
:batl cg’uld be presented to students in the 7 to 12 grades, in par-
icular?

Dr. Branpr. Well, we have such curricula outlines available now
for teachers that wish to use them or schools that wish to use
them. There is a publication called “Teaching Tools” that outlines
what curricula is available and we certainly could make that more
available and more widepsread.

Mr. RanGFL. How much does that cost?

X Dr. BranDT. I don’t know the answer to that. We will let you
now.

Mr. CoucHLIN. Could you provide that for the record?

Dr. Branpr. Yes. “Teaching Tools for Primary Prevention” is
free of charge anc. available in unlimited copies.

M.-. CoucHLIN. If a schoo! district wanted to install a program of
drug and alrohol abuse education for so many hours a semester
and apglied to you, it would be able to get such a program; is that
correct?

Dr. BRanDT. We can give them an outline of such a program, yes,
and what it would cost, I'll just have to let rou know.

Mr. .CoucHLIN. Would that program include teaching materials,
movies, slides, posters? What would that——

Dr. Branpr. It would include educational materials and we have
a new drug education module that has recently been developed. It
is available through the Centers for Disease Control, so that there
is a wide variety of materials available to them.

Mr. CoucHLIN. Do you have a standard program that the Federal
Government can say, here is our best effort, here’s a 4-hour a se-
mester drug abuse program that we have found effective?

I realize this may be tailored to individual parts of the country,
bilg do we have such a program complete with educational materi-
als?

Dr. BRANDT. We have an outline of such a program which then

rmits the teachers to choose and to use, depending upon the

inds of students they have and the circumstances under which
such education is offered—the materials most suited to their needs.
The answer, I think, to your question would be yes, with the modi-
fication that we have to aliow the individual school some voice in
what they teach. That would be the caveat, I suppose.

Mr. CouGHLIN. And, if the Congress should mandate that a part
of this 20 percent for drug abuse prevention be used to install that
program in every school in the particular State, what would be
your reaction to that?

Dr. BRanpt. Well, m{ reaction to it would be as follows. We are
in favor of removing all of the requirements on this block grant be-
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cause we are convinced that the current earmarks that are in
there do, in fact, hamstring the ability of the States and the local
officials to respond to the kinds of problems that they deal with.

It makes it impossible for Now York to respond to the backlog
that they have for methadone treatment through the use of block
grant funds because the amount of block grant funds available for
drug abuse are limited by the law.

Our own view would be that we would do better by removing all
of the earmarks and letting the States make these options. We can
market the kind of information to the States who really want to
get into drug education modules and let them use it to meet what-
ever their basic needs are, to spend those moneys for whatever
their basic needs are. :

It's clear from the various reports that are pending across the
country that total expenditures for drug abuse prevention and
treatment, have gone up by some 10 percent from 1980 to 1982 in-
dicating that a lot of people are getting into this, are interested in
it, and are trying to do something about it.

Mr. CouGHLIN.. But, neither in the Department of Health and
Human Services nor the Department of Education do we know how
many States mandate how many hours of drug abuse education per
semester? : : :

Dr. BRANDT. We do not know that, no, sir. We can look and see
whether there’s some place in the Department we might have that
information, and, if so, I'll be happy to supply it. But, I don’t know.

Mr. CoucHLIN. How about the Department of Education?

Dr. Davenportr. We don't know either, Congressman. We would
also have to check to see if there is someone in the Department
that might have it.

The information is not available in the U.S. Department of Education or any-
where else to our knowledge on a national basis.

Mr. CoucHLIN. If you have that, could you provide it for the
record, and, if not, I would suggest that it would be very useful in-
formation to have, to really find out how much drug abuse educa-
tion we are actually giving to our young people and what the
nature of those programs are. I'll yicld in just a moment because
that comes back to my prime concern that if the demand is there,
the supply is going to be there, and if we're not reducing the
demand by appropriate drug abuse education and alcohol abuse
education of our young people, we're never going to really solve the
problem.

et me yield back, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. RaNGEL. Mr. Hall of Texas.

Mr. HaLL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

You know, listening to the testimony of the three gentlemen at
the desk remind me of the firing squad that lined up in a circle.
They shot each other.

I'm concerned about what I've heard here this morning. It ap-
pears to me that it's a typical bureaucratic mess in trying to ad-
minister something that no one really knows what the end result is
going to be. '
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In the last question, for instance, you don’t know how much drug
abuse education is being supplied to the youth. I don’t understand
why you don't know that, being head of this area that supplies it.

ond, I'm not too sure that, from the testimony I've heard this
morning, that this is getting down to the people that it’s suppose to
help. Now, we hear a lot about the funds, and we hear a lot about
something here in Maryland where you can do certain things, but
the thing that impreseed me more thaa anything is someone men-
tioned earlier about maybe a school or classroom in New York
where 20 percent of the—someone correct me if I got this wrong, in
that class are drug addicts. Did I hear that properly?

Was that from you, Dr. Davenport?

Dr. DAvVENPORT. No, sir.

Dr. BRANDT. Not from me either.

Mr. RANGEL. Well, the Chair said that.

Mr. HaLL. Somebody said it.

Mr. RAnGEL. Well, if we have two-thirds of the kids that are not
using drugs, I assume that one-third are, and this would be the
statement given by Dr. Brandt that we should thank God for two-
thirds who are not.

Mr. HaLw. Well, that doesn’t satisfy me, Mr. Chairman, with that
answer.

Mr. BranoT. Let me—— ,

Mr. HaLL. Dr. Brandt, let me ask you a question. Suppose what
the chairman said is true, and I'm sure that it is, because we've
had testimony in New York City about the tragic consequences of
schools there, I won't go into it. But where you have a class like

that and you say that 20 percent of those people are drug addicts

or drug users, I'm assuming that the teacher of that class knows
that. Would that be a fair statement?

Dr. Branpr. I would assume that they would know it, yes.

Mr. HaLL. Well, if you assume that the teacher knows that, what
program do any of you have that wouid help those people that are
drug addicts?

Dr. Branpr. Well, there are drug abuse treatment centers that
are locally operated by local physicians and by local authorities
throughout the country. In fact, they always have been operated by
local authorities as are all other medical care prograr:s.

Now, I'm from Texas like you are, sir, and I can tell you, having
sat on the board of v.a0se programs and having been involved in
them, they are everywhere in the country and available. Student
drug abusers would be referred by the teacher through the school
system to the local drug abuse authorities for treatment.

Mr. Hawni. Well, after the teachzr refers them to the school
people who eventually refer them ‘o the centers, is there any fol-
lowup to see if that treatment is administered to those pevple?

Dr. Branpt. Yes, the local authorities—again, .he local people
providing the treatment almost always provide followup to try to
determine whether or not: (a) the treatment was effective, and (b)
whether or not the person continued in the ﬁrogram.

One of the issues has been in the past has been the length of
time that was required to accomplish this. In the past it has been
dealt with on a basis of 21 to 30 days. Now, we advocate that they
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follow them for at least 6 months to try to determine whether or
not they are staying off of drugs.

Mr. HaLL. Have you determined whether or not that theory is
working in actual practice? .

Dr. BRANDT. We have evidence through various surveys that, in
fact, it does work if the counselors do maintain contact with the
people and keep them off of the drugs of abuse.

Mr. Hawt. Is that counselor funded by Federal funds?

Dr. BraANDT. They may or may not be. There has always been a
wide combination of moneys that have been used in drug abuse
programs, and from what source an individual counselor is paid
will vary a great deal because they are sometimes paid by fees of
the people participating in the program, by local moneys, by State
dollars and by Federal dollars, and by insurance—third party
payors.

Mr. HaLL. Has the.Department of Health and Human Services
ever conducted a survey on a pilot school or a certain place to de-
termine whether or not what you have just indicated should be
done has worked?

Dr. BRANDT. Yes.

Mr. HaLL. Where?

Dr. PoLLiN. We've conducted and are presently continuing a
number of very large-scale treatment outcome studies. They are
not specifically focused on a given school or classroom, but they are
looking at the treatment effectiveness of a wide variety of all of the
treatment modalities currently used, and as Dr. Brandt indicated,
they do clearly show that where drug users do remain in a treat-
ment program for any significant period of time, treatment cur-
rently available is effective.

Mr. HaLL. Have you ever conducted such a survey on one school
to see if it works for that one particular area?

Dr. PoLLIN. To the best of my knowledge, there has been no
study specifically focused on one school. There have been and are
continuing studies in individual communities which include a
' number of schools, but would not be limited just to one school.

Mr. HaLL. Well, is it the testimony of each of you gentlemen that
there is a need for additional funds over and above what funding
you have at this time? . .

Dr. Branp?. For the purposes of drug abuse prevention and——

Mr. HaLL. Yes.

Dr. BranDT. Treatment, I think——

Mr. HaLL. Yes.

Dr. BrRANDT [continuing]. That with the kind of problem that
exists, at the present time, total funding from all sources is prob-
ably not adequate to attack the whole problem.

However, it is increasing. Mr. Hall, you also asked us whether or
not we knew what we were doing, and why we didn’t, and I would
like to point out to you some evidence of what is going on, and I'll
supply these for the record.

[See charts on pp. 23-27.]
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There is the prevalence of the use of iliicit drugs in high school
seniors within the past month. This peaked around 1979. Since
1979, it is steadily decreasing. This is all illicit drugs.

Mr. HaLL. Now, is that all drugs?

Dr. BRANDT. Any illicit drug. Marijuana is shown in white and
other drugs in black. If you look here at—and we were talking a
minute ago, I gave the overall figure of one-third of America. If you
look at youth, between the ages of 12 and 17, the past year experi-
ence with illicit drug use indicates that 22 percent of them used
some drugs.

That does not mean that they are addicted, it does not mean that
they are necessarily using it on a daily basis or more frequently.
But, rather, that they had soine exposure to it. The largest group
that had exposure were the young adults between 18 and 25. This
is 1982 data. If you look at any lifetime experience with illicit drug
use, the youth again, 12 to 17, 28 percent is indicated.

Those figures are all coming down, coming down slower than any
of us would like, but they are, nevertheless, coming down. That, it
seems to me, is some evidence that the educational programs—and
I fully agree with you, that education is the key to this effort—are
beginning to work.

Now, you know, if I had my way, that figure would be down to
zero, but there are a lot of very, very potent forces operating
against us. It’s a big profit making business out there, and there
are a lot of people in it. I think that the efforts that are being
made are beginning to show some promise, beginning to show some
results, and I think with some intensification cf these efforts, that
these trends can continue.

Mr. HaLL. Is that ur same testimony, Dr. Davenport, essential-
ly in the area that you operate?

Dr. Davenport. Yes, sir. We believe our budget request is ade-
quate for our contribution at this point.

Through our emphasis on private sector initiatives we are
moving to involve more people in solving this problem. The same is
true of our work with parent groups. We have asked for a modest
increase for the program for next year, and we believe that is the
appropriate level of funding. '

Mr. HaLL. When you speak of the private sector, explain to me
what you mean by that.

Dr. DAveEnPorT. Attempting to get service clubs, corporations
and others involved in providing funding or assistance to these pro-
grams.

Mr. HALL. Are you being successful in that effort?

Dr. DAveNPORT. There has been some success in this effort. Some
of the things Peoples Drug Stores is doing with HHS along with
several other initiatives are successfu!.

Mr. HaLL. [ yield back the balance of time.

Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Shaw of Florida.

Mr. Suaw. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. RanceL. Well, I just want to have the record clear that any
statement I made that implied that the First Lady was not visible
in connection with her concern about drug abuse was not intended,
even though the questions of priorities of the administration in

32




29

terms of education prevention is an on-going effort by this commit-
tee.

It's a little difficult for me to understand how you reached the
statistic of the decline, and maybe that’s because of the area that I
represent as it relates to drug addiction and things that Dr. Pollin
has emphasized that in the minority communities, there is a sharp-
er increase in abuse of all drugs.

By the same token, it would seem to me that if other communi-
ties had the same type of dropout rate and unemployment rate as I
find in some parts of my district, it would be very difficult for you
Eio algcumulate the type of data that you have in terms of showing a

ecline.

And, with the materials that are available that you were talking
to Mr. Coughlin about, those materials are for sale, aren’t they?

Dr. BRanDT. The——

Mr. RaNGEL. You've stopped all of this——

Dr. BrRaNDT. Oh, no, no, no, no, no. We make a lot of information
available, but the implementation of it may, in fact, cost money
and I'll have to supply you the specifics with respect to that.

Mr. RANGEL. I'm talking about the publications, it's my under-
standing that in May 1983 these materials were available one to
each person, and that when you want them for school classes, that
you have to purchase them rather than receive them free as in the
past. -

Dr. BRanDT. Well, there may be some for which that’s true. But
for many of these pamphlets I have here and for others, that’s not
true.

hMr.o RANGEL. That's not the Peoples’ pamphlet that you have
there:

Dr. Branbr. No, sir, that's not.

Mr. RANGEL. But, educational materials are provided free for
classroom use?

Dr. BRANDT. Some—yes, it depends a little bit upon what educa-
tional materials you're talking about, but many of them are free.

Mr. RANGEL. Anything that are tools for the teachers——

Dr. BRANDT. Some are free and some are not, and, yes, sir.

Mr. RANGEL. This school team that you talk about, what is a
school team, Dr. Davenport?

Dr. DAVENFORT. It's made up of faculty administrators and——

Mr. RANGEL. | mean, what area would it cover and what number
of people are involved?

Dr. DAvENPORT. There were 140—in 1983, there will be 140——

Mr. RANGEL. Let me try it again. You said the Federal invest-
ment for each school team, you're not asying that each public
school has a team that'’s funded for $20,000?

Dr. DAVENPORT. Each team that we fund costs about $20,000. Dis-
tricts they can also use their chapter 2 funds if they want, but this
figure represents what we fund under the alcohol and drug abuse
program.

In fiscal year 1983, 135 teams were funded at a total cost of $153,170. This is an
average cost of $4,24h per team.

Mr. RANGEL. But, are you familiar at all with how New York
City is set up, with its school districts and——

9!
33
19-324 0 - RS}




30

Dr. DAVENPORT. Yes sir.
Mr. RanGEL. Well, how many teams would you have this yeay in
the city of New York?

X Dr. DaveENPORT. I'd have to provide that for the record. I don't
now.

No New York Citz schools applied for funding in fiscal year 1984. One New York
City Community School District has applied for funding this year—fiscal year 1986,

Mr. RANGEL. Just a gamble, you know. It's the capital drug abus-

in%cit{)of the world. So——
r. DAVENPORT. I would hope to provide it for the record. I'm

Just rot aware of the——

Mr. RANGEL. Chicago? How about the District of Columbia, how
many teams would [you have in the District of Columbia?

Dr. Davexrort. I didn't bring specific information on each place
there is a team, but I would be able to provide that for the record.

No teams from the District of CLiumbia have applied for funding.

Mr. RANGEL. Where do you have your team concentrated?

Dr. DAvENPORT. I don't have that with me.

Mr. RANGEL. How many teams do you have?

Dr. DAVENPORT. 140 new teams this year.

Mr. RaNGEL. How many old teams?

Dr. DAVENPORT. A total of 4,500 teams have been trained.

Mr. RANGEL. And, since the administration, you mean, in the
last three and a half years? ,

Dr. DAvENPORT. No; since the program was initiated.

Mr. RANGEL. What year would that be? :

Dr. DAvENPORT. 1972,

Mr. RANGEL. Well, we don’t want to go back that far to find out
where those teams are, but how many active teams are being
. trained now?

Dr. DAVENPORT. 140 for 1983.

Mr. RANGEL. And, you would not know what communities these
teams come from?

Dr. Davenreort. We do know, I just did not bring that informa-
tion with me.

See app. A, p. 154.]

r. RANGEL. Well, I gather there's a sharp difference as to what
the Federal commitment should be and I think, Dr. Brandt, you
made it abundantly clear that Federal presence is support and out-
reach of the private sector help, I think, all three of you agree that
that is {our position.

But, I thini it's sad to see communities being exposed to increas-
ing addiction problems where the Federal statistics prove that and
to find that parents have to call for help or rely on teams, not
knowing whether there is a team in their community, and there's a
philosophical difference, I believe, as to whether or not the Federal
Government—we talk about law enforcer.ent, education or reha-
bilitation, should be able to say that we're there, we're on the front
line and we know what we're doing and we’re evaluating whether
it's working and whether it's not working.

This approach in allowing the local communities to determine
the priorities should rely in a la;se degree as to what city councils
and State legislators are prepar to"cﬁr-r. Since the facts cannot be




31

disputed, that 85 percent of the marijuana is imported to the coun-
try, all of the cocaine, all of the heroin is imported, for you to sit
there and say it's a local and State problem is consistent with the
administration’s view. ‘

But, 1 seriously differ with you. It's poison. It's coming into the
United States. It's coming from foreign countries. It just appears to
me to be an international drug trafficking problera, and that the
very least, it has to be called the national problem rather than al-
lowing local governments to decide what they are going to do.
There's no relationship at all with the Federal dollar that’s dis-
pensed in connection with the number of people that are adversely
affected.

There’s no relationship between the money given and the money
that local and State governments are putting up to try to resolve
this problem, and 1 susrect that there is nothing we can dv to
chanfe you phi!sophically, and I guess we'll do the best we can,
and | want to thank you for taking time out to share with us——

Mr. SHaw. Mr. Chairman, a question came to mind while
you——

Mr. RANGEL. Sure, sure.

Mr. Suaw [continuing). Were discussing this with the panel. Do
we have any statistics as to the direct impact the use of drugs has
had as for dollars spent?

Now, what I'm speaking of, Dr. Brandt, you held up a chart to
show that the use was declining and, therefore, that the education-
al process must be working. Well, there cci:ld be some other factors
out there that are working.

Have we looked at a local community, a local school board, a
local program, and been able to say that education really is the
key, or have we funneled higher amounts of Federal money into a
particular area and monitored the programs to be sure that they
are being used usefully so that we can say that education is the

key?

{Vhat do we know about the dollars spent on education and the
results?

Dr. PoLLIN. We currently have an evaluation project underway,
Mr. Shaw, trying specifically to disentangle the impact of different
components in our prevention and education programs.

The one now underway focuses on trying to measure the specific
impact of some of our major media campaigns, and once we have
that nailed down, then we hope to go on to other of the major ele-
ments which include education. One of the factors we haven’t em-
phasized here this morning that we think is very important, is the
development of the grassroots movement expressed in the parents
groups that have sprung up around the country. These now
nungr over 4,000. We think they have played a major contribut-
ing role in changing the upward trend of drug use and beginning to
bring it down.

Mr. Suaw. You've answered my question by saying something—
by giving an example that didn’t require the use of Federal funds
other than media advertising.

Have we done that before?

Dr. BranpT. Well, the media advertising is Federal funding.
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Mr. SHaw. Obviously, parent involvement is crucial to this, and
probably more important than anything we can do or that State
and local government can do.

Dr. BRANDT. Yes.

Mr. SHAw. The question I have is, what are we getting for our
dollars spent on education, the direct educational programs rather
than just putting on a blitz of sports figures or someone getting up
and saying drugs are bad?

Dr. Branpr. 1 don't think that we have the kind of information
that you're asking for with the kind of precision you are request-
ing, although we will certainly look and try to find out.

But, I do think you've mage a very important point, Mr. Shaw. .
That is, that in this kind of thing—as in dealing with any other
kind of health issue—it is very complex. Tc say that because we
put on so many hours of instruction in schools has resulted in a
decreased drug problem, it seems to me, would totally eliminate
the role of parents, would totally eliminate the role of the mass °
media in trying to set up role models and other kinds of things.

So, it is a complex issue—we have to be cautious with complicat-
ed problems like this, not jump to simplistic solutions—and I think
we will go back and see what kinds of information we have avail-
able to answer specifically the questions that you've asked, al-
though I doubt that we have it wit very much precision.

Mr. SuAw. I think when we're talking about the millions of dol-
lars that are being spent and perhaps the billions that are actually
required on a combination of State and local basis, I think those
are the kinds—that’s the type of raw data that we need here in the
Congress to make intelligent decisions.

You know, we're often accused, and I think rightfully so, of
throwing money at problems, but v:e depend very heavily on wit-
nesses such as you to tell us what's working and what's not work-
ing. Without that information, we cannot make intelligent deci-
sions about funneling those dollars in the right places.

So, T would hope that that information would be forthcoming,
and forthcoming as quickly as is possible. What is working? Why
are those figures going down? And, Dr. Brandt, I think the conclu-
sion that they are going down and then, to say we can't jump at
simplistic conclusions, well, we need to come up with something
and we have to know what we are doing, and wgether it’s correct
and whether we're getting our money’s worth.

Dr. BranbT. In April of this year, we supplied a report to the
Congre.s on prevention activities of the entire alcohol, drug abuse,
and mental health administration. I have a copy of it here, and we
include in there the evidence that we have of the success, of the
effectiveness of various educational programs. That begins on page
49, and I think that we will try to summarize that in some more
detail, and to provide that to you so that you will have the kind of
information that you're requesting.

EDUCATIONAL APPROACHES TO PREVENTION

INFORMATION DISSEMINATION

Until recently elforts to prevent substance abuse generaeltlfy involved the presenta-
tion of factual information. Tobacco, alcohol, and drug education programs were
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bused largely on the assumption that increased knowledge about these substances
and the consequences of their use would be an effective deter:ent. These programs
primarily attempted to increase students’ knowledge about the legal, pharmacologi-
cal, and medical aspects of using these substances.

AFFECTIVE EDUCATION

These prugranis are categorized as “humanistic” or “affective” education pro-
grams, and gen.-rally attempt to enrich the personal and social development-ef 8tu-
dents. The focus of these prevention programs has been to increase self-understand-
ing and acceptance through activities such as values clarification and decisionmak-
ing; to improve interpersonal relations through activities such as communication
training, peer counseling, and assertiveness training; and to increase students’ abili-
ties to meet their needs through social institutions.

EFFECTIVENESS OF EDUCATIONAL APPROACHES

Evaluations of programs whose main strategy was providing factual information
clearly indicate that increased knowledge has virtually no impact on substance use
or on intentions to smuke, drink, or use drugs. Although some studies that contain
cognitive and affective components have Produced at least some positive results, in
general, the “affective” or “"humanistic’ educational approaches appear to have
placed too little emphasis on the acquisition of the kind of skill necessary to in-
crease personal and social competence and enable students to cope with various
:int(‘l sersonal and interapersonal pressures to begin using tabacco, alcohol, and

rugs.

PsYCHOS0CIAL APPROACHES TO PREVENTION

Most recent advances have been prevention approaches that combine a strong
theoretical foundation with an emphasis or rigorous research design and evaluation.

THEORETICAL FOUNDATIONS

Both social learning theory and problem behavior theory provide a useful concep-
tual framework for nnderstanding the etiology of substance use. From this parspec-
tive, substance use is conceptualized as a socially learned, purposive, and functional
behavior, resulting from the interplay of diverse social ans personal factors. Differ-
ential susceptibility to social influence appears to be mediated by personality, with
individuals who have low self-esteem, self-confid@ce, and autonomy being more
likely to succumb to these influences. To be effectivé prevention programe must deal -
successfully with potential motivations to use drugs, and must provide students with
the necessary skills to resist pro-use social pressure.

Some approaches place primary emphasis on increasing students’ awareness of
prosubstance-use social pressures (referred to as psychological inoculation) and on
teaching specific techniques for resisting such pressures; others emphasize the devel-
opment of more general coping skills and, from a broader perspective, focus on the
most significant underlying determinants of tobacco, alcohol, and drug use through
personal and social skills training.

EFFECTIVENESS OF PSYCHOSOCIAL APPROACHES

The growing body of research on the recently developed psychosocial prevention
programs indicates that both the psychological inoculation/pressure-resistance strat-
egies and the broader personal and social skilla training strategies reduce substance
use behavior among junior high school students. Both prevention strategies have
demonstrated that they are capable of reducing cigarette smoking by approximately

. 0 percent over a 1-year periof. Similar reductions have also been reported for aico-
hol and marijuana use.

Followup studies conducted for cigarette smoking indicate that the positive behav-
ioral effects of these orevention approaches are evident for up to two years after the
conclusion of these pr ,'rams. Since, for the most part studies testing the application
of these prevention strategies to other substances, such as alcohoi and marijuana,
have only recently begun, followur data for these substances are 2ot yet available.
Changes 1n general interpersonal skills and skills related d'rectly to substance
abuse prevention have also been reported as a result of these pr./ :ution programs,
as l_\ag'le changes on one or more cognitive, attitudinal, or personality-predisposing
variables.
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Soure - Denft I'rienninl Report to Congress; Drug Abuse and Drug Abuse Re-
search ~ F'Y 1984 (In preparation for submission to Congress)

In the interim, I would like to make available to each of the
members of the select committee, if agreeable to the chairman, a
copy of this total report.

Mr. SHAw. Mr. Chairman, I would just say, and then I will yield
back to you and I appreciate your giving me these moments out of
turn, that these kids today are bright enough, but they are also ad-
venturesome.

They need to be hit with the hard facts. You know, we get into
sex education and we teach them that they can get pregnant. Well,
when we're talking about things such as drugs, we have to teach
them that they can be killed. That they can end up as junkies and
dependent upon these drugs that can absolutely obliterate their
entire future.

This is the type o1 hard facts that I thi:kk we need to be telling
our young people today, rather than spending a lot of time with
¢lossy type of ads that really don't do anything except perhaps
convey some soft message at an early stage.

These are the type of things that I think we have to be thinking
about, worrying about and distributing to the young people.

I yield back Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. RANGEL. Thank you, Mr. Shaw.

Dr. PoLLiN. Mr. Shaw—Mr. Chairman, might I just comment on
Mr. Shaw’s important observation?

We agree entirely. I would like to reemphasize that since 1978,
the percentage of high school students who believe that there is a
significant health risk associated with the use of marijuana, and
I'm using that just as one example, has doubled. We think that
that is an indication of the fact that the very point: you're con-
cerned about has, indeed, been dealt with and is being dealt with
rather successfully.

Mr. RANGEL. Dr. Brandt, isn’t one of the problems with the block
grant that you really don't mind what the States do as relates to
drug related activities?

Dr. BRanpT. Well, we certainly monitor their expenditures, and
we make sure that it's in keeping with the law and so forth.

Mr. RANGEL. I know. But, you don’t monitor whether or not——

Dr. BRANDT. We do not try to keep track of how many people are
served by the programs and so forth, no. That is corrvct.

Mr. RANGEL. So, you would not know really whether one State's
program is more effective than another in order to——

Dr. BRanpT. Well, the——

Mr. RANGEL. You don’t know the number of people involved here
and how much it costs per capita.

Dr. Beanor. Well, we know the people involved, and, in fact, that
kind of information is widely shared by those people as it has been
for years, and years, and years. I mean, this——

Mr. RANGEL. But, not because you monitor it, I mean, some of
these programs haven't been monitored at all by this administra-
tion, h%ven’t been visited since they have gotten their money. Isn’t
that so?

4

g5




35

Dr. Branvr. You know—yes, sir—I have been in this business for
roughly 25 years, and watched the Federal Government's so-called
monitoring of this program, and the information——

Mr. RaNGeL. That would be a terrible thing to do. Listen, maybe
it's a bad word and I used it. ! apologize. All I'm saying is that it
appears to be no accountability to the Federal Government and,
therefore, to the Congress as to what they are doing with the
money.

You may say, and I just differ with you, that it's none of our
business, you know, they pay the taxes, we give them the money,
let the local and State officials monitor or determine the way it
should be spent.

It's just that as Mr. Shaw said, we like to get excited about
things that work. We like to say that there should be more funds
for this. We like to cut off programs where we think there is fraud,
waste, and abuse, and unless you have monitoring, which may cost
more than the program itself, we have no way of knowing and you
aon’t have any way of sharing with us, and we don’t even find a
relationship between the state effort and the Federal effort because
you don't require it.

Dr. Branpr. [ think, though, that what you will find, Mr. Chair-
man—the point I was trying to make awhile ago—is that this infor-
mation is shared among the people who are doing the work, inde-
pendently of any sort of monitoring system that is set up.

That is, the school systems that have effective programs make
that information widely known through professional literature——

Mr. RANGEL. I've never heard a school or any other person
having a program saying they've got a bad program. But, it's like a
Congressman saying he's got a bad record. :

But, listen, I can’t argue with you.

Mr. Suaw. Mr. Chairman?

Mr. RANGEL. Yes

Mr. Suaw. I think you're making an awfully important point
here, and I hope that these gentlemen will take it back with them,
and that is the question, we have a lot of people out there, a lot of
well meaning people, that are reinventing the wheel and we're
coming up with a lot of square wheels that don't work.

We've got 50 States plus other agencies that receive direct fund-
ing from us. We, the Congress, quite frankly, are the only umbrella
that is really there in place that can really look at the whole field.

And, I think when we send the money down, we do have a re-
sponsibility for accountability, and I think that responsibility
comes right back here to the Congress.

We have to know what's working, and there’s no sense in every-
one out there doing something different. Even though I'm a great
advocate of block grant funds, I think in thic instance, perhaps we
ought tv be a little more restrictive.

When we send money down for the Federal highway program,
tuere's accountability back to the Federal Government. I think we
should expect no less in the drug programs than we do when we're
talking about the Nation’s highways because we're talking about
the future of this country, the Nation’s youth.
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Mr. RancGeL. Be kind enough to send me the resources that are
available in the city of New York, and you won't have to worry
about me giving visibility to your program.

Thank you very much for appearing here and sharing your infor-
mation with us. .

Dr. DavenporT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. RANGEL. The methadone maintenance programs have been
the subject of a lot of controversy, and we have a panel of experts
here, Dr. Daniel Michels, who is the Director of the Office of Com-
pliance, Center for Drugs and Biologics, Food and Drug Adminis-
tration, Department of Health and Human Services, and he’ll have
with him, Dr. James Cooper, Director of the Division of Medical
and Professional Affairs of the National Institute on Drug Abuse,
Department of Heaith and Human Services, and from New York,
Beth Israel Medical Center, the general director, Dr. Robert
Newman.

As you gentlemen know, there have been any number of reports
indicating that there has been a great deal of methadone use abuse
and that there has been an increasing number of people dying
from methadone abuse with other drugs, and it seems as though
emergency rooms in our larger cities are getting increasing reports
of methadone related deaths.

We are very interested in your testimony along those lines, and
perhaps we'll start with Mr. Daniel Michels.

TESTIMONY OF DANIEL MICHELS, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF COM-
PLIANCE, CENTER FOR DRI'GS AND BIOLOGICS, FOOD AND
DRUG ADMINISTRATION, 0OEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND
HUMAN SERVICES, ACCOV.PANIED BY DR. JAMES R. COOPER,
DIRECTOR, DIVISION OF MEDICAL AND PROFESSIONAL AF-
FAIRS, NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON DRUG ABUSE, DEPARTMENT
OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Mr. MicHeLs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the oppor-
tunity to appear before the select committee to discuss FDA'’s role
in the regulation of the use of methadone in the treatment of per-
sons addicted to narcotics.

As you know, the FDA and NIDA jointly regulate narcotic treat-
ment programs using methadone, and Dr. Cooper is here to answer
any specific questions you may have relative to medical treatment
issues,

I'd like to begin my testimony with a brief history of the involve-
ment of the Department of Health and Human Services and FDA
in this area.

In 1970, Congress enacted the Comprehensive Drug Abuse Pre-
vention s.nd Control Act. The act’s effect on FDA was twofold.

Firct, it authorized the then Department of Health, Education,
and Welfare [HEW], to increase its efforts in the rehabilitation,
prevention, and treatment of drug abuse.

And, second, it required the Secietary of HEW to establish medi-
cal standards for the treatment of narcotic addicts.

Subsequently, FDA approved methadone on the basis of a well
controlled, scientific investigation, as a safe and effective drug for
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the treatment of narcotic addiction. FDA had already approved
methadone in 1947 for use as an analgesic. '

As a result of this approval, FDA began to authorize the estab-
lishment of methadone treatment programs. In 197., FDA pub-
lished regulations that contained procedures for approval by FDA
of treatmerit programs, mandated standards and established proce-
du(;'es for revoking approval for failure to comply with those stand-
ards. '

In 1974, in response to the need for clearer Federal authority and
control in the regulations for the treatment of narcotic addicts,

‘ Congress enacted the Narcotic Addict Treatment Act [NATA]
FDA's primary authority to regulate methadone treatment pro-
grams arises under that act. The NATA provides HHS the author-
ity to establish standards for practitioners who use narcotic dru

v for either maintenance or detoxification treatinent of persons de-
pendent upon narcotic drugs.

In enforcinF the act, FDK determines whether a particular agpli-
cant is qualified under the standards called for in the NATA w
engage in maintenance or detoxification treatment. FDA also de-
termines whether the applicant complies with the standards we
and NIDA have established by regulation regarding the operation
of methadone treatment programs. Furthermore, the review of ini-
tial applications is conducted by the several States and by FDA :
concurrently. Thus, while FDA gives final approval for a narcotic
treatment program, it is contingent upon prior State approval. The
act requires that practitioners must not onlfy\' comxly with HHS re-

uirements, but also must be registered with the Attorney General
through the Drug Enforcement Administration [DEA].

Largely as a result of the NATA and our desire to :mprove the
operation of treatment programs, FDA and NIDA revised the
methadone regulations in 1980. We designed the revisions to allow »
practitioners greater flexibility in using methadone to treat per-
sons addicted to narcctics. We also revised the regulations in an
effort to increase the effectiveness of methadone treatment, redice
the likelihood of diversion by patients, and establish less confusing
treatment standards. :

FDA’s basic role in the regulations for the treatment of addicts
with methadone is to review and act upon applications for new or
relocating treatment programs. Before approving any program,
FDA receives assurance from the DEA and State authorities that
the program complies with other Federal and State requirements.

At this time, there are approximately 600 approved narcot.
treatment programs in 41 States and three territories. FDA has
also approved 200 hospital in-patient detoxification treatment pro-

. grams.

In an effort to ensure that the narcotic treatment programs are
properly administered, FDA also conducts onsite inspections of pru-
grams to ensure compliance with applicable statutory and reg:*'to-
ry requirements. These inspections are routine, and we inrr.ct p-

roximately one-fourth of the total number of piograms ¢ich ye 'r.

or example, this year, we plan to complete 130 cnsite insj-oetis g,
We do not routinely inspect hospitals that provide inpatient de:oxi-
fication treatment. We will inspect these institutions, hov over, if
we become aware of a problem or receive a rpacific complair.
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Administrators of treatment programs are required to submit to
FDA annual reports containing information on the amount of
methadone used for treatment in a given year, the number of pa-
tients in the treatment, the number of new patients entering treat-
ment, dosage levels for clients in maintenance treatment, and the
number of patients who receive take-home medication. Much of
this information FDA shares with DEA for that agency’s use in es-
tablishing production quotas for methadone and for assessing
whether illicit diversion of methadone is taking place. FDA also re-
views and thoroughly evaluates reports of adverse reactions arising
. in patients receiving methadone, alone or in combination with
other substances.

As [ mentioned earlier, FDA in cooperation with NIDA, monitors
the narcotic treatment standards under which the methadone pro-
grams operate. On September 13, 1983, FDA and NIDA published a
notice of intent and request for comments on whether changes in
the current standards are needed. Specifically, the agencies re-
quested comments on whether the methadone regulations should
he more flexible to accommodate changes in medical practice, and
whether the regulations should be revised to eliminate recordkeep-
ing, reporting and other requirements that, because of changes in
the state-of-the-art treatment, mnay be unnecessary. or overly bur-
densome. Our initial review of the comments that we have received
on that notice of intent reveals a general satisfaction with the reg-
ulations and standards.

To summarize, FDA’s role involves the approval and clearance of
specific methadone clinics, the monitoring of those clinics to ensure
that they comply with our regulations and standards, the collection
and evaluation of annual reports, the monitoring and updating of
applicable standards as necessary, and the evaluation of adverse re-
action data concerning the use of methadone.

In your letter of invitation, Mr. Chairman, you asked that we dis-
cuss a number of charges which were made against the program
last vear in a series of articles in the Fort Lauderdale News and
Sun Sentinel alleging mismanagement of the program and laxity of
oversight on the part of FDA,

I will now discuss the four most siigniﬁcant of these allegations in
detail. T will, however, be glad to address any of the other charges
or issues which were raised in the articles.

The first allegation was that FDA has failed to collect, analyze,
and act on drug experience reports for treatment programs using
n ethadone.

This contention is not true. We collect and analyze methadone
drug experience reports promptly. Specialized medical officers
review tg:;se reports to determine the extent and severity of any
possible problem. For example, since the beginning of the metha-
done program, approximately 300 reports per year have been en-
tered into our adverse veaction reporting system, and have been re-
viewed and analyzed. Depending upon the seriousness of the reac-
tions described in the report, we conduct our own investigation and
research into the likely causes of the observed adverse effects. Our
investigation may, an({ on occasion has, resulted in onsite followup
and inspection. We have established regular procedures for con-
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ducting the investigation and for determining the magnitude of a
surpected safety issue.

The secc..d alleg:tion was that methadone is responsible for the
deaths of thousands of people.

We strongly disagree with this allegation. Although many ad-
verse reaction reports refer to patients who have died while on
methadone, the reports do not provide any substantiation that the
deaths were caused by methadone. Rather, the reported deaths
appear to arise from the risk factors inherent in the population
treated rather than from the use of methadone. For example, many
of the reports involve persons with significant mental illnesss that
results in suicide, homicide, or other violent forms of death. Other
reports describe exposure resulting from inadequate clothing or
shelter as the cause of death. In short, the causes of deaths in these
reports vary, and range from no causal association to methadone
use for purposeful overdose. In the latter instance, the reports de-
scribe methadone frequently as one of several drugs used in the
overdose. Only rarely do we see reports where the overdose has
been unintentional or involves the accidental ingestion by a person
not in treatment.

The third allegation: An example of FDA's lack of concern re-
garding the operation of methadone treatment programs is the
Agency’s reduction of its monitoring programs for cumpliance with
statutory and regulatory requirements.

We believe that this statement has no basis in ‘act. We inspect
narcotic treatnient programs regularly to assess compliance with
applicable regulatory requirements. Although the actual number of
onsite inspections has decreased in recent years, the level of regu-
latory oversight has not. As I mentioned earlier, we are planning
to conduct 130 inspections this year. In addition to FDA inspections
and reviews, other Federal agencies, such as DEA, and the individ-
ual States regularly monitor treatment programs. For example,
States in which large numbers of treatment programs are located,
such as Michigan with 26 programs, California with 77 programs,
and Ohio with 11 programs, annually inspect each program within
their jurisdiction. These States also conduct necessary followup in-
spections to correct deficiencies—eiﬁht in Michigan and nine in
California, for example. DEA and the States keep us updated on
an% significant problems discovered in their investigations.

he fourth allegation: FDA has relaxed its regulations concern-
ing treatment programs.

t me assure you that the FDA has not relaxed its regulations.
As I stated earlier, on September 19, 1980, the FDA and NIDA
jointly published in the Federal Register the revisions to {..c Nar-
cotic Treatment Stan ards which became effective November 18,
1980. In light of the NATA, we revised the regulations to make the
clinical standards more applicable to a variety of program settings.
We also revised some of the performance standards to make them
more clear and specific.

In general, the revi:cd regulations have served the interests of

atients and the public quite well. They have not hinder.d the de-
rivery of medical care to patients, yet they have helped to safe-
guard against illicit diversion of methadone. Although we made the
regulations more flexible, we also strengthened them in many re-
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spects. For example, the regulations now contain requirements for
developing individualized treatment plans, for assessing patients’
responsibilities for handling take-home medication, and for delin-
eating specific requirements for the medical director and the pro-
gram physician. The current regulations, thus, strike a necessary
balance between the risks of diversior and the benefits of enhanc-
ing a patient’s progress toward rehabilitation, and we believe that
these revisions have resulted in increased quality care.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. Dr. Cooper and I
will be pleased to respond to any questions you have.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Michels appears on p. 98.]

Mr. RANGEL. Do the other witnesses wish to supplement your
statements? Dr. Newman?

Dr. NEwmaN. If I may, Congressman. I'm very privileged to be
here this morning, and 1 have submitted a statement which I
would ask to have included in the record.

Mr. RANGEL. Without objection.

TESTIMONY OF DR. ROBERT G. NEWMAN, GENERAL DIRECTOR,
BETH ISRAEL MEDICAL CENTER, NEW YORK, NY

Dr. NewMmaN. Thank you.'

I would like to limit my own testimony, rather than to reread my
statement, to what I view as the key issue that really confronts us,
not only in New York City, but throughout the country.

There has been an endless debate over issues such as the optimal
dosage of methadone, the optimal duration of treatment, and end-
less discussion, and myriad regulations, concerning staffing pat-
terns at clinics.

I would point out that this type of concern with the specifics of
medical treatment is simply unheard of in any other field of medi-
cal care. Nobody has ever debated the optimal dosage of penicillin.
Nobody knows or even cares what the optimai dosage is of anta-
buse, which has played a key role in the management of alcohol-
ism.

Even with regard to potentially dangerous, potentially abusable,
potentially addicting drugs, such as phenobarbita: which has a use
in a wide variety of illnesses, nobody has ever suggested that opti-
mal dosages should be the focus of public discussion and debate.
But, in the case of methadone, it most certainly is.

The same with regard to duration of treatment. With regard to a
very similar type of problem, namely alcoholism, no one to my
knowledge has ever seriously challenged the position of Alcoholics
Anonymous, which is certainly the most influential voice in the
field, that alcoholism is not a problem of which one can pronounce
somebody cured even after many months or years of treatment and
care,

Mr. RanceL. I have a lot of learning to do in this area.

Are you suggesting that methadone is the same as a drink of al-
cohol or other drugs?

Dr. NEwMAN. Absolutely not. I'm suggesting, Congressman, that
the problem of addiction, narcotic addiction in particular, may very
well be analogous to the problem of #'7oholism——
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Mr. Rancer. But, we're talking ubout not narcotic addiction,
:lve'rg’ talking about methadone addiction. Isn't it an addictive

rug’

Dr. NewMAN. It's a medication which certainly does produce
physical dependence.

r. RANGEL. Please don’t do that, too. You know I don’t know
what you're talking about.

Dr. NEwMAN. Sure. What it means——

Mr. RANGEL. Is methadone an addictive drug, if you use it till
you become dependent on its usage?

Dr. NewMAN. Yes, if you use it, you become dependent.

" M_r.h}t!';mGEu. And you can become addictive to it without abusing
it, right?

Dr. NEwMaN. Theoretically, one can. In practice, it happens ex-
ceedin%{ly rarely.

Mr. RANGEL. But, it's not like going to a bar, is it?

Dr. NEwMAN. The problem of addiction is very definitely, in my
estimation, very similar to the problem——

Mr. RANGEL. Methadone is——

Dr. NEwMAN. No, nurcotic addiction, heroin——

Mr. RANGEL. Sir, we are here, we know the problems, sir, of nar-
cotic addiction. Now we're trying to find out whether the solution,
as relates to the modality of methadone, is almost as bad as the
problem. That's what we’re here for, and you're okjecting, and
probably right, that we're scrutinizing the use of methadone.

And, I think what you were saying before I rudely interrupted is
that we don't do this with alcohol, we don't do this with other -
drugs, and so we shouldn't do it with methadone, and I am saying
that I have been under the impression that methadone is far more
dangerous, far more addictive, and did require far more scrutiny
than the use of alcohol.

Dr. NEwMAN. Sure. With regard to alcohol, of course, but there
are a great many medications, Congressman, a great many—they
number probably in the hundreds—that are every bit as dangerous,
that are every iit as abusable, but that, nevertheless, are recog-
nized as having a key role in the medical armamentarium, and
that are not subjected to the type of scrutiny that methadone is.

Mr. RANGEL. But, chey are not federally funded and dispensed by
the Federal Government, Dr. Newman.

Dr. NEwMAN. Yes they are, Congressman. In fact, most medical
treatments for a large segment of our gopulation, the elderly, the
poor, are supported very, very directly by the Federal Government
and to some extent by the State governments.

I might, if I may ,ust point out that I think the real issue is not
s0_much a question of the specifics of how a methadone treatment
Rjrogram should be run. The real issue is why we tolerate, as a

ation, ,a situation where tens of thousands of heroin addicts—
people on the streets, shootinF ur three, four, five times a day, with
a very dangerous, potentially lethal drug, which they purchase
overwhelmingly as a result of criminal activities committed against
the general society—tens of thousands of these people who are not
forced by the courts or the police, but who spontaneously want
treatment and who come and scek treatment are turned away and
told to wait weeks or months before they can be accepted.
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The numbers are so stuggering that I really think it does a dis-
service to focus on thousands or tens of thousands. I think it's
much more significant to talk in terms of individuals.

Last winter, Congressman, 1 had the honor of being invited to a
meeting in your office in New York City. It had to do with the
Manhattan Psychiatric Center, which I serve as a member of the
board of visitors. I got up there about 45 minutes earlier than the
meeting was to begin. I used the time to visit one of the clinics that
Beth Israel operates directly acrcss the street from the Federal
Building on 125th Street.

As I recall, it was an extraordinarily bitter morning. It was
either zero degrees Fahrenheit, or 10 below Fahrenheit, but it cer-
tauinly was extraordinarily cold. During my visit there, a young
fellow came in with a light windbreaker, and told the receptionist
that he was there to seek treatment.

I was there while he gave his history. He had been using heroin
continually for a period of 4 or 5 years, interrupted only by a
number of arrests and incarcerations. He had had an overdose that
nearly killed him the week before. He said he was using about $150
a day worth of heroin. He was supporting the habit exclusively by
criminal activities and he was tired of the hassle, tired of the run-
ning, and he wanted to be admitted to treatment.

And, while | was there, this fellow joined the ranks of some 1,500
people, that you yourself referred to earlier, Congressman, who are
placed on the waiting list.

This man was sent back to the streets. It happens as such a
matter of course, in every single program in New Yerk City, that
nobody even thought twice about it. Even the addict applicant just
accepted it as a matter of course, because the addicts of our c(;(tiy
know even better than we administrators what the waiting periods
are, and what the problems are in gaining admission to treatment.

There is no question that that fe%low. when he walked back out
on the streets, having left his name on the waiting list, within a
matter of minutes, ripped off the next victim. I think that’s crimi-
nal, Congressman. I think that’s absolutely insane from society’s
standpoint.

When I say criminal, I obviously mean it figuratively. But the
fact is in our State, if that same fellow had walked into my emer-
gency room with any other illness, including just a common cold,
and had not been treated, had not been seen and treated by my
staff, according to the laws of New York that would be a criminal
problem for the hospital and for the staff.

The people who seek help for their narcotic addiction have a
problem that three or four or five times a day subjects them to a
whole host of medical problems, including death from overdose.
And you know and I know and everyone knows the plague on socie-
ty that's associated with it. But only in this particular situation are
programs forbidden by the regulatory system from accepting all
those who come in.

I feel the question that this committee and tuat other commit-
tees like it have to ask is: “Can every single person who wants and
needs treatment for addiction get it at once?” You referred to a
constituent who might call your office in New York to ask where a
son who's an addict can go for treatment.
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Until and unless you, and every other Representative, can have
an answer as to where treatment is available immediately, 1 feel
that you're asking the wrong questions. We're debating the wrong
issues. It's going to be the continued shame and the pain of our so-
ciety until we can say, “Of course there’s treatment available.”
Then, hopefully, we can also devote some of our educational activi-
ties on encouraging additional people to come in off the streets.

At the moment, nobody could have any kind of a campai
trying to drum up business fo: addiction treatment. No one could
have any public service announcements or posters saying that if
you're addicted, come forward, seek help and get rid of this en-
slavement. There simply is no treatment available. One doesn’t ad-
vertise what one doesn’t have.

I think that is unconscionable. I think it’s irresponsible of all of
us—physicians, administrators, legislators.

We have got to be able to make treatment available immediately
to everybody who wants it and everybody who needs it. Then vie
can worry about the fine points of whether treatment should con-
tinue for 6 months .or 12 months or 18 months, and whether the
dosages be 80 milligrams or 100 or 30 milligrams, and whether we
should have one counsellor for 50 patients or 75 patients.

First, we've got to make treatment available immediately to
those who need it and who want it.

Thank you.

Rll‘he Rprepared statement of Dr. Newman appears on p. 100.]

r. RANGEL. Thank you, Doctor.

Do you have anything to add, Dr. Cooper?

Dr. Cooper. No.

Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Akaka?

Mr. AKAKA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Newman, it seems to me that your priority is not in the
number of centers, number of professionals who are available to
assist addicts, but really what you're asking for are the resources
to be able to provide treatment for as many individuals in our
country who require such treatment.

You have described a picture of communities that’s very dismal,
a picture that points out that an addict is really lost in that com-
munity, unless they can get treatment when they need ic.

And, so, it comes back to funds to assist such centers, and to me
this is the crux of your concern here and it’s mine, too. Let me ask
a question which is somewhat unrelated to funding.

o we have a system, an organization, in such a place that has
been set up effectively, to deal with this kind of problem?

Dr. NEwMAN. Yes, sir. I wonld not be true tc my professional
code as an administrator if I were ever to sug%st that money was
not an absolutely critical problem. Sure it is. But I must say that
in terms of making a treatment alternative available—not the cure
for addiction, but a treatment alternative that's effective and avail-
able—1I really do not believe that money is the key issue.

In New York City, only about 10-12 years ago, there was an out
patient detoxification program with no more than five clinics in
the entire city. They were run on a very, very small budget. These
five clinics accommodated over 22,000 admissions per year for
short-term detoxification.
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I don't suggest for n moment that a significant proportion of
those 22,000 addicts were cured of their addiction. One doesn’t cure
addiction in 10 days, but at that time it was possible to advertise in
every subway car in New York City, big posters saying if you’re ad-
dicted to heroin, there is a treatment alternative available to you
today, and you can phone such and siich a number for the clinic
closest to your area of residence.

So this has been achieved in the past without any tremendous
outlay of money, and without any extraordinary network of clinical
facilities. There’s no reason why it couldn’t be done again, and it
would not take very much money.

There’s only one thing it takes. It takes a commitment. It takes a .
commitment no longer to tolerate the insane situation that ople
who have this problem—it is perhaps the number one problem in
our country—and who want to get help for it, have to wait for
maybe 6 weeks or 6 months to get it. That's just insanity. And, it .
need not be the situation because 10-12 years ago, we were in fact
able to provide a treatment alternative for all addicts.

And today, in Hong Kcng, where they have roughly 40,000 to
2,000 addicts, every single night on TV channels, they advertise
the availability of immediate addiction treatment. They are no
smarter than we are. They are certainly no richer than we are. It's
just ridiculous that we don’t have the tame opportunity in this
country.

Mr. AKAKA. Money is not the total answer. You point out that a
few years ago, there was a system that worked.

Now, what is the difference between that system and the one
that's being used today?

Dr. NewMAN. The problem is that the detoxification network of
five clinics, which were operating for a few million dollars, was
closed about & or 6 years ago in the midst of the financial crisis in
New York City.

I think it's a torrible tragedy that that happened. I think that's a
decision that should be reversed and could be reversed with a rela-
tively small outlay of money.

But, again, it requires the fundamental commitment that we will
not tolerate a situation where there is no clinical alternative to the
next fix of heroin. That commitment comes first; the pieces will
fall into place very easily thereafter.

Mr. AkKAKA. Dr. Michels, being with the FDA, what influence do
you have in your shop on these detox stations becoming available
again? .

Mr. Micuers. Well, insofar as resources, obviously the FDA does
not have a role to play. As I indicated or alluded to in my testimo-
ny, our responsibility is for the approval of new detoxification cen-
ters or clinics that want to get into operation, and our responsibil- *
ity there is to assure that those meet the requirements of the regu-
lations. Once that happens, then I don’t see that FDA has any kind
of bar or presents any other kind of hurdle to this sort of program.

Mr. AkakA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. :

Mr. Rancee. T don’t understand something. People are saying
there's not enough money around to fund some of these programs,

alr‘nd even though you're involved in compliance, you're able to view
them.
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Do you concur that there should be more money available for the
prggram?

r. MicHELS. I'm sorry, sir, that’s not my field of——

Mr. RANGEL. That's not your yard.

Mr. MicHEiLs [continuing). Expertise. Let me say that——

Mr. RANGEL. I mean, while you're seeing whether they comply,
you don’t have an idea of what the need might be?

Mr. MicxEiLs. 1 have no reason to disbelieve that more resources
should not be put into the programs, such that, if you will, the
demand is met, that every abuser or addict has some place to go
specifically for medical treatment. FDA’s role, however, is in assur-
ing that that treatment meets appropriate standards.

r. RangeL. OK. But. that need could be resolved by local and
State government as your predecessors testified, right? The private
sector’

Mr. MicHELS. From a variety of sources.

Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Shaw?

Mr. SHaw. Dr. Newman, you are on a day by day basis connected
with the working of a methadone clinic, so that you can give us
* firsthand testimony exactly ‘w#hat is done procedurally with—from
the application to the treatment to discharge.

Could you walk this committee through that procedure, please?

Dr. NewmaN. Sure. The first thing that happens is that an appli-
cant who clearly and very desperately wants treatment and who is
felt by the intake team to dusperately need treatment—the first
thing that happens is that he or she is told to go back to the streets
to wait, maybe under very good circumstances 3 weeks, maybe 6
weeks, not infrequently 3 or 6 months. That'’s the very first thing
that happens.

And the people who come to us expect that. They are the most
motivated because they are the ones who apply even though they
know there is no treatment available.

;Vir. StAaw. Who is the team? Your intake team that you referred
to’

Dr. NewMan. The staffing pattern in every clinic is fairly similar
throughout the country thanks to the na*'onal regulations which
dictate precisely what types of disciplines must be represented, and
in most cases specifically dictate precisely how many patients can
be accommodated by an individual staff member.

So the staffing patterns are very similar. and they go far beyond
the doctors and nurses. They include social workers, vocational
r(le_hab specialists, counsellors, and a wide variety of other disci-
plines.

Mr. Suaw. Is this a committee that the applicant is before, and
how many people specifically are made up of that——

Dr. NewMaAN. The actual procedures do vary from program to
program. In our case, we have an easplication form which is fairly
straight forward, which is reviewed by a knowledgeable, experi-
enced counsellor with the agplicant and subsequently there’s a
medical examination by the physician who works in the clinic.

Once the person is lucky enough to have——

Mr. SHAw. Now, that is required?

Dr. NEwMAN. Excuse me?

Mr. Suaw. The physical examination by a physician is required?
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Or. NewMAN. Absolutely, yes. The physical exam is required, a
hi: tory is required, and to a large extent the specific questions that
ha se to be asked and answered are spelled out in regulations at the
Feleral and State level. The type of screening and laboratory tests
th-.t have to be performed are spelled out.

In fact, throughout the country, every single person who enters
methadone treatment has to sign a consent form that is actually
written by the Federal Government. So every aspect of the proce-
dure is incredibly closely controlled and monitored, and I must say
I agree fully with Mr. Michels that the monitoring system has not
in any way been eased from the perspective of the program. That
works extremely well.

Mr Shaw. What do the consent forms say? What does that give
consent to?

Dr. NewMmaN. It basically says that I wish to have methadcne
treatment even though I realize that there may be problems associ-
ated with taking it. There are special qualifications for pregnant
women. It says that the ultimate final word is not yet in regarding
what side effects might be associated with methadone treatment.

| must say thaw I disagree totally with the rationale for that con-
sent form. There is more evidence of the safety and effectiveness of
methadone in the treatment of addiction than appiies to virtually
any other medication ever approved by our Government. ‘

Mr. SHAw. It doesn’t involve a consent for availability of medical
records, criminal records, anything of that nature; this is more or
less to protect the clinic; is that correct?

Dr. NEwMAN. No. The consent form may be misguided, but it is
very clearly intended to protect the applicant. There are separate
rigid—and I'm delighted to say, very rigid—confidentiality regula-
tions also promulgated by the Federal Government that protect the
privacy, the right to confidentiality, of the applicant. I'm delighted
that those regulations exist and we abide by them scrupulously.

Mr. Suaw. When I was referring to the consent, is there any con-
sent given for the clinic to obtain medical records for the applicant
from previous—— '

Dr. NEwMAN. Sure. As a matter of routine, when we have an ap-
plicant who indicates that he or she has been in treatment else-
where, for whatever condition, we ask for a consent to allow us to
obtain records and information from whatever other agencies the
person had contacted.

Mr SHaw. And, this is a standard form.

Dr NeEwmaN. The consent form is standard, and the purpose of
the consent is filled in, in each case.

Mr. Snaw. Do you have a copy of the standard application and
consent form, all of the paper work that the typical applicant has
to o through prior to consideration? Do you have that with you
today by chance?

Dr. Newman. No. .

Mr. Suaw. Is that a standard form? So the one that you're famil-
iar with is the one that's used nationwide? Is that a required form
by the FDA?

Dr. NEwMAN. The consent for treatment is most definitel’ a
standard form which is published by the Federal Government.
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Mr. Suaw. Dr. Newman, could you make that—all of the paper-
work that is involved by an applicant, .vailable to this committee
so that we might make 1t a part of the record?

Dr. NEwMAN. I'd be delighted to. I might say that the process is
not nearly as cumbersome as my testimony might have suggested.
It's fairly straight forward, and yet I think it's exceedingly effec-
tive in making sure that the applicant really does need the treat-
ment that's offered.

But, it's really not complex.

Mr. Suaw. Mr. Chairman, I would ask for unanimous consent
that the paperwork could be made a part of the record.

Mr. RanGEL. Without objection.

kSiee app. B pp. 158.]

r. Suaw. OK. If you would continue now beyond that, what
happens then?

r. NEwMAN. We try, to the extent possible, to individualize the
treatment that we provide to our patients. When somebody finally
gets admitted, there is a very careful assessment by the physician,
the nurse, the social worker as appropriate, and the vocational re-
habilitation counsellor to try to identify all of the different areas in
gr_hi_::lh vlve might be able to provide assistance to this particular in-

ividual.

A great deal of the assistance can be provided on-site by our own
staff. In addition, we utilize whatever resources exist in the general
community. All of the facilities at the back-up medical center-—in
our case, Beth Israel Medical Center—are made available to all of
the patients. A treatment plan is developed jointly with the patient
in terms of short-term ang long-term goals, and that is constantly
reviewed. And again, the Federal Government dictates how fre-
quently there has to be . review of the treatment plan.

There also are stringent rules as to how frequently counsellors’
notes must appear in the record, and the inspectors, I can assure

ou, review scrupulously patient records to ensure that their regu-

ations, indeed, are met.

Ultimately, the experience is that the majority—certainly not ev-
erybody, but the great majority—of patients do well medically as
well as socially. The medical condition improves markedly, and a
very large f)roportion return—sometimes for the first time—to
gainful employment. Family life generally improves, they get back
again with their families that they frequently had no contact with
during the period of addiction.

The question always is, what comes after that? My own feeling
is—very, very strongly—that the decision whether and for how
long to continue methadone treatment belongs under the purview
of the physician and the patient, just as it does in any other medi-
cal condition. Virtually every patient—I would almost say eve
patient—wishes to detoxify f m methadone at some point. Fac
year, in our own program, somewhere in the neighborhood of 20
percent of our patients in consultation with the physician, with the
assistance of all of the staff, do, in fact, detoxify from methadone.

Unfortunately, the results have to be——

Mr. RANGEL. I'm sorry.

Dr. NewmMmaN. Excuse me?

Mr. RanGEL. What did you say? I couldn't hear you.
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Dr. NEwMAN. | snid that, number one, the decision whether and
when to detoxify should be reached by the patient and the patient’s
physician. And, number two, that in our own program, each year,
roughly 20 percent of the patients ask for detoxification and are ac-
commodated.

Some of those patients after detoxification do extremely well.
Others do not do well. There is no question that there is a risk, a
very real risk, associated with discontinuing a treatment regimen
that has proven in a particular case to be very effective.

Mr. RANGEL. But, the patient has to request to be off methadone.

Dr. NEwMAN. The relationship between patient and counsellor,
and patient and physician, is close enough that usually the initia-
tive comes from either one or the other. It is not a situation where
the staff is completely passive, and leaves it entirely up to the pa-
tient. :

Certainly no decision would be made to detoxify someone without
the patient’s corsent, and the reverse is also true. No requests by a
patient after discussion with staff would ever be turned down, even
where the staff does not agree that this is the optimal time to de-
toxify; it's really the patient who has to make that nitimate deci-
sion. Aud. as | say, around 20 percent of our patients exercise that
privilege each year.

Mr. Suaw. How many successfully?

Dr. NEwMaN. In terms of remaining permanently abstinent,
there are a number of studies which, without exception, indicate
that less than half succeed. And half is not a bad number, but at
least half are, in fact, unable to maintain permanent abstinence
after detoxification-——

Mr. Suaw. That’s 10 percent. Does the other 10 percent or more
than 10 percent go back to methadone treatment, or do they go
back to heroin?

Dr. NewMan. Happily, a very large number of those people who
leave the program and get into trouble do, in fact, seek readmis-
sion, and we do everything possible to expedite their reentry into
treatment.

Mr. SHaw. What percentage do you lor', for & ovncegg?

Dr. NEwMAN. Congressman, [——

Mr. Suaw. | guess you'd have to consider under your guidelines,
success would be permanent addiction to methadone.

Dr. NkwMan. [ don't view it as addiction. I don’t want to quibble
about the semantics, but it's clear that addiction has a very, very
pe{&rative ring to it as used in our societg. It suggests that——

r. SHAw. What are we talking about’

Dr. NewMmAN. While it may be pharmacologically correct to sug-
gest that that's similar to addiction to heroin—which is one of the
focal points of this particular hearing—I think it’s totally wrong.

Mr. Susw. But, we're talking about dependence on a narcotic
drug. aren't we?

Dr NewmaN. We're also talking about dependence on a medica-
tion which .s singularly effective in preventing the host of prob-
lems associa ed with heroin addiction. We're talking about depend-
ence on medi "ation.

Mr. RanceL. Well, wouldn't heroin maintenance provide the
same type of reduction in problem?
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Dr. NewMaN. Absolutely not. Pharmacologically, Congressman—
and again I won’t go into professional jargon—but the fact is that
pragmatic reasons, practical reasons, make heroin maintenance im-
possible.

Heroin would have to be given three, four, five times a day. Its
effectiveness is only about 4 to 6 hours. I pride myself on being one
of the better administrators around, but it is impossible for any
program to provide that type of medical treatment to more than
maybe five, six patients, if that many.

It simply cannot be done. But, aside from that, we know that
maintenance with methadone allows the great majority of patients
to function in a self-fulfilling, productive manner. That has not
been the experience in those settings where heroin has been given
to an addict population. And we know what heroin maintenance
does by looking at the street addicts in any city in America.

The self-administration of heroin by injection three, four, five,
times a day is in no way whatsbever comparable to the effects of
appropriately administered methadone in a-clinical seiting. One of
the major mistakes that is made by journalists, by legislators and
by the general public is that they fail to see any distinction be-
:lweep methadone treatment in clinical settings and the use of

eroin. '

Failure to see that distinction means that we're never going to
come to any kind of agreement as to the role that methadone hus
to play as one component of the approach to the problem.

Mr. RANGEL. Well, if the gentleman will yield further, it’s a little
difficult for some of us to understand why you don’t want to use
the word addiction when someone has to constantly come to your
cjinic and see your doct- "s and receive a medicine in order to just

" Jive some kind of life, and you just don’t believe that we should call

that addiction. .

Dr. NEwMmAN. Congressman, if I might, on a personal level, refer
to my 3'.-year-old daughter, whom I think the world of. If that
child had epilepsy, and had to receive phenobarbital to control sei-
zures from her physician, If my neighbor or my wife or you or
anyone else were to suggest that this beautiful little Jewish prin-
cess—actually half Japanese princess—were an addict to barbitu-
rates, | must say I'd go completely bananas. That child with epilep-
sy receiving barbiturates in an addicting, dependency-producing
dosage might be defined by Congressmen, by journalists, by the
public at large, as being addicted. She would certainly be depend-
ent on phenobarbital. But, Congressman, if you were to call her an
addict, I must say I would take great offense, and patients receiv-
ing methadone——

r. RANGEL. Your daughter is not at 1256th Street and Park
Avenue selling her medicine like so many of the patients are, and
there are many people that we just don’t know when they can be
detoxified and you say that’s a physician/patient relationship.

But, I think it's a little different from somegne who is born with
a problem and the doctor diagnoses what they need, then to have a
lot of people who obviously are able to get some type of euphoria
out of the improper use of methadone.

Dr. NEwMmAN. Congressman, that's not how it's used. The reason
that there is a market on 125th Street, and there's also a market
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on 17th Street and throughout the city, is because legitimate treat-
ment—thanks to regulations, thanks to bureaucratic problems—is
not available to ters of thousands of people. When there is that
kind of demand, there’s going to be a supply.

I think we ought to talk about specific d};ta. In the recent Oper-
ation Pressure Point, which received a great deal of——

Mr. RanceL. We have a program in the Harlem Hospital that
they said their job was really not to rehabilitate or to cure, but to
keep the level of addiction low so that the people won't be out
there committing crimes.

In other words, it was just a way, you know, when you got up to
$100 to $200 a day, you come in an! get on methadone and get it
back down to $10 to $15. ' '

Dr. NEwMAN. I can't speak for others, Congressman, but speak-
ing for myself, I'm a physician. I've been in this field for 15 years,
and | view my involvement with methadone treatment as just
that—a physician's administration of treatment. The fact that it
happens to have very, very positive side effects for the general com-
munity in terms of decreased crime, makes me able to get some
modest measure of support for what I do. But that’s not my goal. I
don’t work for the Government. I don't work for the police depart-
ment. My role is as a physician, to provide medical treatment that
I know is effective, that I know is safe, to those who want and need
the services that I can provide.

The Operation Pressure Point data gives us a real handle on how
bad a problem, relatively speaking, methadone diversion—as it's
called—really is. The head of that particular operation gave statis-
tics on the drugs that were seized. There were tens of thousands of
individual drug packets that were seized in the course of that oper-
ation in the lower east side. Methadone, illicit methadone, repre-
sented less than 1 percent of the drugs that were seized. Is that a

roblem? Sure it's a problem, but you're never going to solve it as
ong as there is demand for treatment that can't be met by the pro-
grams. As long as legitimate demand can't be met, there is going to
be an illicit demand for methadone and there’s going to be some
supply to meet that demand.

r. SHAW. Mr. Chairman, I think we're getting a little bit far
afield. I don't think that the question this committee is looking at
is to the extent of the problem of methadone; I think what we're
focusing on and trying to focus on now is whether it's an effective
cure.

And, if I may follow my case study on the patient that has come
in, I have a couple of questions, and I want you to proceed to follow
it with him.

Has any background check been done of this individual before
he's admitted? What do we do to check the truth of his story, of the
information that he has given us? Do we check with the police
files? Do we go back and check in his neighborhood? Do we talk to
any of his neighbors? What do we do to verify that he's just not a
darn good actor?

Dr. NewmMmaN. Congressman, I don’t know if you have ever been
in a methadone clinic, but being a patient in a methadone clinic is
a pretty horrendous state, given all the controls and regulations
and monitoring and supervision, the attendance requirements,
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having to urinate on demand, usually with somebody watching you
do so. The problem is not trying to keep out nonaddicts who per-
haps, because they are totally irsane, want to get into a methadone
program without needing to do s0. That's not the problem.

Mr. Suaw. No. [——

Dr. NEwMAN. And that is not what we focus our attention on.
When there is a question—and inevitably sometimes there are
questions as to the need in the case of a particular applicant for
treatment—we do everything necessary and appropriate, including
checks with whomever, with consent, in order to find out whether
that person needs admission.

But that's not a problem. The problem is accommodating those
who definitely do need admission, not trying to figure out how to
pick the one person who is trying to get in who may not need it.

Mr. SuAw. But, there's no—then, there's no routine background
check made on these individuals?

Dr. NEwMAN. Background check? No, sir. I'm not sure what I'd
be looking for. I'm worried about the medical problems, and we do,
in fuct, have a screening process for letting me as a physician know
that this person needs my medical help.

Mr. SuAaw. OK. The—you don’t generally ask for medical records
or anything of this nature?

Dr. NEwMAN. Sure. As I indicated, when it's appropriate, when
it's considered necessary. Somebody comes in, for instance, and
sars that he's been treated off and on for hepatitis at some hospi-
tal. Sure, we try to get the records because we're concerned about
all of the aspects of care of this particular person.

But, we do that with any other patient. If somebody applies for a
hypertension program, we do exactly the same thing. Where it’s in-
dicated, we get the information.

Mr. Suaw. All right. How would payment be made to your
clinic—and in what amount for his particular treatment?

Dr. NEwMAN. The reimbursement for our particular program is
very largely medicaid, suppleniented by some State funds, and by a
very small amount of self-pay patients who actually pay for a clinic
vigit.

The cost per visit is somewhere in the. neighborhood of $14. I
think it's more reasonable to talk about the costs on a yearly basis,
since the number of visits per week vary. That's somewhere in the
neighborhood of $2,000 per year, and it reelly hasn't changed very
much in the last 10 years. :

One of the few things that the hospital does that has not gone up
in the same inflationary spiral as everything else.

Mr. SHA w. Is the usual visit once a day?

Dr. NEwMAN. The visit is never more than once a day. The aver-
age numter of visits of all our patients—we have 7,100 patients in
treatment in our program—the average number of visits per week
is somewhere in the neighborhood of three and a half to four.

Mr. SHAw. I don’t mean this question to sound disrespectful, but
[ don’t know any other way to express it.

Is this a profitmaking undertaking?

Dr. NewmMaN. That's not disrespectful at all. Profit is as Ameri-
can as apple pie. I wish I could answer “yes.” But as a matter of
fact, like every other service in my particular hospital—I might say

D0




n2

that I'm the general director of the entire hospital, not just the
methadone program—we're a nonprofit voluntary institution. We
rely in part on philanthropic support, and I welcome any contribu-
tions. But we are a charitable, nonprofit voluntary organization.

Mr. SHaw. Well, there are many methadone clinics that do turn
a substantial profit from information that I have received, and I
would say here that the gross amount received from your own fig-
ures would be somewhere over $14 million a year.

_Dr. NewMaN. That's right, for the treatment of over 7,000 pa-
tients.

I have never run a for-profit, private methadone program, never
heen associated with one ever. But I can’t believe that there is the
amount of money to be made that some journalists and others sus-
pect, for the simple reason that the staffing that's required in those
private programs, for-profit programs, is scrutinized with the same
fervor, maybe more, by my colleagues in FDA and by the State and
by the DEA as are the voluntarﬁ' programs.

So. I can’t believe there's that much money to be made, but
maybe there is.

Mr. Suaw. Dr. Newman, you spoke in your earlier testimony of
the confidentiality of the records. Are your records on each patient
available to the FDA?

Dr. NewMAN. Yes. the FDA inspectors do have access, as do the
State inspectors. They are governed very stringently by Federal
law that prevents redisclosure for any purpose whatsoever. But do
they have access to everything we have.

Mr. SHAw. And, do they have access to the patients or do they
ever go speak to the patients?

Dr. NEwMAN. They are present in the clinics during working
hours, frequently for days on end, and certainly they have access to
the patients if they would wish it.

Mr. Suaw. Mr. Michels, on page 5 of your testimony, you speak
that—right at the very top, the comments that you have received
on the notice of intent reveals a very general satisfaction with the
regulations and standards.

From whom?

1y Mr. MicHELS. These are primarily from——

Mr. SHAw. These are the comments that you received.

Mr. MicHELs. That is correct. We went through the formal regu-
lations develoi)ment process that we customarilf do at the Agerncy,
and as [ recall, these were primarily from people who are involved
in the programs and State counterpart officials.

Mr. AkAkA. May I, at this time, Congressman Shaw—Congress-
man Ben Gilman has some questions. We'll take 5 minutes or so
for more questions. We hav?: a vote on, and we'll see whether we
can continue with you or move on to the next panel.

Mr. GiLMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to welcome Dr.
Newman and our other panelists here today. I had the pleasure of
meeting with Dr. Newman and his associates and a number of
leading rehabilitation program directors in New York City yester-
day, and the coalition for drug abuse, and I want to commend Dr.
Newman and the Beth Israel Hospital for hosting that group and
for spending so much time and effort in trying to provide a more
effective rehabilitation and treatment program.
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Dr. Newman, Beth Israel is probably one of the largest metha-
done hospitals in the Northeast, if not in the country; is it not?

Dr. NEwMAN. Yes, it is.

Mr. GiLmMAN. And, as I recall in my visit to your methadone
clinic a little over a {ear ago or probably 2 years ago, you had
quite a substantial backlog at that time.

How many are &ou treating now in the methadone clinic?

Dr. NEwMAN. We have essentially the same number of patients
because our capacity has remained unchanged. It's slightly over
7,000, and we have a waiting list of between 1,000 and 1,500.

Mr. GiLMAN. 7,000 per?

Jr. NEwMAN. 7,000 patients in a network of 23 clinics, which we
operate, who are in treatment at any one time.

Mr. GiLmMAN. At any one time. Now, that would be 7,000 in a
week, a day, a month?

Dr. NEWMAN. These are patients who by definition come i'i at
least once a week; on the average, they come in three and a ha,.' to
four times a week.

Mr. GitMAN. And, how long is the average stay in your metha-
done treatment? How long do they stay in your program?

Dr. NEwMaN. I would say the average is probably in the neigh-
borhood of 2 years. We have about 500 patients who have been con-
tinuously active in our program for more than 10 years. We have a
substantial number who have been in treatment for less than 1
year. The average, I would say, is about 2 years.

Mr. Gi.mMaN. What's your backlog of people waiting to get in the
program?

Dr. NewMan. In the neighborhood of 1,000, and I might say that
if word were out today that we had room, I suspect we would have
5,000 applicants within the next 10 days, and [-———

Mr. GiLmaN. 1 yield back to my culleagues that these 1,000 are
hardcore addicts who are dependent on heroin when they can’t get
methadone and they are out there on the street finding ways to get
their heroin.

I've been reading this brochure that's put out by the News-Sun
Sentinel, “Methadone, a Deadly Cure.” How do you respond to the
poisonous concept that they are saying this is the toxic substance
and it’s caused a lot of deaths? :

What's your quick response to that?

Dr. NewmaN. Congressman, [ could keep you all week to respond
to it. Let me just say in a nutshell that to my knowledge, no dru
used in any form of medical treatment has received as much scruti-
ny by as many agencies for as long a period of time with respect to
as many patients as has methadone, and yet has been found to be
so extraordinarily free of side effects. I have never, ever, heard of a
single case of a death attributed to appropriately dispensed medica-
tion.

I feel the article is absolutely wrong.

Mr. GimaN. And, Mr. Michels, what about the contention that
it's not adequately supervised by the Federal agencies?

Mr. MicHgrs. I am sorry, sir, bui I would ‘just have to disagree
with the tone and thrust of the entire series of articles.

Mr. Suaw. Would the gentleman yield to me on that?

Mr. GiLMAN. Proceed.
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Mr. Suaw. Mr. Michels, do you have any records of any deaths
from methadone properly administered?

Mr. MicHELs. Not that I am aware of,

Mr. Suaw. Do you have——

Mr. MichELs. I will double check to verify that and if so, supply
it for the record, but as Dr. Newman has characterized his experi-
ence, | would say that is our experience as well.

[For the record: There is no information on such deaths.]

Mr. SHAw. Do you have reports of deaths from methadone

abuse——
Mr. MicHers. We have many reports of deaths associated with
methadone, but as I indicated before, in the kind of p.-pulations .

that we're dealing with here, there are a whole host of other sub-
stances that are being grossly abused, and we have no information
which would lead us to a conclusion that methadone is unsafe in
the circumstances for which it's being used.

Mr. GitmaN. If I might reclaim my time because I'm going to
have to run as we all will to the rollcall.

Dr. Newman, to your knowledge, is there any other acceptable
maintenance program that could be substituted in place of metha-
done that's available for the public at the present time?

Dr. NewMAN. With regard to maintenance, I'm not aware of any
at all. But I do want to emphasize that I'm not suggesting that
methadone be supported to the exclusion of other forms of treat-
ment. There is a need for every form of treatment that offers any
help to the addict population. Methadone simply has to be one of
those forms of treatment. There is no other alternative.

Mr. GiLMAN. And, I assume you recommend its continued use
across the country?

D(;'. NEwMAN. I certainly do, for everybody who wants it and who
needs it.

Mr. Gi.MaN. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Akaka. Thank you very much, Mr. Gilman.

| want to thank the panel.

Mr. Suaw. Mr. Chairman, we are coming back and if the panel
can stay, | have some further questions that I would like to ask of
Mr. Michels. I don't anticipate any new questions of Dr. Newman.

l\}i\r. Akaka. Can you submit the questions or would you
rather——

Mr. Suaw. Well, are we coming back or are we going to——

Mr. Akaka. Well, we have two more panels coming up. I was
going to call the next panel when we return.

Mr. Snaw. I don't tﬁink it would take too long. I wanted to ques-
tion him on some of the answers that he gave to the questions that
were raised in the Fort Lauderdale News-Sun Sentinel. .

Mr. AkakA. All right. Then——

Mr. Suaw. It shouldn’t be too long. I would ask the patience of
the committee to bear with me on it.

Mr. AKAKA. We'll take a recess now and return in about 15 min- .
utes.

[Recess. |

Mr. AkAka. Will this hearing come to order? Will the panel sit
and we’ll be ready to continue questions from Congressman Shaw.
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Mr. SHAaw. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank you also for bring-
ing the panel back for some additional questions which I have.

Mr. Michels, in referring to your testimony, the portion labelled
allegations, on page 6, down on the fourth line, you refer to the
report since the beginning of the raethadone program, which is ap-
proximately 300.

Is that since 1977?

Mr. MicHELS. | believe that's since 1972, when——

Mr. SHaw. 1972, excuse me. Which was the date you gave us——

Mr. MicHELS. When the product was approved for these uses, yes.

Mr. SHAw. What is the—how many reports do you receive per
year? You mentioned that you review and analyzed the 300. Is that
all the reports that you have received?

Mr. MicHELs. That’s per year, associated with methadone. We re-
ceive thousands of adverse drug experience reports on all of the
products under our jurisdiction. I don’t have those kinds of statis-
tics available. So, this is a sm.all portion of that.

Mr. SHAw. What I'm getting to is what procedures are you using
in the analysis of the various reports?

Mr. MicHers. OK. Let me give you a brief overview. We have a
specialized component in the Center for Drugs and Biologics, which
evaluates all adverse drug reaction reports. Specifically, each
report is viewed as a single report as to whether it would be reveal-
ing anything alarming, unknown about that particular product and
its use, and also reviewed in the context of other reports. For ex-
ample, the first report of a particular instance of adverse reaction
may not be alarming, but the fifth or the sixth may give you an
indication of a trend. So, we are looking at it both from the individ-
ual report and the epidemiological aspects of that. I should also
add, Congressman Shaw, that uniquely for methadone, we reqvire
the submission of adverse drug reaction reports for deaths from the
clinics. Now, there is mandatory adverse drug reaction reporting
from manufacturers for all products.

So, again, the scrutiny for this particular drug is well above and
beyond that which is the average.

Mr. Suaw. OK. But, what procedures are used? Do you just
review the reports that are submitted, or do you go to look at out-
side sources?

Mr. Michgs. I'm not sure what you mean-——

Mr. SHaw. Do you go beyond the four corners of the reports that
you receive?

Mr. MicHELS. Yes, sir. We reexamine our complete data file on
these reports. Reports are not exclusive——

Mr. Suiaw. Maybe | ought to ask the question, what is in the
report? Is it an individual case record that comes in?

Mr. MicHeLs. It generally comes in on a standardized report form
with information filled in.

Mr. Saw. By whom?

Mr. Michris. By the reporter, that is generally speaking, the
phglsician.

r. Suaw. All right. Then, do you ever go back to the source and
do an independent investigation? That’s what I'm trying to find
out.
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Mr. Micnirs. OK. I'm sorry. Yes, on occasion, we do where there
is some questionable information or incomplete information. Some-
thing which just might have raised some suspicion about it.

- Mr. Suaw. But, if a report appears proper and complete on its
face, you do not? T

Mr. MicHe: 8. That is correct.

Mr. SHAW. You say here, going on to the response to the next
question, the second allegation as you term it; methadone is re-
sponsible for the deaths of thousands of people. We strongly dis-
agree with this allegation, although many adverse reaction reports
refer to patients who have died while on methadone, the reports do
not provide any substantiation that the deaths were caused by *
methadone.

Are you answering this question by the report given to you by
the physician who is reporting to you on the patient that was
under his care, and, from that, do you answer the question? Is that
what you're referring to in the report?

Mr. MicHEeLs. I'm sorry. I'm not quite following your question.

Mr. SHaw. My question, before I ask who sends in the Jeport,

__-you said these are made by the clinic, I guess, and signed by the
physician on a standardized form.

And, you answered that if the form is completé and appears to
be correct on its face, you accept it as it is and there is no random
selection or you don't go behind the reports unless you're troubled
by the contents of the report—— ‘

Mr. MicHELs. That is correct. .

Mr. SHAw [continuing]. Or lack of content.

Mr. MicHELS. That is correct.

Mr. SHAwW. Now, in answer to the next question, you again rely
upon the reports in saying that there are no deaths attributed to
methadone.

My question to you, is this the sole source behind your comment
that people are not dying from methadone? The physicians who are
treating the patients are reporting that they didn't kill any of their
patients.

[ don't mean to be facetious, but I want your to get the full
impact of what I'm asking.

Mr. MicHEls. Sure. I think I understand the thrust of your ques-
tion.

Certainly reports of adverse reactions that are evaluated individ-
ually and then collectively, that are in our information base, pro-
vide the primary basis for drawing that conclusion. But as well, as
has been pointed out earlier today, there are a variety of studies
that have been going on in other arenas which would not give us
any signal in the environment that we have a problem in that .
arena.

In other words, physicians who have been familiar with the use
of this drug in these particular settings are not raising those ques-
tions either. We have nothing from any source of information that
might be available to us that would substantiate this allegation.

Mr. Snaw. Well, the problem that I see when we are looking at
this, we're dealing with sort of a subculture anyway, at least the
great majority of them are. Some of them aren’t, but that certainly
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would be the majority of them, and we seem to be, by the metha-
done treatment, pursuing a remedy of containment.

Now maybe that is the proper way to go, maybe there’s really no
cure and if we can just keep them from robbing 7-11's and mug-
ging ihnocent people that we're doing a good job, maybe that’s all
we can expect.

But, because of the nature of the people that we’re talking about,
I'm not sure you'd really even know. Many of them have very
sordid pasts, if not sordid present lives, and I'm not sure that their
death is going to raise that many questions because there will be so
many other ways to explain their deaths.

Mr. MicHELS. Yes, I understand the——

Mr. SHAw. My concern is that we may be, by analyzing the bene-
fits of the program, accepting the reports of those who are adminis-
tering the programs. Maybe we're really not going far enough and
we should look forward to see exactly what has happened.

From the newspaper reports that you're referring to, I do note
that there are-——a substantial ‘amount of deaths that are at least
partly attributed to methadone, perhaps not exclusively, but cer-
tainly that these type of people are dying at much faster than the
rate of the rest of the population.

Mr. Mictris. Congressman, could I take maybe a slightly differ-
ent perspective on this? You are correct in that the association of
methadone with deaths in this particular population is terribly
confounded. There is just no way to separate out what these people
are doing to themselves, and isolate that methadone is a cause and
the effect may be death.

I would also, though, focus on another population, that is those
reports that we are aware of where methadone has not been associ-
ated with other substances of abuse at a particular point in time.

In other words, someone may have been off heroin and not abus-
ing any other materials for a substantial period of time, and meth-
adone may be attributed to that particular death. In those particu-
lar instances, to the best of my knowledge at least, the conditions
of use of methadone have been such that it may have been pur-
poseful overdose, that is the person knowing that he was taking too
much, or accidental overdose for whatever reason, if one can at-
tribute that sort of thing, or else an incomplete medical history.
That is, a particular patient not revealing all pertinent information
to the treatment msician. and, consequently, getting too much
methadone prescribed. To the best of my understanding, though,
those are very infrequent instances and are a risk of the kind of
system that we're trying to operate.

But, we just, through all of the information available to us, be it
report forms, other studies, just do not see that kind of association.

Mr. Suaw. | guess what's worrying me so much is that we don’t
have an investigative staff connected with this, that we are coming
to our conclusions based upon the reports that are given to us, and
I wish you'd correct me if that is wrong.

Have we ever investigated a methadone clinic and, if so, how
many on how many occasions and what's been the results of that?

Mr. MicurLs. Dr. Cooper, did you want to address the first issue,
and maybe I can come back?
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Dr. Coorer. We have o number of reports we have provided to
the committee, one of which looks at a study that we did in the
seventies, comparing three groups. In that study we compared the
number of deaths among people who were addicted to heroin who
weren't treated, who were in drug free treatment, and who were
receiving methadone treatment. :

The study clearly demonstrates that the death rate was the
lowest among those people in the methadone treatment.

That study was provided as well as a number of other pieces of
information similar to that to this committee.

It is—to followup what Mr. Michels was saying—the population
at risk here. It is very clear and it's long been known that untreat-
¢d heroin addicts have the highest risks for killing themselves acci-
dentally and intentionally of any other treatment.

Mr MicHgls. And, again, let me reassure you that for whatever
reason should adverse reaction reports or information come to our
attention, involving a death where the circumstances may be un-
usual, too high rrescription level of dose of methadone or what-
ever, that we will investigate and do.

Mr. Saw. The chairman advised me that we are falling behind,
but let me just ask you that question again, though. Have any in-
vestigations ever turned up any problems, any misuse of the——

Mr. MicHeLs. They have not revealed anything beyond the cate-
gories of problems that I've just discussed.

Mr. Suaw. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. RanGeL. Thank you very much, and we'll keep the record
open in case Clay has further questions that may require some an-
swers,

On the treatment panel, we have Dr. Mitchell Rosenthal, presi-
dent, Phoenix House Foundation in New York: and Mr. Karst J.
Besteman, executive director of Alcohol and Drug Abuse Associa-
tion of New York, and, Dr. Rosenthal, we know that you have a
time problem with us, and the Chair recognizes that, and will take
your testimony, and you may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF DR. MITCHELL S, ROSENTHAL, PRESIDENT,
PHOENIX HOUSE FOUNDATION, INC., NEW YORK, NY

Dr. RoseNTHAL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I'm Mitchell Rosenthal. I'm a psychiatrist and president of the
Phoenix House Foundation. I'm also chairman of the New York
Reyional Chapter of Therapeutic Communities of America, which
represents the major drug free residential treatment programs in
New York State.

I'm_a director of the National Federation of Parents for Drug-
Free Youth. I've been involved in the treatment of drug abuse for
more than 20 years, as the chief of the Navy Treatment Unit, as
the deputy commissioner of New York City's Addiction Services
Agency, and as the founder of Phoenix House, a drug-free treat-
ment program.

Phoenix has grown over the years to include a variety of preven-
tion and treatment services in both New York and Caﬁfornia. We
operate long-term residential prog.ams and short-term outpatient
programs. We work with adults, adolescents, and families, and we
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bring drug education courses into schools and drug information
programs into communities.

I am grateful for the opportunity to testify here todaly';. and I
think it’s important for this committee to recognize, first, that drug
abuse is very much a matter of perspective.

How it looks depends upon where you stand. And the view you
get in Washington is a particularly grim one. Here you are at the
receiving end of the statistics that document the seemingly inextri-
cable grip of drugs on our society. But, there are places where the
view is even more bleak, and they include many of our major
cities.

In New York City alone, we have seen deaths by overdose rise by
20 percent between 1981 and 1983, and the number of babies born
addicted increase as much, while the incidents of drug connected
hepatitis rose by more than 50 percent.

Drug-related crime has increased sharply. Nearly one fourth of
the homicides in the city are now drug related.

And drug abuse looks pretty hopeless in many of the Nation's
schools, where the presence or the prevalence of drug abusers
makes education increasingly difficult to accomplish.

It looks no better in our prisons or in our mental health facilities
where a growing number of patients are also drug abusers. Yet,
there is one place where drug abuse does not appear hopeless, and
that's in treatment programs. Programs like Phoenix House be-
cause we do not see people getting sick or staying sick or persisting
in their sickness.

What we see every day are people getting well, not all of them,
and not all at once, but regularly, measurably and predictably.

We daily disprove the myth of drugs’ invincible hold and see in-
stead the invincible spirit of former drug abusers who are breaking
their drug habits, taking charge of their lives, and returning to
school, beginning careers, and starting their families.

Now, with all we hear and we see and we read about drug abuse,
it sometimes seems that the best kept secret in the Nation is the
simple fact that drug abuse is curable, that treatment works and
that it is not only effective, but that it is cost effective to boot.

You will find attached to my testimony references to studies that
document the kind of effectiveness treatment programs can demon-
strate. Studies sponsored in part by the National Institute on Drug
Abuse. The largest of these has shown that programs like Phoenix
House, drug free residential programs, where the goal is absti-
nence, and where many drop out before completing the full 18
months or even a full 2 years of treatment, these people who are
dropouts still succeed with nearly half who enter.

Our own studies at Phoenix House use a harsh standard to dis-
cover how many of our residents achieve what we call a best suc-
cess, and that means that they use no drugs, that they engage in
no crime, and that they are in school or employed full time.

We have found that 9 out of 10 graduates achieve the best suc-
cess during the first year after treatment, and more than three
quarters are still best successes 5 years later. Even dropouts suc-
ceed, and those who stay for at least 12 months stand a 50-percent
chance of being a best success.
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Now, the studies we have done have focused on long term resi-
dential treatment. It is time consuming therapy, but it is the most
effective and most cost-effective treatment for those drug abusers
who are most costly to our society. And, let me point out that most
of the people that we're talking about are likely to be socially dis-
advantaged. Most are likely to engage in crime, and they are least
likely to benefit from traditional mental health treatment.

Their drug dependency is less often the result of emotional con-
flict than of social impotence.

But, these are not the only clients drug-free programs can help.
long term residential treatment is not the sole method we employ.
Our programs are both long term and short, residential and out pa-
tient, and designed for adolescents as well as adults. :

At Phoenix House, we even operate a special residential high
school with the New York City Board of Education. It has a 140-
acre rural campus, and gives kids a second chance to make careers
and to move on to college.

We have learned over the years that the key to successful inter-
vention or treatment is a variety of service programs and a careful

“assessment of client needs and client strengths. We have learned

that we can help just about any drug abuser, we can deal with all
types, and all degrees of abuse with all kinds of clients as long as
they are.prepared to quit.

And, nobody can help either kids or adults who feel no social
pressure to change, who feel no family demands to absolutely stop,
and who have no fear of arrest or who have no fear of loss of em-
ployment. '

What we have learned from the treatment has made it possible

-for us to mount a drug education program that is reaching more

than 35,000 school children in the New York City metropolitan
area each year, and we have been fortunate because New York
City and New York State acted early and aggressively because they
invested in us and in programs like ours and in programs quite dif-
ferent from ours, and they created a drug abuse service system
that is unparalleled any place else in the country.

I don’t think we should lose sight of the great role that has been
pla:jyed by the National Institute on Drug Abuse. It is their su;:;)ort
and their research, their encouragement that has allowed the drug
abuse field to develop in ways that it has, and that has made rou-
tine and accessible that which was once experimental and rare.

It has created a climate in which nontraditional approaches
could rapidly prove their value and their legitimacy.

Let me point out to the committee that NIDA has only been able
to do this because it has existed as an independent entity, free to
set its own priorities, and it has been, in large measure, because of
NIDA’s support, that so many inner-city neighborhoods and so
many of the Nation's socially disadvantaged are now served by pro-
grams based in their own communities.

I feel that any threat to NIDA's independence is a threat to the
kind of drug abuse services that we have been creating these past
20 years, and the kind that we have proven will work. I do not be-
lieve that there is sufficient awareness of these methods and their
effectiveness within the medical community today.
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Doctors simply do not know as much as they-should know about
drugs, and if lyou're seeking areas in which the Federal Govern-

ment can display enlightened leadership, then this is surely one. It
is inconceivable to me, for example, that many doctors qualifying
today as iatricians have no more than a cursory understanding
of drug abuse, which is the major problem of the adolescents that
they will be serving. '

he result is that these doctors will rarely look for drug abuse.
No matter how often they see it, they frequently fail to find it be-
cause they hardly ever consider drugs when formulating their diag-
nosis. They do not examine for it or test for it or look for indica-
tions in their patient’s medical history, and pediatricians are
hardly alone. Other specialties are equally at fault. Internists and
obstetricians, orthopeSie:ts, ant even psychiatrists often fail to spot
the drug problems of their patients.

And here is where the Federal Government can help by requir-
ing more course work in drugs in our medical schools, by making
this a condition of continued Federal support for medical ed-uca-
tion. '

Bu!, ‘urning closer to home, let me urge the committee to recog-
nize the pivotal role of drug abuse treatment, to realize that there
is no way that we can coufront drug abuse without adding to the
heavy load already carried by treatment programs.

Certainly greater efforts in prevention are needed, but preven-
tion will not work unless there is a road back for the kids who are
now abusing drugs. It will not work in schools where a prevalence
of drug abusers determine student values. Indeed, the first demon-
strable effect of a successful prevention program is the identifica-
tion of candidates for treatment. :

Stricter law enforcement, as we have learned in New York
during the recent police sweeps, procduces more demands for treat-
ment than it does for felony convictions, and that’s what it should
do, but the result in New York City has been to pack our treat-
ment programs and put 1,200 drug abusers on our waiting lists.

The ultimate effectiveness of our efforts to confront drug abuse
rests upon our capacity to treat and to cure the individual drug
abuser. Thus, our response to drugs can only be as strong as our
treatment program, and that is why I urge this committee to give
first consideration to strengthening these programs.

In New York State, funds for treatment were reduced 5 years
ago. Since then, Government support has remained much the
same. There has been no increase to cover costs that have mounted
year by year. There has been no way to raise capacity to meet the
growing demand and no way to afford more than bare bones case.

And yet, the Congress seems determined in reauthorizing the
ADMS glock frants to deny New York State additional drug abuse
funds. Now, I realize that it’'s awfully late in the game to talk
about reauthorization measures that are now in conference com-
mittee.

Still, I believe that legislators concerned about drug abuse should
recognize the inclusion of set asides and the shift toward a funding
formula based primarily on population, that these pose serious
threats to the existing treatment programs and are likely to draw
drug abuse funds away from where they are most needed.
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I will not argue that the proposed set asides to expand treatment
services for women is a bad 1dea, although I believe women are
well served by existing sexually integrated programs. But, I can see
no benefit to a set aside when additional funds are not guaranteed.

That would mean New York programs, already underfunded and
unable to meet present demands, might well receive less Federal
support than they do now. The shift toward an ADMS funding for-
mula based heavily upon population will pretty much ensure that
no additional fund); will come to many of the States where drug
problems are most severe.

Now, I do not know how alcohol and mental health problems are
distributed, but I do know that drug abuse is not evenly spread
across the country. Drug abuse is contagious, tends to cluster,
much of it clusters in California and Illinois and New York.
Indeed, State officials estimate that if present trends continue, we
in New York will have more than 200,000 heroin addicts by 1988
and half a million users of cocaine and other equally potent drugs.

In light of that, I do not see the logic of limiting funds for New
York and other heavily hit States to increase allocations for States
which do not face the same size problem, and which have done no-
where near as much to help themselves.

What [ ask the committee to bear in mind is that treatment is
the basis of any effective response to drug abuse, resources must be
made available to strengthen treatment programs, additional re-
sources cannot be denied to areas where drug problems are pro-
found and supplied to areas where the need is ress; a strong and
independent NIDA remains essential to sustaining the effective
treatment capacity for the Nation; and greater understanding of
drug abuse and drug treatment is needed by the medical profes-
sion, and the Federal Government should do all that it can to en-
courage it.

Finally, let me warn the committee that we are well past the
time when half measures will suffice. The youngsters who began
using drugs in_high school have grown up. They are parents, they
are in the work place, they constitute eacl: year a growing propor-
tion of our population. So, each year now, the percentage of the
Nation at risk is increasing, and each year, the cost of drug abuse
rises.

The cost in crime and in social services, the cost to our education
systems, the cost to our criminal justice systems, and our health
care and mental health systems. Each year, drugs cost our cities
more, in declining public facilities, in qualities of life, in safety and
security, in jobs, taxes and trade. And drugs are costing our indus-
tries, too, in accidents, in absenteeism, in morale, and in the qual-
ity ol work.

Drug abuse becomes more costly each day, and the pity is that
the problem can be beaten. We know how to do it, and we do know
how to cure it.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Rosenthal appears on p. 103.]

Mr. Randri. Thank you, Doctor.

Mr. Akaka?

Mr. AkakA. Thank you very much, Doctor. I just have a few
questions to ask.
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One is, how many people who enter your treatment program
complete the total program?

Dr. RoSENTHAL. About 15 percent complete the total program.
That is, would stag; somewhere 18 to 20 months, and about 50 per-
cent who enter the program would be there for as long as 12
months.

Now, those figures are very dependent on the way that laws are
enforced. For instance, Phoenix House runs a treatment center in
Orange County, CA. There is a much tougher criminal justice
system in Orange County, CA, and the number of people who stay
the required time increases proportionately with the amount of
pressure.

In the same way that families that are willing to confront a
youngster using drugs and demand that that youngster get treat-
ment, are more likely to find that that youngster enters treatment
than families who don’t want to see the problem.

] Mr. AkakA. What type of followup services do you provide
or——

Dr. RoseNTHAL. Followup services?

Mr. AKAKA. Yes.

Dr. RoseNTHAL. There are two kinds of followup services. The
one I described here today was our research effort where, over the
years, Phoenix House has followed as many as 3,000 of its former
residents, and I would say that in the 17 years of Phoenix’s history,
we've treated as many as 25,000 residents.

The 3,000 have been research groups_that we have identified by
random selection and then gone out &nd found them a year, 3
years, b years, and 7 years later, so that we could do something
about this followup research.

The other kind of followup that we do is to have an ongoing rela-
tionship with a client. I'll give you a typical example. A young man
drops out of college at—or higlz school at age 17, comes into Phoe-
nix House and remains a year and a half. While in Phoenix House,
continues his high school education, and then while leaving Phoe-
nix House, goes back to college or may even stay as a part-time
resident in Phoenix House and go to attend college.

Then goes on to graduate school or goes onto the work place, so
that the separation is a gradual separation based on an ability to
perform rather than a fixed time.

I may or we may see some of those people a year or two years
later, when they finish school, they tend to keep contact with Phoe-
nix and especially with the clinical staff at Phoenix House who
they have been very close to.

Mr. AKAKA. My last question has to do with finances. I noticed
that 24 percent of your resources come from contributions. Where
does the rest come from?

Dr. RosENTHAL. About 55 percent of vur total annual budget
comes from grants, from Government, both State dollars and Fed-
eral dollars, and the balance come from fees that the patients ma
pay or their families may pay or the patients or residents or recipi-
ents of public welfare, then they will contribute those welfare ac!-
lars voluntarily to remain in the program.

Mr. AkAkA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. RANGEr. Doctor, what would be the annual cost for an addict
to be treated at Phoenix Houge?

Dr. RosENTHAL. If the addict was in our residential program, the
annual cost would be about $17,000 per year. If—— ’

Mr. RANGEL. And—— '

Dr. RosENTHAL. The addict was in our evening prograra and was
not in the residential program, the cost would run around %.,600 to
$2,%00 a year.

Mr. RANGEL.What would you get for the $17,000 as a resident,
board, shelter, what type of treatment?

Dr. RosenNTHAL. He'd get shelter, food, clothing, medical services,
legal services, and a full program of counseling and therapeutic ac-
tivities that were designed t. really reshape his or her life values,
goals. We're very ambitious therapeutically. We take someone in
who has become quite misshapen or who never had been shaped
very properly to begin with and where drugs were an integrated
piece of this lifestyle, and remove those drugs totally and help
someone to learn to live with their pain, with their conflicts, with
their feelings without having to use drugs ever again.

Mr. RanceL. If the patient cannot afford the $17,000, how——

3 Dr. RosENTHAL. Most of our patients cannot.

Mr. Rancer. Well, what programs are offered to them?

Dr. RosenTHAL. The patient can, the patient can have the full
range—most of our patients cannot afford those fees. Probably in
our residential programs, only about 5 percent of cur patients are
there paying their own fees.

The great majority of our patients, either their fam.ilies are help-
ing out to some small extent, or they are contributing their welfare
allowance and the cost is borne through public financiag.

Mr. RANGFL. And, contributions.

Dr. RosENTHAL. And, contributions.

Mr. RANGEL. Well, how many people in New York are in resi-
dence?

Dr. ROSENTHAL. 55().

Mr. RANGEL. Is there a waiting list?

Dr. ROSENTHAL. Yes.

Mr. RANGEL. What would that be?

Dr. RosENTH 1. About 150 today.

Mr. RANGEL. Is that the average waiting? What does that mean
in terms of days, weeks and months?

Dr. RoSENTHAL. It usually means somewhere from 2 to 3 weeks.

Mr. RanGEL. Is there a type of patient thac you would refuse?

Dr. RosENTHAL. Rarely. There are times that we might not be
able to handle properly someone with severe medical complications
of the illness that might require more intensive ongoing medical
therapy, but we've had lpeople who have had serious illnesses in
treatment, too. That would be one reason.

Another might be an ongoing mental illness of such severity that
we felt that the client would be dangerous to other people in the

rogram.
b Mr. RANGEL. Well, if there's no serious mental or physical ill-
ness, then if you do have room, you'll accept all of the people who

apply?
~g®
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Dr. RoskNnTtHAL. Yes, and frequently, Mr. Chairman, we are 10 to
15 percent beyond our contractual capacity, sleeping two or three
in a room that was originaily designed for one.

h{{r"} RANGEL. Do you use methadone to detoxify your patients ini-
tially?

Dr. RosEnTHAL. Rarely. But, to some extent, that may be the fact
that we are known as a drug free treatment program and that pa-
tients who feel that they have a particularly high physiologic need
would self-select and go themselves for methadone detoxification
before coming to us In about 5 to 8 percent of our admissions, we
may see a need at the admissions office to refer the patient for de-
toxification services prior to admission to our program.

Mr. RANGEL. Were you here when Dr. Newman testified about
this methadone being the same as this drug that his child, his epi-
leptic child takes? Phenobarbital.

Dr. RoseNTHAL. I heard a little of that.

Mr. RaNGEL. Did you h2ar any of his testimony about being sick
and tired of this methadone being referred to as an addictive drug?

Dr. RosENTHA".. Yes, I did hear that.

Mr. RANGEL. And, that he didn't like the idea that it was being
called a dangerous drug, that it was a very safe drug?

Dr. RoseNTHAL. Yes, I think, if I might try to reconcile what may
seem to be a contradiction, I see methadone as having an impor-
tant place in the overall response to certain kinds of addiction, and
then being useful in a limited time period.

Mr. RANGEL: He said he wouldn’t take a person off of methadone
unless the person asked for it.

Dr. RoseNTHAL. Well, I thought—maybe I hoped I heard him say
that he thought there was a working collaboration between coun-
selor and doctor and the patient.

Mr. RANGEL. Right.

Dr. RoseNTHAL. I do believe that because methadone treatment
arose out of a framework that was very medically rather than so-
cially and psychologically oriented, that their belief was that they
were dealing with almost an organic or physical kind of disease
and the analogy was often made in the early days of treatment
that giving someone methadone was lhike giving a heroin addict—
giving a heroin addict methadone was like giving a diabetic insulin.

Mr. RanGeL. Well, Doctor, that can very well be. When it all
started, everybody was confused, no one knew what to do with
them, and we were just pleased that people recognized that there
was a problem.

But, you do have conferences, statewide, nationwide, you come
together, you discuss the modalities and I guess people know now
that it is curable without drugs, and others like the doctors almost
suy‘ng that this is a one-way street, once you get on, somewhere
you get off.

And, he doesn’t think there’s anything wrong with it. I don’t—I
am asking you for an opinion, not from where we were, but from
where we ar:. Do you really believe that it’s a safe drug that—is
there any discrimination used in the applicant?

Suppe.se I end up in a clinic next door to yours that is a metha-
done cunic, is there any chance once I get into that clinic that I
ever will know what drug-free therapy will be?

b
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Dr Rosentnar There is a chance, it is difficult because the ori-
entation of most of the work is in the methadone maintenance
field, is to ongoing methadone maintenance.

I do think that that is changing. | hope that it changes further. |
think that there should be a drug-free goal wherever possible,

Mr. RaNnGEL. Did you get the impression, Doctor, that a drug-free
goal was a part of {)r, Newman's objective in treating patients at
all? 1 don’t miean to put you on the spot. I'm just really talking to
you as a professional Lecause [ wag rather disappointed in his testi-
mony that the question of when do you wean off, how long the du-
ration, the dosage, his attitude was too much focus tao much time
being. paid to this, and that we ought to just find out whether these
people are doing well being maintained on methadone. That was
his testimony, and that until the patient asks to bhe taken off, he
corrected that and said sometimes the doctor may recommend it,
but they would never be taken off unless both parties agreed to be
taken off.

Naw, you're saying, ton, that the orientation of these people may
be such that the patient may not see a drug-free modality——

Dr. RosenthAL. I'm also saying that if the workers in a metha-
done clinic believe that they are treating an organic illness that is
basically incurable——

Mr. RaNGEL. You're very kind, Doctor, but we say in the Con
gress that providers normally support what is federaily reimbursa-
ble or Government reimbursable. -

And, if that's what they're selling, then that's the service, it
really doesn’t make any sense in trying something different be-
cause that’s not what they get paid for.

Now, I don’t know whether that’s true or not, but, you know, you
find a group of doctors, they get together and they have methadone
clinics, and they are into methadone dispensing business.

Dr. RosenTHAL. Let me put it in personal terms. I have three
children. If one of my children werc addicted, the last choice of
treatment for me would be methadone maintenance. If it were the
only option available at a particular moment, because that was the
only thing that that young adult felt that he or she could use, |
would accept that with great reservation and hope that the treat-
ing physician or treating group would be very limited in the
amount of time that they would keep my child on methadone.

Ido not see long-term ongoing methadone as the way for us to be
¥oing in terms of public policy or in terms of medica policy. May
there be some exceptions to that? Some patients who need to be on
for many, many years, yes, and I think that qualified physicians
should make that judgment.

Mr. RanaGri. Well, Doctor, no one can disagree with what you
testified, but we Members of Congress cannot enjoy the expertise
that you do, and it just seems to me that somewhere along the line,
there has to be a professional response where people are talking
about methadone as though it's candy-coated gum, and that we
should just take this as we take any other type of pill.

And, T think it's this type of attitude that has caused us to—I
mean, he is saying drug dependency is no big deal as long as there
is (rovernment support. He has no problems at all with methadone
maintenance programs. We never talked about rehabilitation. We
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never talked about weaning off of the drug, and he seemed like he
was offended if we talked about the dosage and the length of treat-
meitt.

Dr. RosENTHAL. | think in fairness, the context that professionals
like Dr. Newman, the context that they are talking about is that
for those patients who are able to come to a positive socially—those
patients who are able to work and be positive with their families
and so forth, that for those people to be taking methadone for some
period of time is not something that they as patients should be
criticized for.

Mr. RANGEL. Yes, but you're not saying that—I hope you're not
disagreeing that it's a question of which door someone knocks on,
Phoenix House or one of these clinics. One is drug free and the
other, you're saying, well, that's the orientation, that’s what their
training is and that’s what they believe and, so, I don’t take issue
" with it. One’s an addict all of his life and the other may get
cleaned up in 17 months. Plus there’s a $15,000 difference.

But, over the long run, I'd suspect that you might make more out
of methadone. :

Dr. RoseNTHAL. Well, we have done some studies comparing the
costs over longdr periods. You can compare the costs over a 4- or 5-
or t-year period, then a drug-free program like Phoenix House be-
comes far less cbstly because the patient is now cut of the program
12, 14, 1X months later and is drug free and is no longer any cnst to
the community.

Mr. RANGEL. Well, 1 just wonder, Doctor, whether a lot of the
support that we get from methadone programs is not based on the
fact that you're cutting down crime and you really get somebody to
see—reducing his habit or reduced it to zero in terms of illegal
drugs and that he’s now dependent on legal drugs, and as long as
these people are no threat to society and just a threat to them-
selves, why not subsidize it.

I hope I'm wrong, but I do hope——

Dr. RosenTHAL. We also know, though, that many people who
are given a substituie drug, that that substitute drug did not make
them well, it did not teach them how to be wise, it does not teach
them how to do time, it does not teach them a vocation, and it does
not necessarily, if they are a car thief or a pickpocket, it does not
necessarily teach them new skills.

Mr. RaNGEL. Well, those that advocate heroin maintenance
never said that they would make the person better. What they are
suving is that it's better to keep someone subsidized with drugs
&han to have them hitting you over the head to get the price of

rugs.

Dr. RosenTHAL. But, that's a myth, Mr. Chairman. Even in che,
vou know, so-called English experiment where peuple have always
maintained that if you give people all the drugs that they want,
they're going to live happily ever after, indeed, they don’t. There
are two components.

If somebody has learned to deal with their emotional conflicts
and life conflicts by getting high, then even if you're ﬁiving them
an amount of legal dosage, whether it's methadone or heroin, they
are going to want something else to go higher, to get fu:ther, and
to change their state of consciousness.
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So, whatever you have given them legally, they will augment,
supplement, and take something else on top of it anyway with
some other drug.

Mr. RaNGEL. Did you inadvertently include methadone mainte-
nance with the heroin maintenance? That's what you said. You
suid thut where there was heroin maintenance and methadone
maintenance, it doesn’t work because the person would need some-
thing in addition in order to acquire their high.

Dr. RoseNTHAL. That's—I did say that, and I did intend to say
that. I'm trying to say that one has to take a look ut the entire
lifestyle and life problems of the particular patient. There are some
patients where methadone maintenance may be a desirable treat-
ment for a finite period. ‘

Mr. Rancikr. I don’t get the impression as a fellow New Yorker
that these patients come into this big screening multimodality
center and their needs are evaluated by doctors and psychiatrists -
and after the drug-free modality doesn’t work and only in those
severe cases with the deepest reservations——

Dr. RoseNTHAL. You're quite right.

Mr RANGEL [continuing] Do they suggest that someone inject or
drink methadone.

Dr. RoskNnTHAL. You're quite right. To a great extent, it matters
which door somebody stumbles into.

Mr. RaNGEL And, that's sad, and what is worse is that it appears
to me that there is just no effort being, made to substitute that ad-
di«itivu druy, that everyone is now addicted to methadone, that pro-
vide it

There's just no search to find something that could serve as an
antagonistic without becoming addictive.

Dr. RoskntiaL. There's got to be some forces operating. Dr.
Newman also testified that the average length of time in their pro-

HET Was o vears,

Mr. RaNGEL He did testify to that?

D Rosentuat. [ think [ heard him say that.

Mr Rancen T guess—did he testify v en Congressman Shaw
wits asking how do they know who the: v got as patients? Your
patient, how many clinics can he belong o at the same time tor
methadone? 1s there any limit how many he ¢. 7 sign up for in how
many communities”

Dr RoseNrhan. Well, you've got the wrong man here to ask that
question,

Mr. RanGeL. | know, but I'm depending on you to try to give us
some better direction to go because if we're going to make a mis-
take in terms of treatment and modality, 1 would like to make it
on the side of drug-free modality. But, it just bothers me to see
people giving out addictive medicine and just saying that mainte-
nance 1s no big problem, and that we're spending too much time or o
percentage of doses and length of treatment, and I just wonder
whether or not if it was someone’s relative or friend, whether they
would be that v different.

But, T do know that if you can keep somebody—I didn't say to
make o whole person out of them, but if you can keep them just
waiting out there on 125th and Park Avenue for another dose of
something, whether it's wine, methadone or a combination of pills,
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that they are not prone to he running around robbing and beating
on people.

In any event, | think what has happened in the last decade,
Dnctor, is that the modahity people have come together and have
decided that we all are going to do the best we can with the tools
we have to work with, but I still have some deep-seated reserva-
tions. Not so much that we have to use methadone, but [ just find
in recent years, we are saying that there is very little alternative
to methadone, that is by those peole who are providing it.

Dr. RoseNTHAL. Well, that makes me—that there are insufficient
alternatives, not only in New York but across the country that
many parts of the country don’t have any place to send their kids
who are in lots of drug trouble. That's something that concerns me,
and I'm sure concerns all of you——

Mr. RanGer. Well, it didn’t concern Beth Israel at all, and it just
bothered me that there wasn’t a plea for research and alternatives
and not to knock vhat he was doing and does well, hut I would not
feel proud to have to treat people with that stuff.

Dr. RoseNTHAL. T concur with what you are saying. I remember
once being consulted by a public health officer from a foreign coun-
try, who was considering what to do. They had no program at all in
this country, and he asked me whether or not they should put in a
methadone program, and I said, after you have put in a compre-
hensive drug iree program, put in a very small methadone pro-
gram and don’t tell anyone about it ever.

Mr. RanciL. Well, continue your good work. You certainly have
served as an example as to what can be done in the Nation, and
you will continue to have our support, and I only hope that w= can
get away from the addictive type of treatments. But, we can only
do that with research and trying to find out whether something
works better. Thank you.

I know that you're late and thank you for your time,

I'm sorry, Mr. Besteman, but Dr. Rosenthal had to leave. We're
very anxious to receive your testimony.

TESTIMONY OF KARST J. BESTEMAN, EXECUTI' £ DIRECTOR, AL.-
COHOL AND DRUG PROBLEMS ASSOCIATION OF NORTH AMER-
ICA
Mr. BestemaN. If I may have the immediate privilege of follow-

ing on to your concern about lengthy methadone treatment, several
years ago, | would say this was about 6 years ago, when there was
an analysis done of what was then the CODAP data system that
was collected by the National Institute on Drug Abuse, the statisti-
cal pattern was that outside of New York City, the average metha-
done maintenance treatment consisted of 8 months of treatment,
and inside of New Yok City, the average stay in treatment was
around the 2 year period,

I think that goes explicitly to Dr. Rosenthal’s point about the
preconception of the clinician who is running the treatment pro-
gram as to what the caracity of the patient and the cause of is
addiction is. Because if 1 approach my patient as a clinician, that
he has the capacity to live drug-free and the capacit{i to be re-
stored, then even if I realiza temporarily, I have to give him respite
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from his life style of criminality and rushing from one shot to the
other and hold hum still tor a period of time 80 we can engage with
the use of methadone therapeutically, there is no great harm in
that. In that clear, therapeutic plan, I would say methadone is safe.
Methadone is appropriate and so on.

Mr. RaANGEL. Why couldn’t I say that if he doesn’t take metha-
done, I don’t get paid and if he does, I do get paid.

Mr. BestemMAN. Well, that's an artifact of our reimbursement
system, and the people who set the reimbursement system up don't
think in terms of therapeutics. They think in terms of mechanics.

Mr. RANGEL. Exactly.

Mr. BesteMAN. And, that obviously has some influence in the
State of New York because of their peculiar, I don't like using the
word peculiar, but they have a rather unique reimbursement
s;]yslem for drug treatment programs that many other States don't

ave,

Mr. RanGEL. | thought in New York you couldn’t even apply for
other benefits unless vou were on a methadone program, so they
encourige the patients to go—-—

Mr. BesreMmaN. | think that you will find you have to be in a
State approved program. It doesn’t have to be a methadone pro-
gram.

Mr. RaNcEr. They have a lot of doctors and ever thing.

Mr. Besteman. But, I think your concern is well taken, and it is
met in many other therapeutic settings where the term of mainte-
nance is seen as part of a total treatment system and not an end in
itself. And, nationally, I believe that's closer to the professional at-
titude toward methadone.

New York has uniquely had the vast majority of methadone pa-
tients since the beginning of the use of the rug, and has becn
more dedicated to its continued use among the clinicians that popu-
lute the New York scene.

Mr. RanGern. Your programs, are they drug free?

Mr BesteMAN. And, we have people in our association who do
have methadone treatment available, kut, yes, drug free. In fact,
philosophically, if T had to chavacterize the association, because
we're both drugs and alcohol, and we have people who are in AA in
our association and people who are recovering alcoholics, there is a
great philosophical emphasis on drug-free life as sobriety not equal-
ling being drug froe, but then learning how to live somewhat in the
terms of which Dr. Rosenthal talked about being able to deal with
one’s problems and emotions.

Mr. RANGEL. Your association are over the executives not with
the patients.

Mr. BesreMAN. We're with the professionals who do the treating,
but if I had to characterize my membership, they would be more in
committed to drug free as a treatment outcome ¥ quite a majority
than they would for maintenance.

Mr. RANGEL. But, if I was a doctor and | was getting paid to ad-
minister the methadone to patients, you know, per capita, how
would you persuade me to be drug free as a member of your asso-
ctation”

Mr. BesteMAN. Because I-—1f you were a physician and this was
your major reimbursement mechazism, I ould point out——
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Mr. RanGrr. My only reimbursement.

Mr. BesteMAN. Even if it was your only reimbursement system, 1
would point out to you that it's your obligation as a ﬁhysician not
to do harm, and that's part of your oath, and that, therefore, you
have to do what is therapeutically beneficial to your patient, and to
keep a patient on any treatment, and I don’t care if it's some broad
spectruin antibiotic, just because there’s a reimbursement attached
is unethical behavior for——

Mr. RANGEL, Well, I didn't mean it that way.

Mr. BesteMaN. Well, but, it's the same—it 18 a——

Mr. RanceL. If | had orientation that I was really helping some-
' one physically with this addictive drug and that was my true feel-
ing that the longer they stayed on, the better it is for them. The
fact that I got paid every time they got a shot was secondary.

Mr. BesTemAN. But, interestingly in the professional meetings
that we hold and in the papers that we present, there are—I don't
hear that being said anymore, which was being said very early on,
and I'm talking about the late sixties and the early seventies, that
this really was something somebody needed for a lifetime.

There 18 now more of the idea that there is a very, very small
group of people who simply can’t function without a maintenance
drug, and the way to test how small that is is to keep encouraging
the patients to become drug free, and that is more what is actually
happening.

Mr. RanceL. | am glad to hear that. Did you get that from Dr.
Newman'’s testimony?

Mr. BesteMAN. Dr. Newman was, I think, trying to make the
greater point that he doesn't like to get into the details until treat-
ment capacity becomes more available, but he did point out that 20
percent of his patients were being withdrawn annually.

He did point out the length of stay was about 2 years, and he did
have a small group of patients who had been beyond 3'% years, and
[ think he even mentioned some patients are up to 10 years.

But, I think if you'd ask him to do a breakdown, you'd get into
very small numbers at that end.

Mr. RANGFEL. But, it's so difficult really to determine what’s hap-
pening tc a patient once they are off the rolls really.

Mr. BesteMAN. OK. Well, Mr. Chairman, if [ may, I would like to
talk about the Federal effort for just a minute on the block grant,
and about some of the things I think they can do in the Federal
Governinent to exhibit better leadership c]"’laracteristics to help us
as a field and things that all of which cost some money, but I'm
realistic enough to know that in this day and age, we are not in the
position to ask for millions of dollars.

I would like to start by reemphasizing the fact that treatment
. does work, whether it's drug free or methadone maintenance. The
statistics have shown consistently that patients benefit. Funding is
not adequate to the treatment needs, and also drug prevention and
education can be successfill, but it has to be done, I think, with a
couple of caveats.

It has to be part of a greater health education effort. To single
drug education out as something that should just come into the
curriculum at some point about the seventh to the twelfth grade, I
don't believe, is wor{:able. It has to be part of a total attitude and
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behavior concern about heaith and one's personal responsibility
that includes and goes directly as o precursor theme such as tobac-
co and alcohol because they are literally the starter drugs for pre-
cocious children, and I'm talking about age 9-year-olds and moving
on.

With that, | would like to summarize directly some of the things
that 1 think can be done through the public health service and the
National Institute on Drug Abuse to be helpful.

One, [ think there should be a clear Federal policy that the Fed-
eral Government is committed to sustaining a certain level of
treatment capacity in this country. We had such a policy for about
X yoar;. and it was abandoned, and it has been eroding steadily
stnce then., ,

The attached material to my statement of the NASADAD sum-
mary of States, you'll read that State after State were cutting bacl,
we closed three programs, we won't be able to do this, we've cut
the quality and extensiveness of the services, do less with the same
amount of money.

That has to <top because the number of casualties that are
coming into the system is going up, and there has to be that clear
policy. I don’t hear it being stated by anyone at the Federal level.

There is no resnonse to that important question. The second
thing, I think, that the public health service and the Federal Gov-
crnment have to do is take leadership in defining adequate treat-
ment services and evaluating new treatment techniques. Dr. Rosen-
thal referred to the fact that NIDA had been very active in devel-
oping new treatment techniques.

With the exception of a longer acting maintenance drug and a
couple of antagonistics, which are still very much in experimental
status, 1 know of no new treatment techniques that are being fos-
tered or encouraged by the Federal effort, and people every day
have to look at patients, haven't got the money to set aside to try
that experiment that may or may not work.

The Federal Government has to take that leadership and say we
will help discover these, we did in the past, it did in the past and it
should continue that.

. Mr. )RAN(;I-)L. Have you ever heard of a doctor called Emmanuel
evicl’

Mr. BesteMAN. Yes, | was personally involved with him on two
OCCAsions,

Mr. RaNGEL. Do you believe he has anything going for him in the
area of rehabilitation?

Mr. BesTEMAN. The only explicit one that I evaluated was when
he was using a substance he called perse, | believe. P-E-R-S-E. ]
was involved in that evaluation, and there was no data there to
support his claim, and we looked into that extensively at the re-
quest of the then chairman of the Alcohol--Drug and Alcohol Sub-
committee of the Senate, Senator Williams,

I'm familiar with him.

Mr. Rancikr. Well, they are teving to take away his license on
quackery.

! Mr. BestemAN. That has nothing to do with any drug abuse
wssue, though, as [ understand it.

Mr. RANGEL. Cancer cure.

.y
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Mr. BesteMaN. Yes. Because I have kept track of him a little bit.
Third, | think the Federal Government must restore its informa-
" tion system. You heard part of the data this morning from high
school surveys. It's not our high school seniors who are coming into
treatment, 1t's our dropouts. They are not part of that survey.

It is not the people who are in the household survey who have
permanent known addresses so they can be sampled out of the
community; it's the people without permanent residences or living
in single rooms that are coming into our treatment programs. And,
the data around the casualties in drug abuse have disappeared by
decision of this administration to abandon the very important data
set.

Now, it's interesting to me that decision has been made about
drug abuse. No such decision has been made by the Centers for Dis-
ease Control in Atlanta, which is also part of the public health
service, which follows measles. If you had asked Dr. Brandt this
morning, and he is formerly my boss, I reported directly to him, I
have high respect for him professionally, but if you had asked him
where was the last outbreak of measles in this country, he gets
minimally a monthly report, sometimes when things are a little
hot, he gets a weekly repori, down to eighteen cases in such and
such a school district.

If : ou had asked him what is the latest drug of choice of the last
10,000 admissions nationally, there is no answer because the data
system has been abandoned. You cannot make informed policy in
the response around the treatment system without that inform a-
tion. The administration cannot make an informed recommenda-
tion and we can't intelligently discuss what ought to be the nation-
al response because we're all dealing with anecdotal material.

And, I am cne that is very frustrated and discouraged person
who has been in this field now well over 20 years, and helped put
some of those data srstems together, and now when you ask—
shuul(‘li ask a reasonable question, I have to say the data has disap-
peared.

My informal survey gotten through the State council, NASA-
DAD, is attached. That's not hard data that you were used to
seeing 2 or 3 years ago. That has to be restored.

Four, I think the Federal Government must increase its services
research activities. Prior (o the block grants, under the old section
410, services research came out of money that was appropriated by
the Congress to give services. It was clearly earmarked in there.

When* the block grant came, that money was folded in and
vecame part of the general services system. The research budget
was considerably smaller for the institute. It is, in fact, doing serv-
1"es research. But, its actual expenditure on services research is
less than half of what it was a few years ago.

The same mechanism, the same block grant impact happened to
prevention research. Now, both of those research areas are being
expunded slowly by the Institute within a limited research budget,
but major needs of the field disappeared with the funding mecha-
nism and the folding of that money into the block grants.

Fifth, I think w.: need much better policy guidance and develop-
ment by the Federal Government. The field enjoys the strengths of
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having experienced State and local experts capable and willing to
test the usefulness of developing policy carly in the discussion.

The policy forums that were so common to the Federal style, and
I can name documents starting with the white paper in 1975 and
other idocument:-s that came out subsequently, have all but disap-
peared.

Outside consultation is not encouraged. There used to be regular
meetings between Federal officials and the big nine States, New
York, Pennsylvania and so on. Those meetings have disappeared.

There is a whole series of interactions where policy was readily
“debated that no longer exist. Now, this is a very low cost, but very
important way to gain a national consensus on what to do. It is .
gone.

Our association tries to provide that kind of forum with our
annual meetings, with theme meetings in between, but with the ab-
sence of knowing where is the Federal Government as an actor,
our States and our major private agencies that join are a little un-
settled as to what they can plan on for next year.

There is no continuity, and this is a definite lack .hat 1 think the

" public health service could fulfill, either through consensus confer-
ences, a8 NIH uses them, or with annual meetings such as the CDC
has with its State health departments, with the counterparts.

Now, ADMHA does have this meeting once a year, but it is
almost purely an informational exchange. It is short, doesn’t give
any kind of constant interaction, and at least the prior administra-
tor of that agency said it wasn't that agency's job to engage in
policy debate.

Now, if' the agency can’t engage in policy debate, then where
does the public and the professional in the field engage in that
debate? It's a very frustrating situation right now.

Finally, we are in an era of prevention. Everybody is talking
about it It is o top priority of the public health service. It is receiv-
ing attention from our association, from States, States are expand-
ing their prevention, the block grant mandates prevention.

The amount of research being done to give firm underpinning to
that activity so that when we introduce educational programs or
introduce peer counseling programs, we know what the intended
impact is, and what the unintended impacts are, it's simply insuffi-
cient,

sSomething in the neighborhood of B percent of the research
budget is allegedly being put into prevention in NIDA. The fact of
the matter is the States are mandated to do 20 percent, and ths
expenditures against treatment and prevention are really a larger
percentage than that. We need more dedicated research in the pre-
vention area to give guidance. .

And, it’s important that that priority be reemphasized. It took
us, as professionals in the field, and in the combination of Federal,

State, local, and private effort, if you recall, and I know you were

around for most of this, and I can’t romember if you were here at .
the beginning, but certainly from 1968 to 1976, to put together a
treatment response in this country.

Eight years of hard effort and a fair Federal investment and
dollar investment. We, I think, are at risk right now after watching
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that system dwindle and not properly supporting it, of having it
overwhelmed and having it collapse in the next year or two.

I don't think that that's an unfair assessment. If that happens,
we're going tu have to do it all over again because the drug abuse
problem, addiction, is not going away. It is as severe today, the
number of casualties coming at us is as severe today as it has been
in the last decade. Now, 1 applaud the fact that high school seniors
are more wise than a decade ago and less drug involved, but I
cannot applaud the fact that there are heroin addicts, cocaine ad-
dicts, PCP abusers, just for starters, that keep coming at our treat-
ment programs at a new level and that's not being responded to.

The people who run the treatment programs and are on the
firing line day in and day out are being exhuausted. If you look in
the attached data with my statement, you will see States saying we
have changed the counselor/patient ratio.

One State has now a counselor/patient ratio of 1 counselor to 100
patients. Now, I don’t have to tell you there’s no* mnuch happening
therapeutically in that situation. And, that need of the treatment
system is simply not being addressed, not being recognized, and not
being responded to at the present time by the Federal Government.
It is being responded to by only a few States that have done some
additional commitment, and the private sector and the cities
simply can’t respond to the need at this point.

There's not enough research there. We've got to bring drug abuse
back into a priority ranking in our domestic activities, and that's
the essence of my statement.

Thank you.

[Complete statement of Mr. Besteman appears on p. 106.]

Mr. RancGEL. Thank you, Mr. Besteman.

Mr. Akaka?

Mr. AkakA. Mr. Chairman, no questions, except to tell you that I
appreciate your testimony and your warning to us about retaining
those resou:ces that are necessary.

Mr. BesteMAN. Thank you.

M. RanGeL. Thank you. We will certainly be working hard in
I(:Jdovvmber to try to make those necessary changes you recommend-

Mr. BestemMaN. Thank you.

Mr. RaANGEL. Our last panel on prevention in the New Jersey
Statewide Community Organization brings to us Mr. Charles
Currie, chief of prevention, Division of Narcotic and Drug Abuse
Control, New Jersey State Department of Health, and Ms. Gale Ka-
vanagh, coordinator, Division of Narcotic and Drug Abuse Control,
New Jersey State Department of Health, and Dr. Walter McCar-
roll, assistant commissioner of education, New Jersey State Depart-
ment of Education; Detective Sgt. Donald Stumpf, juvenile division,
Bergenfield Police Department, Bergenfield, NJ, and Ms. Josephine
Zambrana, SCOP team member, Franklin School, Newark, NdJ.

I thank all of you for coming to share your testimony with us,
and we'll start with Mr. Currie.
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TESTIMONY OF CHARLES CURRIE, CHIEF OF PREVENTION, DIVI.
SION OF NARCOTIC AND DRUG ABUSE CONTROL, NEW JERSEY
STATE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH
Mr. Cugrgie. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, 1 want to

thank you for inviting me and my colleagues from New Jersey to

testity before you about our substance abuse prevention efforts in

New Jersey.

My name is Charles Currie. My official position is chief of pre-
vention, in the State Department of Hes'th, Division of Narcotic
and Drug Abuse Control.

I and each of my colleagues will inake a brief statement so that
you will get a total sense of our efforts in New Jersey.

First, there is a definite need in New Jersey and in our country
for sound validated prevention and intervention programs, that is
to say, model programs to reach our people, especially our adoles-
cent population, before they pass the dreaded line from no use to
experimental use and misuse to full scale dependency and addic-
tion.

A recent survey by the New Jersey attorney general's office indi-
cates that there is considerable drug use in New Jersey schools.
Add this to the fuct that there are an estimated 35,000 addicts in
New Jersey and some 12,000 patients presently receiving treatment
in our system, of which 1,000 have been admitted in the last year
for cocaine use, then the realization of the necessity for effective
prevention and intervention services is indicated.

And, this is especially true, as other speakers have said, in the
light of shrinking Federal and State dollars for treatment services
th our State.

The second point T want to make is that we in the prevention
unit, base our prevention efforts on this assumption. that drug or
subrtance abuse is & comn unity problem. It is, of course, a problem
for the individual, who suffers physically and psychologically. It is
A parental problem because the cnergies of the parents must be
channeled mto this problem for the individual drug user in the
tamily. '

It becomes a familial problem because the family dynamics are
interrupted, scapegoating and blaming take place and a negative
impact results, It's also a school problem bhecause the youngster is a
student, and grades generally suffer, apsenl- ‘«m, and truancy,
Aten ocenr, g

The police also get involved when thié activity is illegal. Elected
officials in & community must be concerned because they allocate
the resources to make the community a quality place to live in.

The pomt is that substance abuse in our view is a community
problem.

The third point 1 want to make is that a community problem de-
mands 2 community-based response. a community based model,
and we think we have such a model in New Jersey.

[t is the statewide community organization program, commonly
and hereafter referred to as SCOP. The heast of the scope initiative
in New Jersey is community organizing or better the process of
community organizing,
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The State prevention unit seeks to enable, to help communities
to organize themselves by bringing together their leaders, shaping
them into a smoothly lunulonmg tear: ..nd throurh an intense
training session, equipping them with ine knowledge and skills
they need to assess the problems of their community, to generate
programs and activities that will respond to these proble.ns.

The prevention unit supports these efforts through its efforts
with technical assistance and followup visits. Note the State's role
in this process is an enabling one, a facilitating role in a collabora-
tive effort with communities and local institutions.

Rather than generating programs for communities to respond to
and adopt, we say to the local communities, we will not program
for you directly, kut, rather, we will expose you to a process where
you can help -ourselves to identify and respond to your own
unique needs and problems.

In effect, we help communities help them.selves in promoting the
behaviorial health of their own citizens, particularly their youth.

If this proactive effort is successful, we believe that the drug and
alcohol problems of the community and other dysfunctional and re-
lated behaviors will proportionally decrease.

From 197K to the present time, some 120 community-based teams
have been trained and over 60 up to 70 percent are still active.

And, my fellow speakers will speak of the implementation and
the outcome in each of the communities.

The results in promoting the behaviorial health and lessening
dysfunctional behaviors in our communities have been substantial.
Absenteeism from school, for example, vandalism, et cetera, drug
related behaviors in many cases, have decreased. At the same time,
the evaluation of SCOP programs for fiscal benefits derived from
our efforts indicate substantial savings to local communities.

Speaking of costs, the av- rage cost to the State of implementing
the SCOP program in a loc.1l community is about $4,000 to $8,000.
This fee includes the salaries of State professionals, consultants,
equipment, stipends, et cetera.

Needless to say, in this time of dwindling dollars for substance
abuse prevention and treatment programming, the cost is relative-
ly modest, the benefits great in terms of decreased human suffering
and increased monetary savings.

Now, I would like to turn the microphone over to my colleague,
Gale Kavanagh, who will expand on my remarks about the SCOP
program.

[Complete statement of Mr. Currie appears on p. 123.]

Mr. RanceL. Ms. Kavanagh.

TESTIMONY OF GALE KAVANAGH, SCOP COORDINATOR, DIVI-
SION OF NARCOTIC AND DRUG ABUSE CONTROL, NLLW JERSEY
STATE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH

Ms. Kavanaau. Sir, I guess I'd like to begin my refocusing on
and just remember that we spent the bulk of the day so far discuss-
ing treatment modalities and pros and cons of all of that.

Our focus is very, very clearly prevention. Prior preventlon and
carly intervention for the community work that we've done, and it
is mainly, as Mr. Currie said, an effort that tends to get people out
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of what has hecome almost a national pastime, and that is scape-
goating. If the police did their job properly, the communities say,
we would not have so many problems with youth, that schools
would shape up and do their jobs properly, we would not have so
many problems with youth, and if parents, indeed, are certainly
not what they used to be. They all work and they are getting di-
vorced and separated and don’t seem to care about children as
much as they are.

* And, what we, in our experience with communities, have said is
that's probably all true anyway, let's get on with doing something.
It is also mainly an effort to stop the rhetoric, which we have a lot
of, about the problems with youths, and to get people mobile and
action-oriented because our experience early on pointed out that
TlOSt communities faced with problems with kids tend to do three
things. :

One is, of course, first deny the problem even exists. Second is
that they can begin to suggest that it exists, to say it's really only a
small percentage, and they are not my kids. And, I don't know
what I can do to get involved. And, third, and robably most preva-
lent, is reliance on a crisis to catapault people into action, that’s
short-lived, but it has some effect. It is not pervasive certainly in
terms of prevention.

What we began to do when we first formed the prevention unit
in New Jersey was look around. We had very small amounts of
money. So then you come up with the issue of do you fund one pro-
gram, two programs, three programs and that’s it. Or could we find
any other way that would have a more pervasive effect, a rippling
kind of effect. -

At that same time, we uncovered a community that existed in
our own State, which was receiving a good deal of local attention,
State attention, national attention, and that was Bergenfield, NJ.

For what they were doing, the approach they were taking, which
was mainly looking at building health rather than just treating ill-
ness with youth, not a particula'ly revoluntionary idea, but they
:iveérehhaving success at it, and th:y had a particular way that they

id this. '

They formed a team of people and it had ongoing programming.
I'm not going to go into the kinds of programs that developed out
of that because they began to have real things that you could look
at in terms of vandalism being reduced and absenteeism decrease
be(;ms;@ our next speaker will tell you exactly what they were able
to do.

The programs that they came up with obviously nly reflected
that particular community, and we had no intent to form little
Bergenfields all over New Jersey. However, we became convinced
that the process of pulling together a certain group of people as
problem solvers to address their needs was perhaps something that
could be replicated at a low cost, be very creative and allow people
some ownership.

I think the other point that’s important for me is something that
was said about 9:30 this morning, and that is the accountability
issue. We ag a State have that accountability factor built in, and 1
don’t think that it is fair to any community, regardless of size and
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demographics or problems, to simply back off and say it's your
problem.

We have a responsibility to provide resources, support, anything
that we can and so, in that aspect, the program has been different.
What we have done literally then is contract with Bergenfield and
saifl could you possibly teach other communities what you've done
here, and began the process that became SCOP. What we said to
communities als differed from other programs.

Community o ganizing, as everybody knows, is an old. old con-
cept that's been done and redone a hundred thousand times, and
will be. We said we wanted very particulur people to participate in
this. We wanted six or seven people from the community to come
and some of those people have to be from schools, and we were not
necessarily looking for kindergarten teachers, we were looking for
a decisionmaker-.

We also said you had to have police support, juvenile officers, we
wanted involved, and anybody else from the community who was
interested in enhancing youth. So that meant a kaleidoscopic group
of penple. Everybody trom senior citizens to some youth themselves
to mayors to town council, a hos . of characters have come through
in these teams.

What we do is provide a 3-day training, orce a community has
responded yes, we're interested in the training, they go for—they
are given an orientation first by a staff member because we want
to make sure that people do understand this program.

We're cot making any promises here. IU's a real partnership.
And, we also, maybe niost important, want to make sure that they
reflect the community that they are coming from because it's also
heerr my experience that people do not. They come for a variety of
reasons for these kinds of programs, lots of them very political. So,
we want to make sure from the onset that we're all clear about
what our agendas are, as best we can be.

They come to a 3-day training, and basically the training, very
brieflv, has two focuses. One is very simply, how to get a diverse
group of people, diverse disciplines with their own agendas and the
way they think things ought to go, to get into a workable cohesive
torce. and that's not suvfficient because we did that hundreds of
times in the sixties.

What we further have them do is teach them the program plan-
ning models, how do vou come up with problems in a community,
how do you begin to address them. At the end of 3 days, people lit-
erally leave with one. cnly one, concern, that they have all seven
or eight people agreed upen, that they will begin to address in a
program that thev will begin to implement to address that particu-
far problem.

The types of programs thac have come out of this are just enor-
mously varied. and then you'll see, because we have brought repre-
sentatives from communities themselves. We're talking about being
in communities that are rural, that are urban, that are suburban.
Replicating this siame process, and 1 just might add a footnote, that
in an urban area, we make no pretense to go into Newark and say
give me a team of seven people and we'll do Newark. We may be
crazy, but not that so.
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We tuke neighborhoods within an urban area and carve out
small little pieces uround one particular school, and Ms. Zambrana
is an example of that particular kind of a concept, and will reiter-
ate programs.

Just very briefly, some of the programs that have developed out
of this have covered a wide variety. Some have done primary pro-
grams. That means that they'll look at eariy intervening, first
grade, second grade, third grader, who anybody can see are having
a crisis situation in their life. People that they care about are get-
ting divorced, getting separated, getting ill, moving, whatever.

That particular concentrated time makes it difficult for someone
t, 7, 8 to git still and learn how to multiply. It can lead to lots of
other things. We can wait or we can intervene.

One particular community chose a program to intervene early in
that kind of way. Others have done outdoor programming. They
have done leadership programming with youngsters. Have done a
lot of programs that matca up the elderly and youth. Have done
programs that match up older youths viith younger youths.

If you need other examples, you can talk about those later be-
cause you will hear them, and there is also included in the adden-
rlum, the cost effectiveness.

I guess basically, in summary, most of the programs have in key
that we try to encourage people to start small, to do something
tnat is possible for them, to do something that is visible, they will
see it, the community will see it, they'll realize some success and a
wonderful example is some of the things that Josephine will talk
about in Newark.

And, also, the programs that involve youth have a sense of being
needed and appreciated. We have found that's a powerful antidote
to being substance abuser and avy of the other problems that
ensue oft of that.

And. that this is only one approach. There is no pretense here
that this is the way or a panacea or a miracle machine: it's simply
one approach. We have had very interesting results. There’s a cost-
effectiveness study attached. And, our dollars seem to be returned
manifold.

Detective Stumpf from Bergenfield really represents our proto-
type communivy, and, so, I'd like him to talk about some of the pro-
grims and the results of what's happened in Bergenfield.

Mr. Srumer. I'll locate Bergentield for you. It is 6% miles outside
of New York City, your constituency.

Mr. RanceL. Johnson and Jcrnson.

Mr Stumer. Bergen County. We're right across the bridge. We're
' miles from the George Washington Bridge.

Mr. RaneiL. Isn't Johnson and Johnson located there?

Mr. Stumer. They are in New Brunswick, so we're a lot closer.
Our kids can walk to your city, to your district. So, we are subur-
ban urban.
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TESTIMONY OF DETECTIVE SGT. DONALD STUMPF, JUVENILE DI-
VISION, BERGENFIELD POLICE DEPARTMENT, BERGENFIELD,
NJ, SCOP TEAM MEMBER, BERGENFIELD

Mr. Stumrr. In 1971, we got some Federal dollars from the Office
of Education in some grants coming out of Washington, out of the
Office of Educatio. tor communities helping themselves. 1 went
away for some training in New York district, which was Adelphi
University. Seven of us from the community of Bergenfield, a psy-
chologist, a teacher, myself, a police officer, community people and
made a team for this intense training.

We started to go about the business of looking at drugs and alco-
hol in the community. Decided that the way to do that was to mo-
bilize the community and deal with the subissues that cause drug
abuse, such as single parenthood, absenteeism, vandalism, those
kinds of things.

We started to mobilize programs that did not directly take away
alcohol or deal with marijuana or heavy drug use, and in—we were
together 12 years. We now operate 28 such programs, such as for
children that are dysfunctional with their families, programs for
kids that are high risk, wit» #ingle families and drug and alcohol
abuse, and a whole myriad o programs that are community orga-
nized, community operate-, the* take no Federal dollars.

By this process that we 1earn>d, in the Federal training, about a
very specific way in which to get problems together, “ringing
people from different arenas, political, the mayor, people th. t don’t
normally get involved, school people, the police, womens clubs,
people that don’t come together to form opinions and solutions, and
it's amazing when you come at the same problem, somebody said
today, it depends where you stand, and you come upon an agree-
ment about what it is you want to do, to begin. It’s amazing, the
amount of energies that can be generated by people who were im-
mobile before and that's what we faced in 1971-72, immobile, fear.

The drusi were coming out of New York, what can we do, our
children are at risk, denial, just total isolation that we couldn’t do
anything al ail. Becoming mobile, looking at the programs and
starting to do education programs in the schools that dealt with
drugs and alcohol, and one of your people said, these young people
are intelligent enough to be dealt with honestly as we were doing
kind of fairy tale stuff.

We did show and tell stuff, you know, that's bad for your health.
Now we need to be more specific and by getting role models and
peer counseling pressures where kids lize this can be dealt with
before they take the big step and end up at Phoenix House.

We have made a community mobile in 10 years that ultimately
has done three major things for us. It has reduced the drug and
aleohol involve ment by 20 percent. I'm taking those stats by hospi-
tal incidents, overdose and medical treatment that I'm aware of.

We have increased our attendance in public schools from 86 to 94
percent. We have reduced the vandalism to public buildings by 65
percent, and reduced the amount of arrests of young people by 65
percent.

Seven people working for 10 years in one community, mobilizing
that community, and taking people who were out of this process,
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single parents, people on welfure, people who thought they had no
voice, and making thetn mobile. V\;e also get volunteers from that,
and it continues as strong today as it was in 1972, and the Federal
“tipend was 53,000 for the original Federal training.

So that we now have been approached. We did great stuff and
how can we get it out to the rest of New Jersey, and we got ahold
of Mr. Currie and Ms, Russo, from Trenton, the State department
of health, and said we'd like to do this with other communities, We
would like to say that there is no magic here. We want to mobilize
communities to deal with its own problems because Bergenfield's
probiems are different than Newarﬁ's problems. And, I don't pro-
ceed to say that Bergenfield’s problems are the same problems as
in your district because 1've been in your district.

But, the people who live in your dist: ict know what the problems
are and it they know what the problems are, they are very close to
solutions. They need to get away from all those old experts who
can :ell us why we are failing and get some of the people that are
eftective that have not had a shot to come up with imagination and
to come up with phenomenally new ways tc deal with old prob-
fems,

We have done that, we have been able through the State’s coop-
eration to train a hundred other teams who are out there doing
rrngmmming on their own in their own communities and I coulu
ist thousands of programs that they do, which are self-esveem pro-
grams. We have kids in our high school calling senior citizens that
live alone. There are programe that take the whole gamet of need
of u social community, and what it does is gives responsibilities to

. the kids.

Most of our kids that we want to be responsible, and we give
them no shot to do that. I see it as a police officer. I see the metha-
done you were talking about on my streets, that’s supposed to be in
some clinic in New York, and turned up on the streets in Bergen
County.

So, you're right in saying that we do have those epidemics, but
we need to start as early as possible. 1 would much rather deal
with a 6- or 7-year-old dealing with his needs and his family,
whether it be some kind of social support than with the senior in
my class using that methadone and be heavily addicted to drugs.

So, I'm here to say that it can be done and tﬁ(ﬁ' community effort
is inexpensive, and it will continue, and I'm thrilled at my State
has taken a losk at that and is able to go from Bergen County to
(Tapg May County and offer this training to the other neople that
need it.

So. I would defer now, because I do tend to talk cn =:a on, I get
very excited about this from my side, because I don’t believe arrest
is the answer. I qon't besieve methadone is the answer.

Mr. Bestemen, as [ recall, said methadone was supposed to be for
5 percent of the population who had gone through all the programs
and failed, and Ydon't understand ﬁuw an 18-year-old can he on
methadone, having had no program tries at all,”and that—I'm not
a doctor, I'm not saying that as a doctor. I just don’t understand
that.

But, Newark is a different place than Bergenfield pnd I'd like to
defer to Josephine, who can tell you what that training impacted
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in Newark Now | know you know Newark and I'm sure you can
identify with that.
Thank you.

Mr. Rancer. Thank you. Ms. Zambrana?

TESTIMON ¢ OF JOSEPHINE ZAMBRANA, SCOP TEAM MEMBER,
FRANKLIN SCHOOL, NEWARK, NJ

Ms. ZaMBrRANA. My name is Josephine Zambrana. I'm a parent. |
work for the Newark Board of Education. 1 am a member of the
bilingual advisory board in the State of New Jersey and also a
member of the deparcuent of 1esearch, evaluation and testing lor
the Newark Board of Education.

Before I go into what SCOP has done for our community, and the
school, I would like to read to you a profile about Franklin School.

Franklin School is located in Newark, NJ. As most large urban
cities, Newark suffers the ravages of high unemployment, a serious
crime rate, and a crumbling financial base.

Franklin is one of the 69 elementary schools in the Newark
pubtic shool system, which is over 90 percent bluck and Hispanic.

If you visit the Franklin School area, you will see high unem-
ployment, drug dealers and users, and a sign of poverty. Other in-
dicators of the neighborhood’s great want, could be seen in the
number of burned out buildings, graffiti, and acts of crime and vio-
lenee.

The community consists of a few lower middle class and working
poor persons. However, the overwhelming majority are receiving
public assistance and living below the official poverty line. The
community is mainly Hispanic. More so Puerto Rican.

The functional capacity of Franklin School is a 83% students, but
at the presenc time the enrollment is 1,326, That's almost 500 over
of what the school population should have.

[ would like to give you a briefing in the ac demic achievements.
On April 197X, minimum basic skills tests were administered te the
third and sixth grade students. The results showed that only 35.7)
percent of th» students have achieved proficiency at the minimum
hasic skil'c level in reading and only 21.47 percent has passed the
minimum basic skills in mathematics. At the present time these
skills ave much higher.

iscipline at Franklin School. Children arriving at Franklin did
not find a quiet, safe, and educationally environment to live and
learn. Instead, you will find an environment dominated by fear, vi-
olence, and disruptive behavior.

Students engagre in fighting, setting waste baskets on fire, steal-
g and harassment of teachers. Teachers were oiien heard to say
that they deserved combat pay

Strategies implemented. One of them was to improve the physi-
cal appearance of the school. The second one was prompt mainte-
nance,

Another strategy that was implemented was the involvement of
SCOP. From Franklin School there were two teams trained by the
sergenfield team, and these included parents, teachers, senior citi-
zens, and a policeman.

14
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The following 1s a brief deseription of some of the projects imple-
mented at Frankhn School as part of the SCOP concept.

A. WORKSHOP FOR PARENTS

Weekly workshops were offered in areas the parents selected as
important to them such as legal services, social services, drug and
alcohol, city government, police protection, helping with home-
work, and many other similar workshops.

B. ADULT EDUCATION CLASSES

Survey torms were sent to parents and other community people
to attend evening classes and to select courses or suggest courses of
interest.

. OPEN HOUSE

Franklin School makes special effort to encourage parents to
attend open house night. At this event parents talk with teachers,
see samples of their child’s work, discuss their child’s report card,
and visit other teachers who work with their child. The success of
our open house night can be attributed to the care that is taken to
establish an environment where parents feel welcome.

D. QUE PASA NEWSLETTFER

The Que Pasa newsletter was established as a means to commu-
nicate important events and activities at Franklin School.

E. PARENTS HANDROOK

A purent_handbook was developed which include the school poli-
ctes. teachers names, room numbers, school services, students and
parents rights, and so forth.

F. THE FRANKLIN SCHOOL ADVISORY COUNCIL

Letters were sent to all members of the Franklin Schoo! commu-
nity inviting them to attend an open meeting. Qut of this general
meeting emerged a representative group consisting of school ad-
ministrators, staff, parents, students, community leaders, central
office staft, local police, fire department representatives and var-
iouschurch ieaders, and business people. The mission of the council
is to identify existing problems and analyze thermn, help develop pro-
grams to ameliorate the problems and diligently implement th2m.

(:. LIVING ROOM DIALOGS

One technique that is used is to speak to a parent that is respe~t-
ed in the community and plan a mceting in his/her home, whereby
other parents are invited to come and share concerns and sugges-
tions for improvinge Franklin School.

H. VANDALISM HOTLINE

In cooperation with the Board of Education Security Division, a
Z4-hour “Vandalism Hotline” was instituted which allows members
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ol the coimnunity to call and report vandalism or any suspicious
activity observed around the sehool.

1. IMPROVE STUDENT INVOLVEMENT

Student involvement in school activities was a key factor at
Franklin School Franklin became their school, the staff worked
with the students to make it a clean, happy, safe place to come to
live and learn.

The students began to be valued and helped make important de-
cisions abont what went on in school. They were aiso responsible
for doing: much of the work and to keep it functioning smoothly.

Kthnic pride was very strong among the various racial sub-
groups— Puerto Ricans, blacks, and Italians—this was viewed as a
strength and o starting point to begin building a sense of pride in
the school. (ne cannot be proud of other groups, your school, or for
that matter anything, unless one feels good about oneself. An out-
standing example of an activity used at Franklin School to promote
self-esteem was “balloon day” or “how far will your love go?”

Once the students began to feel better about themselves, they
were more willing and able to join hands with others and accept
more responsibility in maintaining a positive school environment.

In addition, they were involved in establishing their own class-
raom and school code of behavior. They wer @ encouraged to partici-
pate in a variety of committees and were gerrerally involved in the
- governing of the school. At Franklin Schoo! we have been involved
in petting help from the police department and from different
agencies to help our students in our school.

'so, at Franklin School doors are open to any parent or guardi-
an that has a child in the school, to come in and talk about any
problems that they may have.

Mr. RanGEL. | have to interrupt at this point. We're going to
have to go to the House floor. But, we will listen to the remainder
of your testimony as well as that of Dr. McCarroll.

I won't he able to return, but I certainly want to take this oppor-
tunity to thank all of you on behalf of the Congress and the com-
mittee, and certainly believe that what you're doing is a classic ex-
ample of vhat can be done by other communities and we'll be shar-
ing your experiences and your testimonies with our colleagues.

Mr. Cusiack will be here for the conclusion of your testimony and
that of Dr. McCarroll.

Mr. CusacKk. You may continue.

Ms. ZAMBRANA. | have finished.

Mr (C‘usack. All right, Then, why don’t we have Dr. McCarroll
give us has testiunony,

Dr. MeCarrorn. 1 think at this point the most appropriate role
that 1 can play 1s probably to wrap up the concepts and the impor-
tance of what we consider to be the key issues, the collaborative
elforts within the comimunities and within the State.
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TESTIMONY OF DR. WALTER McCARROLL, ASSISTANT COMMIS-
SIONER OF EDUCATION, NEW JERSEY STATE DEPARTMENT OF
EDUCATION, AND SCOP TEAM MEMBER, SPARTA, NJ

Dr. McCARROLL. Prior to coming to the State department of edu-
cation, I served for 16 years as superintendent of schools in New
Jersey and was directly involved in SCOP programs and other
kinds of prevention efforts.

I became convinced over the years from really both perspectives
that the only way that a successful prevention program can work
is if it becomes a total community effort.

On a larger scale, [ think the same collaborative effort can apply
to communities in between the department and state levels.

let me just touch on two or three of the programs in the State
department of education and the State department of health, that
have joined together in providing for communities in New Jersey.

One of the programs, of course, relates to substance abuse. Most
recently, the departments in a cooperative effort produced a refer-
ence manual on drug abuse, on student drug and alcohol abuse, a
comprehensive planning guide to school administrators that we
expect to he extremely useful to local school district principals and
wicher kinds of administrators.

We have identified program models in the prevention, interven-
tion and treatment of student substance abuse throughout the
State. We have offered a series of regional substance abuse bo1aN-
nire forums, again through the efforts of the department of health
" and the department of education.

These forums have a particularly significant aspeci to them that
I'd like to share with you, that being that those districts that decid-
ed to participate had to make a commitment in terms of looking
down the road and pulling together programs, hopefully effective
programs, for kids.

They have taken a very important first step. They have acknowl-
edged that their community has a problem, and whether it's in
New Jersey or in the other 49 States, I think that’s an important
first step to get rid of the denial aspects of a lot of communities
and a lot of school districts have is a significant beginning.

In addition to those programs, a number of school districts have
been identified and will comprise a pilot implementation project.
that will be offered during the 1984-85 school year.

There is also o number of insery programs being offered by
the Department of Health and che Department of Education
around the State of New Jersey for people in communities and in
school districts.

Let me simply conclude by saying that [ think there is aa impor-
tant role here for not only the communities and the State, but i
also think that there's a role for the Federal Govermmnent. | think
aside from the interests that's being shown by the Federal Goverr.-
ment for substance abuse, I think that interest must be exprussed
in the form of a commitment to programs like SCO, to Depart-
ments ofe Health and Fducation and other agencies in the Sales,
through funding for such things as reseaich grants and so forth.

I can remember getting back to my early duys 1 the SCOP vro-
gram, -when we became kind of overwhelm:d by the kinds of
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projects and the efforts that you'te involved in and we kept re-
minding ourselves that we weren't attempting to change the course
of history, but if we worked together, perhaps we could make a
little difterence.

And, I think this collaborative effort has been this cornerstone.

Thank you very much.

[Complete statement of Dr. McCarroll appears on p. 152.]

Mr. Cusack. Thank you very much, and I think your testimony
and your cooperative prograin is a great credit to you, and certain-
ly probably une of the most encouragi:g things we Fave seen in a
very bleak picture that comes before us in our ‘rav:ls around the
country relative to confronting the abv~- uw d* 44 and all the
breakdown in family life und in juvenile life.

Anid, we wish you well, and hope that you'll stay in touch with
us here in s commitice as we will with you.

Vir. Lowe. Sergeant, I'd like to ask you a question. I may be
mixing apoles and oranges here, but by way of foundation, how
longr haus you. program been in operation?

M- Sremer, Twelve years.

Mr. Lowe. Twelve years. And, when you testified, you gave off
e tather impressive statistics by way of reduction and negative
cecurrences associated with drug abuse.

Now here's where 1 may be mixing apples and oranges. When
Mi. Russc t stified before this committee at hearings in New York,
rorcerning cutbacks as a result of the block grants for treatment
and prevet tion, et cetera, he gave some rather alarming statistics
in terms o' New Jersey’s overall drug problem.

For example, he pointed out, and I had not realized this until he
did so, that New Jersey on a per capita basis, has the highest
he,cin addiction rate in the country, including New York, and that
it i second only to New York in actual numbers of heroin addicts,
and then, o ourse, he cited other statistics con 2rning other dan-
gerous drugs, heroin, and so forth.

And, that New Jersey was really expericncing an enormous
growth in its drug abuse problem. I guess what {'m trying to ask of
you 1s, given what you describe as tremendous success in tevcis of
your program, is that narrowly confined to your locale or is it
something that is being successful throughout the Sti.e of New
Jersey and you're seeing your results only on the school level and
“not necessarily on a broad base populous level?

Have I made iy guestion clear?

Mr. Stumpr. Yes, vou have.

I would respond to that 'y saying the numbers that I have given
vou are on a very confined level in the community waich I r2pre-
sent, to whi-h this program has been in 12 years.

Mr. Lowe. What 14 the demographics of that community”?

Mr. Stunivr. That community is approximataly 6% miles outside
of New York City, in New Jer:y, in Bergen Cou...,. "t's 214 miles
sqiare and has 40,000 people in it. It is basically Liu. collar, al-
leszend 10 he 90-percent white, and 10-percent mirs.ity.

M Lowek. OK.

M Stemper. That's the community tnat I am a police officer in,
have beoin for 26 years, and that's the commaunity 1 speak of.




88

The other facts that Mr. Russo said are shockingly true. We have
some very serious irban centers, very close to us, Paterson, which I
think leads some of the numbers of uses of heroin addicts.

We are suburban in a sense, and the other numbers statewide
Pave not, at that time, in practice, I don't think, to make that dif-
erence. :

Mr. Lowk. OK. That's what I was leading into. Is there some-
thing in the nature of either the demographics or the community
or to the fact that the other communitins within the State of New
Jersey have ecither not had the opportunit, to start up this kind of
program or has the State of New Jersey nd* forcefully—you see,
one of the problems that we have seen in facets of this problem
‘rom treatment to prevention is that depending on the community,
there's a great deal of interest and there's a great deal of suspicion
that some of these glowing either programs or techniques are put
into effect in certain types of communities, you know, white, light,
bright and almost white.

[ mean, it's the kind of thing that it follows a pattern, and I just
want to ask you about this because Newark certainly doesn’t have
the kind of success rate that you're speaking of.

Mr. Stumer. OK. Let me—I would Just respond and defer to
Giale. [ believe prevention needs time in which to show its roots. 1
think you need to be at that business several y=ars before your
numbers change.

I do not think it is an impact such as an arrest, such as a flood-
ing by police where you can instance action; I think it takes time
for those-~in other words, we're going to deal with elementary
school kids. It takes us 8 years to get a school population that hus
had service.

I think that time is what shows the results of 12 years with us
and not results with others because we've only been in the SCOP
model for 3 yeurs.

Mr. Lowe. Ms. Kavanagh, would you respond to this? This will
be it for me. I don’t want to hold you all, but—-—

Ms. KavanaGH. Yes, | would, because Newark is of particular in-
terest to me. not only because my office is there. They have had a
program at Franklin, for example, two SCOP teams only for 3%
years, but interesting statistics even come out of ihat.

Such as, prior to their training, they had in the normal course of
opesation, three times a week, break-ins. That was just the norm.
This year. thev aave not had one. Vandalism, break-ins, into the
SChnol.

Prior to 4 years ago when they did the natior al testing that goes
across the hoard they were i maybe rug level and verging under-
neath rag level in terms of reading sooces, in terms of math scores.

'n 3 vears, thev have deamatically—I mesn, so much so that
there was done another computer check to make sure those scores
coula possibly be right. So. thev are paiticularly interesting envi-
r;mm('nt to look at because of exactly wha: you say, that's said all
the titne.

This is sort of a nice little program to be blunt, white, and works
well probably under ¥ number of conditions, with the right socio-
economic hardware equipped to it. And, [ would suggest that's not
been our experience. *

9,2
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Mre. Lowe. And, vour commitment, too.

Ms. Kavanach. And, the commitment. Well, that’s important
anywhere. My experience is that commitment is no stronger at all
in the intercity, given the right opportunity, and Ms. Zambrana
tried to give people a picture of what Franklin was like before and
after.

I think we have to examine that more. Qur thrust actually for
this year is more in the urban areas. It's a lot more work, absolute-
ly, with this kind of thing, and the basic mistrust also.

Mr. Lowe. This will be m_ last question. The other skepticism
that 1 have in assessing and analyzing a lot of these approaches is
again, Sergeant, you speak of an operation in your town which, by
the way, | mean, our laws—I'm not being critical of its existence,
but I suppose what 1 am questioning is the drug problem, the es-
sence of drug problems are far more concentrated in cities such as
Newark, New York City, and parts of the city like Harlem and
Bedford-Stuyvesant, et cetera, and, yet, a program of great success
is in operation for 10 years in a rather small community and it’s
only in operation 2 to 3 years in an area like Newark.

And, 1 daresay that Newark’s drug problem has been greater for
the last 15 or 20 years than the community wherein you're located.
Do you see¢ my—-— :

Ms. Kavanaci. Yeah, 1 de and U think that one of the answers
is that most people have taken insular approaches to these particu-
lar problems. They believe their specific activity will do it. There
are drug coordinators in every city around the State and all States
for that practice.

Some of them strongly believe by giving »ut pamphlets they are
‘loing prevention activities. | mean, I find that personally odd, but
there is—-you know, there is a firm belief, now we have taken a
kind ui('i multifaceted approach that's really difficult in the city.
Granted.

Mr. Cusack. Well, you know, to just make a comment on that,
while sometimes smaller communities are reluctant and slow to
grasp that they have a drug problem, once they do, they do some-
thing about it. The large urban areas, they accept the drug prob-
lem almost per se, and they accept it, and they accept it, and they
accept it, and they don't do anything about it. Maybe it's for the
small communit;es to show the way, turn a little light on.

Mr Srumer. To me, Newark, and where Mr. Rangel is from, he’s
about 6 or 8 or 10 or 12 Bergenfields, and what our concept is,
that's how it used to be dealt with. We cannot deal with the city
of— —

Mre Lowe. Yes, I agree with you.

Mr Stomer. But, we can deal with Franklin School, and its five
or s1x surrounding blocks, and all its parents. And, if we have a
glimmer of a success there, then that can replicate at another ele-
mentary.

When vou attempt to do urban training, you attempt to bring in
urban  the people in Tower, they are so diverse that they become
unmobhile.

So. we have said Franklin Street School, it's a small beginning,
hut the bottom line is it's a beginning, and 1 don't ever relegate the
Bergenfield and Franklin would have the same atmosphere or any-
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thing nor do | say that, but I say the process of training and of the
ability to break th;\t down that small is a beginning of change.

Ms. KAvaNAGH: An interesting footnote is in the fall, CBS was
just at Franklin ‘School for 3 days of filming. It will come out—I
probably went to school and was very impressionable—I modeled—
programs.

I modeled urban area programs, and they certainly are that.

Mr. Lowe. Thank you very much.

Ms. ZamBrANA. Excuse me. | would like to add a little more on
what Mr. Stumpf said in reference to Franklin School. At Franklin
School, we have a great involvement of parents, and I think that in
any community, if you’re involved and have parents involved,
things can be worked out.

Mr. Lgwe. We have found that to be the case, Ms. Zambrana.
Thank you.

Mr. zTUSA(‘K. Thank you. Thank you all very much, and this
heariny is adjourned.

| Whereupon, at 2:36 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]

7




ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

APPENDIX

OPENING STATEMENT BY (CHAIRMAN (C'HARLES B. RANGEL, SELECT COMMITTEE ON
Narcorics ABuse aNp ConTroL, Housk of REPRESENTATIVES

Good morning ladies and gentleman. This morning the Select Committec on Nar-
coties Abuse and Control will conduct a hearing on drug abuse treatment and pre-
vention 188Ues.

In our hearings nerosy the country and in Washington over the past year and a
half, we have heard conflicting testimony as to whether drug ubuse in America is
increasing, decreasing or leveling off. Notwithstanding these diftering views, howev-
er. 1 number of critical facts clearly emerge.

First, drug abuse continues to be one of the most serious public health and social
problems in our nation today.

Dirug abuse cost our society an estimated $100 billion each year.

Drug use has escalated dramatically over the past two decades, particularly
ameng our young people, and remains at unacceptably high levels. It is thought
that levels of drug use in the United States exceed those in any other industrialized
nation in the world.

Fraom 1978 to 1982, cocnine related deaths and emergency ronm episodes jumped
300 pereent and remain at high levels. Heroin related hosnital emergencies rose
nearlv X0 percent nationally, and heroin overdose deaths increased almost H0 per-
cent over the same period. In my owngity of New York, heroin deaths roge from 246
to 32X, u 115 percent increase, and remain high.

Second, states and localities are increasing y unable to meet the growing demand
tor treatment and prevention scrvices. This 18 especially true in many of our na-
tion’s lurge urban areas that are hardest hit by drug abuse.

Over 41 percent of the States responding to a 1983 survey conducted by the Na-
tional Associntion of State Alcohol and Drug Abuse Directors reported an unmet
need for trentment and prevention services in their States.

New York City has a waiting list of over 1,500 persons who have sought treatment
and been turned away because no space is available.

According to o recent survey by the National Assnciation for City Drug and Alco-
hol Coordination, many cities report reductions in 1rea!ment and prevention serv-
ice»lz. :;;nitim: lists and gaps in services, and existing proj,rams that are heavily over-
utilized.

Third. there is a strong feeling among State and local drug abuse treatment and
prevention professionals that the Federal Government has abdicated its leadership
responsiblities in this important aren.

Federal funding for drag abuse services has decreased by nbout 40 percent under
the Aleohol, Drug Abuse and Mentul Health Services Block Girant.

State and lncur revenues and private resources have not been sufficient to fill the
gup created by Federal budget cuts, leaving many ste es with the difficult prospect
of trying to do more with less.

‘Technical assistance, public information activities and other forms of Federal sup-
port also have been ent back significantly.

In the words of one witness, the nbrupt reduction it the level of Federal contribu-
tion to prevention and treatment programs amounts ‘o “‘a simple abandonment by
the Federal (jovernment of the prevention and treatmeat field.’

Today, the Select Committee will ask what the Federal Government is doing to
meet the growing demand for drug abuse treatment and prevention services. We
will review the activities of the Department of Health and Human Services and the
Department of Fducation to see how well they are responding to the concerns we
have heard from State and local treatment and prevention profe-sinnala We will
also hear reports on the current situatior from treatment and prevention experts
who are 1r the front lines of our fight against drug abuse.

9h
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Another assue the Connmitter will examine 1s the role of methadone maintenance
w treating deay addiction Methadonse maintenance has heen a controversial treat-
ment modahity  Questions have been Fuised regarding the safety and efficacy of
methadone and whether 1t is appropriate to substitute dependence on one drug for
dependence on another On the other side, studies have demonstrated that clients
who remam i methadone treatment show improvements in terms of employment
and social funetioning, decreased drug use and decreased criminal behavior, We will
also look ot drug free treatment alternatives .

Finally. the Committee will hear from a panel of State and local representatives
from New Jersey who are involved in the Statewide Community Organization Pro-
gram SCOP This community hased drug abuse prevention approach has been suc-
cessful in increasing school attendance, encournging youth volunteer services, and
reducing vandalism and other forms of disruptive behavior associnted with drug use.
We are anxious to learn more about this successful prevention effort.

I want to thank all our witnesses for taking the time and trouble to be with us
tdny. We look forward to your testimony.

Betore we hear from our first panel, 1invite the other members of the Committee
to make openimg remarks

STATEMENT BY LAWRENCE F. DAVENPORT, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR ELEMENTARY
AND SECONDARY EnucaTioN

Mr Chairman and Metubers of the Committee: [ am pleased to appear before you
as part of this panel to discuss the Federal role in drug abuse treatment, prevention
and education

As you are aware, the Department of Education is the sole Federal agency with a
broad mandite to work with the nation's schools. The Depurtment and its organiza-
tional predecessor have twelve years ol experience in developing school-based alco-
hol und drug shuse education programs. The primary role of the Department in this
area s to provide leadership, training and technical assistance to school systems for
the purpose of developing local school capacity to deal with local alcohol and drug
abuse problems using local resources.

The Department of Education supports the Alcohol and D: # Abuse Fducation
Program which assists schools and communities to deal with the prublems of alcohol
and drug abuse This program through five regional training centers and a program
support projoct, matntaing a aational network for training, dissemination and tech-
meal assistance Currently, 500 local schools and State agencies located throughout
the country are part of the network. Each Regional Training Center, as part of its
scope of work, provides available technical assistance to State agencies and loc .|
school systems. Much of this technical assistance is in the areas of program plan.
mm and curniculum development

As part of its leadership role the Department, through each of the five Regional
Traming and Resource Centers, sponsors annual regional conferences to bring to-
#ether personnel from local schoois and State ugencies concerned with prevention of
Alcoho!l and drug abuse.

The Department of Fducation does not develop drug abuse education materials or
curnienlin: However, curricula and materials are developed by o wide variety of orga-
tzations an the country, and a partial list is made available through the National
Clearinghouse for Drug Abuse Information and Alcohol Information as well as the
National Institute of Drug Abuse.

A prime component of the Alcohol and Drug Abuse Education Program is the-
school team approach Teum members are trained and then, in turn assist the facul-
ty and administration of other schools in developing and implementing ways to pre-
vent and reduce aleohol and drug abuse. The program has established school teams
which reflect a variety of community interests and resources, and are supported
with training and follow-up assistance, in every State and territory. A total of 4,500
school teams have been trained. These teams will affect approximately 736,000
youny people annually In 1983 alone, the five regional centers trained approximate-
Iv 110 new school tenms, while providing further training and on-site assistance to
60 sehool teams trained v previous years.

The purpose of the propram is 1o work with thess school teams until they become
selt sustnining groups. Each school team after training is expected to tiain addition-
al school teams in its school system. For example, school teams in Wichita, Kansas
have now trained 60 other teams in their district and will increase this to 75 teams
by next yvear
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Another focus of the sehool tenm approach is the involvement of parents. To this
end. school teams are encournged to involve parent groups as the teams initiate pro-
grams in their schools and communities.

It is clear that drug and alcohol abuse and disruptive behavior have multiple
causes in the community, family and school. Schools and parents can either exacer-
hate the problems or they can address th:se behaviors and become part of the solu-
tion. It is important that parents and shools work cooperatively to identify prob-
lems and offer constructive solutions, rather than behave as antagonists, each blam-
ing the other for the problem and lack o’ solutions.

The program is also currently implementing a “System Approach in the Preven-
tion of Alcohul und Drug Abuse” which focuses on the district superintendent and
the school principal. As team leader. the principal must orchestrate the various pro-
grams in the school to reduce alcohol and drug abuse behavior. The district superin-
tendent is responsible for providing leadership for all drug and alcohol related pre-
vention activities in the entire school system.

The Alcohol and Drug Abuse Fducation program relies extensively on volunteer
participation by school stafi and community members and support from non-Federal
sources. Again the backbone of this program is tae team ap{)roach. The Fedcrai in-
vestment for each school team is only about $20,000. About 166,000 volunteer hours
are contributed over an average 12-month period. In addition, over an average 12-
month period. the program generates about $1.8 million from non-Federal sources.
This money, often raised throuﬁh local community efforts and through local indus-
try investment, is used to further the esrevention programs in these communities.

In our 1985 budget we have requested $3,000,000 for this program. This is an in-
crease of $150,000 over the 1984 level. With this funding e expect to continue those
activities that are currentiy underway as well as expanding our efforts in discipline
related problems in the schools. The increased funding will allow pilot schools to
implement discipline-related programs through the school team approach. The re-
sults of the program can ther. be disseminated tv a muck larger number of schools
theough the Department of Education’s Alcohol and Drug Abuse National Training
System.

Mr. Chairman, as you know, the solutions to the problem of alcohol and drug
abuse are as varied at the people whc are afflicted. Some communities have been
hard hit with this problem while others have been more fortunate. But, in each
case, there lies the shattered hopes and dreams of families. Drug addiction, unfortu-
nately, is tov often the springboard to other prohlems such as crime, unemployment
and child abuse. No one solution will work in every case.

The Department of Education recognizes this problem and understands that early
awareness for children of the dangers of drug and alcohol use is one of the best
methods of deterence. Qur program. structured around the team approach, allews
communities the freedom to develop policies and programs which best address their
needs. The program is self-sustaining and once Federal support is withdrawn, these
teams coutinue their work and serve as one of the most effective of our Nation’s
defense against further drug abuse.

I will be happy to respond to any questions you may have.

STATEMENT BY Epwarp N. BRANDT, Jr., M.D., AsBISTANT SECRETARY FOR HEALTH,
DepArTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Select Committee: 1 aﬁpreciate you: invitation
to appear today to discuss the Department of Health and Human Servicer’ support
of drug abuse treatment and prevention programs. The Administration is commit-
ted, through both supply and demand reduction activities, to the reduction of drug
abuse in our society. In each of the past 3 years, nearlﬁ' one billion dollare in Feder-
al funds, exclusive of block grant funds awarded to the States, have been directed
toward this goal. On the demand reduction side, the ~fforts of HHS are complement-
ed by those of the Department of Education, as well as other Federa, agencies.

We are pleased to appear today with the Department of Education, with which we
share prevention information and approaches through interagency meetings on pre-
vention, regional meetings of NIDA’s National Prevention Network, and the Depart-
ment of Education’s five Regional Training Centers for Drug and Alcohol Preven-
tion Education,

Within HHS. we conduct research, disseminate information both to the drug
abuse field and to the public, snd—through a block grant program—support State
efforts for those who are currently afflicted by drug abuse and help prevent others
from abusing drugs. All of these activities are designed to benefit our society as a
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whole, by reducing the demand for drugs. To this end, the President's Fiscal Year
1985 budget request would fund the Aleohol and Drug Abuse and Mental Health
Services tADMS) Block Grant program at $472.3 million, an increzse of $10 million
over the Fiscal Year 1984 appropriation. Similarly, the President’s Fiscal Year 1985
request for research activities by the National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA) is
$63 5 million, an increase of $9 million above the Fiscal Year 1984 level—the largest
percentage increase for any categorical field in the Public Health Service. Clearly
the Adniinistration feels that addressing the problem of drug abuse is an important
priority.

So that we can better understand the nature of the challenge we all face, I would
like now to briefly summarize the dimensions of the drug problem, before describing
our current efforts to deal with it.

DEMOGRAPHICS OF THE PROBLEM

Drug abuse is certainly a major public health problem witk unique characteris-
tics. Drug abuse patterns change very rapidly, as dgmonstrated by the nearly 30-fold
increase in marijuana use by young people between the late 1950s and the late
19708, The steady increase in drug abuse has not been limited to marijuana; there
has been a very substantial increase in use of most other drugs during the same
approximate time. Additionally, unlike any other disease we face, there are illegal
and highly profitable activities undertaken worldwide to actively promote drug
abuse. The persistent nature of these activities causes society to devote billions of
dollars each yoar to health, social, and law enforcement activities, Becauge drug
abuse is actively promoted by a criminal element, it requires us to be vigilant and
dedicated in repeating cur prevention message to each new generation of youth,

The current levels of drug abuse by youngsters and young adults represent a to-
tally new phenomenon as far as health epidemics are concerned. To underscore the
current scriousness of the problem, particularly among youth, we must consider
that despite our efforts:

Nearly two out of three young people try an illicit drvg before they finish high
school. (64 percent)

Almost one in every I8 high school seniors is actively using marijuana on a dail
or near daily basis, and approximately 20 percent have done so for at least a mont
at some time in their lives.

About one in every 16 seniors is drinking alcohol daily, and over 40 percent have
hudkﬁvc or more drinks, and/or been drunk, at least once Jduring the past two
weeks.

One third of the American household population over age 12 has used marijuana,
cocatine, heroin, or another psychoactive drug for nonmedical purposes at some time
during their lives. In addition, about one in every five Americans in households sur-
veyed has used one of these drugs within the past year. It is important to note, how-
ever, the encouraging side of this statistic, such as that two ovt of three Americans
have never used any of these drugs.

In terms of the number of users nationwide, use of many drugs has begun to de-
crease. We are encouraged that among our youth there is increased awareness of
the adverse health consequences of drug use which did not exist some years ago.
These attitudes and the decline in usage are documented by a variety of sources,
including our High Scheol Senior Survey and National Household Survey, a variet
of State wurveys, and pubiic opinior. pofls. Simultaneously, however, visits to medi-
cal emergency rooms related to the ig(t)lr most problematic drugs (cocaine, marijua-
na, PCP, and heroin) have risen sharply.

Thus, although the percentages or new and current users of most drugs in this
country’s population are decreasing or leveling-off, the adverse conseqi:ences associ-
ated with drug use continue to increase. This sometimes results in the appearance
of seemingly contradictory trends; that is, a decrease in the overall number of users
nationwide, but an increase in the number who are addicted and need treatment,
and in the number of medical complications and drug related deaths as reported by
hospital emergency rooms and medical complications and drug related deaths as re-
ported by hospital emergency rooms and medical examiners. As a result, the encour-
aging signs in naticrnal and state prevalence surveys must be tempered by the real-
ization that drug use by our young people continues to be viewed by leading experts
as probably the highest in the western indust:ialized world.

The destructive effects of drugs on the health of those who abuse them are a
major concern of ours. We gather information on the current, acute negative health
consequences of Arug use, such as drug overdoses, through the Drug Abuse Warning
Network (DAWN). Through the DAWN data system, which is comprised of 758
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emergency room and medical examiner facilities located primarily in 26 metropoli-
tan areas throughout the United States, NIDA receives reports on drug-related
cases on an ongoing basis. Although levels of use for most drugs have peaked or are
beginning to decline, particularly among youth, patterns of heavier use, and use of
more potent drugs, are present among numerous subgroups of users such as heroin
addicts, cocaine users, and poly-drug abusers. This abuse has a significant impact on
the health care system.

1nstances of these apparentlr contradictory trends are evident when considering
both heroin and cocaine. While use of heroin and other opiat* drugs has not in-
creased appreciably since 1981, subgroups of heavy users, by increasing their con-
sumption, have caused an inevitable increase in the measures of medical and social
consequences associated with these drugs.

Use of cocaine also has shown signs of leveling off among high schonl seniors, but
the medical emecgencies associated with more intense use of this drug are increas-
ing at an alarming rate. The increases in the heaith effects of these very dangerous
drugs, as well as temporary interrurtiona in their supply, may create surges in
demand for treatment. In some localities these surges may be accommodated; in
others, a temporary overloading of the existing treatment capacity results. The situ-
ation is highly variable from State to State and locality to locality, and among vari-
ous user groups. For these reasons, we believe the ADMS Block Grant is the right
mechanism to address these diverse needs. The Block Grant approach allows the
States the flexibility necessary to deal with the highly fluid nature of drug abuse
trentment demand. Lei me now give a brief overview of the ADMS Block Grant as
it applies to drug abuse.

THE ALCOHOL AND DRUG ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES BLOCK GRANT

Although Federal funding through the ADMS Block Grant program continues to
represent a subctantial portion of the total revenue available to support drug abuse
prevention and treatment services, the Federal Government since tge mid-19708 has
not been the major direct supporter of drusi abuse treatment and prevention serv-
ices. State and local governments, other public welfare programs, public and private
insurance, and client fees have increasingly made up the bulk of total funding. For
example, findings of the National Drug and Alcoholism Treatment Utilization
Survey (NDATUS) from 1980 and 1982 demonstrate that while total financial sup-
port for drug abuse services has increased by 10 percent, the largest part of the in-
crease in revenue came from third party payments, State and local governments,
and in client fees. We realize that these are aggregate national data and that they
may not reflect actual funding patterns in each State; nevertheless, they demon-
strate evidence of the continuing diversity of financial support for drug abuse serv-

ices.

The ADMS Block Grant program provides funds to the States in support of their
alcohol, drug abuse, and mental health activities in the areas of prevention, treat-
ment, and rehabilitation. It has onsolidated a numbe: of separate and somewhat
inflexible categorical grant programs: alcoholism State formula grants, alcohol
abuse and alcoholism project grants and contracts, drug abuse State formula grants,
drug abuse statewide service grants, and community mental health centers grants.

Thie restructuring of Federal assistance came from our conviction that the States
are better able to allocate funds for health programs within their boundaries than is
the Federal Government. The tasks of identifying the specialized requirements of
geographical areas, targeting resources on underserved populations, making re-
source allocations among competing needs, and monitoring the success of health
service activities all require the kind of closeness and sensitivity to local conditions
that are characteristic of State administration. Early results of studies conducted b
the Urban Institute and the General Accountir}g Office indicate that States are ef-
fectively and efficiently using these Federal ur.ds to address their own unique
health care problems. States even have the flexibility to transfer funds among t...
different block grant programs. For example, the Sta.. of Kentucky has shifted a
significant portion of the funds from their Social Services Tiuck Grant to support
alcohol, drug abuse, and mental health serviceu.

Our experience has taught us that the basic philosophy was correct. All indica-
tions are that the block grant mechanism is working smoothly. This is in large
measure due to the fact that States were already Bla ing a magor role in drug abuse
treatment and prevention services prio~ to the ADMS Mlock Grant when States ad-
ministered federal funds under drug abuse statewide services g:ants. The Secre-
tary's Report to Congress submitted in Janvary contained several examples of the

ease with which States were able to implement the ADMS Block Grant. The
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smoothness of the trunsition, from categorical to block grant funding is srhaps best
demonstrated by the fact that most States chose to begin operations under the block
Krant in the first quarter of 1982, even though the legislution allowed them a full
year of transition. Because of their experience with administering the flow of funds
in the categorical programs and their program knouwledge, few major adjustments
were required in States’ financial and programmatic operations.

Simultanconsly, however, at the Federal level it was necessary to implement a
series of organizational and rocedural changes to reflect our new relationship with
the States. The Department has recently issued an official Block Grant Enforcement
Policy that clearly states its smtutorif; mandated responsibilities while ensuring
States maximum flexibility in the administration of their ADMS Block Grant pro-
gram. The statute establishing the block grant makes the Department responsible
for assessing State compliance with certain legislatively mantrated provisions and,
where necessary, for applying sanctions for faiiure to comply. These enforcement re-
sponsibilities include reviewing applications. annual reports and audits, conducting
compliance reviews and investigations, and resolving complaints.

he application review process has been carried out smoothly and refle ‘s im-
proved cooperative relationships with the States through ongoing discussions of
issues addressed in the applications. The process used by ADMAHA for the review
and approval of applications has been nsecr as the model for a new process to review
State annual reports. This review is for both completeness with the mandated re-
quirements for the report and compliance with all other aspects of the legislation.
All of the initinl State ADMS Blocz Grant Annual Reports we have received have
now heen formally reviewed.

In the two and one-half years of this program, only one formal complaint has
been received concerning a State's implementation of the ADMS Block Grant. That
complaint is currently ynder investigation. This fact further supports our conviction
that overall, the ADMS Rlock Grant iY operating in a manner which the States and
their citizens find satisfuctory.

PREVENTION AND EDUCATION ACTIVITIES

As you know, under current law States must expend 209% of their alcohol and
drug abuse block grant allotment for prevention and early intervention programs.
As we indicated in our report to the Congress, most States increased their emphasis
on prevention programming. Major State efforts to provide increased primary pre-
vention and early intervention services include:

th Expanding Channel One programs, which invol ve joint ventures between busi-
ness and government. These Programs provide alternatives to drug abuse by offer-
ing work experience to at-risk youth. Such experiences are designed to convince par-
ticipunts that drug abuse i incompatible with their role as responsible and produc-
tive citizens.

12 Encouraging the formation of Parent Groups designed to assist in the develop-
ment of self-help strategies for parents to find ways of preventing drug abuse among
their children.

(3) Developing prevention program assessment protocols designed to evaluate ex-
- isting services and assist in resource allocation decisions,

In addition, we have received a copy of a report prepared by the National Associa-
tion of State Alcohol and Drug Abuse Directors entitled “State Resources and Serv.
ices Related to Alcohol and f)rug Problems.”" This report indicates that approxi-
mately $114 millions was allocated by States for prevention services in FY 1983, of
which app. “ximately $30 million is attributable to the Federal share. In this survey
cach State alcohol "and drug agency was also asked to provide information on
projects and persons served in special focus areas, including prevention, intoxicated
drivers. and employee assistance. The definition of prevention and early interven-
tion contained in current law jy very broad. This gives States great latitude in de-
signing. implementing, and operating these programs,

PREVENTION RESEARCH AND PREVENTION INFORMATICN DISSEMINATION

The principal DHHS role in this process has been to develop, test, and evaluate
hew prevention and intervention strategies and to disseminate these results to State
and local governments, the private sector, and other interested grours.

At the ADAMHA level we have established the position of Associate Administra-
tor for Prevention to direct and coordinate prevention research and information dis-
semination in all aleohol drug abuse and mental health activities. Similariy within
NIDA. we have established the Prevention Research Branch.
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School-based preventive intervention research is a major focus of NIDA's Preven-
tion Research Branch. Studies are conducted in selected schools to develop effective
prevention approuches suitable for dissemination across the Nation. The effective-
ness of existing prevention progranis is also assessed for applicability for widespread
dissemination to other schools. Eight school-based prevention research projects are
being supported in FY 1984 at a coat of approximately $2.1 million.

The focus of NIDA’s prevention research is primarily on proirams for middle
achool and junior high school age students, the age groups in which vulnerability to
drug use begins. Programs for senior high school students are also studied. Some of
the approiches currently being assessed include: 1) programs thet sensitize youth to
sxcial influences and pressures from their peers, family, and the media to use
drugs—anu teach youth to resist or “just say no” to these pressures; 2) social skills
programs that provide training in a variety of communication and decision-meking
skills, as well as specific skills to resist pressures to use drugs; 3) personal value
systems programs which help ycuth develop attitudes which are antithetical to drug
use; and 4) therapeutic day-schooi programs for high-risk youth who are not func-
tioning well within the normal school environment.

Research conducted over the last several years has demonstrated that the social
influences approach can reduce the onset rate of smoking by up to 50%, during
early adolescence. Preliminary evidence suggests that this approach is effective in
preventing the onset of alcohol and marijuana at least in the short term. Among the
research questions yet to be addressed are: 1) the long term effectiveness of preven-
tion programs; 2) Frogram effectiveness under tincal classroom conditions; and 3)
the effectiveness of programs with various cultural and ethnic groups. As promising
approaches are ready for dissemination, we will conduct research on how best to
achieve widespread adoption of these approaches by our Nation's schools.

Over the past two years, NIDA has refocused its public - ducation activities to
reach a broad national audience. Building on findings from NIDA supported re-
search, two national media campaigns were develo in FY 1982. The National
Marijuana Education Program: “It’: a Fact . . . Pot Hurts" wa: launched in May of
1983 through the Single State agencies to reinforce the growing perception of mari-
jt;gna's adverse health consequences and help prevent its use among 11~13 year
olds.

The National Drug Abuse Prevention Campaign is designed t. reach parents and
young people with drug abuse prevention messages through a broad range of media
materials. The purpose of the campuign is to motivate parents to learn about drugs,
talk to their children about the drug problem, and join with other parents to dis-
courage drug abuse in their community. Building on NIDA research ﬁndinFs that
teens do respond to concerns about the health consequences of drugs, NIDA is seek-
ing to motivate young reople to take appropriate action to resist peer pressure with-
out losinsg status among their friends.

“Just §ay No,” the basic theme of the campaign and its message to youth, is being
carried through public service announcements eon television an radio, posters, an
print advertising. At the same time, parents are being urged to get involved and
talk to children about drugs. The support materials for the project include: ‘‘Peer
Pressure: It's OK to Say No,” “Parents: What You Cen Do About Drug Abuse'’; and
six flyers on the health effects of commonly abused drugs. '

Continuation of the Drug Abuse Prevention Media Campaigi. in Fiscal Year 1984
will reinforce the parent and youth themes for the genera! population and highlight
these themes through appropriate materials for special target audiences in the
Black and Hispanic communities.

Last year the Institute assisted the National Broadcasting Company in developing
a media campaign involvinq its five owned-and-operated stations and its 200 affili-
ates. This program, called “Don’t be a Tope,” featured NBC television stars who
presentcd messages about peer pressure .nat NIDA research has found effective in
preventing drug abuse. Also included were a series of five minidocumentaries and a
drug abuse quiz program hosted by Dr. Frank Field.

NIDA also assisted Peoples, one of the largest drug store chains in the country, in
the development of its public education program for parents, “Drug Abuse: Spot I/
Stop It.” Com of six drug and alcohol flyers, print ads, and radio spots, the
campaign emphasized parent action protecting their children against drug abuse.

Drug shuse prevention inessages carried as part of network television entertain-
ment progams often are the result of NIDA technical assistance. Through the Scott
Ncwman Drug Abuse Prevention Awards, the television community is rewarded for
developing drug abuse prevention themes in national programming. In 1982 and
1983, the six winning programs were: “"WKRP in Cincinnati; Pills” and “Quincy:
Bitter Pills” (which dealt with “look-alike” drugs); NBC White Paper: “Pleasure

10}




98

Drugs, the Great Americin High” twhich dealt with the range of drug problems);
“Coczine; One Man's Sevduction” und “Quincy: On Dying High" (which dealt with
cocuine); the “Epidemic: Why Your Kid is on Drugs” (which again covers a range of
drugs and drug problems). These programs reach millions of viewers with informa-
tion nbout the effects of drugs on health and well-peing. Despite more limited re-
sources, NIDA continues to provide effective national leadership to public education
efforts in the drug abuse field through these activities.

All of our prevention effocts build on a growing body of scientific knowledge about
the health risks associated with drug abuse. These findings are consistent with and,
we believe, largely responsible for, the public's increased awareness that drugs are
not the harmiess or benign substances which many in our society once believ they
were. In fact, public attitudes about drug abuse have so changed in the past few
(yiearsl that our citizens now increasingly favor more vigorous enforcement of our

rug lav'y.

Mr. Chairman this concludes my formal statement, I would be pleased to answer
any questions yau may have.

STATEMENT RY DANE. L. Michris, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF CoMPLIANCE, CENTER FOR
Druas aAND Biovocics, Foob aND Drua ADMINISTRATION, PusLiCc HEALTH SERVICE,
DePARTMENT oF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Mr. Chairman: I am Daniel Michels, Director of the Office of Compliance, Center
for Drugs and Biologics of the Food and Drug Amdinistration (FDA) . I am accompa-
nied hy Dr. Jumes Cooper, Assistant Director for Medical Affairs, National Institute
on Drug Abuse (NIDA). As you know, the FDA and NIDA jointly regulate the nar-
cotic treatment programs using methadone, and Dr. Cooper is here to answer any
specific questions you might have relative to medical treatment issues.

| appieciate the opportunity to appear before the Select Committee to discuss
FDA's role in the regulation of the use of methadone in the treatment of persons
addicted to narcotics. 1 would like to begin my testimony with a brief history of the

nll‘volvement of the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) and FDA in
this area.

HISTORY

In 1970, Congress enacted the Comprehensive Drug Abuse Prevention and Control
Act (CDAPC Act). The Act's effect on FDA was twofold: (1) it authorized the then
Department of Health, Education, and Welfare (HEW) to increase its efforts in the
rehabilitation, prevention, and treatment of drug abuse; and (2) i¢ required the Sec-
retary of HEW to establish medical standards for the treatment of narcutic addicts.
Subsequently, FDA approved methadone on the basis of well-controlled scientific in-
vestigations as a safe and elfective drug for the treatment of narcotic addiction.
(FDA had already approved methadone in 1947 for use as an analgesic.) As a result
of this approval, FDA began to authorize the establishment of methadone treatment
programs. In 1972 FDA published regulations that contained procedures for approv-
al by FDA of treatment programs, mandated standards, and established procedures
for revoking approval for failure to comply with those standards.

In 1974, in response to the need for clearer Federal authority and control in the
regulation of the treatment of narcotic addicts, Congress enacted the Narcotic
Addict Treatment Act (NATA). FDA's primary authority to regulate methadone
treatment programs arises under NATA. The Act provides HHS the authority to es-
tablish standards for practitioners who use narcotic drugs for either mainter ance or
detoxification treatment of persons dependent upon narcotic drugs. In enforcing the
Act, FDA determines whether a particular applicant is qualified under the stand-
urds called for in NATA to engage in maintenance or detozification treatment. FDA
nlso determines whether the applicant complies with the standards we and NIDA
have established by regulation regarding the operation of methadone treatment pro-
krums. Furthermore, the review of initial applications is conducted by several States
und by FDA concurrently. Thus, while FDA gives final approval for a narcotic treat-
ment program, it is contingent upon Erior State approval. The act requires that
practitioners must not only complg with HHS requirements, but also must be regis-
tered with the Attorney General through the Drug Enturcement Agency (DEA).

Largely as a result of NATA and our desire to improve the operation of treatment
programs, FDA and NIDA revised the methadone regulations in 1980. We designed
the revisions to allow practitioners greater flexibility in using methadone to treat
persons addicted to narcotics. We also revised the regulctions in an effort to in-
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crease the effectiveness of methadone treatment, reduce the likelihood of diversion
by putients, und establish less confusing treatment standards.

FDA'S ROLE

FDA'’s basic role in the regulation of the treatment of addicts with n.ethadone is
to review and act upon appiications fr new or relocated treatment programs.
Before approving any program, FDA receives assurance from the program sponsor
that the program complies with other Federal requirements, such as those adminis-
tered by DEA and State authorities. To Date, FDA huas approved approximately 600
narcotic treatment programs in 41 States and 3 Territories. FDA has alsc approved
200 hospital inpatient detoxification treatment programs.

In an effort to ensure that narcitic treatment programs are properly adminis-
tered, FDA also conducts onsite inspections of programs to ensure compliance with
applicable statutory and regulatory reguirements. These inspections are routine and
we inspect roughly one fourth of the total number of programs each year. For exam-
ple, this year we plan to complete 130 on site inspections. We do not routinely in-
spect hospitals that provide inpatient detoxification treatment. We will inspect
these institutions, however, if we become aware of a problem or receive a apecific
complaint.

Administrators of treatment programs are required to submit to FDA annual re-
ports containing information on the amount of methadone used fcr treatment in a
given year, the number of patients in trratment, the number of new patients enter-
ing treatment, dosage levels for clients in maintenarce treatment, and the number
of patients who receive take-home medication. Much of this information FDA shares
with DEA for that agency's use in establishing production quotas for methadone
and for assessing whether illicit diversion of methadone is taking place. FDA also
reviews and thoroughly evaluates reports of adverse reactions arising in patients re-
cieving methadone, alone or in combination with other substances.

As | mentioned earlier, FDA, in cooperation with NIDA, moniwors the narcotic
treatment standards under which the methadore progrems operate. On September
13, 1983, FDA and NIDA published a n- .ice ~f intent and request for comments on
whether changes in tne current standards are needed. Speciﬁcallgé the agencies re-
quested comments on whether the methadone regulations should be more flexible to
accommodate changes in medical practice and whether the regulatons should be re-
vised to eliminate recordkeeping, reporting, and other requirements that, because of
changes in the state-of-the-art treatment, may be unnecessary or overly burden-
some. Our initial review of the comments that we have received on the notice of
intent reveals a general satisfaction with the regulations and standards.

To summarize, FDA's role involves the approval and clearance of specific metha-
done clinics, the monitoring of those clinics to ensure that they comply with our
regulations and standards, the collection and eva’uction of annual reports, the mon-
itoring and updating of applicable standards as n ‘essary, and the evaluation of ad-
verse reaction date concerning the use of methadone.

ALLLGATIONS

In your letter of invitation, you ask that we discuss a number of charges which
were made against the program last year in a series of articles in the Fort Lauder-
dale News Sun-Sentinel alleging mismanagmen: of the program and laxity of over-
sight on the part of FDA.

1 wil now discuss the four most significant of these allegations in detail. I will,
h}:;wever.lbe glad to address any of the other charges or issues which were raised in
the articles.

First allegation: FDA has failed to collect, analyze and act on Drug Experience
Reports for treatment programs using methadone.

his contention is not true. We collect and analyze methadone drug experience
reports prompty. Specialized medical officers review these reports to determine the
extent and severity of any possible problem. For example, since the beginning of the
methadone program, approximately 300 reports pcr year have been entered into our
adverse reaction reporting system and have been reviewed and analyzed. Depending
vpon the seriousness of the reactions described in the repots. we conduct our own
investigation and research into the likel:’ causes of the observed adverse effects. Our
investigation may, and on occasion has resulted in onsite followup and inspection.
We have established regular procedures for conducting the investigation and for de-
termining the magnitude of a suspected safety issue.

Second allegation: Methadone is responsible for the deaths of thousands of people.
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We strongly disagree with this allegation. Although mainy adverse reaction re-
ports refer to patients who have died while on methador.e, the reports do not pro-
vide any substantiation that the denths were caused by methadone. Rather, the re-
ported deaths appear to arise trom the risk factors inherent in the population treat-
ed rather than from the use of methadone. For example, many of the reports in-
volve persons with significant mental illness that results in suicide, homicide, or
other violent forms of death. Qther reports describe exposure, resulting from inad-
equate clothing or shelter, as the cause of death. In short the causes of death in
these reports vary and range from no causal association to methadone use to pur-
poseful overdose. In the latter instance, the reports describe methadone frequently
as one of several drugs used in the overdose. &ly rarely do we see reports where
the overdose has been uninteniional, or involves the accidental ingestion by a
person not in treatment.

Third allegation: An example of FDA's lack of concern regarding the operation of
methadone treatment programs is the Agency's reduction of jts monitoring pro-
#rams for compliance with statutory and regulatory requirements.

We believe tiut this statement has no basis in fact. We inspect narcotic treatment
programs regularly to assess compliance with applicable regulatory requirements.
Although the actual numbe= of onsite inspections has decreased in recent ‘years, the
level of regulatory oversight has not. As I mentioned earlier, we are planning to
conduct 130 ingpections this year. In addition to FDA inspections and reviews, other
Federal agencies, such as DEA, and the individual States regularly monitor treat-
ment programs. For example, States in which large numbers of treatment programs
are located, such as Michigan with 25 programs, California with 77 programs, Ohio
with 11 programs, annually inspect each program within their jurisdiction. These
States nlso conduct necessary followup inspections to correct deficiercies (8 in
Michigan and 9 in California, for example). DEA and the States keep us updated on
uny significant problems discovered in their investigations.

Fourth allegation: FDA has relaxed its regulations concerning procedures and for
approving and operating treatment programs.

Let me assure you that FDA nas not relaxed jts regulations. As I stated earlier,
on September 19,1980, the FDA and NIDA jointly published in the Federal Register
revisions to the narcotic treatment stan-lards, which became effective November 18,
1950. In Jight of NATA, we revised the regulations to make the clinical standards
more applicable to a variety of program settings. We also revised some of the per-
formance standards to contain clearer, more specific requirements.

The revised regulations have, in general, served the interests of patients and the
public uite well. They have not hindered the provision of medical care for patients,
yet they have helped to safeguard against illicit diversion of methadone. Although
we made the regulations more flexible, we also strengthened them in many aspects.
For example, the regulations now contain requirements for developing individual-
ized treatment plans, for assessing patients’ responsibility for handling take-home
medication, and for delineating specific requirements for the medical director and
program physicians. The current regulations, thus, strike a necessary balance be-
tween the risks of diversion and the benefits of enhancing a patient’s progress to-
wards rehabilitation and we believe that these revisions have resulted in increased
yuality care.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. Dr. Copper and I will be pleased to
respond to any questions from you or the Cominittee.

STATEMENT oF RoBert (. NEWMAN, M.D., GENERAL DirEcTOR, BETH IsRAEL MEDICAL
CeNTER, NEW York CiTy, NY

It is 20 honor ta appear hefore you today, and to testify on a topic of such extraor-
dinary complexity and importance to our society.

I am sure that no one on this Committee is 80 naive as to expect that I or others
testitving today will offer any easy solutions. Speuking for myself, even though my
own long-standing involvement in the struggle to coniain addiction has been in the
treatment arena, [ have to disclaim any pretense that I know how to “cure” addicts.
But while 1 admit to nat having all the answers, after fifteen years of wrestling with
the problem 1 at least have a clear view of the questions, and in my opinion none is
as critical, or deserves higher priority, than this: how can we-—legislators, public of
officinls. medienl professionals and tf:e- gkencral community-—ensure that treatment
is uvailable promptly to every addict who seeks it.

At the request of Congressman Rangel's staff, 1 will digress from this paramount
issue only to comment briefly on the extensive series on methadone treatment
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which appeared one ear ago in (e Fort Lauderdale News/Sun-Sentinel.! 1 am
tempted to address each item of misinformation, and to point out th fallacies of
each of the many unwarranted conclusions which the articles contain. To do so,
however, would take more time than this Committee would wish to devote, and far
more time and attention that the erticles deserve. Rather, I would refer you te a
monograph which was gublished w'thin the last six 1nonths by the National Irsti-
tute on Drug Abuse.? This monograph as the culmination of perhaps the most com-
prehensive assessment of methadone treatment which has ever been carried ovt. Al-
though it is a Government publication, it embodies the exhaustive deliberations of
no less than 43 highly qualified professionals whose nxpertise in the field ol addic-
tion in general, and methadone treatment in particular, is recognized international-
ly. These participants included rsychiatriata and peychologists, behaviorists and sta-
tisticans, sociologists and social workers, obstetricians and pediatricians, pharma-
cologists and neuropharmacologists, chemists and toxicologists, and internists in a
number of subspecialties. They have in their respective disciplines a weelth of ad-
ministrative, clinical, educational and research experienre which is probably unpar-
alleled by anz similar study group ever assembled. Members were drawn from Gov-
ernment at the federal as well as local level, and from the ranks of hospital admin-
istrators, program directors, clinicians, educators, and academic theoreticians.

The major conclusions of those extraordianry collective effort include the follow-
ing, and I quote verbatim:

“There was unanimous agreement that the drug [methadone] is safe when used
by physicians knowledgeable in the treatment of narcotic addiction. . . . A review of
the pre-clinical methadone studies suggests that there are no major adverse conse-
quences of Hrolonged use of this drug in humans, a finding consistent with clinical
experience.

“The evidence presented regarding methadone maintenance indicates that while
patients remain in treatment, their illicit opiate use and criminal behavior are sig-
nificantly reduced. Most studies indicate that employment increases as well, albeit
less dramatically than the other indicators. Since there is considerable evidence
that higher doses improve retention, especially early in treatment, and result in
lover levels of illicit opiate and other drug use, the use of methadone itself was con-
sidered to positively affect treatment outcome.”

“To argue that methadone maintenance is not at least as effective as other avail-
able modalities for treating this population is to ignore the results of the best de-
signed research studies and the consensus of a varied group of experts in the drug/
mental healith field.”

“To summarize what is known about chronic effects and medical consequences of
chronic use of methadone, . . . there are minimal side effects that are clinically de-
tectable in patients during chronic methadone maintenance treatment. Toxicity re-
lated to methadone during chronic treatment is extraordinarily rare.”

The conclusions were not reached hastily. They are sug.ported by 750 pages of doc-
umentation. Nor is this resounding endorsement of methadone in the treatment of
narcotic addiction merely a reflection of the views of experts in the United States.
This past December | was privileged to serve on a Task Force convened by the
World Health Organization, and comprised of experts from a number of European
and Asian countries, as well as from North America. Essentiallly the same conclu-
sions were reached: methadone treatment is safe and effective, acceptable to a large

roportioln of the addict population, and can be made available readily and on a
arge scale
here is one criticism in the voluminous attack publishzd by the Florida newspa-

r which deserves consideration because it does reflcct a very real problem -
indeed, the problem. The issue is the illicit market in methadone and the associated
medical hazards which are attendant to the unsupervised, self-administration of this
tand virtually any other) medication. Like all markets, licit as well as illicit, the sale
and purchase of so-called ‘‘street methadone” is a function of two forces: supplf' and
demand. Significantly, the common reference 1o illicit methadone trafficking is not
“black market,” a rubric which has been applied to items as dia%:rate as cigarettes,
penicillin and nylon stockings, but rather “diversion.” This label very clearly re-
flects the popular view—of elected officials, jouinalists, regulatory and enforcement
agencies and the public at large—that in the case of methadoae it is the supgly
which is the primar problem. Demand, on the other hand, and the reasons for that
demand, are ignored totally.

' June 19-2h, 1983,
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The fuct s that there 1s a mnjor demand for methadone on the streets of virtually
every city in the United Stutes. The cause is abuolutelﬁ clear: there simply is no
ligitimate methadone treatment available for tens of thousands of heroin addicts
throughout the country who desperately want and need it. This is not a condemna-
tion of the medication.’ It is not a condemnation of the programs that dispense it nor
the governmental agencies that monitor those programs. And it is not a condemna-
tion of the patients who are enrolled. Rather, it is evidence of our collective failure
to provide a clinically effective alternative to the many addicts who want to stop
heroin use but are told by clinics that they must wait many weeks and even moaths
to do so. Being unable to obtain medication legitimately, they seek it through illegal
channels. To denounce an effective medication because the demand for it exceeds
the legal supply is simply stupid. It makes as much sense as suggesting that penicil-
lin should have been condemned 40 years ago when throughout the world a black
market existed in this life-saving product, on a scale which makes even today’s
international narcotics trafficking pale in comparison.

What suggestion—plea would be a better word—do I have for this Committee? It
is simp'y this: the members, individually and collectively, should demand—not ask,
but demand—that relevant governmental agencies at aﬁ levels develop immediate
plans to eliminate waiting lists for methadone or any other addiction treatment,
ard to make such treatment available upon request to every single addict who
wants and needs the help that it can offer. The same demand should be made of
every physician and program director in the addiction field, and of every hospital
director, health commissioner and county medical society in the nation. | you were
to do so, you undoubtedly would receive in response many reasons why prompt
treatment for !l who need it can not be achieved. These alleged obatacles should be
scrutinized one sy one. Some will be dismissed by you as meve rationalizations in-
tended to justify inaction. Others will be real, and will have (0 be addressed head
on. In each nnd every case you must ask yourselves whether the alleged constraint
to treatment expansion is so substantive that it justifies turning away people whose
only ontjon is to continue shooting dope. Is the goal of treatment upon demand at-
tainable? Is it possible to make available a legal alternative to the next fix of heroin
for each and every addict who needs it? And in making this judgrnent. I do not rely
on either intuition or blind faith. I have seen precisely this objective met in two
distant situations—one distant geographically and the other chronologically.

First, I would call the Committee’s attentjon to Hong Kong, where I have served
for the past ten years as official consultant to the Government on matters related %o
addiction. A decision was made in 1975 to provide access to immediate treatment to
all addicts in the Col ny. After considering various allernatives, it was concluded
that only methadone treatment lent jtself to rapid expansion on a sufficient scale tc
meet this goul. And indeed, the goal was met within approximately one year
through the establishment of a network of outpatient clinics. The number of pa-
tients receiving methadone each day grew from less than 500 to over 8,000. For
years now there have been public service announcements nightly on each of the
major television channels in Hong Kong, advising addicts that treatment is avail-
able. One of the consequences of this massive expansion of methadone treatment
has been that in the ensuing five years the number of addicts sent to djail—for drug-
related as well as for other types of crimes—has fallen by an astoun ing 70%! And
recently, when a successful law enforcement effort caused heroin prices to dcuble,
uttendance ut methadone clinics jumped 60% from one month to the next!

The other example is closer to home. In New York City in the early 1970's there
was established a network of ambulatory detoxification facilities providing short-
term withdrawal treatment through the use of gradually diminishing doses of meth-
adone. Although there had been a concomitant expansion of long-term maintenance
and drug-free programs, which had no difficulty attracting large numbers of addicts,
these detoxification clinics at one point served more than 22,000 admissions annual-
ly. Posters were placed in all subway cars announcing that treatment was available
upon demand. As was to be experienced in Hong Kong a few years later, access to a
medically safe and effective alternative to heroin use in New York City was associ-
ated witf: dramatic evidence of improvement in the overal! narcotic ad iction scene:
drug-related hepatitis cases, the addict population in prison, crimes typically associ-
ated with addicts, and overdose deaths al) dropped precipitously.

And today” The New York City detoxification clinics have been closed due to lack
of funding, and the long-term treatment proirams (methadone as well as drug/free)
are virtually all operating at capacity, so that treatment simpl'y is not available.
When Operatior Pressure Point was conducted with much fanfare a few months
ago, there could be absolutely no increase in enrollment because there were no pro-
grams to accommodate additional patients. Accordingly, while the supply of narcot-

1y




103

ics may temporarily have been disrvpted, and the prices increased, there 18 no basis
for concluding that even a single addict gave up the habit.

I am not suggesting that methadone is a panacea, and I certainly do not advocate
support of methadone treatment to the exclusion of other therapeutic approaches.
The problem is simply too complex and the addict population too heterogeneous to
think that any one modality, by itself, will be sufficient (and I would emphasize that
both in Hong Kong and in New York City a decade ago, other treatment approaches
continued to play a very major role). But the reality is that without methadone, the
g:al of making treatment available promptly to every addict who wants it can never

met.

The issues are not academic. Unlike Hong Kong or New York ten years ago, we
can not put up posters or hav:y public service announcements on television to en-
courage addicts to seek treatirent. It would be tantamount to a store advertisin
stereos when all the stereos huve been soid out and no new shipment is expectetf
Even Crazy Eddie is not that crazy. But far worse is the fact that addicts in most
cities can not obtain treatment even when they come forward spontaneously, with-
out any coaxing and without any legal pressure, in order to escape the enslavement
of heroin dependency. Indeed, the only cities where there are no waiting lists for
methadone treatment are those where such treatment has been outlawed altogether
through legislative or regulatory fiat. This situation is unconscionable, and must be
corrected. If humanitarianism does not motivate us, then pure self-interest should!

STATEMENT OF MitcrELL S. RoseENTHAL, M.D., PrRESIDENT, PHOENIX HOUSE
FOUNDATION

My name is Mitchell S. Rosenthal. I am a psychiatrist and the president of Phoe-
nix House | am also chairman of the New York Regional Chapter of TCA—Thera-
puetic Conimunities of America—which represenis the major drug-free residential
treatment programs in New York State, and I am a director of the National Federa-
tion of Parents for Drug-Free Youth. I have been involved in the treatment of drug
abuse for more than 20 years now—as chief of a Navy treatment u.it, as deputy
commissioner of New York City's Addiction Services Agency, and as the founder of
Phoenix House . . . a drug-free treatment program which has grown over the years
to include a variety of prevention and treatment services in both New York and
California. We operate long-term residential programs and short-term outpatient
programs. We work with adults, adolescents, and families. And we bring drug edu-
cation courses into schools and drug information programs into communitier.

I am grateful for the opportunity to testify today. And I think it is impcrtant for
this committee to recognize first that drug abuse 18 very much a matter ¢/ perspec-
tive. How it looks depends upon where you stand. Ana the view you get ir. Washing-
ton is a grim one. Here, you are at the receiving end of those statistics that docu-
ment the seemingly inexorable grip of drugs upon our society. )

But there are places where the view is even more bleak. And they iticlude many
of our major cities. In New York alone, we have scen death by drug oversode rise by
20 percent between 1981 and 1983 . . . and the number of babies bora addicted in-
crease as much . . . while the incidence of drug-connected hepatitis rose by more
than 50 percent. Drug-related crime has increased sharply, and aearly one-fourth of
the homicides in the city are now drug-related.

And drug abuse looks pretty hopeless in many of the nation’s schools . . . where
the presence or prevalence of drug abusers makes education incressingly difficult to
accomplish. It looks no better in our prisons or in our menta. health facilities,
where a growing number of patients are also drug abusers.

Yet there is one nlace where drug abuse does not appear hoprless. And that is in
treatment programs—programs like Phoenix House—because v7e do not see people
getting sick . . . or staying sick . . . or persisting in their sickness. What we see,
every day, is people gettini well. Not all of them and not all at once . . . but regu-
larly, measurably, predictably.

e daily disprove the myth of drugs' invincible hold. And see instead the invinci-
ble spirit of former drug abusers who are breaking their Jrug habits . . . takin
fharge of their lives and returning to school, beginning caveers, and starting fami-

ies,

Now, with all we hear and see and read about drug abuse, it sometimes seems
that the best-kept secret in the nation is the simple fact that drug abuse is curable.
Treatment works. And it is not only effective, it is cust-effective to boot.

You will find, attached to my testimony, references tc studies that document the
kind of effectiveness treatment programs can demonstrete . . . studies ponsored by
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the National Institute on Drug Abuse. The largest of these has shown that pro-
grams like Phoenix House | drug-free residential programs where the goal is ab-
stinence . . . and where many drop out before completing a full 18 months or two
years of treatment . . . still succeed with nearly hallP of all who enter.

Our own studies at Phoenix House use a harsher standard to discover how many
of our residents achieve what we call a “best success.” And that means they use no
drugs, engage in no crime, and remain in school or employed.

We have found that nine out of ten graduates achieve a best success during the
first year after treatment, and more than three-quarters are still “best successes”
five years later Fven diupouls succeed—and those who stay for at least 12 months
stand a 0 percent chance of a best success.

Now, the studies we have done have focused on long-term residential treatment.
It is time-consuming therapy. But it is the most effective and the most cost-effective
treatment for those drug ai;usem whe ‘re most costly .0 our society. And let me
point our to the committee that these .e the drug a.users most tikeiy to be socially
disadvantaged . . . most likely to engage in crime . . . and least likely to benefit
from traditional mental heald‘; treatment. Their drug dependency is less often the
result of emotional conflict than social impotence.

But these are not the only clients drug-free programs can help. Long-terin resi-
dential treatment is not the sole method we employ. Qur programs are both long-
term and short . . . residential and outpatient . . . and designed for adolescents as
well as adults. At Phoenix House, we even operate a special residential high school
with the New York City Board of Ecucation. It has a 140-acre rural campus, and it
Kives youngsters o second chance to make careers and move on to college.

We have learned, over the years, that the key to successful intervention or treat-
ment is a variety of service programs and a careful assessment of client needs and
strengths. We have learned that we can help just about any drug abuser. We can
deal with all types and degrees of abuse and with all kinds of clients . . . as long as
they are prepared to quit. And nobody can help those who are unprepared . . . who
feel no pressure to change . . . no personal needs, no family demands, no fears of
arrest or loss of employment.

What we have learned through treatment has made it possible for us to mount a
drug education program that is reaching more than 25,000 school caildren in the
New York City metropolitan area each vear. We have gtarted a similar program in
Californin. And there is a California parallel to our intervention program for adoles-

cents just beginning to abuse drugs . . . a program we have run in New York for
?evgll'al years now . . . one that demands therapeutic participation by the entire
amily.

We have heen encouraged, from the outset, to develop new approaches . . . and to
find new solutions to what was, when we began, an old and apparently unsolvable
problem. And it took great courage on the part of public officials to turn to me and
to my colleagues in the field . . . to 100k to nontraditional means when conventional
medical methods tailed.

And we have been fortunate . . . because Mew York City and New York State
acted early and aggressively . . . because they invested in us and programs like ours
- . . and in pregrams quite different from ows . . . and created a drug abuse service
system that is unparaﬁeled arywhere in the country or in the world.

Nor should we lose sight of the great role that has been played by the National
Institute on Drug Abuse. It is their support and their research and their encourage-
ment that has allowed the druF abuse field to develop in the ways that is has . . .
and made routine and accessible that which was once experimental and rare. They
have created a climate in which nontraditiona) approaches could rapidly prove their
value and their legitimacy.

let me point out to the committee that NIDA has only been able to do this be-
cause it haw existed as an independent entity . . . free to set its own priorities. And
it has been, in large measure, because of NIDA's support that so many inner-city
neighborhoods and so many of the nation's socially disadvantaged are now served by
programs based in their communities.

I feel that any threat to NIDA's independence is a ihreat to the kind of drug
ibuse services we have been creating these past 20 years—the kind that we have
proven will work. And 1 do not believe thet there ‘s sufficient awareness of these
methods and their effectiveness within the medical community today. Doctors
simply do not know ns much ag they should about drugs.

And if you are seeking areas in which the federal government can display enlight-
ened leadership, then tﬁia is surely one. It is inconceivable to me . . . for example
... that many doctors qualifying today as prediatricians have no more than a cur-
sory understanding of drug abuse . . . which is the major health problem of the ado-
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lescents they will be serving. The result is that those doctors will rarely look for
drug abuse. No matier how often they see it, they fail to find it—because th.y
hardly ever consider drugs when formulating a diagnosis. They do not examine for
it...ortest for it . . . or look for indications in their patients’ medical histories.
And pediatricians are not alone. Other specialista are equally at fault. Internists
and obstetricians, orthopedists and even psychiatvists often fail to spot the drug
problems of their patients.

And here is where the federal government can help . . . b{ requiring more course
work in drugs in our medical schools, by making this a condition of continued feder-
al support for medical education.

But, turning closer 'o» home, let me urﬁethe committee to recognize the pivotal
role of drug abuse treatment . . . to realize that there is no way we can confront
drug abuse without adding to the heavy load already carried by treatment pro-
grams,

Certainly, greater efforts in prevention ave needed. But prevention will not worn
uniess there is a road back for youngsters who now abuse drugs. It will not work in
schools where a prevalence of drug abusers determines studont values. And, indeed,
the first demonstrable effect of a successful prevention program is the identification
of candidates for treatment.

Stricter law enforcement . . . as we learned in New York durinf the recent police
“sweeﬂs" Ca rl‘n'oduces more demand for treatment than it does felony convictions.
And that is what it should do. But the result, in New York City, has been to pack
our treatment prolgi-'rmnu and put twelve hundred drug abusers on waiting lists.

The ultimate effectiveness of our efforts to confront drug abuse rests upon our
capacity to treat and cure the individual drug abuser. Thus, our response to drugs
can only be as strong as our treatment programs. And that is why I urge this com-
mittee to give first consideration to strengthening these programs.

In New York State, funds for treatment were red..ced five years ago. Since then,
government support has remained much the same. There has been no increase to
cover costs that have mounted year by year. There has been no way to raise capac-
ity to meet a { awing demand . . . no way to afford more than bare bones care.

And yet, the Congress seems determined, in reautherizing the ADMS Block
Grants, to deny New York State addit.c =] drug abuse funds. Now, I realize that it
is late in the game to talk about the reauthorization measures that are now in con-
ference committee. Still, T believe that legislators concernesi about drug abuse
should recogrize that the inclusion of set-asides and the shift towards a funding for-
mula based primarily on population pose serious threats to existing treatment pro-
gms end are likely to draw drug abuse funds away from where they are most
needed.

I will not argue that the proposed set-aside to expand treatment services for
women i8 a bad ideg, aithuugh I believe women are well-served by existing sexually-
integrated program:. But I cui. see no benefit to a set-aside when additional fun
are not guaranteed That would mean New York programs, already underfunded
al‘id l:inugle to mect present demands, might weil receive less federal support than

ey do now.

he shift towards an ADMS funding formula based heavily upon population will
gretty much ensure that no additional funds will come to many of the states where
rug problems are most severe. Now, I do not know how alcohol and mental health
problems are distributed, but 1 do know that drug abuse isn't evenly spread across
the country. Drug abuse is contagious. It tends to cluster. Much of it clusters in
California and Illinois and in New York. Indeed, state officials estimate that, if
g‘resent trends continue, we will have more than 200 thousand heroin addicts in
ew Ygrk City alone by 1988 and half-a-million users of cocaine and other equally
potent d:ugs.

In light of that, I do not see the logic of limiting funds for New York and other
heavily hit states to increase the allocations for states which do not act the same
size ﬂroblem and which have done nowhere near as much to help themselves.

What I ask the committee to bear in mind is that: treatinent is the basis of an
effective response to drug abuse; resources must be made available to strengthen
treatment programs; additional resources cannot be dcnied to areas where dru
problems are profound and supplied to areas where the need is less; a strong an
independent NIDA remains essential to sustaining effective treatment capacity for
the nation; greater understanding of drug abuse and drus treatment is needed by
the nl:edical profession, and the federal government should do all it can to encour-
age this.

Finally, let me warn the committee that we are well past the time when half-
measures will suffice. The youngsters v..i0 began using drugs in high school have
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grown up. They are parents. They are in the work place. They constitute, each year,
& growing proportion of our population. So, each year now, the percentage of the
nation at risk of drug abuse increases.

And each year the coets of drug abuse rise—the cust in crime and in social

services . . . the costs to our education systems, our criminal justice systems, and
our health care and mental health systems. Each year drugs cost our cities
more . . . in declining public facilities . . . in “qualities of life” . . . in safety and
security . . . jobs, taxes, and trade. And drugs are costing our industries too . . . in

accidents and absenteeism, in morale and work quality.
Drug abuse becomes more cost{z each day And the pity is that it is a problem we
can beat. We know how to do it. We know how to cure it.
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SraTEMENT OF KARST J. BESTEMAN, ExEcuTiVE DIRECTOR, ALCOHOL AND DruG
PRroBLEMS ASSOCIATION OF NORTH AMERICA

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: | appreciate this opportunity to
testify before the Select Committee regarding the strength and capacity of the drug
abuse service system. As Executive Director of the Alcohol and Drug Problems Asso-
ciation of North America, I have access to our state authorities council, which re'{)-
resents the fifty states, an agency council made up of private non-profit, for profit
and public agencies and a council of individuals, which represents practitioners and
professionais concerned with prevention, training and treatment in the alcohol and
dnl:f abuse field.

y own professional career has given me an opportunity to participate as a re-
%ponsible federal manager and a close observer of federal, state and local programs.
oday I would like to share with the Committee a deep concern 1 have that the
treatment and Prevention activities, built with such great effort during the 1970's,
are in danger of being overwhelmed and are stressed beyond capacity.

The Select Committee has in prior studies documented the inadequacy of the
fiscal support supplied through the block grant. The reduction of funding built into
the consolidation of Alcohol, Drug Abuse and Mental Health block grant coupled
with moderate inflation has taken a severe toll. A survey of members done by the
National Association of State Drug and Alcohol Directors showed many states
makinJ; the difficult decision to close treatment facilities due to lack of money. Pa-
tient demand for treatment was present. Community interest in having the treat-
ment resources was present, but the erosion of funds was overriding these consider-
ations. In that same survey each state was asked to look at what would be the use
of a modest 10% increase. Many states referred to the restoration of diminished
services and several spoke of treatment or prevention priorities especially with seg-
ments of the population such as women or adolescents.

In talking with independent or private program operators a similar theme
emerges. Treatment demand is up. Drugs are more available. The purity is high and
in some situations the price appears down. Add to this dismal picture the reports
from the American Metrical Association concerning the lethal abuse of prescription
dru?s and the acene becomes more ominous.

Finally as stressed and over comn od as the drug service network is, it is not
feeling the full impact of the demana tor services. Many private alcohol treatment
centers are treating people with substantial cocaine abuse problems. Additionally,
members of Alcoholics Anonymous share freely with me that many of their newer
members actually suffer from multiple abuses of drugs. Ten years ago in testimony
before the Subcommittee of the Committee on Government rations, I indicated
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that “In the lust severnl yoars there is no exclusive use of drugs: there is a mixture,
we call it poly-drug sbuse; the mixing of heroin, alcohol, barbiturates, et cetera. In
blunt language. the consumer has become u garbage can of drugs rather than a ccn-
noisseur.” The last decade has virtually institutionalized the behavior to the point
of a popular weekly news magazine doing a cover spread on poly-drug abuse.

There is within this grim review some good news. With the passage of the block
grant, state plans and the continued establishment of a single state authority in
drug abuse as required by the old Section 409 and formula grant were repealed,
however, the states have continued to support and maintain their drug authorities.
That state infra-structure is intact and ready to respond should the federal govern-
ment renew its commitment to sustaining an adequate t.eatment network. Also
with the mandated priorities as found in the H.R. /603 the reauthorization of
NIAAA, NIDA and the ADM Block Grant, the state agency will respond to newly
im priorities.

hz most damaging feature of the past block grant period has been the withdraw-
al of the federal government from policy and a leadership role. There were many
and legitimate complaints as the service system was constructed with much federal
direction. The transition from individual project grants via state-wide services con-
tracts to state-wide services grants had addressed most problems. With the passage
of the block grant ADAMHA withdrew from the consideration of service and pre-
ventisn issues, By redefining its mission as narrowly research, it has removed itself
from legitimate and needed federal functions. Specifically, it has abandoned its
major informational and data gathering tasks by which congress and the executive
branch could monitor trends in patient drug consumption and demographics and
vpon which strategic response actions were based. In the enforcement community
such information would be called “intelligence.” Today with our almost totally suc-
cessful eradication of measles the Centers for Disease Control will report an “out-
break" of |¥ cases in a high school or junior high. Today in a major city in this
country a4 hundred or more drug abusers can present themselves for treatment with
new combinations of drugs of choice and no one except the intake office at the local
treatment center is the wiser. ADAMHA/NIDA used to regularly offer technical as-
sistance or bring experts together to discuss troublesome or new problems being ex-
perienced throughout the country. Today, if the problem is unique to the service
network it is dismissed as a state problem.

Historically, the federal government funded short term experiments which if suc-
cessful were reported to the field and often recommended mplementation by the
project officers who communicated regularly with the state officials. Today such reg-
ular communication consists of written bulletins and an annual meeting. The shar-
ing, mutual problem definition and solving has disappeared.

There are actions NIDA and the PHS can take to restore a measure of leadership.
There needs to be a thoughtfully designed national priority agenda. This agenda
should be based on goals mutually defined and accepted. The present system of fed-
eral goal setting does not incorporate sufficient, if any, consultation with non-feder-
al persons to equitably represent the national concensus of the field.

leadershig role 18 available and needed in addressing new and experimental
treatment techniques. Today we have an epidemic of cocaine abuse with patients
entering drug abuse and alcohol abuse treatment programs across the countrr.
When the country ‘was faced with the opening influx of heroin addicts several publi-
catior s by NIMH/NIDA detailed useful treatment techniques, therapuetic problems
and gave sources of information. There is no comparable activity today. The private
sector does grovide training opportunities which are somewhat limited. Many pri-
vate and public agencies do not have the money to send personnel for training due
to travel and tutition costs. The need to have these skills increases as time goes by.

Leadership is to a great degree the ability to bring agreement on what course to
set to ineet the neds of the situation. It does not require direct management control.
It does not require huge staffs. It does require accessibility and a willingness to
engage the issues. It requires the courage to discuss strategy alternatives which are
not immediately acceptable and the confidence to evaluate the pros and cons objec-
tively. This is presently not happenimi.

There are also leadership opportunities in the prevention area as well. The Insti-
tute (NIDA) has rightly expanded its research into prevention programs during the
last few vears. With the block grant mandating a twenty percent expenditure for
prevention. the research level at NIDA does not sugeport the gublic licy decision of
the congress and the administration. In testimony before both the House and Senate

authorizing committees we have asked for language to encourage and insure greater
efforts in this area.
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Hlsew drugs are on i continuuin of substances people abuse. Evidence accumulates
slowly as to the specitic benefit of an explicitely targeted program. In spite of this
handicap we know the precocions nse of tobaceo and aleohol statistically represents
u muen higher risk for later illicit drug use and abuse. The emphasis on healthy,
life enchancing information and decisions clearly must start by the family before
formal schooling and be re-inforced by the elementary school. Decisions regarding
tobaceo do occur in the fourth, fifth and sixth grade. We know all .00 often so do
decisions on aleohol and marijuana.

There are attitudinal changes occuring in the age groups of greatest risk. The
wlea that some drugs are harmless and do not pose a hazard to health is passing.
Youth and parents are recognizing that there is an element of danger in “casual” or
experimental use and that the dange: is much greater than perceived ten years ago.
The concept of abstinance from drugs and alcohol are both erjo ing a return to re-
spectability. The attitudinal changes regorted by Dr. Lloyd oznston on the high
school senior population are important trend indicators. Regretably, the young
people most at risk to succumb to drug abuse and addiction fail to reaci; their senior
year in high school and are not part of the survey.

The needs of the field can be summarized rather briefly. Meeting these needs is
much more complex and time consuming. First, the demand for treatment, training
and preventinn services exceed the combined state and federal resources resently
allocated. Therefore, the capacity of the treatment system ha~ reduced. The clear
policy question asks "Are drug treatment services a justifiable priority and an effec-
tive expenditure in a time of budget restraints?” Treatment outcome studies of the
last decade demonstrate the answer should be yes. In our opinion there should be a
level of serviee, similar to the number of treatment slots, to which the federal gov-
crument is firmly commnitted.

Second, the federal government must give support and leadership in defining ade-
quate treatinen! services and evaluating new treatment techniques. This informa-
tion must then be quickly disseminated to the field with supporting technical assist-
ance.

Third, the federal government must restore its information systems to give sub-
stance to policy decisions and to guide strategic planning. For example, if there is a
studden decrease in patients presenting themselves for admission with heroin addic-
tion. decisions on investments in therapuctic drugs being developed for heroin addic-
tion would need review. The role of methadone might '{)e changed. We know there
are narcotic-untagoinists. Should NIDA be looking more aggressively for a cocaine
antagonist” The data to guide these answers is now anecdotal. )

Fourth, the federal government must increase its services 1esearch activities,
There are emerging and well defined patient sub-groupings: women, adolescents,
ethnic and racial minorities. Much of our treatment lacks specific response to these
sub-groupings’ unique needs. Differential diagnosis and assignment to uniquely
structured trentment modalities is still an imprecise art. NIDA has made an at-
h-nl\pt to clarify the issues in an earlier study. Efforts in this area must be contin-
ued.

Fifth, policy development and issue clarification must be opened to greater par-
ticipation by petsons facing the day to day problems. The field now enjoys the
strength of having experienced state and Invarexperts capable and willing to test
the usefulness of devoﬁ()ping policy early in discussion. This resource should not be
wnored. The last fully consultative attempt at policy develoyment ond discussion
win the white paper of 1975 produced under the Domestic Council. Subsequentlf'.
ench formal statement of federal policy has had less testing of ccacepts by people
directly responsible for the iniplementation.

Finally, we are in an era of Prevention. It is a stated priority in the Public Health
Service. The Office of Drug Abuse Policy in the White House supports the concept
of Prevention. The block grant mandates activity and expenditures in prevention.
There s no priovity in information, materials, techaical assistance and research
which reflects the rhetoric Expenditures have remained constant or reduced in all
catepories except research and it has not managed any significant real growth.

In closing, | want to share a serious concern | have. At great expense, expendi-
tures of human energy, and with inuch difficulty this country put together a public
and private program response to a seriou national problem; drug abuse. It took
almost cight years to mold and build We -~ in danger of permitting this useful
and effective effort to be eroded into disarray by neglect and non-support. The drug
abuse problem has not gone away People ay 1we tired of it but it is still a realicy
of every major city and many smaller communities. The inattention, possible ne-
glect, which the federal government has displayed must be reversed. Failure to do
s0 will result in the need to expend much greater sums in a few years as the prob-
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lems becomes worse. It can then again qualify for the label of the “No 1 domestic
priority.” 1 urge this Committee to educate their colleagues regarding this danger.

Thunk you tor the opportunity to share some thoughtas about the state of the field.
I would be pleased to answer any questions you might have.

ATTACHMENT A

These responses were provided to NASADAD which requested imformation on the
level of demand for prevention and treatment services, the reasons for any increr °
or decrease in service demand and a description of how the State has abeorbed tue

F=deral reduction in funds which accompanied the arrival of the ADMS Block
Grant.

ARIZONA (DRUG ONLY)

Pressures for increased programming in methadone treatment clinics and residen-
tinl treatment facilities have led to waiting lists. In particular, demand for metha-
done related treatment has created a waiting list condition at most facilities in
Phoeniz. Two state supported facilities in Phoenix have a waiting list, as of this
writing, of 115 clients. No additional resources have been acquired this year either
from the federal or state governments to augment programming. Programs in
Tucson are experiencing similar demands for residential and methadone treatment
capacity.

Arizona is one of the most rapidly growing states in the nation and part of the
rise in demand is associated with this rapid growth. In additinn, many atrive in Ari-
zona with no support and only a speculative chance at a job. These people and the
fumilies that are dependent on them will Iikely experience economic and social pres-
sures and may turn to drugs. Therefore, the increased migration plus the unstable
conditions they move into heightens the chance of drug abuse. Treatment statistics
for the first half of FY 84 as compared to FY 83 suggest a 2 percent rige in opiate
related registrations and a 4 percent rise in cocaine registratiors. Enrollments for
marijuana usage is up somewhat—,410 people will be treated by years end.

The number of registered client': served from FY 80-FY 83 had grown as follows:
FY 80 (5,:478); FY R1 (5,430); FY 82 (5,674); FY 83 (6,193); FY 84 (pro{ected at 6,410).
Successful management of the cutegorical grants and overlapping block funds plus
economizing through various efficiency strategies on the part of contracts hus lead
to expansion without increased financial support. However, in FY 24 the Depart-
ment of Henlth Services decided to spend all of the expected FY 84 block in one
state fiscal year. That means next year less funds will be avai.able than needed to
simply maintain programs at state FY 84 funding levels. It is not likely we will
achieve maintenance budgeting even using state FY 83 funding levels. It is not
likely we will achieve maintenance budgeting even using state FY 83 as the base
year. State appropriation discussions currently suggest no chance for any increases
in state appropriations to offset the lack of sufficient block funds in FY 8b.

What is needed is significant increases in FY 85 block appropriations and no
change in funding formula. Arizona state appropriations have always formed at
least ha!f of all funds contracted for drug treatment an prevention. Categorical
grants were sizable particularly because legislative interest and funding for drug
abuse. Any formula other than the current one penalizes Arizona for many years of

.‘lu'riullH participation in treatment delivery by raising meaningful sums of local dol-
ars

ARKANSAS

Demand for treatment and prevention services has increased due to:

Fxpanded contact with a wided variety of individuals, organizations and groups
by the agency;

Recently enacted stiffer DWI penalties; and

Incres sed efforts in the area of expanded viability by the OADAP regarding in-
creased public awareness activities and great expansion in the use of volunteers.
Also many Chemicel People groups remain functional.

To date, treatme nt needs are bein't; met. The majority of all funded programs are
operating at or beyond funded levels of service. uests for non-treatment funds
nnd services have increased the wost dramatically. The increase has not subsided
and shows no signs of doing this. 'arly intervention, primary prevention, and edu-
cation levels of service have ircrensed over the year. uests for information and
funds for Channel One types of programs are almost exceeding available resources.
To date, demand is being met in these areas. Another consideration is the recently
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developed education stundards puckuge and the forming of a Governor's Task Force
on Alcohol and Drug Education. Any sort of report from this group will place addi-
tional demands on limited resources.

Reductions in funding accompanying the ADMS Block Grant reaulted in a $1.3
million or 37 percent reduction in alcohol treatment funds and a $170,000 or 19 per-
cent reduction in drug treatment funds. Remaining funds weie allocated on a per
capita basis and stringent administrative and service reimbursement levels were
set.

CALIFORNIA

The State agency has assessed that there is an unmet need in the area of preven-
tion and is workinitowards meeting that need by placing further emphasis on pre-
vention (the State has contracted with a California parents group to attempt to ad-
dress the unmet need). In terms of treatment, there is also an awareness in the
State of 2n increased need for treatment services. The Governor has pro'posed an
additionc:! 85 million to the counties to spend as each individual county feels it is
most needed.

State savings from a variety of sources (e.g., contract savings) were used to cover
lFederal reductions on the drug side; the alcohol side is not experiencing any prob-
ems.

CONNECTICUT

Demand for treatment and prevention services has increased due to:

The Governor's Task Fuice on DWI; a new law supporting further referrals to
treatment after completing DW1 courses; intensified enforcement of DWI legislation;
increased public awareness of DWI issues; publicity and CADAC effort associated
with Chemical People; Governor's Task Force on the Homeless; national and state-
wide publicity on the homeless alcoholic; expanded use of cocaine; and increased
services for the elderly (HFCA demonstration project).

In the current fiscal year there has not bean an increase in resources that
matches the increased demand for services. The major effort has been tu maintain
the present funding levels which have been harmed by the decrease in federal
funds. The consequences are: a continual waiting list for methedone maintenance;
hemeless alcoholics are daily turned away from shelters; funds to support communi-
ty based alcohol/drug task forces is not available; peer vounseling programs for
youth are not funded.

Reductions in funding accompanying ADMS Block Grant had the following
impact:

he Connecticut Alcohol and Drug Abuse Commission (CADAC) lost 24 percent of
its funded positions.

A Long Term Care Facility for the chronic alcoholic with an anticipated 600
yearly admissions was not devcloped.

ll\‘lethadone Maintenance Programs continued to have a waiting list of 190 individ-
uals.

Shelters for the homeiess alcoholic with a current 37,000 client served are unable
to meet demands for more services.

Prevention: lack of funding made it impossible to develop a Peer Educator/Coun-
selor Program that would impact 30 schools, 60 adult adisors, 480-600 students
trained and 36,000-48,000 students reached through trained peer counselors.

Approximately 46 community drug and alcohol task forces did not receive funds
for such projects as awareness fairs, established hotlines, sponsorship of saferides,
effective-parenting courses, etc.

CADAC could not allocate new monies to high priority target group projects/pro-
graums tor women, and youth and m.inorities.

DELAWARE

Service demand has risen because of:

Increased utilization of Methadone Maintenance programs apparently due to fluc-
tustion in heroin supplies. Overwhelming increase in intoxicated driver program
due to intensified enforcement of DUI Jaws. Increased utilization of alcohol residen-
tial programs due to increased public awareness/confidence in program. Prevention
funding freeze instituted in FY 1984,

There are currently extensive waiting lists in DUI progranis. A waiting period for
residential programs. No increase in state funds has offset federal reductions.
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Delaware haw uttempted to increase the productivity of services providers by com-
letely revising its service delivery and funding mechanisms, While these revisions
ave resulted in consolidation of services, they were accomplished at the expense of

a number of local programs previously funded. Two programs no longer ceceive our
support. A freeze on prevention funds was instituted in FY 1984, While some of the
changea made have been positive ones we have been unable t¢ expand services to
meet the increased demands referred to above.

FLORIDA (ALCOHOL ONLY)

There has been an increase in the demand for alcohol treatment and prevention
services due to the following: increased public awareness, a tremendous population
growth, increased sanction of DWI offenders (the arrest rate increased by 85 percent
in a one year period). There is now a bill pending in the State House of Representa-
tives which would reduce the BAC from .1 to .05.

The State agency is hurting for resources. The reduction of Federal support for
alcohol and drug services has hed a devastating impact particularly at the commu-
nity level. The State has attempted to soften the impact of the Federal reductions
through the provision of an increase in State funds.

FLORIDA (DRUG ONLY)

There has been an increase in the demand for serviL.o because of increased public
awareness, a closer relationship between the criminal justice anl treatment sys-
tems, and an increase in Statewide TASC .eferrals tabout 70 percent). Also, a!-
though in Florida there has been more emphasis on the supply side issue, the avail-
ability of illem drugs still remains high.

There has been an increase in resources through State funded programming, how-
ever, it has not met the full need of the demand for more services. Currently pro-
grams in Florida ere operating at 110 percent capacity.

The impact of the 42 percent reduction in Federal funds could have been devastat-
ing in Florida, however, the State legislature has picked up the difference, and so
there was no loss of programming. The State has been fortunate in the fact that the
Governor and the legislature are very sympathetic to the drug problem in Florida.
Without their support the reduction could have meant catastrophe for Florida.

GEORGIA

Service demand has risen because of DWI enforcement, increased evaluation and
mandated treatment. Also, the increase is related to an increased availability and
abuse of cocaine.

Because of a lack of resour ces, courts have had to omit evaluation and treatment.
There is a greater emphasis on information and referral services, self-help groups
and on serving the most disabled, whether or not appropriate.

Federal funding cuts have resulted in:

Sharp reduction in prevention and training activities;

I_Much more emphasis on serving the more disabled, less amenable to treatment
client;

Restricted outreach and early identification/intervention activities; and

Limited availability to evaluate and provide services to criminal justice system cli-
ents.

Also. while no “programs” have closed, services have become less available and
accessible by centrnlization of services in major population areas, closing or sharp
curtailment of satellite centers. The number of clients served has remained con-
stant, however, the number and intensity of services provided have decreased. The
number of recidivists has increased, and services like family treatment and educa-
tion have decreased (despite the 20 percent requirement). The number of direct serv-
ice staff has decreased and some counselors have caseloads that have increased to
aver 100 at a time.

ILLINOIS (DRUG YNLY)

There has been an increase in demand for treatment services for two significant
reasons:

There has been a substantial increase in clients seekinﬁ treatment for cocaine
abuse. Particularly in Chicago there is an enormous availability of the drug.

The number of clients seeking treatment for heroin has increased tremendously.
This has occurred because the street quality and purity of the drug increased about
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two years ago. in FY 1984 there were inore admissions for heroin abuse in 1llinois
than there ind been since 1976,

Since sufficient resources are not available to appropriately handle the increase
in demand for service, clients have becn placed on waiting lists. A large number of
these people are clients in jeil waiting for treatment. In many respects placing
someone on a waiting list has the same effect as turning them away.

As a result of the 42 percent Federal reduction both the drug and alcohol agencies
in Illinois have suffered substantial staffing cuts and had to eliminate the provision
of some field services (e.g., program monitoring). This was done in order to avoid
substantial cuts in community programming. Although there have not been any
substantial cuts in community programming the State agency has been unable to
grant increases to programs in several years.

IOWA

There has been an increase in the demand for treatment services because of in-
creased public awareness and intensified enforcement of intoxicated driver laws.
Also, the courts are sending DWI offenders to programs for assessment more often
now as opposed to placing them in jail.

Sufficient resources are unavailable to meet this increased demand as evidenced
in the fact that all urban centers have waiting lists of at least three weeks (even
urban centers with a population of 30,000).

The impact of the 42 percent Federa! reduction has resulted in increased client
londs and a high rate of counselor burn-out (the salary of counselors in some pluzes
is only $12,500).

KENTUCKY

The increase in demand for services in Kentucky is due to several reasons. Among
them are: more adolescents are seeking outpatients services due to changes in
school policies; more adults are being screeiied turough court programs and referred
to treatment; more families are seeking outpatient services to deal with co-alcoholic
issuey; and more programs are being established in hospitals and private practice
{these programs often generate referrals to public programs).

At the present time, urban outpatient and residential programs are at capacity
and have waiting lists in place. The 11 rural residential programs report an average
72% utilization with 44 persons on waiting lists. Transportation in the rural areas
seems to be a major probreem. :

Since the cuts in federal funds, the following programs have closed: _

5 Rural prevention projects focused oa youth. (Murray, Owensboro, More.iead,
Georgetown, and Frankfort)

1 Urban prevention projects focused on other special populations. (Alcohol Com-
munity of Louisville, Alternatives for Women-Louisville, Lexington Black, and Lex-
ington Elderly)

12 Halfway house (4 urban, 8 rural). (Hopkinsville, Owensboro, Henderson, Louis-
ville, Morehead, Hazard, Lexington (3), Richmond, Winchester, and Danville)

1 Residential treatment program (rural). (Limestone Recovery, Maysville)

; 6 [‘:etoxiﬁcation units; (Dayton, Middlesboro, Corbin, Columbia, Lancaster, and
‘rnnkfort)

1 Rural occupational early intervention programs. (Campton, Corbin, Elizabeth-
town. and Maysville)

2 Outpatient projects (1 urban, 1 Rural). (Louisville Metro and Owensboro After-
care)

1 Adolescent Residential Treatment Program. (Adena, Lexington)

Single State Authority Central Office personnel has been cut half (from 28 to 14).

LOUISIANA

Increased demund for services are due to:

Passage of new and tougher DWI legislation coupled with intensified enforcement
of the DWI laws:

New private providers are continuing to open and operate treatment programs for
both inpatient and outpatient;

Increased education and prevention activities have materially increased the
deraand for services particularly in educational environs; and

Public awareness of the problems associated with alcoholism and drug abuse has
also escalated the demand K)r services,
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The demands for service outstrip the state's abiiity to provide the necessary serv-
ices Clients are ’maced on waiting lists awaiting placement in appropriate treat-
ment progirams. There are insufficient resources to meet the needs for service. Re-
sources refer to dollar, physical facilities and treatment personnel.

Since Louisiana started receiving ADAMHA block grant funding three drug treat-
ment and one alcoholism treatment programs have closed. Due to declining reve-
nues in terms of reai dollars on both the state and federal level the treatment facili-
ties remaining are overtaxed and have reached a saturation goint. The drug pro-
#rams which were closed had a total caseload of 451 clients and the alcoholism pro-
gram had a caseload of 204 clients. The closure of these programs has caused the
transfer of clients into other programs which are already operating at peak capac-
ity. Programs are saturated and operating with a patient to counselor ratio which
almost rrecludes succese in treatment. Group therapy is becoming a necestity as in-
dividual counseling sessions are a luxury which can not be scheduled. Therapist
burnout and employee turnover are increasing at an alarming rate.

MARYLAND

Marylund is still under the influence of an over-abundance of heroin and an ever-
increasing supply of cocaine. Also evident within the last years in Maryland is a
major increase among young ple of the use of PCP.

e have not been able to obtain sufficient resources to keep up with the demand.
We have officially created 360 new treatment slots by increasing the client/counsel-
or ratio from 201 to 30:1 but we presently have a waiting list which approximates
13} percent of our people in treatmeut, and the present time between application and
admission to treatment is 47.2 days.

In Maryland, we have been fortunate in the State Government replacing the ma-
jority of lost funds but this merely means we are operating practically at the same
level of 19¥0-81. The money which has been used to replace federal dollars would
have been added to our budget anyway so that had the federal funds remained
level, the State would ! we made up inflationary costs and program improvement.

MASBACHUSETTS (ALCOHOL ONLY)

There is significant increased demand for youth residential treatment programs,
need for Hispanic bilingual bicultural half-way houses; increased programs of Fetal
Alcohol Syndrome; and stronger drunk driving laws coupled with provisions for
more intensive treatment of offenders as conditions of probation. The latter has sig-
niﬁc:mtly increased demand for outpatient programs and confined inpatient treat-
ment.

We have only one youth residential 'lprogram for 16 beds. We get 40 calls a week
and could create a 2 year waiting list. The state is level funding us in FY 84 and FY
85 und we are unable to develop new initiatives,

Even though federal funding decreased, we did not have to decrease services be-
cause we had federal carryover funds from the formula grant and some state fund
increases. However, this i8 coming to an end after 3 years. Level funding from the
Feds and the State will result in no new initiatives to meet increased demand and a
gradual reduction of gervice unit.

MICHIGAN

Increased public aviareness of substance abuse problems has resulted in an in-
creasing demand for services. Extensive media coverage of drunk driving problems
(particularly ir. reference to the changes in Michigan's statute which took effect

pril 1, 1983) has continued with current focus on whether “check lanes” might be
implemented. Overall, drunk driving arrests are increasing.

he national “Chemical People” campaign also stimulated a great deal of local
interest; many concerned citizens groups are continuing with this effort.

The ongoingr economic difficulties in Michigan continue to bring people into serv-
ices: it is fully expected that substance abuse problems caused or exacerbated by the
economic situation will continue to surface over the next several years. )

Interest in treatment of adolescents has recently resulted in introduction of legis-
lation which would encourage mandatory inpatient or residential treatment which
could include *'protective custody” for 72 hours or longer.

Generally, widespread availability of a variety of preacription drugs (especially
certain Schedule 2 drugs) as well as an apparent increase in supply and purity of
hgroin ?’nd cocaine will most likely result in maintaining or expanding service
“demand.”
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At the time that budget reductions began to be necessary (FY 1979/80' the sub-
stance abuse network was serving about 5,000 admissions on an annual basis, Since
that time the level of admissions have remained about 10,000 fewer in each of the
last three fiscal yers. Although some adjustments in funding sources have allowed
the network to remain essentially intact, it is clear that the network has ben unable
to return to capacity such that prior service demand levels (e.g., 85,000 plus) can be
met.

The federal block grant reductions have been somewhat offset by increases in
third party fee collections. However, the proportion of admissions that are ynem-
ployed has steadily increased to 60 percent of all admissions. Third-party insurance
coverage is not potential payment resource for many admissions,

Utilization rate of all service categories increased in FY 1982/83 over the prior
year in efforts to meet client needs and services demand.

Waiting lists have been necessary in some treatment programs. Even with the es-
tablishment of waiting lists, there are indications that treatment admissions in
some areas of the state are increasing over the same period of last tiscal year; in
southeast Mickigan there is an 8 percent increase in treatment admissions for the
first four months of the FY 1983/84 reriod over the same period in FY 1982/83. The
number of screenings has also doubled over last year; mostly this is due to drunk
driving assessments.

MINNESOTA

Lack of treatment rosources has primarily affected non-insured and public assist-
ance clients, Services for these clients have been affected by the reduction of ADMS
Block Grant funds, chanﬁes in federal and state entitlement programs (such as Med-
ical Assistance), cut-back or hold-the-line budgets for Title and State aids to
local governments, decreased local tax revenues due to poor economic conditions,
and ratable reductions or pros(gective payment systems for certain programs.

Minnesota's State Hospital CD treatment programs now have waiting lists for ad-
mission. At the same time the number of clients receiving services through Title
XIX, Minnesota General Assistance Medical Care and county funding has decreased
significantly; clients receiving CD services through those services decrcased by ap-
proximately 30 percent from 1981 to 1982.

Changes in Minnesota's Driving While Intoxicated laws and increased public
awareness of the problem have resulted in an increase in DWI arrests from a rate of
50 per 10,000 persons in 1979 to a rate of 85 per 1,000 persons in 1982. Public
awareness of cﬁgmical abuse ‘)roblems in general ha. alsn increased due in part to
efforts such as Chemical People-Minnesota. The Chemical People project produced a
significant increase in requests for prevention materials and programs.

Results of the reduction of Federal support for chemical dependency services in
Minnesota include:

The cancellation of funding for five drug treatment programs, the cancellution of
funding for four previously divect-funded programs, a reduction in funding for other
treatment and prevention programs and the elimination of funding to counties for
detoxification transportation.

If FY 1985 funding were restored to FY 1980 levels (with an inflationary increase)
additional funds to Minnesota would be approximately $2,000,000. Examples of the
activities which could be funded include:

(1) Restoration of detoxification transportation funding at $300.000, groviding
transportation for 6,000 clients. Transportation to detox is a significant problems for
rural law enforcement officials.

t2) Outpatient treatment services for persons with no other source of paym nts.
The cos: of cutpatient treatment averages $1,400 per client. An allocation of
$H00,00¢ in this area would provide treatment for 650 clients. $2,000,009 would pro-
vide funding for 665 clients.

MISSOURL

Increased demand for services has resulted from changes in the DWI legislauun
whicl. requires offenders to complete DW] programs for reinstatement of the drivers
license and increased public awareness resufting from media campaigns such as
“Chemical People”.

We have been unable to obtain sufficient resources to meet the increased demand
as evidenced by the fact tha! our statewide waiting list for services increased from
195 on July 1, 1983, to 390 in February of 1984

The impact of the federal reductions are as follows:

Central office administrative staff decreased from 52 positions to 34.

Iis
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Community based vendor agency budgets were reduced initially by 30 percent.
The following year budgets were increased by 15 percent, but have maintained for
the past three years at approximate'y X0 percent of the initial level. No programs
were closed as the result of the reduction.

MONTANA

Dernand for services have increased o e to: Increased Public Awareness; intensi-
fied Law Enforcement (DWI), and more health insurance coverage allowing more
people to seek treatment.

There are, however, not sufficient resources to meet the treatment neads of the
indigent pooulation, particularly inpatient treatment. Clients are being turned away
and placed on waiting lists in publicly funded programs.

- Since 1980 the Montana Siate Agency (Alcohol and Drug Abuse Division/Depart-
ment of Institutions) has reduced its staff by approximately 38 percent mainly in
the areus funded by categorical grants for prevention, education and training serv-
ices. These services have been reduced substantially and maintained by existing
staff, block grant and state funds.

. From 1950 until 1984 publicly funded treatment programs have had to remain at
current levels of services each year. The state and local publicly funded programs
have been unable t expand services or develop new needed services. Caseloads and
clients served have remained constant while utilization rates ar.d waiting lists have
increased and length of stay has decreased. No major impact has occurred since
19%0 and programs have been able to maintain current levels with the reduction of
federal funds becase of the following: Categorical grant funds did not run out until
the end of the fi.st block grant year; legislature did not appropriate all block grant
funds to incrense services; and categorical grant projects were not continued with
block grart funds. However, by 1986 we estimate a reduction of services will hay to
take place it the present funding remains constant. State alcohol and drug funds
penerated from taxes on the sale of alcoholic beverages has leveled off in 1984 and is
projected to decrease in 1985. Present publicly fuaded programs will have to gener-
u‘t_e additional revenues (i.e., third party pay or client fees) to maintain current level
of services.

NEVADA

The ircreased demand for service in Nevada centers on residential alcohol beds
and DU related services. The demand for residential alcohol beds has increased be-
cause more clients are reveiving CPC and Detox services. The demand for DUI serv-
ices has increased due to increased public awareness and stricter legislation.

Our resources have remained generally constant and have not allowed for expan-
sion of residential alcohol beds. DUI services have kept pace with increased demand
because the resources for DUI services are generated from clients under court order
to attend und pay for DUI school.

In :ddition to the reduction of Federal support. our State general fund support
dacreased 227% in FY 83-84. The effects of Federal and State cuts have not been
fully felt because we have been able to maintain constant funding levels by utilizing
block grant forward funding. The block grant forward funding will be spent out by
FY %6 At that time we will have a minimum deficit of $760,000. This is approxi-
mately 25% of the amount we currently have available for treatment and preven-
tion.

NEW JERSEY (DRUG ONLY)

The reason for the increased demand for drug services are:
New Juvenile Justice Code (1/1/84) and new Family Court System calls for more
. reforrals to community treatment;
Increased demand for cocaine treatment;
Increased awareness because of media attention; and
C'ontinued high demand for heroin treatment services.
Because of fiscal constraints and cut of $4.2 million federal monies, the daily
- client treatment load has been reduced. Also, monies were diverted from treatment,
to comply with the 20 percent prevention mandate of the Block Grant. Clients have
been turned away and placed on waiting lists.
Specific impact of the Federl reductions in support include:
Lauly client treatment loand has been reduced from 8,000 to 6,100;
('lient fees increased, and because of the lack of Medicaid coverage, indigent cli-
ents are charged fees;
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Counselor caselonds hiave increased from a ratio of 1 to 35 to 1 to 50 and more;

Almost all programs have a utilization rate of at least 100 percent. A large
number of programs are at 120 percent and beyond; and

Patients are being turned away from treatment services.

NORTH CAROLINA

Demand for treatment and prevention services has remained siable. However, if
additional stale or federal appropriations are not forthcoming during FY 1984-85
aicohol and drug abuse programs in North Carolina will experience an a rroximate-
ly 20 peccent decrease in funding due to the fact that ‘‘carry over” gock grant
funds will have expended by close FY 1983-84.

NORTH DAKOTA

We have experience a 300 ?‘ercent increace in addiction evaluations as a results of
(a) public awareness (b) North Dakota DWI Law. We have experienced a 60-75 per-
cent increase in requests for addiction treatment services. Services to family mem-
bers have increased anroximater by 30 percent.

About 30 percent of those raquesting services withdraw their request due to wait-
ing period of 3 to 5 weeks. We have had only a 10 percent staff increase.

No prcgrams have beeu closed or counselors reduced. Low and unincreased sala-
ries and working conditions hav ‘orced many seniur counselors to leave public em-
ployment. Thus, the overall qt .y of ou- treatment staff has diminished signifi-
cantly. We have not kept up with the demands for services.

Waiting lists, overcrowded case calendars and treatment groups, inexperienced
counselors (some without benefit of close supervision by experienced staff) have all
gonu"‘ibuted to reduced treatment quality. No objective me=sureraents are available
or this. .

OHIO (DRUG ONLY)

Demand for treatment and rrevention services has risen due to increased public
awareness of drug and alcohol abuse, cspecially through the Governor's office, the
Ohio Recovery Council and local prevention efforts. Increased involvement in
schools in the area of substance abuse. Continued high unemployiaent through-out
the State. Increase substance abuse detection. Treatment and diversion services in
both the adult and juvenile criminal justice system. Greater empluyee assistance

rogramming. Better identification of populations needing substance abuse services.
ntensified enforcement of DUI laws. )

For the state agency, there has been a reduction in staffing. Although for se vice
providers the reduction in Block Grant funds was spread over three years, the over-
all impacts of the reduction are as follows: e

{a) Clients without resources to cover the cost of treatment, especially residential
services, do not have the access that they once had because programs focused more
on serving clients with resources to cover treatment costs.

{b) There were reductions in the length of treatment.

(c) Elimination of extensive client follow-up activities.

te) Increase in the use of group therapy; decrease in the use of individual therapy.

) Not filling staff vacancies.

ui‘b Increase caseloads for staff.

(h) Consolidation of programs, especialy in rural areas.

() Increased competition among service providers for available dollars.

(/) Putting clients on waiting lists,

(k) Progrems are depleting their operating reserves. )

th Lack of programs expansions to meet needs of various special popalations (mi-
nnrli)tlies. sensory and motor impaired, Vietnam Veteran, etc.) with substance abuse
problems.

Although other sources of funds have been secured for the provision of substance
abuse services, these funds have been sufficient to k;? up with the demands for
services. consequently, the following were implemented by programs: clients were
put on waiting lists; the length of treatment, especially in many residential pro-
grams, was reduced.

OREGON

Reasons for increased demand for services include public awareness, increased
awareness of counselors in allied services (such as vocational and childrens services),
increased enforcement of DUII siatutes, increased need by the courts for sentencing
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alternatives, earlicr indentification (through DUII evaluations) of individuale need-
ing treatment rather than referral to education services and to emphasis on deinsti-
tutionalization of irdividuals from state correctional and hospital facilities. State in-
stitutions simply can't afford the level of service per individual, or serve the number
of individuals they previously could. This puts pressure on probation and paro'e,
which in turn puts prcasure on local treatment programs.

Sufficient resources have not been available to meet increased demand. Local
treatment programs have been under such pressure to accept client referrals from
both law enforcement and criminal justice sources that the programs have had to
add these referrals to existing workloads . . . rather than employ waiting lista. All of
our service modalities are running at or cluse to 100 vercent utilization except out-
patient alcohol and outpatient drug free which are running at 170 percent and 126
percent respectively.

The federal Turticipation was not just reduced by some percentage. After the re-
duction in total funds coming to a state (in block form) it was then required that 20
percent be set aside (from treatment) for use i-. prevention and early intervention
services. While such services are needed and important, a state had to reduce treat-
ment service funding even further in order to comply. Next, minimum funding per-
centage requirements were established without regard to anr particular state's cir-
cumstances; thus, in Oregon, where the rativ of primary alcohol problems to pri-
mary drug problems is aprroximubely 5:1, the 35 nercent minimura for drug pro-
grams created an artificial overabundance of block funding for drug abuse and a
corresponding underaburdaice for alcohol abuse. Additionally, clinical training
funds, which were very «mportant to assuring therapists who have diverse back-
#rounds (recovering, minorities, etc.) in this field, were eliminated and, long range,
will have a very negative result.

Beyond the block grant, federal participation in all the related kinds of services
that alcohol and drug abuse trcatment programs rely on was also reduced. Arross
the horizontal plane, at the federcl level, cuts were effected, and policies were
changed, in essential vocational educational mental health, housing, . . . programs.
What came down to the state level then was not just a cut in treatment program
capacity. but a cut in the whole range of services that make up competent individ-
ual treatment plans and that allow individual clients to “keep going” while partici-
pating in treatment.

This “range of reductions’ descended on down to the local level (the service level)
and was promptly made more drastic by the rapidly declining ability of county and
city governments to maintain their previous levels of financial participation (et
alone compensate for federal cuts). It was a good example of the economic concept of
the “multiplier effect”—but in reverse. It's effect on service programs was a con-
traction far greater in size than federal block cuts alone. It has n perpetuated
since then by the threat of drastic property tax relief initiatives. thus, even where
few local governments could help with some of the problems, they have been reluc-
tant to do so.

An additional effect on local programs has been an increase in the number cof in-
different or partially indigent crients. thus client fees as a source of revenue of pro-
grams has declined.

Programs in Oregon have not closed, nor have they reduced the number of clients
they are attempting to serve—it is the reverse: they are serving more people in total
and per counselor. But ag iin this choice was not entirely voluntary due to the press-
ink; need to support other critical service systems relating, for example to youth, of-
fenders and 80 on. The price that's being paid is in counselor stress and service ef-
fectiveness, Alcohol and drug abuse services can be stretched so far so long. The in-
teresting thing to see will be how many other critical service systems coliapse if

tll'g-at(rinent finally burns out. The interdependence will be evident—more than is re-
alize

PENNSYLVANIA

The past few years have produced a leap in Pennsylvania’s depth and breadth of
understanding and sensitivity to the implications of alcohol and drug abuse. Penn-
sylvaniung are aware, as never be”: 2, of the price that society, communities, insti-
tutions, families and individuals pay for drug and alcohol abuse. DUI laws, the
Chemical People project, which had its origins in Pennsylvania, the cocaine epidem-
ic, health insurance realizations of costs attributable to drug and alcohol, etc., have
all been responses to this understanding.

At a time when the drug and alcol.ol system is implementing strategic ‘o offset
federal cutbacks, public interest, in dealing with drug and alcohol abuse is at an all
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time high in Pennsylvania. Effective and successful prevention, education and inter-
vention programs simply crente a higher level of treatment demand. A 40 percent
cut in federal treatment support over three years has resulted in the decreased abil-
ity of our system to respond to the increased demand for services and to the
“newlry” unemployed that have lost insurance coverage in Pennsylvania. Waiting
lists for residential and hoepital treatment have gotten larger and thousands of
Pennsylvanians have been turned away from needed outpatient and residential
se.vices. Space is available in facilities but “free space” is not available.

Pennsylvania is very fortune that the Governor and legislature have been su

rtive of the drug and alcohol system over the ?ast three years with over $3.0 mil-

ion of increased state support. However, this alone, cannot offset the $6.56 million
loss in Federal treatment alone, to say nothing of inflation and other increased costs
over the past three years. Over 30 drug and alcohol agencies in Pennsylvania have
closed over the past two years. Many of them were reliant on federal funds. The
demar.d for their services was high, but the inability of the public sector to under-
write the cost of services contributed to their demise. The thirty are a mix of inpa-
tient hospital, outpatient, shelter and residential rograms located primaril{ in
urban areas. UDAP estimates that between 8,000 amg 10,000 Pennsylvanians will be
refused care for lack of public support in State Fiscal Year 1984/86, Large increases
in admissions and casel'())ads are not realistic at this point, given current funding
levels, since our productivity and performance measures indicate a system that is
close to a utilization, saturation roint. There are certain residential programs where
demand for services is historically high, but empty beds exist for lack of public sup-
port. The sysiem needs a significant infusion of restored federal funds to deal with
the uninsured and youth being referred for treatment as a result of prevention ini-
tiatives. Philadelphia and Pittsburgh, in particular, have been acutely irapacted as a
result of the federal cuts.

Pennsylvania has put on line 20 percent of its Block for prevention/intervention
etforts. These efforts are needed and successful. However, the redistribution of $2.2
million treatment block funds to Prevention/Intervention had the net effect of de-
veloping one side of our system to the detriment of another. The cuts plus the redis-
tribution with . the Block have created Pennsylvania’s treatinent dilemma.

PUERTO RICO

Demand for services has increased because of a greatly heightened a‘vareness of
alcohol and drug problems among both citizenry and private sector; sharp increus.s
in use of Puerto Rico as an intermediate stop on South American drug routes, e.g.:
average 3.2 crafts confiscated weekly, either air or sea, oft=n already unloaded and
heavy emphasis on legal drug manufacture and beverage alcohol production, in-
creasing annually.

Clients are never refused treatment, but there are now only 30+ drug beds for a
population of 3.5 million. Waiting lists for evaluation are often three- our weeks,
and for entry sometimes up to six weeks. Also, there are literally no private hoapital
or drug beds in Puerto Rico, they not being conditions deemed eligible for insurance
reiln;‘bur?enl\ent. However, some emergency treatment is given in State and Munici-
pal hospitals.

As ABAMHA funding has decreased, the Commonwealth (State) has attempted to
replace those funds with State revenue dollars. This replacement has resulted in
level tunding only, without an increase for COL adjustment or inflation.

A series of alcohol. drug, prevention and criminal and juvenile #ﬂtice centers
have closed, and their services consolidated into other area centers. The net results
are increased caseload, less accessibility to treatment or intervention, clients who
cannot avail themselves of ambulatory services because of transportation difficul-
ties, occasional shortages of routine medication, Khysicians forced to cover more
than one facility or cut their hours, and many others. The increased emphasis on
gnmbltlxlutory or out-patient services has substantially increased the rate of recidivism
in 0]l areas.

S8OUTH CAROLINA

Comparing first six months of FY 83 with first six months of FY 82 shows a 7.4
percent increase in clients and a 13.4 percent in number of service hours. Contribut-
ing fuctors inclnde increased public awareness of the problem; new Driving Under
The Influence Law.

Treatment caseloads have increased and funds to employ sufficient staff to handle
this increase are not available. The capability of the system to absorb new clients
has reached its peak. In prevention, while there has been increased revenues, there
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i #till o serious doficiency due to resource shortage. Printed material, once provided
b)éezl:éaringhoumm is a criticnl need. Also, resources for programs in the schools are
n .

Available beds in detoxification centers have decreased by 24 mcent and days of
service have declined by 42.6 percent; and existing centers have been forced to place
greater emphasis on client fees, utilization has suffered because of more stringent
readmission requirements for' clients who did not pay for earlier admission and still
had an out. anding debt to the center.

Halfway house beds have declined by 27.6 percent and days of service have
dropped by 256.7 percent.

| m:r(;) residential drug treatment centers with a total of sixty beds have been
c .

Outpatient clients and hours of service have climbed steadily as the system has

improved its efficiency but we have now reached the point of overload.

TEXAS (ALCOHOL ONLY)

There was an increase in demand for services due to a growth in the State's popu-
lation which was caused by an in-migration of people from other States. However,
sufficient resources to mert the increased demand have not been realized.

No programs closed as a result of reduced funds; however, one chose not to contin-
ue services for other reasons. Former NIAAA grantees were awarded 25% less
funds due to the cut in federal funds. In some cases the grantee reduced the size of
the catchment area it served; in other cases the snrvires w~re modified, and in other
fnu(-ls Ithc-lngcncicu replaced the lost funds through active iund raising efforts at the
ocal level,

WEST VIRGINIA

Service demand had increased due to an public awareness; a court mandated in-
c;‘gaas in services to the public inebriate; compulsory treatment provisions for DUI
offenders.

Although there have been an increase in state allocations, it has not been suffi-
cient to meet the demand. No one is turned away, but the level of services available
is insufficent. Our particular needs are: increased prevention programming; residen-
tial treat.nent programs for adolescents a long-term residential treatment program
for the chronic alcoholic; and, expanded residential treatment capacity.

The reduction in federal funds has not beer met by an equivalent increase in
state funds. The most dramatic area of service reduction has been in prevention,
with a reduction in services of at least 50 percent. A statewide reduction in outpa-
tient trentment staff of at least 20 is compounded by the fact that remaining staff
are frequ~ntly not desf}gnated solely as substance abuse staff. Caseloads have in-
creased. Services are offered on a less frequent basis, and there is less variety in the
services offered. There is no training money. State level adminisirative staff have
been reduced b{l 3 professional and 2 clerical positions, including the prevention co-
ordinator and the training coordinator.

WISCONSIN

Demand for alcohol treatment and prevention services in Wisconsin has increased
dramatically as a direct result of the emphasis on intoxicated drinking enforcement.
Unfortunately, at the same time that the demand for treatment and prevention
services has increased there has been a decrease in available resources at local level
both in relation to the number of clients which can be served and the number of
program staff which are supported by the public dollars. Also, monies in recent
yparg tol lallow the programs to keep up with inflation. Expansion of services is at a
standstill.

The 56 alcohol and drug services county board across the States received 4 rer-
cent decrease in Federal dollars in FY B4-85. Milwaukee County is scheduled to lose
appoximately $80,000 in block grant dollars in the coming year and amount which
is equal to their treatment programs.

WYOMING

Nemand for services has remained stable. The state of Wyoming has used general
funds to augment the declining federal funds. We have continued support to all pre-
vious categorical recipients but have reduced the level of two NIAAA projects b{ 15
percent per year. FY 85 will be the last year that the two NIAAA l‘pro ects will re-
ceive funds. One, a small poverty program, will probably close after FY 85,
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ATTACHMENT B

Question. If Congrens increased the ADMS Block Grant award by 10 percent how
would you utilize the additional monjes?

nswers,

Arizona (drug only).—Arizona would set $9,794,400 instead of $8,904,000 or an in-
Crease of $890,400. The drug abuse share of the higher award would be approximate-
ly $2,867,487 ($260,681 more than the FY 84 portion). This limited increase would be
used simply to attempt not to lose as much in service ca city as would disappear
without the $260,681, All scenarios played out within the B:partment show a loss in
funds even with a 10 percent increase in block funds. A related effect will likely to
‘l_)e :’he loss of some locally derived funds that contractors provide to match state

unds.

Arlcansaa.—Priority areas for the State of Arkansas are listed as follows and are .
not in rank order necessarily:

(1) Overutilization of existing treatment programs.

(2) Efforts directed toward youth.

) Efforts directed toward wormen,

Culifornia.--The State would use any increase for additional consideration of spe- .
cial dpopulation groups, prevent.on efforts, and Employee Assistance Programs. Also,
pending the outcome of the Sundance case the public inebriate problem would be
given nore consideration,

Connection.—Connecticut will experience in FY 1985 a shortfall in federal funds
nearly equal to 10 percent of its ADM Block Grant. The additional 10 percent,
therefore, would be used to maintain the existing needed system of services includ-
ing a very modest inflationary increase. It would not be possible either to expand
the present system or develop new programs.

laware. —Any additiona funds, it in sufficient amounts, would likely be used to
assist us in providing services not currently existing in our overall system (residen.
tial drug abuse rehabilitation; partial care/day care; lorg term alcohol rehabilita-
tion; etc.) some of which would effectively target special groups. Existing program-
ming, especially our outpatient services, needs to be enhanced to provide increased
accessibility in all geographic areas. Special groups would benefit from this as well.

e would greatly prefer, however, that any additional funding not be specifically
earmarked for special populations.

Florida (drug).—The State would utilize additional monies to emphasize the im-
portance of good residential care; to evaluate the effectiveness of our outpatient
drug treatment scrvices and maybe add to existing services; and to target special
population groups (especially to coincide with ADAMHA and OJJDP's juvenile jus-
tice initiative) and minority youth (blacks and hispanics).

Florida (alcohol).—There are several proposals now pending in the State legisla-
ture. If an additional 10 percent was awarded through the Block Grant the State
would use it to try to realize those proposals. They include: An increaso in domicil-
lary services, bring all community programs up to equit'v; increase residential out-
Fatient services for alcohol abusing youth; rovide alcoliol court/law enforcement
i

aison services; provide specialized alcohol abuse prevention and treatment services
to the elderly (a proximately one-third of the Florida population is over the age of
hb); provide snecf;lized treatment, prevention/intervention services to children of al-
coholics; increase DWI services; and provide specialized prevention and treatment
services for wojne.,

Georgia.—DUI offender evaluation and intervention efforts. Increase in preven-
tion and training programs,

Nllinois (drug only).—If the ADMS Block Grant award level was increased by 10
percent the State's number one Priority would be to try to eliminate the client wait-
ing lists and treatment overcrowding. Other efforts would include: the development
of better and more specialized services for women; expansion of prevention services ¢
Statewide (especially to minority youth and rural communities); and development of
more specialized services to youth.

lowa.—A 10 percent increase would be used to help expand publicly-funded pro-
Krams, increase residential services, and as much as possible would be targetted to
prevention efforty,

Kentucky. —1If the Congress increased the level of the ADMS Block Grant award
by 10 percent consideration would be ven to programs with waiting lists for pro-
Kram expansion. Some of these inclu e transitional care for women, transitional
care for men in urban areas, new detoxification facilities in Northern Kentucky and
South Weste' . i. ntucky.
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School-based prevention programs (peer counseling, early intervention, teacher
curriculum training) and special services for women would also receive priority con-
gideration. In addition, detox and residential services for youth are a priority for
new funds.

Louisiana.—Would pruvide for special programa to address:

(@) The physical abuse in families, i.e., child abuse (also see item “c") spouse
"b:;”ﬁ' geriatric o’ use, which has a high correlation with the use of abuse of alcohol
and drugs.

(5) Women and their dependent children in treatment and halfway house settinis.

{c) The high incidence of child abuse by teenage single mothers (856 percent) who
are alcoho! or drug abusers (70 percent).

(d) The high incidence of suicide in the chronic recidivist alcoholic.

(e)The critical need for expanded efforts in the areas of prevention and education.
Suggest beginning before kindergarten.

luryland.—The primary use of any new monies would be to relieve the strain on
our opiate addiction treatment network. The second priority would be to impact
upon youth between the ages of 14 and 18, and the third priority would be to use 20
percent of any increase in our ongoing prevention efforta.

Massachusetts.—They would be targetted for special populations:

(1) Youth residential treatment programs, and

(2) Two hispanic half-way hruses.

Michigan.—Any additional funding through the federal block grant would be gen-
erally evenly applied to prevention efforts and treatment services (particularly for
services to indigents and unemployment persons).

Minnesota. —Additional monies would be targeted to providing treatment services
to public assistance clients and others with no sources of funds.

issouri. —Additional revenue for the Alcohol and Drug Abuse Program services
would be utilized to provide a minimum core of detox, residential and non-residen-
tial services in those service areas where currently no services exist.

Montana:

Assist to maintain current services for publicly funded treatment programs.

Provide additional inpatient care for indigent population for areas of the state not
close to the State Inpatient Treatment Center.

Provide trentment services to youth.

Develop transiiional living facilities in reeded locations.

Nevada.—1f a 10 percent increase were given we would use it to ease the strain on
over utilized progrums, e.g. increase wages, fringe benefits, improve clients' meals,
improve facilities, etc.

ew Jersey:

Increase fundinf for over-utilized treatment.

Increase federal and state share for treatment costs. For exampie, a residential
bed receives only $4,500 per year.

Provide more services for youth. At the present time only 5 percent of treatment
services are for youth.

Provide services for cocaine abusers and prescriptons drug abusers (especially
women),

Fxpand coonmunity/schonl intervention services.

North Carolina.—If addit.onal state funds are not appropriated for FY 1984-85 a
1} percent increase in the alcohol/drug block grant would be used to maintain exist-
ing services levels. If additional state funds are appropriaed a 10 percent increase
would be used for the following purposes: to facﬁitate the deinstitutionalization
process by the development of community services needed to replace those services
previously provided by three of our state mental institutions; to provide training
necessary to increase quality of services delivered; to provide for case management
services, which in addition to increasing quality of services, would also promote a
more effective use of existing community resources; to increase program utilization
through the development of more extensive outreach services; and to increase pre-
vention programming.

North Dakota.—Any increase would be used only to partially close the quality
¥up. A 30-50 percent increase is necessary to close the gap completely. No new pro-
krams could be launched unless the increase is substantial. .

Ohio (+ rug only).—If only a 10 percent increase wonld be given, services providers
would be able to:

(a) Fill many vacancies among traatment and prevention staff.

ib) Give staff salary increase (in some cuses, there have not been any increases
given in over two years).

(c) Serve some of the clients on waiting lists.
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(d) Increase the services provided to ado’escents.

Grant reauthorization the funding level be returned to the FY ‘80 level. This
would provide necessary funding for:

(a) Additional outpatient and residential treatment services for women, ‘adoles-
cents (espccially those identified through prevention programs), mentally impaired
(especially those who are chronically mentally ill), those without sufficient resources
to cover treatment coats, those with sensory and motor impairmants, and employee
assistance programs.

(b) School and community based prevention programs especially for: minority pop-
ulations, employees, prescription drug abuse. professionals, and those with sensory
and motor impairments.

(¢) Increase substance abuse services in rural areas.

(d) Community-based services for those leaving the correctional system where
treatment services were initiated.

Oregor.—With additional funds we would bo!ster our outpatient service capacity
in general, and in particular, we would increase service to youth and the elderly.

Pennsylvania.—Pennsylvania would prefer to see any increased federal support
expand the existing block, instead of reverting to former categorical approaches,
with special target population set-asides oc state demonstrations. Most states can
easily determine their own state and local priorities. In the case of Pennsylvania,
our decentralized State-County partnership will continue to give counties flexibility
in matching resources to needs.

Therefore, we will not superimpese more target populations; but will continue to
rely on our statewide plannln? process to determine local priorities. The funds
would go for treatment except for the 20 percent share of the increase for Preven-
tion/Intervention. Populations needing treatment are so numerous in our communi-
ties that a reasonable mix of women, minority groups, youth, elderly, unemrloyed.
homelens, etc. will be better served with increased funds. Target groups will vary
from county to county.

Pennsylvania perceives that our current level of federal prevention/intervention
support is adequate. Hence any increased federal funds above the 20 percent preven-
tion/intervention minimum will go to treatment unless a county can document that
itsl trentmtent needs are met and its prevention/intervention efforts need further de-
velopment.

Puerto Rico.—1f there were to be a funding increase, some satellite centers could
be reopened, the prevention centers reopened, and some funds dedicated to laying
the needed groundwork for eventual third-party reimbursement and increased pri-
vate sector participation.

Development of programs which provide residential and thereapeutic care for
women alcoholics and drug addicts; programs which address the subpopulation of
women alcoholics and drug addicts such as, elderly citizens youth, incarcerated
women, :!tnd others. Development of an or.«ntation telephone line prcgram for the
community.

South Carolina.—This depends upon ovr success in obtaining additional state
funds for FY 85. Presently, our chief funding need is *» provide additional supﬁort
to the outpatient treatment program. Following ‘“»' we need to bolster our s~hool
prevention and intervention programs. This is how we would use it if no state funds
are obtained. If we are successful, any additional funds would be used to look at
special populations and programs in the schools.

Texas (alcohol only).—In the area of treatment, the Commission would increase
the amount of services purchased. The costs for services range from $40-$60 per
client for non-hospital based detoxification, $25-$35 per day per client for halfway
house services; $25-855 Ber hour for outpatient counseling services. We would also
increase funds for case-finding and early intervention services as well as primary
prevention (services for children of alcoholics, school curriculum).

West Virginia.—A 10 percent increase in the ADMS Block Grant would give the
West Virgina subetance abuse program an increase of only $120,000. Our first prior-
ity for the use of this money would be to increase prevention programming. We
would hire a full-time Prevention coordinator, and use the remainder for special
prewintiion projects, similar to “Channel One”, aimed at regionally identified at-risk
populations.

isconstn.—Any increase in Federal ADMS Block Grant dollars would be used to
offset recent reductions in support (o the 56 county boards. As the ADMS Block
Girant priorities set by the State include a special emphasis on minority tarﬁet popu-
lations the increase would result in a direct improvement in services for these spe-
cial populations. Two progil;ams which address the prevention needs of Indians and
women currently receive the highest priority under the ADMS Block Grant.
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Wyvonung.- ‘The additional funds would be used to maintain the categorical pro-
#rams and could offset the 15 percent planned reduction.

TesTiIMONY ON BeHALP OF RicHARD J. Russo, M.S.P.H., AssiISTANT COMMISSIONER, AL-
(l-nmn.. hA;Sm(: AND Druc Ausk, NEw JERSEY STATE DEPARTMENT or HEALTH,
TRENTON,

I. THE OFFICE OF PREVENTION

Operation since November of 1979, the Office of Prevention is a Unit within the
State Department of Health, Division of Narcotic and Drug Abuse Control.

The goal of this Office is to coordinate, indentify and deliver meaningful services
to the communities within the State: rural, suburban and urban.

New Jersey's primary prevention initiative continues to be replication of the
Statewide Community Organization Program ‘SCOP). The SCOP Prograii was
begur in response to a Federal requirement to demonstrate the State's ability to
coordinate nystems and local prevention efforts.

The intent of SCOP is to train and assist teams of New Jersey School and commu-
nity leaders in developing and implementing programs for the promotion of positive
adﬁlstment among youth and the entire community.

umerous approaches have been attempted by state local communities to prevent
unacceptable uctivities from occurring among youth. However, the majority of these
approaches were directed toward specific activities ranging from poster campaigns,
pamphlet or literature distribution, to the development of school curriculum. Over
the years the various disciplines have tended to take an insular approach—believin
their specific activity alone would significantly address the problems they faced.
Frequently loat in this maze was the realization that the problems of youth crime,
delinquency, drug abuse, truancy, runaways and so on, are multifaceted in cause
and, as such, the solution must be multi-disciplinary in approach.

We believe that mmo:’crroblems facing our youth today can be resolved on the
Community/neighborh action level and not by advisory councils and planning
commissions. We embrace a behavioral health approach to problems with youth.
This takes into account not only the physical and psychological factors but also the
social and economic well being of individuals. It takes into account the belief that a
variety of youthful “misconducts” including drug abuse are all symp.oms. It is fur-
ther noted that only by focusing on root causes rather than symptomatic ills can
fundamental change occur.

In summary, the Office of Prevention provides this behavioral health philosophy
from which all programming emanates. We have taken the firm position that com-
munity orgnnizl.ig is the most effective and feasible wuy to address causes and
effect real change. It gives communities and, in turn, the entire State a collective
sense of identity, purpose and direction as it relates to behavioral health problems.

In the past five years numerous SCOP teams have been trained and have joined
together to form a network of prevention programs. There are currently over 100
trained New Jersey communities in this network.

1. BEEDS OF THE S8COP MODEL: HISTORY OF A LOCAL EFFORT

The Model used by SCOP is based upon the local efforts of a New Jersey commu-
nity whose primnri; focus is interafency coordination and early intervention and
prevention of youth school/criminal justice’and community problems inclusive of
drugs and alcozol.

In an effort to improve health rather than to treat illness, one particular New
dJersey cominunity, for the past eight years has worked on developing, implementing
und evaluating a multi-faceted approach to prevention with measureable outcomes.
Reco%nizing in 1972, that there was as increasing problem of drug abuse, vandalism,
etc,, by juveniles in their community, the Superintendent of Schools and Chief of
Police sent communi y representatives for an intensive two-week training at the
Adelphi University Nutional Training Institute. The focus of this training was to
“help communities to help themselves.” This was accomplished by attending work-
shops on Human Relations, Team Building, and Program Planning. The teams were
introduced to concepts of p:evention programming and systems theory, but the most
important byproJduct, intentw.:ally or not, was a trusting relationship developed
among the seemingly divergent team members.

In 1977, at the invitation of a former United States Senator, a noted New Jersey
community testified before the United States Senate Subcommittee on Alcoholism
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and Drug Abuse Fducation. The Senator assessed the local program efforts as "a
model for other communities to follow.” It was stated that:

*. . . a community team involving the police and school based team, have worked
in a most innovative and productive way in the community and school.”

... {In this community) children consider policemen friends to whom they can
turn for help. Senior citizens work within the school system helping to bridge the
#eneration gap and helping children overcome problems of low self-esteein and poor
performance. In this community, children have challenging outdoor activities, in-
vulvinﬁ the school and the police. Youngsters act as park leaders, running the parks
at night for themselves. No arrests for loitering have occurred during the past three
years, because such arrests were no longer necessary. Vandalism remains consist-
ently at a low level, while the rate of ather towns steadily increase. ¥ oung people
have healthy and happy places to congregate with their friends. In this citf\.r young

'uplg: know what help is available to them in the community, whatever the prob-
©ems.

(Statement of the Senate Committee on Human Resources Hearings of the Sub-
committee on Alcoholism and Drug Abuse. 9:00 a.m., March 24, 1977).

Clearly, while programs that have been designed are based upon the need of one
community, the process of community organizing is replicable to others (urban, sub-
urban and rural). From the Bergenfield experience, we have drawn a Model Pro-
gram, or more accurately, a community-based process for change. The Office of Pre-
vention contracted with the Bergenfield team as trainers and consultants to SCOP
teams, The uwe of workinF rolicemen. principles and other community leaders to
share their successes and failures was found to have high credibility and impact on
?ther communities looking for direction and struggling to address their own prob-
emas.

11l. WHO PARTICIPATIS

Within New Jersey, as all States, communities are widely diverse on their eco-
nomic, sucial and demographic make-up. Irregardless, it is our experience that the
SCOP process is indeed replicable in any community with some modifications. For
example, in urban areas our focus is on building teams that represent neighbor-
hoods rather than one team to represent the entire city. In rural and regional areas
we may build a school/community team to focus on one school.

So taking into account demographics, the taryet population and type and extent
of the problems the SCOP process begins with each community forming a team.
This team consists of 6-7 schoo!/criminal justice/community based professionals
and volunteers inclusive of elected officials when possible. Recognizing the difficulty
in formulating a team which is somewhat reflective of the community, we intention-
ally require, minimally, one person from the following community institutions and
groups:

Scrool: Superintendent, Assistant Superintendent, Principal and/or Director of
Guidance, Child Study Team

Policy: Police Chief, Juvenile Officer )

Community: PTA, Parent, Board of Education Representative, Town Council, Min-
ister/Priest, or Civic Organization, Elected Municipal Person

These three participating groups are essential for optimal efficiency.

Why are the achool, police and community identified as important for goal
accomplishment?

Because it is the intent of the Office of Prevention to have impact on the social
ills of today by utilizing the social networks, institutions and settings that signifi-
cantly influence the development of the youth to be serviced. Within this frame-
work is recognition of the importance of institutions for providing structure in our
communities and the putential for using care givers within these institutions to act
as change agents. The school, police and local government (elected officials), are
identified because they are permanent institutions found in every community across
the nation—urban, suﬁurban and rural. Although these institutions are not the only
permanent institutions in the community, they are utilized because of their poten-
tial influence on youth, either in a positive or negative way.

The schools are high impact institutions which have the responsibility of frepar-
ing youth for full adult responiibility through education and demonstration of
model de?ortment.

The ro ice are identified because of anﬁ' aberration of behavior deportment even-
tually involves the police, especially if the activities involved are illegal consump-
tion of alcohol or illicit use of drugs.
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The local government (elevted officiais) is utilized because they serve as the repre-
sentative voice of the community, the nucleus of which is the family.

1V. 8COP TRAINING: PURPOBE AND RESULTS

Communivies who have applied for and been selected to take part in the SCOP
grocess initially receive an orientation visit from a Prevention office staff member.
‘oIIowint; is a specifically designed three day workshop. The goals of this training
are as follows:

To build a multidisciplinary school-police-community problem solving team as a
result of participation in the program.

For the team to acquire skills in group dynamics which will help them survive as
a group after the training.

For the team to acouire skills for clarifying a social problem which is of relevance
to their community and/or schools.

For the team to acquire skills for developing a solution to the pt~blem in the form
of a written program design.

For th. team to implement the proposed program and begin to evaluate the out-
come,

As was stated earlier the approaches communities come up with are diverse and
reflect their unique needs and problems. In Evesham the P team sponsored an
*“Adopt-a-Cop’’ program, which seeks to improve the relationshig between police and
youth. They also were instrumental in creating a RAP Room where adolescents can
drop in to discuss problems at home or school. A Primary Prevention Program by
which classroom teachers seek to identify adjustment problems in youngsters as
young as gix or seven, has been implemental in Gloucester Township. The goal here
18 to build a fyoungster's trust in adults and change the negative way in which he
views himself/herself. In Paterson the SCOP team wes interested in providing the
inner city youth with positive role models. They invite adults with different profes-
siona's to come and ghare their experiences with the childien. At Hawkins Street
Schoul in Newark, sixth graders come early to school and stay late to tutor second
and third graders with learning problems.

In Hanover Park, the “jocks”, scholars, withdrawn, average and “high risk” stu-
dents, boys and girls alike are _’oined ether in a leadership program. The young-
sters take part in a wilderness “outward bound” tﬂ)e experience and then each vol-
unteers service hours back to the community. In Marlboro Middle School, students
“'Adopt-a-GrandParent™ Program teams youth with the elderly in a local nursinﬁ
home. Bloomfield has established a program for teens thut drop-out of school whic
focuses on attaining their certificate, employment training and counseling. In Liv-
ingston, a Single Parent Program has been designed to help reduce the negative
emotional and social factors asso iated with divorce and separation which can lea
to (goor school grades, substan.e abuse and juvenile delinquency. The Secaucus
SCOP team has sponsored werkshops for the local school coaches addressing the
issue of substance abuse in sports and the stress that youngsters are put under to
perform and win. In Roselle Park, programs such as the Halloween Mischief Night
Concert, Pride-in-Self-Pride-in-Comminity two and five mile runs, leadership devel-
opment classes and a Big Brother-Big Sister Programs are all examples of the SCOP
process.

What has been mentioned here is a random sample of a variety of programs.
What they have in common is that the cost of low and in terms of early interven-
tions and g:evention the benefits are high. It was interest in this connection be-
tween cost-benefits and prevention programs that led to a preliminary study.

An addendum is provided of the cost-effective study conducted by outside re-
searchers in 1982-83 in four diverse communities: Bercenfield, Newark’s Frankiin
School, Scotch Plains and Gloucester Township.

V. SUMMARY

It is a basic belief of SCUP that no one knows the problems and resources of a
community better than the people living in that community. Given meaningful
trmning and assistance, there is no one better equipped to formulate possible solu-
tions to identify problems that those very same community members.

Abuse of drugs is assumed to be one of a number of self-defeating, negative re-
sponses to emotional pain. SCOP contends that by presenting youngsters with accu-
rate information in a supportive environment and by fostering, positive attitudes to-
wards herself/himself and others, the individual ix less like'; :0 turn to drugs as a
solution to distress. An individual would more likely apply his or her knowledge and
make an intelligent decision to manage life stress without resorting to chemical sub-
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stances. Further, if there is u supportive rather than punitive climate in a commu-
?ity}.‘ )l'oungsteu under tremendous stress or in difficulty will know where to turn
or help.

The funding and manpower needed to plan and operate programming is a major
concern. SCOP programs need not cost tax payers large amounts of money. When
funds and resource for Programming operations are needed, SCOP teams have come
up with creative solutions to raise funds and mobilize under-utilized resources. Such
an attitude maximizes the creativity and energy of both adults and students,

The Statewide Community Organization Program taps into the old idea of “self-
help”, an ethos at the core of our cultur -. With pessimism setting the tone in social
service arenas and individuals feeling low on options and morale, SCOP has been a
rroceu to give penple back som:2 control over their lives and that of their children.
t has been a process to address the concerns neople have for their youth and make
them actively involved in solving those concerns. It has been a proactive process to
coalese a variety of grour, fragmented in terms of vested interests, rhetorical and
ideological concepts and differentiated expertise. This is not a panacea nor a miracle
formula. It is difficult work for which we need patience, the ability to risk and a
long view. It is an effort to build strengths rather than continually counter-attack-
ing deficits. It is only one approach. For the field of prevention Willian Shakespeare
may have said it best when he wrote: “A little fire is quickly trodden out, whilst
being left to suffer even rivers cannot quench”. We can no lorzer afford the cures.
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Township of Evesham

RESOLUTION NO. 69-84
RECOGNITION OF P

WHEREAS, the Marlton State Community Organization, SCOP, is
a team of professionals who endeavor to improve relations among
school, students, police and residents; and

WHEREAS, SCOP, who for the past five years, has worked with
th; youth of our community in the areas of drug and alcohol abuse;
an

WHEZREAS, some of the programs implemented by this team are:

RAP ROOM - A Township-sponsored center which is
geared to help adolescents and teenagers to over-
come problems through various workshops;

ADOPT=A=COF - A program whereby police officers
visit classroons and participaic in various
outings throughout the year so that students
can sees and get to know these officers in their
work environment as well as a non-working
atmosphere;

PROJECT USE PROGRAM (Urban and Suburban Experiance) -
A program whereby high school students spend three
days in the wilderness with a team of trained guides
and learn about nature and working together for
survival; and

WHEREAS, this team has been select-d from more than 100
trained prevention teams as one of the three bast State Community
Organization Programs in New Jersey; and

WHEREAS, the Township wishes to recognize the outstanding
work which SCOP has accomplished in helping the teenagers of our
community .

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Township Council of
the Townghip of Evesham, Countx of Burlington, State of New
Jersay that we hereby congratulate and commend the following

members og the SCOP Team and recognize your outstanding efforts




Early start advised to halt juvenile crime

By SUERRY FIGDORE

FREEHOLD TOWN' HIP — Treds-
Uenal methods of dealing with juvenile
drug oddicilen and vasdallsm bava
often 1avolved Dringing ia deug addicts
::mu 1he 5040 and police (o threalan

“n

But with fent chenging saclal mores
aad fenuly suwclure, (he Levditional
mathuds have 10egely (eiled.

"By the ume | get 8 case Lo prose
cuts ia juvestle court,” Moamouth
County Proseculor Alasaader D Lalses
said yesiarday, "IV's elresdy toe lale

" Those Rids,"” be sald, “ere elready
U ¢ Coursy 18ading (o aqult criminal

vioe '

Eatly interveauon, taking programs
8 children a8 young ad kindergerien ogd
ond Couparstive cummuaity programs
ppeer ta many axperis tv be the ealy
wiution

One tuch cuoperetive progran b4 8
wvoceted by the state Departmani
Heallh siresses ¢ posilive, Communiy.

Q
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wida sppreach. hnngiag community
leadere. studests. schesl adminisiraiard
ond pulice logalher 10 o Jelal effert to
build echool s ad commually spiril.

During 8 wor! o8 the Stats Com.
munily Orgamization Program held hore
yeatarday for aboul 80 perseas, Bergan-
field Police Sgt Domald Stumpl sald
police and schoot aificlals must work
Wwisther mora closely.

The mest Imporiaal slep, Stumpl
said, 18 (o Menilly the particular noeds
of (he Wds a each communlly.

a Bergenliald, which begoa e (118t
SCOF program (s (he stals sig yoars
age, Stunpl sald Nalf of e studeats a
lwa schosls come (rom Sagle-parest
tamilles

Voungstars wilh ons pazeal, of lwa
workieg parenats. will have live or more
boure ¢ day to L), the sergeant sald.
Schual and commually progrems must
e developed to (I} Lhal Ume comatruce

uvel .
‘ have yot (0 000 & wisdew hroken
from inside 8 schoul when Lids wers

Playing In il Slumpl sald. " Windows
§e1 brodea Ls closed schools, with chalas
8croes Lhe doore. "

Bergonilald ban developed what be
colls “'caich baslas,” briaglag in senler

citisens 1o Supervise classrowms opee

for play p :uds uatil$:90.

Wwmpl sald putice have to change
their Image with hids. And hay soed
lllI:l pravealive programe much
eartler,

“We'rs waslag eur ellerts with the
unior and senlor Bigh ysars. We helong
Provention programs la slemestary

Gole Kavenagh, tralalng cosrdinator

In the stats Hoolth Deportmet's

Divisloa of Nercelics and Drug Abuse,

said the “only (Aing ceaslstent sboul

preveation programs la communiting
ke rhetorle.”

' *Many communitieg Lund they have

preveation programs.” she sald. el
here 1s titlle commuaity support and
188 musney. .
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Kovonagh lauded (he Bergeniiold
program, which includes 8 police-spon.
sated “Ouiward Beund'-lype of pro-

om lor youngsiere heading for trow-

0. ond has used Its SCOP leom ts trala
tasma la 89 otr communities areund
the state.

The sls-mamber Scelch Plolne/
Fenwood SCOP leam dascrided ita ea.
periences (or the worbsh g la bllding
Such 8 pragram over Lhe last twa yesre.

Team Muliding and ralsisg school
rit (a ceniral in an approach that Dr.
erry Riegel, principal of ihe 1,700-00u-
dant Scolch Plaine/Fenwood High
School, 02l 1 based on the ides that Y
Rids ere Bappler, Uhere 10 lose van-
Glism.”

The SCOP team begen planning tws
years ago lor 8 Ughtly struclured week-
and conferance last (il for 48 studests
and ats teachers. Financleg ceme large
ly trem locel dusinesses and civie
groupe contacied ler donations by the
Students.

While It In too sarly te detall positive
resulis of the prugram, sfficiols sald
thare 15 & new ond real commitment o
the port of sudents. The ochool and
police ora now werking oa develeping
conlracts with miscresnt odelescents,
o dllew them Lo werk off minor ale
fenses.

Millen G. Hughes, Monmeuth Ceunty
superiotandeat of schools, whose effice
cotponsorsd (he workshop with the
Monmevth Counly Vislencs and Van-
dellsm Tesk Force, emphasized the im-
purtsnce of 0o SCOP sppresch lastam-
min, :uh Ineressing amount af juvepile
vandatlan.

Hughen wes also concarned that o
Ihe populetion grows elder, “‘chid o¢-
vecicy s copldly diseppesring.” ‘

$

£

T~ E~

*“Todny, 13 percent of (he adult pop- .

wlstion bave 80 school-sge children,'”
Hughes sald. :

“The yuestion 1 Mave, s whe 1s
speahing ler youlh today?"

6c1
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‘Communities tailor:

.aid programs to fit
need of juveniles ..

y_in preventing juvenile crime
The directory wnli be distributed (0

Towns go their own wa

By FREDDA SACHAROW
Of The Bulletin Stet

Communities are taking a smorgasborg approach to wiving their.
problems with youth. pickuig and chooting among a varied menu of
programs 4nd projects suppbrtd by the state

Chetry Hill s compiling a directory of resources and services
available 10 ite residents Evesham Is spunsoning “Adopt-A-Cop,” &
program under wivich priice of Mmaxe regular visits 1o the town-
ship's fifh grades (v establish rapport with the youngstens Giouces
ter Towngup 1s emphusizl. g a "Primary Prevention Program,”
which seekts to dentify children with potential problems as early as
first grade

Linking together these efforts — and those of 79 other munieipal}-
1164 up and duwn the state — 19 the State Community Organization
Project, & three.yeat old, Trenton based program with one undetly-
ng aim Prevent juvenils crime and diug and aicohol uss.

"We believe each community shauld decide for itse!f what ita own
problems are, and decrde on its e solutions,” sard Barbars Wright.
Bell of the Diviaion of Narcor:es and Drug Control Abuse of the New
Tersey Depastment of Health .

*Our vitimate gosl !¢ o g6t communities involved. The mors in-
voivement, :he greater the chances of dealiing wib sl Rinds of behav.

08 " .
Begun three years age, SCOP (pmuwu{ u:ope) traina tasmsa

wwmmgym

=We felt weh a directory was nec.
il vhe we came back from
m-t“-w realieed that. we als

ly %ad many of the

they were tsaching us abonlt,’” sard
Mrs. Stofman. Bt nerobers of our
aem ditn't always kpow wimt ofier
resources were availabil, And if'we

Ihe SCOP team in Evesbam was
4100 Imtrumental in creating a Rap
Room where adolescents and teens
could drep u: 10 discuss problems at
home or schosl Staffed Dy volun-
toers, the foom 1 focated In a reno-
wnied o house on Mapie ave. and
offers a piace where teens can find &
tnendiy sar, Mrs Hibbs said.

A Primary Prevention Program.

’ classronm taachers seek (0

T ey e TR
A future project of the Cuerry Hul 2
group — whose members include a :;l;- bas .I:ml l.n'fplmmed t.n
Hmior high schaot principal, According to George Bigge Irv.o

e frev group sessions will be -
Tpen Yo parents and adolescent chil
dren and are designed to open com.
nny between (he genera.

of representatives from atevested P palices
schonl board members, clergy and educatory. Participants leam how
10 join forces 10 deed with such specific problems as vandailsm, drug
sbuse and truancy . ‘ .

*The traiuing gave us a senas of the importance of having a com-
manity working together, <o that f something does crop vp, you
already have the rechanism g deal wmith i1, saxd Eleanor Sio/man
of Cherry Hill, who last year spent three days in Bergenfieid
Bergen County obaerving sucosssful programs that township has de-

veltped
Arred with these M& Wrs. Siofmae and Om six other mem-
dert of what uitimetely decime the Yot Caordinating Council of!

tions, Mr3 Stofman sard
. Aoty to Ms. Bell of the Diva.
fon 3f-Narcotics and Abuse
Comrol, each township s free (0 so
et ity ovn avenves of seif help
Some fave established programs
linking teenagers and senlor ot
P, Such 83 one a which Migh
school and seniors mahe dat-
Iy ealls to thutns.

9thns have taken older teens en

Cherry Hill decided shat emp of tnesr hirst projeets in the sp g
Camdten County township wouid be a directory which 1ists afl of the
and | 4

¢ survival 1.5 1 order to

local heaith, sncial service, ody

“They ru from bug things to very,
vary simdll things,” she sald ““We
@meoutage people o start smali, ex.
pm.eace ome success, then ragve
o’ -

Evesham’s “"Adept A Cop.” pro-
gram aliows nine. and ten-yesr-oids
10 become familiar with law enforce.
ment officials 1n a noo-threateming,
Casual way

"A sergeant goes into the fitth
grades twice a year and answery
Questrons such as ‘Have you ever
used your gun® and ‘Do you fock up
cluidren® " said schoot board mem.
ber Pat Hibds

SHe n.oted that fifth grade was cho-
o0 decauss younger children found
it hard to relate to the police of.
frcers, and “oider than that. they're

o receplive, they're already haid.
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- groster belp,” Bigge sait

prwcipal of the Giendora School
there and member of the sixsperson
SCOP team, 13 purpose ts to look for

- withdrawn and poorly sdjusied chft.',

dres - before they become wilhe:
drawn and poorly sdjusted tein-
agers. Lo .

“U iaft unattended, thess 3ig”

. gwoblems that will butld, and by June.

wr high school, baving been left {
fomar and grow, will need evensd
.-
Chila- 0 sngied out for attentiog
work wiui classroom aides in whar.
the principal described a3 '‘ag aash,
comfortable environment.” The gopd*
15 to Wulld & youngster's trost J
adults and change the negative wag
& which be views himself. .
Although 1t is difficult to measurg

‘the success of & prograin sch as

SCOP, as Barbara Bell acknow!
— "If you are prevenung
sumeth:ng. how du you measure
some Ut has 0ot occurred?
#he said — the srpte official said ond.
yardsiick is thé number Of ongoini,
programs townshups report.

Of 70 muncipahities undergoing ke
ongnal trainng, © have actve
teams, Ms. Bell said. .
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Dmmcm reduchion old
on cosis of vandali

By J.W. RURNETT

A dramatic reduction in the costs of

vandalism against the Roselle Park
. school system was reported at Tuesday

night's bonrd of education meeting.

From July 1979 through November
1980, the board paid $2,78% in repaire
which resylted (rore v-\mlamm For the
same period in 19AA-R1. tha fiture rese
to $7.091, due mostly to ane incident,
robhery at the high sehonl,

Nuring the robhery, n hoee trom a
sink in the scisnce rnom was turned on.
The water ran nll night and sosked
through the floor, damaging the room
beneath it and a copying machine
there.

This year, however, vandalism coats
for the same period amounted lo only
$621. Ernest Finitlo, superintendent of
schools, credits the change to the van.
dallsm program,

In his report to the board, Finlzio

outlined 14 projects tn stap ahd prevent
vandalisin in schonis duting the day, nt

nlum MU UOIINR mmdays Eachproject
is pearcd to student invol-»ment nnd
commitment,

_"What we've heen teving to do s
develnp pride in et and pride In the
romnuimty,” el Finizin. To that end,
the program [ncuses upon grevention
anl intepvention, attempting tn lower
the incidencs of drug and nicohnt nbuse.

It studente  have pride in
themsaelves, they dan’t need alcoho) anrd
drugs,” snid Finizio, pointing lo the im-
praved vandnlism statislics.

Tive program began in 1978, with the
training of school personnel al Adelphi
Univarsity, under a federal grant. The
tralned stalters then set up the "Roselle
Park frust Co."

The pgroup combines the stalfers and
high school students and is the primary
vehicle through which the other pro-

groms operale.
Programs such as Lhe llalloween
Mischiel Night Concert, Pride in

Sell~Pride in Comunity 2. and 5-mile
runs, leadership development classes

[

|

(Cotrsiel

17

Li n‘ |J

in the high school and n Rig Rrother-Nig *
Sister yrogram, ore run by the trust
company. ’

Finizio points th the Mischief Nipht
Concert ns n parlicular sueeess, “Five
hunflrvd praple +nre at the concert this
year,” he said, * and we had no damage
mischiel night in tosell~ Tark, Thnv
wanttheconcert.™ . . .. /0y

Annther part nl the vllnr! nr.oiml/
yandalism  involved  meeting  with
trouhle-making students tn find out why
they cOmmmed!ho- uels,

Som[sludrnu which Finirio dmcrlh-}
ed as hardeore, said they Just wanted to

be out of school even il thrown out'
Others ncted more out of frustratina!
with the schnnl system.

The Intte. group of students, compns.*-, . .
ed of those often suspended or plven ’
detention for trauhlesome bl not”
serious acts, is now it on Suturday
suspension, That is, they st da their
time on Saturtlays, when everyone efjse
18 off from schonl, .

137

eel




-S| I
Lightoon stall members from Raselle *
Park High School returned frem o day
- e wildernmss sarly
schosl yoar with sn increass of sell-
confidence a8 well 28 Lrust SAd FeSpech
for heircowerlors. - -~ ..
Thestalf boarded 8 yellow scheol bus

au fsurneyed o Wild Cat Meuntipln,
rappeided g Ofect -

Newiit, where ey
oY, sealed 8 1000k wall and fel} four
font inte each other's arms. The ac-
Hviles were part of & workebop design-
o8 by Urbes and Suburben Enviers
ments {USE) with the purpaes of im-
previag communication and truat. and

emhanting the probienysolving shills of
Bosal " i

‘Upea arrival, the teachers got thew
first Laste of- the wilderness when they
discovered that “the chote was- ibe.
outhoute or (he deep waods.” sccordisg.
1 Fran Molfei, stafl member

The (irst in a series of peoblem-
selvieg activilien wan (8." eacape Q_.
Imsginary pygmies acrosd £'Elves o)
molten peanul butter,” Moifeit said
*“The saly sscape m!‘ was acargonel
hung some 10 feet 1n the air Detween

{rees. The siaft devised an ingenicus push

plan s move e telucamt and

. oer -
s

- e

1

Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

" this . 3aui\ 08 Lhe siber side b0

L]

somewhat antiqueted hodies of the staif,.
e ' eyt X4

-
&

- D

<,

£
Jud ot
0 i
.Q.?%

-y

&
se

3
5 —e

$7

PR
4.

§i

ma oRCe Mmere ~
-she said.

E
T

H

i

inle (he waiting arme of
four-fost wall ferced
Nis trust L Dis ealies

i

H
5E

fures. ""The
. bethal il was znlhnm.. sumulaiing,
o "

frightaning LK

ways,”" Melfeit sald. The staff was leld

Maft; members,” Meffalt  thatit was Uhe flrst (sculty group in tha.
snsi ~stale to participate (n s woekshop at

AR Wik Cal M
short_hike ‘(heugh the woods t Moumtaia, ., 3.
i ki
(e Rosdile |

L the (o of the ”’\'_‘:"'Mni (o the Urip was
“only esch “ine’ “greject. Throughout m“b::*
ject, the year, :
person took a running ump 4nd madel  groups comprised of students, of- ,
to the top with the help of others (icers und stalf members will venture ¢
ing Mm. Ther ethers got le the lop L Wild Cal Mountain for similar ex- !
and helped the rest by ing dowa ... nees.
Weat of the group was able e reschthe - vs i o .
Jurarsily THE N m::'po was the-very 1
las! person b the walk: There |
wa$ ne one left Delew (o push him, bt
many willing hands resched down te
Pelp pult i up. " Shesaid. . .‘

Allar thet victary, the grovp walked 3
through the woods (o @ grest rock. The ¢
guide then asked the lauchers hvw Lhey *
would (ind the their lunchen thut ey
Ieft behind, eatly in the hike.-During. |
their discussion,:the group eventually
cameup with a theory which led to (heir !
funches and hardhats, which wauld ,
Iater be used for their cliff udventure.

A strenvous hike eventually led la the |
cliff. After the group ctimbed to thetop
of the mouniain, they were rewarded |
with the opporiunily te il down and
have lunch. “Fest and olher saseried.
hody parts were deginaing to make
themaelves known at this point for
soma lessin-shape staff members,”’
Mollett . i

After lunch, the group faced “the
mont fearvime challenge of all,” which
heee 1noer) forward (0 with “‘great
trepidatinn. > iecneding (o Maifert. The
2roup was asked terepprl il Lhe edge ‘

of 3 tinfant clilf, A Ripnuny was uned lo
they
plunged down the cliff. Two different i

SV

&

“ehal
s

.“:"‘g'!,;-""""'ﬁ‘.'."""'z"- Soard of Education and
,:’“n‘l‘l!‘” Supbow m"'." ' JPuk . Trust Companyy x|l
Wl and dow A adm_:mzm},emumhﬁd.

SRR h ,
PR By BN SR B e

H-17-8¥

nold teightcieed budies i salely a8

13



135

e R

Cdeoupd

. . ALCOHOLAND L
i \NASADAD DRUG ABUSE REPORT ,
—_—t—————y

NATIONAL ABSOCIATION OF STATE ALCOHOL AND DRUG ABUSE DIRECTORS .
444 North Capitol St., W.W. o Suits 330 e Waghington, 0.C. 20001 e (202) 7._1-6!_0'0

LI Y
DR S

- SrECIAL REPORT: Jauery, 1984

TJABLE OF CONTENTS

s

Executive SUMMAFY » « « oot s v ot o me s s ms o g e
INTrOdUCtion « + « v v v e e oo W'y

’ . . P
¢ o & = w s ¢ e o d
.

The Statewide Community Organization Program . .+ . e

Four Exemplary Statewide Community Or;mlz.luon Programs .. .
Community One . ! "’ o

Community Two . . ‘
Community Three . . .
Community I'our. . . .

* * & o
« s 0 .
« e g .
* o = 9
« s.e o
o« s oy
« op-e
o = 9o -
o = s .
o * 9 e
l‘l LR
* ¢ l.
- 9 * 9
o * s e

.
.
.
. - [

Assessing Fiscal Benetits of Substance Abuse Prevention Programs

ROSUILS & & o ¢ o ¢ o ¢ s s 0 6 ¢ 60 6 0 086 8 s 00 mocs

CommunityOne . . . . «
Community Two . « + « &

Community Three . . .
Community Pour. . . .

e 8 e e
« = = =
P Y
o = ¢ o

Discussion « .« + + . s v s o 4 o

.
T e
[}

CONCIUBION . « « « &t o v s v b o e e r e et e 12
ROEPENCES. « ¢ ¢ « o v o v o ot o v o v oo v nosoonesones 1
Table ). Summary of Fiscal Benefits . . . . . B ¥
Appendix: DataSOUrces . . « . o « ¢ + s+ s e s 5 s s s s s s s e e 16

Editors Note: This January 1984 NASADAD Special Report consists of a reprint of a
report prepared under a contract for the Preventton Unit of the New J. {vision

Narcotic and Drug Abuse Control. The guthors are Don C. Des Jarlais Ph.D. and James
® wish (0 express our appreciation to Doth the New jcrny Division of

n, Fnl.
Narcotic and Drug Abuse Control and the authars for permission to reprint this report,

Prenidems  T. Kirkpatrick 1984 Natanal Aswniglion ot Staie Alvohal and
Evecumve Dircitr W, Butynski  Deug Abuse Dirccties AN Rights Rescrved. Editor W, Butyneki

139
ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




136

Executive Summary

In addition to an incalculable amount of human suffering, there is also a large
economic cost directly related to the abuse of psychoactive chemicals. Tha most recent
estimates of this economic burden (for 1977) is an annual cost of 566 billlon tor the United
States. While the primary focus in the evaluation of substance abuse prevention programs
must be on their ak'lity to promote health and well-being, it is also Important to assess
the economic benetits of such programs. This study examines the economic benetits
associate& with substance abuse prevention programs operating in four New Jersey
communities. : . N S .

The four communities received their training in prevention through the New Jersey
Statewide Community Organization Program (SCOP). In the SCOP training, a team of
school and community leaders are trained in prevention and intervention strategies, and
how to foster positive social climates that encourage personal growth in youth. Such
social climates encourage youth to select productive, self-satistying uses of time, rather
than self-destructive activities such as substance abuse. The teams also iearn group
problem-solving skills and methods for mobilizing community resources to develop
prevention activities. Brief descriptions of the activities undertaken by the teams in the
tour communities are included. . . :

Standard cost benefit methods are used in estimating the monetary benetits of the
prevention programs. The calculations are nade using the local community as the
recipient of the benefits. Four major types of monetary benetits to the local community
were identified: (1) increases in school attendance, (2) decreases in school vandalism, (3)
provision of alternative services for high risk youth, and (4) increased volunteer services.
The monetary value of school attendance was assessed accoeding to current expenditures
for per pupil instruction. Vandalism cost reductions were simply taken from the
appropriate schoot budget line items. The fiscal values of alternative services for high
risk youth were assessed in terms of redured demand for the more expensive conventional
services for troubled youth. The fiscal value for increased volunteer services was
estimated by muitiplying the increase in hours of volunteer services by the minimum
wage. .

Fiscal values were estimated only for the year following the SCOP training. (Data
were not available for doing muitiple year estimates for all of the four programs.) Since
the offects of the training undoubtedly carry over for additional years, the estimates of
total fiscal venefits must be considered very conservative.

An increase in school attendance was found in one community with an estimated
value of $23,280. Decreases in school vandalism were found in three communities with an
estimated total value of $11,000. Increases in volunteer sarvices occurred in three
communities with an estimated vaiue of $17,782. Alternative services fo- “igh risk youth
were established in all four communities with an estimated total value of 3170,600. The
costs of providing training ranged from $4,000 to $8,000 per team. Eenefit/cost ratios
ranged from a low of 6.9 to | to a highof 12.1 to 1.

This application of standard cost benefit techniques to the four substaice abuse
prevention programs in New Jersey shows that even the short term tiscal benetits to the
communities are much greater than the monetary costs of the training., Cost benefit
analysis cannot be a comprehensive evaluation for a service as complex as substance
abuse prevention, but in the four communities studied it clearly indicates that SCOP
training has been a very productive social investment.
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Introduction

One doss not ordinarily associate substance abuse prevention programs with
monetary outcomes. Substance abuse prevention services are properly concerned with
health and well-being, not in making money. It would be a fundamental distortion of these
services to consider them primarily from a fiscal perspective.

At the same time it is clearly inappropriate to ignore fiscal benetits of subs*ance
abuse prevention programs. The most recent estimate of the economic costs of substance
abuse in the United States was $63.8 billion for the year 1977 — $49.4 billion for alcohol
abuse and $16.4 billion for other drug abuse. (Cruze, Harwood, Kristiansen, Collins and
Jones, 1981). This included costs of providing treatment for substance abuse itself,
treatment for related medical disorders, lost productivity and criminal justice system
costs for drug related crime, among other factors. It did not include the costs of goods
stolen to support a drug habit. Given the size of the economic cost to soclety of various
forms of substance abuse, it is important to examine the fiscal benefits of substance
abuse prevention programs. ) .

This study is an exploratory examination of the fiscal benefits of substance abuse
prevention programs in four communities in the State of New Jersey. The general logic of
cost-benefit analysis (Mishan, 1976; Thompson, 1980) was used, including deriving a
benefit/cost ratio for the activities in each community.

The communities were not selected on a random basis, but rather from those known
to have a well functioning prevention program and sufficient data for the study. The,
include urban, suburban, and rural areas, but do not necessarily represent all communities
that have substance abuse prevention programs in New Jersey. A study that would include
a sclentifically representative sample of programs is currently being planned.

The positive outcomes of prevention programming were assessed in monetary terms
whenever possible. These monetary benefits were then compared to the fiscal costs of
the prevention programs. It should be emphasized, however, that this study should not be
used as a full cost-benefic analysis for comparing these prevention programs to other
types of programs. First, there were a number of "intangible" benefits, such as changes in
attitudes and self concept that could not be assigned monetary equivaients. Second, thare
were other benefits of the programs that could have been assigned monetary values, but
the data for making the necessary estimates were not available,

Despite these limitations, the fiscal benefits in a single yea: exceeded the ralated
cost of the prevention programs for each of the four communities,

This report consists of four sections. The first section, describing the general
prevention approach of Statewide Community Organization Program teams throughout the
State of New lersey, is followed by a second section with more specific descriptions of
the actual programs in the four communities in this study. Third, the methods for
assigning monetary vaiues for identified benefits of the programs are explained, and
fourth, these methods are appiied to actuai data from the four communities.
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The Statewide Community Organization Program

In 1967, the Federal government, through the Department of Health, Education and
Weltare funded a nation-wide effort to promote the prevention of drug abuse among the
nation's youth. Under this grant, the Adelphi University National Training Institute
(AUNTI) was established in the northeastern United States. AUNTI served as a trlinlns
program in which teams of school and community leaders learned basic prevention an
intervention strategies to combat drug use ameng youth. . .

In 1973 and 1974, two separate groups of school and community leaders from
"Communiiy One" were trained by the AUNTI program. Neither of these teams remained
intact. From out of these two teams, however, there emerged a single unified team. The
activities of this new team produced dramatic results in the school district. These results
were presented in 1977 to the State of New Jersey and to the United States Senats
Subcommittee on Alcoholism and Drug Abuse Education.

In 1979, the New Jersey Office of Prevention of the Division of Narcotic and Drug
Abuse Control Initiated the Statewide Community Organization Program (SCOP). The
intent of the project was to train and assist teams of New Jersey school and community
leaders in developing and implementing programs for the promotion of positive adjust-
ments among youth and the entire community. The State of New Jersey contracted with
the Community One team as exciusive trainers and consultants to SCOP teams.
Subsequently, numerous teams have received SCOP training and have joined together to
form a network of prevention programs. There are currently over seventy New Jersey
communities in the SCOP network, :

Each SCOP team participates in an intensive three day training workshop, which
includes a combination of didactic and experiential seminass. School and community
leaders learn prevention and intervention strategies. They are trained to foster a positive
social climate suitable for personal growth of students. Planning and decision making
skills are presented to equip the SCOP teams to mobilize school and community resources
needed for the development of drug abuse preventica activities.

Abuse of drugs is assumed to be one of a number of self-defeating, negative
responses to emotional pain. SCOP contends that by presenting the youngster with
accurate information in a supportive environment, and by fostering positive attitudes
toward himself and others, the individual is less likely to turn to drugs as the solution to
distress. An individual would more Llikely apply his or her knowledge and make an
intelligent decision to manage life stress without resorting to chemical substances,

The funding and manpower needed to plan and operate programming is a major
concern. SCOP programs need not cost taxpayers large amounts of money. When funds
and resources for program operations are needed, COP teams are trained to raise funds
and mobilize untapped resources. Such an attitude maximizes the creativity and energy
of staff and students.

The SCOP training does not advocate that the same types of programs and projects
be conducted in each community that sends teams for training. Rather, each team is
encou aged to assess the particular problems in its community and the resources it has to
solve those problems. Thus, the specific activities carried out by a SCOP ‘rained team
vary considerably from community to community. The next section will describe the
activities that resulted from the SCOP training in the four communities in this study.
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Four Exemplary Statewids CanmuﬁtLQl'llﬂziﬂm Programs

Community One Is a sdmb ln nonmm Nw Jcruy. e is prlmurny a mlddlc and
working class, white area. During the early 1970's the comminity perceived a problem of
high drug use and vandalism rates among its youth. This led m tho [nitial tnlning. ‘l'hr

_ major projects were d.vclopod from this minln;. ._ . : .

" '.‘.

The team established an Outward Bound program ln thc communlty tor sd\ool
aged youth. The program involves survival training in the wilderness culminating in a flve:
day wilderness trip. The Outward Bound training emphasizes development of self
confldence and teamwork as a basis for survival in a wilderness setting. experiences
in Outward Bound are sufficlently challenging that the self-contidence and teamwork
skills developed in the program carry over into the home community. A final aspect of
the Qutward Bound program in Community One is that each participant oponds !ou d.yo
In various torms of community urvlco a!tu rmmlnl homc. .

The Qutward Bound program Is ot!md to one hundrcd lnd twenty youthl pcr yur.
Half of the youth selected are "high risk" —youth who have already shown some
difticulties in school or with authorities. As a result of their participation in Outward
Bound, the high risk youth typicaily improve in school attencance and acadcmlc sundln; -
and reduce involvement with juvenile justice authorities. . "

One example of the type of influence this Outward Bound Pro.um has on its
participants concerns a youth who was drinking very heavily. His parents had tried for
two years to get him to join Alcoholics Anonymous, but he had successfully resisted. The
peer pressure and concern shown by his tollow pmlclpmu in Outwurd Bomd lod thh
youngster to join and find holp at AA. U

The second major project instituted by the SCOP team in Community One vm the
Priniary Mental Health Program. This program operates in the elemuntary schools, .
serving children from kindergarten through the third grace. The services are provided to
students experiencing difficulties in school. They are an alternative to refarring the
children to a Child Study Team for assistance. Parents from the community are trained
aid supervised by the school psychologist to provide the services in the Primary Mental
Health Program. Approximately 60 children per year receive services in this program.

The final project that was instituted by the team in Community One involves youth
providing services to the elderly. Each school day, twenty high school youth spend fitteen
minutes telephoning senior citizens in the community. The telephone calls provide a
means of checking for any problems the sanior citizens may be having, as well as an
important means of linking the senior citizens to others in the community, and thus
avoiding social isoiation.

This third project is an excellent example of that part of the SCOP nhilosophy that
focuses on youth providing services to others. Substance abuse and other problems of
youth are not to be resolved merely by providing services to youth. It is also important to
have youth actively provide meaningtful service to others. The sense of being needed and
appreciated is a powerful antidote 10 the sense of alienation that increases substance
abuse among youth.

SNt Gileg



Community Two

Community Two is located in an inner city neighborhood of alarge city in northern
New Jersey. The neighborhood is not devasted in the sense of certain parts of the South
Bronx in New York City. It still contains a number of small businesses and good housing,
stock. ’ © .

The population consists of lower middle class, working class and "working poor"
persons as well as persons below the official poverty line. The Communicy is predominant-
ly Hispanic, with only small numbers of whites and blacks. .

Two teams from Community Two received JCOP training in the fall of 1980. The
strategy adopted by these teams was to organize community membets to develop services
and activities from within the community, rather than importing them from the outside.
The predominantly Hispanic nature of the community was a major aspect of this strategy.
The Hispanic culture provides certain stren;ths that can be drawn upon, and also creates
special needs in terms of relating to the larger English based cuiture. :

One of the strong themes in Hispanic culture is concern for the children. This can
be seen in the fact that approximately eight hundred parents come to the focal
elernertary school each day to "present their child i. the teacher.," The SCOP teams have
utilized this concern as a way of integrating the parents with the English based
bureaucracy of the school. One of the team members meets monthly with groups of
parents. He serves as a communication channel between the parents and the school.
Because of his efforts, the parents have acquired a better understanding of how the school
functions as a formai organization and how they may obtain their objectives by working
within the system. An example of this was a parent who was able to place a son into the
local university-based high school. :

Parents are also actively contributing to the day to day operation of the school. An
average of seven parents per day volunteer two and one-haif hours of time in the school.
They perform a variety of tasks: from operating mimeograph machines to supervising
homework centers to working in special classes.

The academic program of the school has also been strengthened. Senior citizens
have been recruited to provide tutoring four hours per week to twenty-tive students, with
special emphasis on tutoring in English. The school has also instituted a "gifted and
talented" section for selected students that is taught in Spanish.

Another major emghasis of the SCOP team at the elementary school has been after
school recreation {r the students. The lack of recreational opportunities has been a long
term problem for the community and was one of the perceived reasons for the
involvement of youth in substance abuse. As a result of SCOP team efforts, programs
were instituted in baseball, basketball and swimming. Local businesses and community
organizations such as the Hispanic Association and the YMCA have supported these
recreational programs through donations of their facilities and monies, Community
members aiso donated their time to serve as coaches for the various teams. Funds are
provided to cover the costs of participating students who cannot afford the fees or
equipment involved. Special efforts are made to involve students having behavior
problems in school. Teachers have reported improvement in student behavior as a result
of student participation in the recreational programs.

Efforts have also been organized to improve the physical aspects of the school and
the neighborhood. “Project Paint" was organized to paint over the graffiti that had been
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sprayed on the school walls. Community members repainted the school walls, :nd new
grafiti has not appeared on them. The lack of new graffiti can be seen as a result of .he
increased community pride in the Community Two school. Another aspect of the
improvement in the physical part of the neighborhood was the formation of a committes
to get the city government to raze two dilapidated buildings near the school. The
dilapidated buildings were clearly flre hazards as well as detractions from the physical
appearances of the neighborhood. :

An additional part of the SCOP teams' efforts at the Community Two school has
heen to have a local community center "adopt”" the school. The community center upened
and continues to make available all of its facilities to the school. A major program that
has been started is a series of adult education courses that are offered in the evenings at
the center. English as a second language is one of the more popular courses offered.

Community Two is certainly not affluent by any monetary standard. The nelghbor-
hood has the usual problems associated with low income levels. Despite these probems,
the neighborhood has a rich reservoir of community spirit. The SCOP teams have
successfully articulated this community spirit and channeled it into a great variety of
activities and services.

Community Tivee

Community Three is predominantly white, middle class and is located in east-central
New Jersey. Fourteen percent of the approximately 3,000 population is black, and"-
welfare recipients as well as the very affluent live in the area. Almost 20 percent cZ the
population is of school age.

The SCOP team was trained in Community Three in December, 1920. The team
includes two schoo! administrators, two law enforcement officers and two community
officials, This team has affected their school and community through developing several
significant programs. Student involvement in school and community activities has grown.
Changes in student participation are reflected in various school, crime and community
indices. Four of the major programs implemented by this SCOP team are described
below.

The Student Leadership Training Weekend is an annual program run over the Labor
Day weekend. The first weekend run in 1981 included 43 students, 6 teachers and the 6
SCOP team members. The goal of the weekend was to develop a sense of common
purpose among the students, and to combat a general lack of school spirit. The thrust of
the weekend activities wa- team work and peer leadership. This was accomplished
through teamn games and sports encounters that required trust, creativity and cooperation
among students and staff. Funding for this program was raised through community
contributions and donations.

The Contract System for Juvenile Delinquents Program was developed to decrease
vandalism in the schools and teach delinquents a sense of justice and community
responsibility. This program was implemented in 1°41 with the full cooperation of the
local police department and criminal justice system. The program Is seen as an
alternative to family court for selected local juvenile delinquents arrested for crimes
committed against property. The focus of the program is to offer the young offender a
Contract to render services to the community in lieu of criminal prosecution. It is hoped
that instead of makir.g the delinquent more angry and bitter towards authorities, a sense
of community pride and responsibility may be fostered.
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The Beware Of A Stranger Program was developed to decrease the incidence of
harm, injury and abduction of young children in the community. The target population is
children in grades K through 2. The police department, in Cooperxtion with the schools,
developed tilm and slide presentations teaching the children about safety and prevention
of potential problems.

The SCOP team is currently working on a f{ilm series program to address the
problem of community apathy and lack of participation. The goal of thi: program Is to
mobilize families and community to enrich the lives of their children and the life of the
community.

Community Four

Community Four is a small rural community located in southern New Jersey. It is
predominantly white, with lower to middle income families. The SCOP team was tralned
in October, 1980. The team includes one school administrator, two law enforcement
officers, and two community leaders. The primary focus of the team's work has been with
school children in graces K through 8. The Primary Prevention Program was designed to
meet the special need; of high risk children.

The Primary Prevention Program was developed to identify and provide services to
disciplinary problem children. These cnildren would have ordinarily been referred to a
Child Study Team. The program was funded through a Federal grant awarded to the team
it. 1981, Teachers in grades K through 3 were taugh: to identify troubled children and
refer them to the program's special services, which are provided by trained parents from
the community. Only severely disruptive, disturbed children are now referred to the Child
Study Team. The Primary Prevention Program has a capacity of 30 children. Since the
inception of the program, referrals to the Child Study Team have ¢:.pped. School
administrators and professionals on the Child Study Team have been able to give fuller
attention to their other functions and responsibilities,

Future SCOP team programs include a survey of the drug and alcohol abuse problem

in the school and community and implementation of programs to prevent drug abuse
among all youth groups within the community.

Assessing Fiscal Benefits of Substance Abuse Prevention Programs

Assessing the economic benefits of substance abuse prevention programs would seem
to be relatively simple, The economic costs of drug abuse (including alcoholism) have
been reasonably well estimated (Cruze et al, 1981). They involve lost employment,
treatment, increased medical problems, and increased criminal justice costs among other
factors, That prevention programs can successfully increase knowledge about drugs,
change attitudes toward drug use, and actually reduce drug usage among persons who have
started to ur: drugs i1s well documented (see Schaps, DiBartolo, Palley and Churgin, 1978).

Given our current state of knowledge, however, it is not possible to estimate the
number of persons who did not pecome substance abusers as a result of participating in a
prevention program. The research needed to estimate this number of persons has not been
conducted for both practical and theoretical reasons. The length of time one can be "at
risk" of becoming a substance abuser is very long. Generally, a person can be considered
at-risk of becoming a substance abuser up through age twenty-five (Kandel, 1978). If a
person has not used drugs regularly before twenty-five, he or she is unlikely to become a
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substance abuser. (The period during which one is at risk of becoming an alcoholic is not
as clearly defined as for illicit drugs, but is is undoubtedly longer than up to age twenty-
tive.) Because most people who participate in prevention programs do so in their early
adolescence, a study that would follow a group of participants to determine how many
becamne substance abusers would necessarily be a very long and expensive study.

Even if the needed data were to be collected, there would still be great difticulties
in interpreting it. There are many factors in addition to drug prevention programs that
influence whether or not a person becomes a substance abuser. There are also many
factors that probably serve to either increase or decrease the effects of a prevention
program upon an individual. . Trying to sort out these numerous causes and interactions
would be an exceedingly difficult theoretical task at best. ‘

While it is not currently possible to estimate the numbers of persons who do not
become substance abusers as a direct result of prevention programs, it is possible to
assess the monetary values of other outcomes of pravention programs. During the
relatively long time period during which one becomes a substance abuser, the person
typically experiences other difficulties in life. These may include problems relating to
peers and parents, problems in school, troubles vith legal authorities, lack of constructive
uses for leisure time, and a general sense of alienation from the community. Often
chemicals will be used as an attempt to cope with some of these problems. Such attempts
are very rarely successful, and while they may make the person feel better in the short
run, they usually will increase the problems over time. Thus, a vicious cycle can oceur in
which drugs are used in an attempt to cope with other problems, serving to make the
problems worse, and leading to additional drug use,

Drug abuse prevention programs often focus on reducing these antecedent problems
as a long range means of reducing substance abuse. It is often possible to assess the
“monecary value" of these problems rather directly in terms of what the community is
willing to spend to resolve them. This is the major way in which it is currently possibie to
assess the economic benefits of drug prevention programming.

Before considering specific details of assessing ecoromic value, it is important to
ask, "Economic value to whom?" There are three different levels of analyses (Ross!,
Fre:man and Wright, 1979). The first is that of the individual — what are the economic
gains and costs to the individual person who may participate in the program? The second
level is that of the organization conducting the program — what will be its economic gains
and costs? The final level is that of the society as a whole. At this level, economic
benefits and costs are analyzed in terms of how a particular program will effect the gross
national product, the sum of all goods and services produced within a society. The
economic costs of substance ahuse and alcoholism that were mentioned earfier (Cruze et
al, 1931) were calculated from this societal level. If it were possible to estimate the
number of persons who were prevented from becoming substance abusers through
prevention programs, it would be appropriate to use the societal perspective also.

For this study we have used the organizational ievel of assessing economic benefits,
Thus, the benefits are assessed in terms of the specific organizations that conduct the
programs. In this case, it is the different communities that participate in the SCOP
training and then mount prevention activities that utilize their training. The actual costs
of the SCOP training are incurred by a different organization, the New Jersey State
government. In order to "transfer" this cost to the organization that is receiving the
benefits, it is necessary to consider the case where the State government offered the
local communities the choice between the SCOP training or a cash payment equivalent to
the cost of the training. The essence of this benefit/cost analysis can be phrased as "What
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are the fiscal benefits of SCOP training to the local zommunity compared to the 'torgone
opportunity’ of refusing a cash grant equivalent to the cost of the training?"

Four different types of economic benefits from SCOP training are assessed for each
of the communities in this study: increased schooi attendance, reduced school vandalism,
reduced demand on other youth services, and increased volunteerism.

Truancy from school is clearly a contributing factor in substance abuse, and
attending school clearly has a positive economic value for persons in our society. The
exact size of this positive economic value is a matter of some debate, depending how
much of future earning differences are attributed to education. For the purposes of this
study, the economic value of a day in school was measured in terms of what the local
school district is spending to provide education. The value of a day at school for one
student is simply calculated by dividing the school hudget for a given year by the number
of students enrolled, and then by the number of days in the school year. This method
produces a smaller economic value than using tuture earnings, but it is more easily related
to immediate community expenditures,

Reduced school vandalism is by far the easiest value to assess. Almost all schools
“have vandalism repairs as an item in their budgets, and the economic value can be
assessed by the reductions in those budgeted vandalism costs.

The assessment of reduced demund for other youth services is relatively straight-
forward. Soclety provides a number of interventions. that are intended to alleviate
problems among youth. These include juvenile court systems and, within the New Jersey
schools, "Child Study Teams." The Child Study Team is typically composed of school
administrators, school psychologists, medical personnel, social workers and learning
disability specialists. The teai1 wurks with students who are experiencing difficulties in
school. The cost of providing these services to youth can be caiculated from the salaries
of the personnel composing the team and the percentage of their time that is devoted to
the Child Study Team. To the extent that demand is reduced for such youth services as
Child Study Teams, drug preveation activities can provide fiscal benefits to the
community. (The tiscal benefits are realized through the personnel on the Child Study
Team finding other productive use of their time.)

Increased volunteer services in a community is an indication of greater community
cohesion. Such cohesion is associated with low rates of substance abuse. This, of course,
is in addition to the direct benefits of the volunteer services. Assessing the monetary
value of volunteer services is usually done through estimating what it would cost to hire
people to perform the - .me k. It is not possiblé to do this for the wide range of
volunteer services as- «ciated -ich thes SCOP trained teams. Instead we will use the
minimum wage of $3..° per .our. This produces a very conservative estimate of the
economic value of the voiu. .eet services,

Results

The economic impact of the programs imolemented by each of the four SCOP teams
was assessed in five different areas: (1) average annual school attendance, (2) vandalism
towards school property, (3) services to "special children," (4) services available through
volunteerism, and (3) miscellaneous services. Estimations of all fiscal savings to the local
community attributed to each SCOP team are used to compute a benefit/cost ratio for
each SCO? team.




Community One .

Attendance. Attendance did not change in the Community One schools as a result
1 SCOP team activities. The teams were trained in 1973 and 1974. The av« age
annual attendance rates during the years prior to and af

remained about the same, varying around the 92% m or

Vandalism. Vandalism in the school district did drop significantly after the SCOP
tralning. Vandalism had been rising in the years prior to the SCOP team training,
re $15,000 in the year immediately preceding the training. Vandallsm costs
teil to 58,000 in the year after the training, and have been slowly rising since. They
have not yet reached the pre-training levels. Given the pattern of this data, we
would attribute the $7,000 reduction in vandalism costs in 1973-74 to the impact of
the SCOP team's efforts.

High Risk Youth Services. The Primary Mental Health Program was the maj
alternative secvice program instituted in Community One as a result of the training
This program serves youth having difficulties within the school system and is an
alternative to sending the child to the Child Study Team for secvices. The cost per
child serviced in the Primary Mental Heath Program was $318, while the cost per
child served by the Child Study Team was 33,162, a difference of $2,844. The major
factor in this cost difference s the salarles of trained parents working in the
Primary Mental Health Program ($3.50 per hour) and the salacles of the members of
the Child Study Team, which are typically over $30,000 per year. Assuming that 30
of the 60 children who received assistance from the Primary Mental Health Program
during the first year of oparation would have otherwise received services from the

Child Study Team, a total t.scal benetit of $85,320 was achieved. :

Volunteer Services. High school students in Community One performed volunteer
service in a SCOP team program set up to telephone senior Citizens. Students would
contact senior citizens to provide them with social contact, detect prot lems of the
senior Citizens, and lend assistance. Twenty youth spent an average of 15 minutes
per day In this activity, before the start of each of the 180 school days. Val
student labor at the minimum wage of $3.45 gives a total of $17.23 per day o
volunteered labor, or over the school year, a total of $3,103.

Miscellaneous. The Outward Bound Program is an annual leadership training
program that costs the SCOP team an estimated 53,700. Benefits from the
program, such as improved self esteem, improved facility-student relationships and
more effective student leaders, cannot easily be valued in terms of dollars.
However, after the leadership training weekend, each of the 120 participants of the
program volunteered 28 hours of their time to community service. [f these students
were paid at the minimum wage of $3.43, the total salary costs for these services
would amount to $9,9%. Thus the donated services of the students of the Outward
Bound program exceed: the monetary cost to operate the program by $1,136.

Total Benetits. The dollar savings to the school attributable to the efforts of the
SCOP team thus totals §96,661. This financial benefit was accrued over the first
full year of operation of the SCOP team in 1973-74, Financial benefits attributable
to the operation of SCOP team programs in subsequent years are not Included,
though they most assuredly would be substantial. The total cost of training was
$8,000. (Two teams were trained, they then coalesced into a single team.) The
benefit/cost ratio for the Community One team is thus 12,1 to l. is a measure
of the return received for investing money in the training of these SCOP teams. For
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every dollar spent training the Community One teams in 1973-74, $12,10 was
generated in savings or services within the community. .

Community Two

Attendance. The average annual attendance at the Community Two elementary
school has slowly and steadily improved over the last five school years, from 86.9%
in 1977-78 to 92.1% In 1981-82. For the four years prior to SCOP training, the
increase in attendance was between .3% and 1% per year.

The SCOP teams were trained in the fall of 1980, and began implementing their
programs that school year. The first year of full operation was the school year of
1981-82, Attendance increased by 2.5% in 1981-82, more than twice the increase in
any of the preceding four years. It thus seems reasonable to attribute part of the
attendance increase in 1981-82 to the activities of the SCOP teams. We would
attribute 1.3% of the 2.5% increase in 1981-82 to the activities of the SCOP team.
This is tr . ditference between the actual increase of 2.5% and the highest increase
for any of the previous four years. ‘

An increase of 1.5% in attendance, applied to the average enrollment of 1182
students in Community Two elementary school, produces an increase of 17.13 child-
years of attendance. The cost of educating one child at the school for one year was
$1,339. Multiplying the increase in child-years attended by cost of educating one
child for one year p-oduced a total of $23,280. This is the amount of money "saved"
by the SCOP team through increased attendance. This money would have otherwise
been spent without children receiving. the benefits of instruction.

Vandalism. With the implementation of the student school painting project, school
wall graffiti and other forms of vandalism decreased. Estimating trom the previous
year's vandalism costs, the project prevented $2,500 worth of vandalism. .

High Risk Youth Services. The Senior Citizens Tutorial Program served the needs of
“special” children requiring further academic assistance. Twenty-five senior citi-
zens tutored children one-to-one, four hours per week over the 3% week school year.
These senior citizens werc voluntecrs and not paid for their services. If thase
Citizens were to be paid at the mirumum hourly wage of $3.45, the total tutorial
program would have cost 512,420 .n salaries. Since the tutorial services were
donated, these custs were saved.

Volunteer Services, The Mother Aide Program included 7 mother volunteers who
worked 2% hours per day (130 days per school year). If these mothers were to be
paid at the mi~‘mum hourly wage of $3.45, the Mother Aide Program would cost
$10,867.50 in salaries. Since this is a donated service made available through the
SCOP team efforts, these costs are saved.

Organized sport programs were supervised and operated by volunteer coaches.
Throughout the school year, 10 coaches offers 3 hours each week for 24 weeks to
work with school children. If these coaches were to be paid at the minimum hourly
wage of $3.45, the recreational programs would cost $2,484 in salaries. Since these
services are donated, these costs are saved.

Miscellaneous. The existence of dilapidated buildings adjacent to the schooi building

presented a fire hazard and a place for drug trafficking. The SCOP team project to
have the government raze the vacant old buildings near the school saved the school
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 an estimated $4,000 that would hcve been required to raze the bulldings had the .
_ community done it on its own. _ T

e  Total Benefits, The dollar savings to the school attributabie to the etforts of the
SCOP team thus totals $35,352. The cost of training the two teams was. $3,000.
. The benefit/cost ratio for Community Two, is. thus 6.9 to |. For every dollar

. training :he Community Two SCOP teams, they generated $6.90 in savings or’:
* services for their community. e T L S SRR SR O Y
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e  Attendance. Comparison of the average annual attendance in the Community Three
school district between the school year prior to the SCOP training (1980-81) and the
school year immediately after the training (1981-82) showed a slight decrease in
attendance, from 93% to 92.3%. School officials attribute this drop in attendance
to the reorganization of the high school and junior high school during the 1981-82
schosl year. Effects of the SCOP team training were thus confounded with the -
impact of the school district reorganization, and the potential impact of SCOP |
activities upon improving attendance cannot be easily assessed. No Improvements in
attendance can be attributed to SCOP activities. L e e e e
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e  Vandalism. Malicious vandalism costs decreased from $3,560 In 1980-31 t0 $4,000 i
_ é::tol;u. This savings of $1,500 is assumed to be the result of activities of the
team. S T SR S

PRI
S0 0 »

e  High Risk Youth Services. The Contract System For Juvenile Delinquents is an
alternative program to family court for cartain juveniles involved in the law for
their first time, and who allegediy perpetrated a crime against property. Costs to
local police and the family court to process one juvenile, based on avarage hourly
wages of a Community Three police officer and the estimated costs of processing a
juvenile case through the Family Court System, are estimated to be $971. In
contrast, the cost to the local police to process a juvenile through the Contract
System is estimated to be $17.00. The difference in costs Is $934. In the first year
of this program's existence, 40 juveniles were placed on contracts. Assuming that
30 of these 40 youth would have otherwise been processed through the court system
gives a savings of $28,620 due to the Contract System. In addition, juvenlies in the
Contract System are required to donate an average of 10 hours of their time to
community service. If these 40 juvenlles were to be paid for their work at the
minimum wage of $3.43, their community service would be worth $1,380. Thus the
total benefit from this program is estimated at $30,000. .

e  Volunteer Services. The Student Leadership Training Weekend is a leadership
training program that is operated on an annual basis. The first training weekend was
held in 1981 and was fully sponsored by donations. Along with 43 students, ¢
teachers and the 6 SCOP team members attended the training weekend. An
estimated minimum of 384 hours of volunteer time was needed for organizing and
carrying out this training weekend. Assessing the financial donation of volunteer
time at the minimum wage of $3.43 would give an estimate of approximately $1,323.

e  Miscellaneous. Insufficient data was available to assess the financial impact of the
Beware Of A Stranger Program.
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e  Total Beneflts. The total dollar savings to school community attributable to the
efforts of the SCOP team of Community Three in the 1981-82 school year is
$38,825. The cost of training the team is $4,000. The benefit/cost ratio for this
SCOP team is 8.2 to L. This. means that for every dollar spent in training this SCOP
team, the team generated savings or services to the community worth $8.20.

Community Four ' ‘ N

e  Attendance and Vandalism. Virtually no changes were observed in attendance and
vandalism costs between the school year prior to SCOP team training (1980-81) and
the schooi year after training (1981-82). The attendance was already very high, 95%
and the vandalism costs very low, 5600. : ‘

° High Risk Youth Services. The Primary Prevention Program in Community Four is
fashioned after the Primary Mental Health Program of Community One. Costs and
financial savings accrued by this alternative program to the Child Study Team are
simiar. The Primary Prevention Program similarly served 30 children in its first
year of operation. Assuming that half of these children would have otherwise been
served by the Child Study Team gives an estimate of fiscal savings to the school
district of $42,660. ‘ ‘ . :

?

7Y Volunteer and Miscellaneous Services. None exist at this time..

° Total Benetits. The fiscal savings to Community Four attributable to the efforts of
the SCOP team totals $42,660. Cost of training was $4,000. The cost-benefit ratio
for the Community Four team is thus 10.7 to 1. This ineans that for every dollar
spent in training this SCOP team, the team generated savings or services worth
$10.70 to the community.

Discussion

At this point it is worth repeating that this is an exploratory study applying cost
benefit analysis to substance abuse prevention programs in New Jersey. The purpose of
the study was to provide a first order estimate of the fiscal benefits that could reasonabl
be attributed to SCOP teams in four communities, The communities were selected as
having well functioning SCOP teams, and are not necessarily representative of all SCOP
teams in the State.

It should also be added that the study was not done to compare the different SCOP
teams in the different communities. A comparison of prevention activities should include
much more than the fiscal benefits of the teams' efforts.

Table 1. presents a summary of the fiscal benefits for the four SCOP teams
examined in this study. The fiscal benefits were calculated for the first year after the
SCOP training and thus are clearly very conservative estimates. Certainly the volunteer
activities and programs iike the Community One Primary Mental Health Program can be
expected to continue and provide benefits for many years. I/ one assumed tne effects of
the SCOP training to last four years, the estimates of the fiscal benefits would be
multiplied by a factor of 1.5. (A discount rate of 10% is used in this calculation. See
Mishan, 1978, pp. 176-81, for a discussion of using discount rates to obtain the present
value of benefits occurring in the future.)
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Of the various types of fiscal benefits examined In this study, an incruu in school
attendance was found in one of the four communitiea. Attendance was already high in the
other three communities (well over 90% in each) and it appears that SCOP training does
not lead to improvements where school attendance is already quite high. In the
community where the training does appear to have increased as a result of the SCOP
training, however, the fiscal benefit is substantlal. Given the expense involved In
providing public cduatlon, even small improvements in mondm:o are thuuy lmpomnt. .

Reductions in vandalism costs occurrcd in three of tho four comrnunltlu. Vandaﬂsm

costs were already quite low in the ather community, where the team efforts were

) centered on an elementary school. Reductions in vandalism costs typically occurred in

high schools and/or where such costs were high. The reductions did not involve large
amounts of money, but were still significant comparod to the Sb,Ouo cost for tnlnlng one

SCOP team. N

Voluntesr services were established in three of the four communklu.- Tho fiscal
benafits of these services were established in three of the four communities. The fiscal
benefits of these sarvices were estimated using the minimum wage of $3.43 per hour.
Even using thia conservative estimate of the value of the volunteer services, their tllal

value was comldnublo in comparhon with the costs of tho wnlnln. AR

Alternative servicu for high risk youth were uublhhcd asa ruult o! SCOP
training in all four communities. The size of these estimated fiscal benefits is directy
linked to the relat: ‘ely high costs of the pre-existing services — Child Study Teams and
Family Courts. An .mportant area of uncertainty in estl.aating (e fiscal benetits of the
SCOP teams is in the assumptions regarding how many of the youth who received the
alternative services would have otherwise received the more traditional services. The
assumptions used here were based on dlacuulons with the SCOP team pononml and wm -
meant to be conservative. . . —

Fiscal benefits are not commonly associated with substance abuse prevention
programming. The present study was undertaken to examine fiscal benefits of Statewide
Community Organization Program training. The fiscal benefits were estimated from the
perspactive of the participating school community. Substantial fiscal benefits were found
in all four types considered: improved school attendance, reduced vandaiism, volurceer
services, and alternative services for youth. Even when the estimation of benefits wos

limited to only one year after trdnlng, the fiscal benetits were rnany times greater than
the costs of training. L _ )
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Appendiz Data Sources .

Descriptions of the programs and activities of the SCOP teams in the different
communities were obtained from interviews with team members and from documentation
tiled by the teams with the New Jersey Department of Health. . . '
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Superintendant of the school district in Community One. were based on the salaries

of personnel in the Child Study Team and in the Program, an the number of children o
served per year. Since the Primary Prevention Program in Community Four was based on

the Primary Mental Health Program in Community One, the same cost estimates wers

It was not possible to obtain direct data for estimating the court ocessing costs '
for the tiscal benetits of the Contract System for Juvenile Dp: ts. An
estimate of 3900 was obtained for average court costs per arrest in New York tate (State
Plan Update, 1982, New York State Division of Substance Abuse Services). The additional
$71 per youth was based on pulice time per for attending cc'rt and was furnished by the
youth officer in the Community Three police department. . .
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STATEMENT or WALTER J. McCaARROLL

My name is Walter J. McCarroll and I am an assistant commissioner for educa-
tion in the New Jersey Department of Education. Prior to assuming my present po-
sition in June of 1983, I served as superintendent of schools in two New Jersey
school districts for a period of 16 years. During my career as a public school admin-
istrator, both at the local level and now in the State department of education, I
have been actively invulved in the development and implementation of substance
abuse prevention programs for young people. On the basis of this experience, I am
convinced that the most effective drug and alcohol abuse programs are those that
involve the total community in their development and implementation.

The ﬁroblems attendant to young people in a communitz are not just school proh-
lems. They are a community problem in which the schools must play a major roie.
In my view, the deveIOﬁment of effective education prevention programs re?uim
the acknowledgement, the interest ond the commitment of the total community. If
we are to make a difference in resolving this problem, we must establish programs
that marshal the resources of all of those in the community who contribute to a
plan to resolve the problem. This collective effort, the very basis of the SCOP pro-
gram in New Jersey, involves the schools, law enforcement officials, municipal offi-
cials, churches, parents and students.

On a larger scale, this same collaborative effort must prevail between the State
and local level and among appropriate departments at the State level. In this vein, 1
would like to explain the cooperative efforts that presently exist between the New
Jersey Department of Education and the New Jersey Department of Health.

The New Jersey Department of Education and the New Jersey Department of
Health are engaged in a cooperative effort to provide assistance to school districts .
that wish to implement services which address the problem of student drug and al-
cohol use. The current level of cooperation has grown out of a long s concern
regarding substance abuse in the public schools. For & number of years, ments
between the two departments have resulted in a series of cooperative eflorts: New
Jerney Alcohol Education Network (1978.-80); State task force on drug and alcohol in -
schools (1979); New Jersey smoking and health project (1979-80); Statewide Con'mu-
nity Organization Program (1978-K3); joint committee on drug and alcohol education
guidelines (1981); survey of drug and alcohol use among New Jersey public high
school %%c{eggs (1981); and Statewide Inservice on School Substance Abuse Pro-
grams ( -83).

In the current fiscal year, a similar interdepartmental agreement is in effect
which provides the basis for assistance now being provided to school districts. The

Q
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intent of the agreement was further emphasized when, in September 1983, commis-
sioner of education, Saul Cooperman, included a substance abuse initiative among
his priorities foi the department of education. As a result, staff within the depart-
ment were amsigned to the task of providing information resources and training de-

ed to assist achool districts in the establishment of p for the prevention
of student drug and alcohol use. To this end, a planning force with membership
consisting of assistant commissioners and staff fron: noth the Department of Educa-
tion and the Depastment of Health was convened in October 1983, The discussions
held by the task force resulted in the articulation of strategies for assisting districts
as well as the strengthening of the departments’ resolve to take effective action on
the issue. Responsibility for planning and implementation of the strategies identi-
fied by the task force was then assigned to an interdepartmental project team.
Within the Department of Education, the team drew upon staff from both the re-
ﬂt‘md curriculum services units and the division of genernl a:ademic education.

e department of health was represented by staff from both the division of narcot-
ics and the division on alcoholism.

In March 1984, Commissioner Cooperman again reiterated the Department’s in-
tention to deal with student su; stance abuse when he and Governor Thomas Kean
announced the urban initiative. Among the nine major issues to be addressed in
urban school districts is included “the establishment and continuation of programs
for the preven:ion and treatment of drug and alcohol use.”

The activities included in the present interdepartmental effort are:

1. DESK REVERENCE MANUAL ON STUDENT DRUG AND ALCOHOL USE: A COMPREHENSIVE
PLANNING GUIDE FOR SCHOOL ADMINISTRATORS

This document will be distributed to chief school administrators and building
principals in September 1984. It offers both a planning process and the resources
needed for developing and implementing effective urvreu. It also provides the
framework for the training, technical amsistance and consultative services provided
to districts by both the Department of Education and the Department of Health. A
directory of various local, county and regional agencies that provide assistance to
schools or direct services to students is also included.

2. PROGRAM MODELS FOR THE PREVENTION, INTERVENTION AND TREATMENT OF STUDENT
SUBSTANCE ABUSE

Designed as a companion piece to the desk reference manual, this doucument de-
scribes a number of programs from throughout New Jersey and the Nation that can
serve as models for districts. The programs, organized on the basis of whether they
are prevention, intervention or treatment oriented, are described in detail. Names,
addresses and phone numbers of contact persons are also rrovided. The programs
included in this publication were selected by a lganel consisting of staff from the De-
partment of Education and the Department of Health.

3. REGIONAL SUBSTANCE ABUSE PLANNING FORUMS

These sessions are designed to assist districts which have acknowledged the need
to institute substance abuse services. The content of the sessions is directed toward
administrative and supervising staff. Specifically, the sessions have five objectives:

To assist the district's leadership team in better defining the substance abuse
problem they wish to confront;

To assist the district in the initial conceptualization of a plan appropriate for
their district;

To familiarize the district with the information and training resources that are
available through the Department of Education, the Department of Health, and var-
ious country and local agencies;

To identify a limited number of districts which will make a commitment to pro-
gram development during the 1984-86 school year by participating in a pilot imple-
mentation probject (described below); and

To enable the Departmenta of Health and Education to gain a better understand-
ing of districts’' perceptions of the problem and obstacles to the implementation of
substance abuse services.

The first round of regional fourms was held in May 1984, at the three regional
curriculum services unita. A second round is planned for October, 1984.
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4 PUOT IMPLEMENTATION PROJECTS

Pilot implementation projects are a collaborative effort between the Department
of Education and limited number of school districts for the purpose of developing
effective gubstance abuse services. Districts undertaking pilot implementation
projects in the 1984-85 school ¥eur will receive targeted training and information
services from the Department of Education and Health. The assistance provided dis-
tricts will be of a prolonged and intensive nature consisting of the training of lead-
ervhip personnel, planning assistance, evaluation ansistance, consultative services,
and brokering to outside resources. Districts will develop implementation and eval-
uation plans to guide their program development efforts. The department will assist
in the collection and ana:ym of evaluative data. Districts that are shown to be ef-
fective after one year of full implementation will be eligible for consideration as a
State certified model program. {«)ﬁrams certified as models must be shown to be

ul

effective during a second year of implementatioa using an evaluation design a|
proved by the Bepartmen{ of Education. ing r

b. STATEWIDE INSERVICE ON SCHOOL BUBSTANCE ABUSE

The Statewide Inservice Program is a continuation of activities initiated in 1981
as a result of agreements between the Departments of Health and Education. It is
designed to increase awareness of achool substance abuse related issues and to pro-
vide short term training to shcool personnel regarding substance abuse services. Its
services have been offered to a large number of districts each year leading to the
implementation of substance abuse strategies in schools throughout the State.

CONCLUSION

The task of providing effective programs for the prevention of substance abuse
among our youny people is among the most complex and challenging problems that
face our society today. Programs to address this problem must be creative, well
planned and properly financed. However, the single most important ient that
I8 necessary for the development of effective substance abuse prevention r ams
is the cooperation hetween and among all of those at the local and State level who
have a contribution to make.

The involvement of the Federal Government is a necessary part of the overall
plan to combat substance abuse. It is my view that the Federal Government must
continue to express an interest in the development and implementation of effective
substance abuse prevention programs, provide leadership in coordinating the efforts
of the States in thes> projects, and establish financial support, particularly in the
area of research, for prevention programs.

Thank you for providing me with an opportunity to expreses may view in this most
important subject.

APPENDIX A—F18CAL YEAR 1983 SUBCONTRACTS RecoMMENDED For FUNDING BY
CoNTRACTORS

Contractor: Midwest Region; BRASS Foundation (300-79-0525) Chicago, Illinois.

School drstict Contact or coordinator Urben/rwal Gudget
L Board of Education, 228 N. La Sake SI. Madeline Bucker (contact) Urban: LHS; 3 JKS....... $13,721
Chvcago, IL. 312/641-4563.
2. Batesvide Community Schools P.O. No. Jorry Brelage (contact) 812/  Nonurban: | HS; | JHS 9,190
121, Batesvitle, IN. 93¢4-4384.
3. North East Community School District. No. Marvin Boyer (contact) 319/ Nonurban: | HS; | JHS 9,967
1 School Lane, Goose Lake, lowa 577-2449.
4. Mawn City Commumy Schoohs, 1515 S Ronald M. Rice (contact) 515/ Monurban: I HS; I IHS........ 16,303
Penn. Ave., Mason City, lows. 423-7249.
5 Bedford Pusiic Schools, 1575 W. Temper. Elsanorn J. Gordon (contact)  Nonurhan: L HS; L JHS........... 10,069
ance Road, Temperance, M. 313/847-6736.
6 Cape Girardeau Public School District No.  Norman Schwav (contact) Nonurban: § HS; L JHS ........... 10,640
63. 6;‘0 N Clark Avenue, Cape Gitar-  314/355-6654.
deau,
! Educational Service Unit No. 1. 301 Main Larry D. Clay (contact) 402/ Nonurban: 2 HS; 1 JHS ... . 12,832
Street, Waketield, NB 287-20m
8. Mitchedl School District No. 17-2, 117 €. Robert W. Boone (conlact) Nonurban. 2 HS; L JHS ... 17.040
Fourth Street, Mitchell, SD 605/996-6671.
Y
| D3




9. School Distnct of Baytield, P.O. Box 1, Dr. Ronald Anderson (contact)
Baytield, WI.
10

1565

Scheal dratint

Street, Mitwaukse, W1,

Menomines Indian School District, P.O. Wanda G. Richards (contact)

Box 399, Keshena, Wi,
Aternates

North Drive, Bloomington, IN.

School District, 1800 Grand Avenue,
Des Moines, lowa.

Polk Street, Stevens Pomnt, W1,

Contact or coordenalor

Urban/rural

Budget

115/113-3201.

Milwaukee Public Schools, 5225 W. Wiiel Phil Haddix (contact) 414/

475-8059.
715/799-3841.

Monroe County Community Schools, 315 Uavid EMml (contact) 812/

339-2481.

Des Moines (ndependent Community Wesley Chapman (contact)

515/284-17781.

346-2461.

Nonurban: 1 HS; 1 JHS
Urban: 2 HS; 2 JHS
Nonurban: 1 HS; 1 JHS

Nonurdan: 2 HS; 2 JHS
Urban: 1 HS; 4 JHS.....

Stevens Point Area Public Schools, 1900 Emery Babcock (contact) 715/ Nonurban: 2 HS; 2 JHS

11,019.70
.21

14992

Y(Al)‘ntractm Northeast Region, Adelphi University (300-79-0627) Sayville, New
or

}

School destrict

Contractor or coordingtor

Montgomery County Public Schoofs, 850
Hungerford  Drive,  Rockvike, MD.
20850.

Burtington School District, 14 Wikiams
Street, Burtington, VT 05401

Nashau School District, No. 6 Main Strest,
Nashua, NH 03060

Bamstable Public School, 230 South
Street, Hyannis, MA 02601,

West Mitford Board of Education, No. 46
Aincld Road, West Milford, N) 07480.
North Babylon U.S. School District, No, 5
llalmm Piace, North Babylon, NY

103.

Agarwam Public Schools, 1305 Springfield
Strest, Feading Hifls, MA 01030.

Columbiana County Joint School District,
9364 State Route 45, Lisbon, OH
44432,

Portsmouth School District, Clough Drive,
Portsmouth, NH 03801.

Youngstown Board of Education; 20 West
Wood Street, P.O. Box 550, Youngs-
town, OH 44501

Dayton Board of Education School District,
348 West First Streel, Dayton, OM

45402,
6254 Main

Trumbull  Public  Schools,
Strest, Trumbuill, CT 06611

Randolgh Puwc Sclmls. Highland Avenue,

Randoiph, MA

Or. Richard Towers (contact)

301/274-3246.

Pasquale De Lego (contact)

802/863-4521 (x240).

Carol Farland (contact) 503/

889-5400 (xd1).

H. Wikiam Geick (contract)

617/m-221.

Daniet Mulien (contact) 201/

697-1700.

Joyce Flynn (contact) 516/
367-9626.

James Brun (conlact) 413/

789-1400.

Jospeh Smith (mhct) 216/

424-956

Porter J. Schoff (contact) 603/

431-5080.

Audrey Nedle (contact) 216/

143-1151 (x304).

Dr. Wilkam H. Goff (contact)

513/461-3086 or 3087.

Or. John Mulrain (contact)
203/268-5388.

Thomas C. Lane (contact)
617/963-7800 (x43).

Urben/nonurben Budget
Urban: 2 HS; 2 JHS...eoncinns $21,688
Urban: 2 HS; 2 JHS................... 16,507
Nonurban: 1 HS; 3 JKS............. 19,960
Nonurban: 1 HS; 1 JKS............... 10,012
Nonurban: 1 HS; 1 JHS.............. 8,632
Nonusban: 1 HS; 1 JKS............... 12,668
Nonurban: 1 HS; 1 JHS............. 10,330
Nonurban: 1 HS; 1 JKS............... 10,184
Nonurban: 1 HS; 1 JHS............. 10,052
Urban: 2 HS; 2 JHS......cccceecccves 26,223
Urban: 2 HS; 2 JHS..........ccovn. 204
Nonurban: 1 HS; 2 JHS.........nc.. 13,390
Nonurban: 1 HS; 2 JHS............. 14,392
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Contractor: Southeast Region, University of Miami (300-79-05623) Coral Gables,

Florida.
T "wm" ' 'Mi;t;;m Urban/nonuren Budget
1. Metro Nasiwile Davidson County Pvblic Dorothy Barrick (coordinalor) .. Urban: 2 HS; 2 MS.............. $12,1%
&:fmls‘l 5 ggg‘lu&mm Avenue, inash-  Luciile Nabors §15/259-8655... .
ville. TN )
2 Chareston County School District, Hudson Melsanee Wikiams Urban: 2 HS; 2MS................... 15,506
& Meating Sts., Charieston, SC 29403, (coordinator)
Rodr w' (contract) 803/
-8461.
3. Greensboro Public Schools, 712 North Lemusl H. Cox (coordinator) Urban: 2 HS; 2 JKS................... 14810
Eugene St., Greenshoro, NC 27402, 919/378-9981.
4. Board of Education County of Taylor, P.O. Gary C. Holngshead Nonurban: 2 HS; I MS ............... 14,302
Box 160, Grafton, WV 26354, gegﬂntw) 3.4/265-
497,
3. Clarksvile Montgomery County Schodls, Wilke C. Cowan (coordinalor)  Urban: 2 MS; 2 HS.............. 11,862
501 Frankhn, Clarksville, TN 37040, 615/648-0257.
6. Grffin-Spaviding County School System, A. Ru.s Gray (coordmalor)  Nenurban: 1 JHS; 1 HS........ 7,668
P.0. Drawer N., Griffin, GA 30224, 404/221-9478.
7. Baker County Schook District, 392 5. Bvd. Cavol Pittman (coordinalor) Nonurban: 1 HS; IMS ... 8906
€., Macclenny, FL 32063, 904/328-8811.
8. Haywood County Schools, 1615 N. Main Emnestine Upchurch Nonurban: 2 HS ..., 6,31
St, Wayneswille, NC 28786. (coordinator).
Samuet Smith (contact) 704/
456-8613.
9. Birmingham Board of Education, 2015 Elizabeth Hatch (coordinator)..... Urban: 1 HS; 2 MS; 1-Elem 14,546
Park P1. N, Birmwngham, AL 35218.  James Young (contact) 205/ -8).
879-3353.
Altemates
I Winston-Salem, Forsyth County Schools, Dr. Marcia Epstein, 919/727-  Urban: 3 HS; 1 JHS ... 14,714
Winston-Salem, NC. AN
2. Fairlax County Schools, Fairfax, VA............. B«;zard Cameron, 703/691-  Urban: 4 HS.......c.c oo, 17,828
04.
3 Madwn County Board of Education, Lynn Haaday, 205/532-3533... Nonurban: 1 HS; 3 JH; 1 Elem 19,099
Huntsvile, AL. (k-3).

Contractor. Southwestern Region,

0527) San Antonio, Texas.

Center for Educational Development (300-79-

School distict Contact or coordingtor Urban/nonurban Budget

1. Paradise Valiey Unified School District, Jane A. Northup (coordinator)  Urban: 3 HS.........oooo. $1448
32(1’52!. Greenway Road, Phoenix, A  602/992-3563.
85032,

2 Conway Public Schools, Highway 60 West, Dr. Bobby New, assistant Nonurhan: 1 HS; | JHS; L NS.... 15,104
Conway, AR 72032. supsrintendent (contact)

501/329--5630.
Viegiia Nutter (coordinator) ......

3. Colorado Springs District No. 11, 1115 N.  Wayne Stegman (contact)......... Urban: 3 HS; 1 JKS.......ccoonerens 12,542
M;so St, Colorado Springs, CO Raiph Kruger (coordinator)........

4 Caddo Parish School Board, PO. Box Richard Thompson (coordinalor) Urban: & HS.............o. 19,262
37000, Shreveport, LA 71130, 318/635-0210 (x365).

5 Nbuguerque Public Schools, 725 Universi- Sara Sue Steed (coordinator)  Urban: 1 HS; 3 MS........... 17,02
ty, SW, Albuquerque, NM 87125, 505/842-3731.

6. Los Alamos School District, P.0. Box 90, J. Denny Holder (coordinalor)  Nonurban: 1 HS; 2 JHS......... 10,485
Los Alamos, NM 87544, 505/662-414).

' Lewsand Independent School District, Gene E. Davengort Nonurban: | HS; 1 JHS 1 MS.... 10.740
1103 Houston, Leveiand, TX 79336. ;Gmdnaza tor) 806/894-

Atternates

1 Santa Rosa Consohdated Schoois, 344 4th Dr. Benjamin Coca (contact)  Nomurban: 1 HS; 1 MS; 2 €S, 12212
Streat, Santa Rosa, NM 88435 505/472-3395.

2. Carbon County School District, Orawer B, “J” Frank Warthen (contact)  Monurban: 2 HS; 2 JHS......... 12,02

Price, UT 84501

801/637-1041.

16v
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Schoal dnsinct L w«m Urban/nonurben Budget
3. etierson County Public Schools, 1209 Roice Horning (contact) 303/  Urban: L HS; 2 JKS.................... 19,262
Quail Street, Lakewood, CO 80215. 231-2361.

Contractor: Western Region, Awareness House (300-79-0524) Oakland, California.

Schoot distnct Contact or coordinator Urben/nonurban Budgel
1. Coachella Valley Unified School District, Frank W. Howard (coordinator) Nonurban: 1 HS; 1 JMS..... ... $8,097
87225 Church St., P.O. Box 847, Ther-  619/399-5929.
mal, CA 92274,
2. Bixckfoot School District No. 55, 400 Edott L. Moeser Nonrban: 1 HS; 1 JKS............. 10171
West Judicial, Blackloot, ID 83221 (superintendent of schools)
gcgwﬁntu) 208/185-
424,
3. Central Vakley School District No. 356, Wikiam ). Hoppes (coordinator) Monurban: I HS; 1 JKS.............. 8,001
wmlozg Bowdish Road, Spokane,  503/922-6738.
4 Jobnson County School District No. 1, Von P. Dahi (coordinator) 307/ Nonurban: 1 HS; 1 JMS............. 9,730
Buialo, WY 634-9571.
5. ML Digdlo Unified School District, 1936 Raphael R, Bellumini Urdan: 3 HS; 1 JHS.......occocccen. 16,220
Carolotta Drive, Concord, CA 94519, (coordinator) 415/682-
8000 (x347).
Harney Wall (contact/
mggtgtim) 414/682-8000
(x252).
6. Tacoma School District No. 10, PO. Box Therese Destito Petarson Uban: 1 HS; 3HS................... 15,088
1352, Tacoma, WA 98401. ﬁumu) 206/512-
' 110.
1 Scappoose School District No. 1, P.O. Box Richard H. Hart (coordinator)  Nonurban: 1 HS; 1 JHS.............. 6,055
V, Scappoose, OR 97056. 503/543-6374.
8. Orange Unified Schooi District, Orange, CA.. mlmgg sg‘mﬂua tor) Urban: 2 HS; 2 JHS . ................. 15,990
114/991-6348.
9. Greal Falls Public Schools, P.0. Box 2428, Kenneth W. Kelly (coordinator)  Nonurban: 1 HS; | JHS.............. 8,436
l.lTog “4&; Street, South, Great FaMs,  406/791-2297.
10. School District No. 271, 311 N. 10th Wasren R, Bakes (coordinator)  Nonurban: 2 HS..................... 1201
Street, Cosur d' Alene, ID 83814. 208/664-8241.
Douglas R. Cresswell (contact,
negotiation) 208/667-4507.
11, West Valley "'l"' Schwl 9206 Zir Road, Donald L. Cox (coordinator) Nonurben: 1 HS; 1 JHS........... 5215
Yakima, WA 98 509/965-2000.
Mmlts
1. Cark County Schooi District, Las Vegss, Ronad G. Ross (coordinator)  Urban: 1 HS; 3 UMS................... 13,330
N 702/649-0707.
Or. Dl Bundren 702/736-
2. Oskland Unified School District, Oakland, Fnd B Futon (coordinator) Uban: 1 HS; 30KS.................. 10,946
CA. 415/836-8140.
Jobn Lisvare, associate
superintendent (contact)
415/836-0106.
3. Abeny Unified Schoof District, Albany, CA... Shirley Haverfeld (coordinator)  Nonurben: 2HS ...................... 6,038
415/526-644).
CI‘I !mn (contact) 415/
4. Chino Unified Schoot District, Chino, CA..... MM(WM) Monwrben: | HS; 1 JS............... 6930
714/628-1201 (x279).
Dr. Bud Devis (comtact) 714/
62871201 (x272).
5. Corvals School District, Corvalis, OR......... Margo D. Garion, sssistant ’: ) Nonurben: | HS; 1 JKS.............. 13

suparintendant (
503/751-5852.
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S&dﬁn ) B Contoct or coordinater Urben/menurden Buiget
6. Merowr Isiend School Distrct, Mercer - W, R. Bloakaey (contact) Nonuben: | HS; 1 HS.......... 8315
leland, WA, 206/233-3302.
ArrenDix B
Bern Ismary, Medicas,

New York, NY, June 26, 1984.
Hon. CrarLes B. Ranani,

Chairman, Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control, House of Representa-
tives, Washington, DC.

DrAr ConGREsSMAN RANGEL: Thank you again for the opportunity to te-dt{‘toda,y
before ndyour Committee. I enclose at this time the admission forms of Beth Israe
Methadone Treatment Program which I was asked to submit.

The length of my testimony notwithstanding, the only issue of any consequence is
the one which you yourself posed: what can one tell a member the community
who seeks treatment for heroin dependence? Until we can direct such roplo—nnd
there are tens of thousands of them across the country—to immediately available

ndﬂcﬂon can be satisfied. The
answer which we are obliged to give today—place your name on a “list” and contin-
ue ul,j::'im dope for six weeks or six months until a space becomes available—is a
cruel joke.

Finally, I would reiterate that the goal of treatment on demand is not nearly as
elusive (or eol't‘l{v) a8 it might appear. As just one Oun:gl:. if the Federal Govern-
ment demanded as a prerequisite for participation in Medicare and Medicaid

that each ital provide short-term out-patient dotoxilﬁcation to a

P
m number of patients, the problem would be solved instantaneous y
Sincerely yours,

Ronzxt G. Nxwman, M.D.,
General Director.
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Since 1964 3eth [srael Medica) Canter nas operated the largest voluntary
Mathadcne Maintanance Treatsent Program in the United States. Follcwing
the principles outiined by Ors. Marfe ilyswander end Vincant Cole for the
treatmant of heroin addiction with methadone, Seth Israel Medical Cantar
currently treats almost 7,000 patients and records over 800,000 visits

’ annually.

Seth [srael Medical Canter pionsersd the concept that drug addiction treatsant
should take place within the ccmminity, and thersfore established formal
affiliation agreements with major hospitals and madical cantars thrdughcus

New York City. The goal of this treatmant necwork is to provide ccuorsnansive
radical anrd supportive services to our patients. Each cf the Program’s clirics

sreats from 150 to 300 oatients.

“athaccne maintanance trzathant has proven t2 be an effective mocaiisy vor ine
treatment of heroin addicsion. fasearchn ccnductad over tHe Jast tan years “as
sncwn that oethadone patients function within a range consistant with cnas of
the population as a whole, and that mathadone does not ‘mpafr a perscn's a0ilicy

to function normally 4n educational, vocatiomal, ard social pursuits.

GOALS AHD CBJECTIVES
“he effective functioning of the Seth Israel Madical Cantar Methadone “afnlamanca
Traatrant Program s based on the following premises:
1. That methacone maintenance trastmant will be avaiiable to sach
and evary el1gidle addict in Mew York City who voluntarily seeks this
modal ity of treatment.

. 11/77 (Rev. 7/80)
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2. That appropriate pharmacological support will be provided through

individualized doses of methadons, taken orally, in order to eliminate
the craving for heroin and other morphine-1ike drugs, u;d to establigh
4 high degree of cross-tolerance %o the ef%icts of all narcotics.

That patients who present health protl=as will be treatsd in their
clinics,and referred whan indicatad for specialized health services at
the affiljate hospital or another appropriate facility.

That effective supportive services will be provided to all patients
who want and need assistance in the following areas: social, mental
heaith, legal, vocational rehadilitation, education, counseling,
socialization and lefsure time activities, in an otfon td increase the
functioning of our patients and to provide them with the skil)s neces-
sary to tead a productive and personally satisfying life, '

That we will attespt, in 50 far as we are able, to influence pudlic
policy concerning the acceptance of methadone treatzant as a viable

mcdalisy,

ORIAMIZATION OF B1HC/:MTP
1.

H
i

v

-
/

€ach clinic is an integral p;rt of the Seth (srae) Medical Center
Yethadone Maintenance Treatzent Program network, and sml‘l adhere to

the policies and procedures of Beth Israel Medical Center as well as
those set forth by the Program Administrator.

Each clinic shall be staffed with personnel capable of providing the
full range 'of rehadil{tative services. Staff orfentation and in-service
training and education shall be proviced by the Program Central Office.
Although flexibility of trealrent approaches fs encouraged, changes in
overall treatrent approach shall not be carried out without th: approval

of the Pregram Acnin{strascr and the Chief of Yedical and Psychiatric

7 (Rev. 7/80)
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LoGw___ OaTE

SETH ISAASL MEDICAL CENTIN
METHADONE MAINTENANCE TREATMENT SHOGRAM

Application Form
Pidase answer &' Guestions. If you do not understand an item, please see

for asaistance. Al :"formation ia strictty CONMIOENTIAL.

1 Full Name v T T
2. Home Addrees: R
o AR G
o -5 2N TETE Zp:
3. Malling Address:
PO WA A0 TRLT SR8 Bl
e = T Zp:
4. Telephone No.: S. Social Security #
8. Oate of Birth: 7. Mather's first name:

8. 17 what year did you firgt use hergin?

9. In what yew cid you begin using heroin on a daily basia?
10. Are you cymently addictad?
Yuy cq Heroin How Frequentty ? Qaily
No Sireet Methadone Less Chan

11. Are you currently snrolled in any addiction treatment program? Yes No.
if yea. which one? :

12. Have you ever been a patient at the Beth israsi MMTP or 1n Bernstein insatute? Yes No.
It yes, where and when?

Please Do Not Write Below This Line
Scheduled f¢  1creening interview: Date Time: Clinic:

Placed on Waiting List - specity:

Soecty REFERRAI tu aiternative program:

IngtigiL!e - Reason(s)

Disposition defesred - Reason(s)

Name and title of statt member: Oate

i A0.07

145
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BETH ICRAEL MEDICAL CENTER
1 NATHAN O. PERLMAN PLACE. NEW YORK. N ¥ 1000

,';f INTAAL/ADMISSION FOR2 .
) uMTS_ 008
Qary INTERVIEWER
SCREE MG GECISICN. Acconied lor Admes.on (1peciy uw)
[ ~ (specty egency. 4 any)
(spucily eason)
NAMIE. ADORESS.

[ '-!\.9'! ')
sarsoraam T T T 1] socmsmcuary o (LT 1 L LT 1T ] rmasncea —
SEX. MALLT  FEMALIQ] ETNICITY: 8 W M(S A Ower (vta
WOTHEA'S SiAST NAME. MEDICAID NO.: | !gl [ I
MARITAL STATUS  Sicie Q w Q o O Seswwed(] CmnlwD]

HOUSEHOLD COMP Anre () Wiesuse ) WIOW Py ] WiPnendsJ  No Slasie Avangermen
HIGHEST SCHRCOL SRADE COMMUETED: 140 9Q 10 Wi SomeCi (] ClGma

AEFEARAL SCURCT. im'Agences(l]  Welsre™]  Mespial ] CowvPaxe(] OTX.Prg=
CrerOng Pyl OrgReferuiPry (] Pamiy/Prange ]  Seil (]

WELSANE STAT S Never Reead (]  No Longer Recerang (]  Cumently Reconng

ZELTETT LA LT P RMPLOYED. MONTHS ON PRESENT .CO. ||
0w S
001 $at Trawvng WHAT QCCUPATICN?
& reayed
Lo el il LD
|Orer s2en y:
{CMETR AL, TRAT A8PLY)
cesteeionneneiee s v
ﬁtﬂlﬂ" oma o Sunne: e
L] [ ~ISTQAY w j
Mg InLEOA
SOCANG
SAABITUNA 1
L ALLTLT V] : |
ACTHO, L H
MACIOYL
QOMOgN i
onva \
Peg. QUS SAUG. ALCONOL TREATUENT HETDRY:
Org | ] Owver Qut 82, anc Cregrt. ® 82
(Crecy &t sozscazia) free 3 MMTP ] MaTR Cean /= DO 0=592 =  are-
Qwer Treameni: (specly)
“aoe o “tost Recent Cisara30 tem Oray Meensl Pregram-

Agzen

LN QUe ol PHSIV e e e
QUID & \MUTH 2 ) CIMC Moz Razvg 0 L . ...
e 0910 800 Qaine' Adres ]

ERIC 145

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:
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Fomp Apgeoved X
e QEPARTRENTY OF HEALTH, GOYCATION, ANO YELFARE :
SUBLIC nEALTH '.w.i OME No, 0ITR il

000 208 SAUS ABMMETRATION 8AY8
CONSENT 70 METHADONE TREATMENT
IPramiaians of s lonm may be audified w coniorm 10 sny soplisedle Siase low)

T X TS [ ——
anl 37 TIATVFRATR CasLATAS PISHTIETY

WAud 37 PREGAAN Nga A SIFETYOR

[ horoby awtherise snd give my veluniscy ssaneat to the sbeve named Pregram Medles!
Direstas aad/er any sppeagrisioly suthodzed sasiowmats he may selest, to simiaister
ot prasssibs the dreg methadens 58 an elome 2 ia the treatment for & dependenee oo
hoseia o other anssetie dmuge.

The prosedures nossnuary ' trout By condition have boen explained te me snd | undere
saad that it will lavelve my whisg daily desagen of anthadens, or ether druga, which
will holp contml my dopendonse ea horein or ethor nareetis drugs.

It has doon emplaised to me that methudens is s sarsetic drg which ¢an be hamiul
if talkion without medissl supervisies. | further vadesmtond thet methadese is aa
eddictive aodioation and mey, ke other drugs uaed in medicsl pructice. Jreduce
odverse rosults. The sltomative metheds of tatment, the pegaibie risis laveived.
sad the pessibilities of conplicationd have been explained %o ne. but ! atill desire
19 regeive oethedens 400 % the risk of ay retum 10 the use of harein ot ather druge,

The goal of nathodene trwaiment (a tetul mhabilitation of the patiest. Eventual
withdrawsl [rom the use of ol’ druge, Insluding methudons, s on sppropriate trestment
gesl. ! ronlize %hat /3¢ same pationts sethedens treatment Moy ceatinue (of reiativeiy
long porieds of tdme but that periedie eunsidersiios: sall be given canceung ny
csapiote withdmval from ssthadons uae.

{ uadosatand that | mey @ithdmw (rom this teatment program snd disceatinue the uss
of the drug st oy tinme oad [ shall be slferded deserification unde t modical supervision,

[ sgree thet | shall isferm sxy dectsr whe may trent me for sny medical problem thes |
om enroiind in @ mathadens tatment pregrm, since the use of ather drugs in cone
jusction with ssthadone may csuse me hare,

1 sloe undorstand that doring the course of troatmont, Cortsln conditions say make it
necesssry (0 use additional ot differant precedures than theae expisised o me. |
uaderstend that these sltemate procedures shall be uged when ls the Pregram ot
Medical Oirector's prafessiensl judgment it ia considared sdvisable.

(See reverse of thia sheat lor additionsl ccngent erzents)

PORN PO 2438 (12T

14"
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PEMALE 04PIQuPY 230 Cwi\ B-984 Mug 4G

2o 7IgNTE YnEgA 18 vHane 80 aqk

T 00 vt of W wewisdgn I 7 em T um ont proguem
o his time.

B0aides e poeadio raks 1aveived with the longusrn wse of

thed [ fumther v Bat. Ule bereie and olhor

tene, ol o |0 olfests o8 pregaent wemen

shd an RO ABOM SRR 10 o1 prescm uBdetEie 19 grar

ARI00 hel 11 WAV A0t eduee Jigullenat ¢ seneus side of«
(eets.

11 ka8 ¥ .00 sopiained te o0 ond [ vadovuisad Mol wetiedens
8 ‘Manmed 1o Do vabers shild and Will cause physisnl dae
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OEPARTANENTO OR A:NTDAD, COUCACION Y ASTSTENCIA SOCLAL tayreee spredade

SERVICIO O fANIDAD PUSLICA o8 Y2378 00%e
. ADMGYISTIACION OX ALDENTOS ¥ OBOCAS
COERNTTMIENTO AL SRATATENTO 0§ NETADONA Teuke

(Lag dispesisisnes do sste Laprece o0 jueden wndiflear Jars asunfermarias
¢*o eualquiar lay easstel yestinente)

Soudte dal pesieate

Sembre doi fasuicacive qua aplise ol precadirisase

Souite dol dizwater addise dal pregrame

for Ls presamte subetTise 7 90790 i Gasestiniente veluntarie el Dir
Niitas dal Pregrame, srvide smneissade, o & euslesquiera syudauces

. muarisades (ue €1 pueds elogly, pers aduiaiscvar ¢ resecar Ls dregs .
S0tadoud, ¢0us 4lements mn o, CTatamienty do b depmndansis do 14 dare ]
evalesquiers otras dregas marsstisas.

Se & han alicade leos precadintences 496 Jars al tracamieats de ui
condicion 7 mcionde que coupraaden La isgestida pec xi parce de desis die~
T148 ¢8 Bedadons, w otres dregus, que ceutzibuiria & contTeler i depesdencia
de 14 Mereias o stvse dregas s :SEiase,

16 90 ha plisade qua 14 eetadens o8 uss drega aaredises que pusds tec ssai-
ve 51 68 Laglate uim la mupervisida wddiss, (Cstiende 4aimime que la sstadsns
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PATTENT RIGQNTS, gg,nomcn

e a!
lm
wl:hliwhklmo Mt Code.

1.

3.

cnuth-uﬂ

The Patients’ Bill of ts will be
displayed m.w&mumv

Sach patient shall be advised of these rights and the
machanims for implementing them.

3.1, A the intake m the muwtm shall
ain the rules and nguhuom

2.2, ALl madical

BaFyalotin a:‘?-‘.‘zg"i‘.éﬁ‘ =57 s,

ion of the ﬂwltctm.

2.2.1. e patient's informed consent to
trea will be m in the
chart (no Mgplication and Admission

AL

initial dose of methaione, each patient shall receive
the Tscas] Medical Center, Msthsdone
Maintanance Treatment Program, Niles uum.um-

the ent and
mmemhmm gn.nntmhl by a staff
sember ass

“sandbook Aciowledgment form®
placed in the pnetme'n chart.

ad specific to
e e et o eares - Eheou
Chn:ru Otli bot mﬂm part of
ation mu be unu uplunul by the
mamber: ardd acknow. by the patient.

ent shall be familiarized with the
regulations which, when violated, can
duehuvo from treatment,

:
i

juask
i

§

3.8

oY
sia
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4. PMtients shall be advised of their rights to file a
complaint sbout any aspect of their treatment.

4.1, The name of the patient's assigned counselor and
u-a.m:‘ umﬂ: provided to the
'm'"mm" baants shall e explaingd. . ’

4.2. e nme and taleghons number of the WIP
gu&a':‘ummumumm

. : ion tient
L B T Pt e o !
iately to the Clinic Sunervisor and the

ations Manager.
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SAVING THE LUAWEA ZAST Y108 CONIMUNITY SINCE 000

M uETH ISRAEL MEDICAL CENTER /s samussce

SETH ISHALL HOBPITAL ¢ MURRIS | BERNSVEIN INSTITUTS ©
GUUVERNELR HOWYYAL AFTILIATIUN « BETH IS8ALL 3CHUOL OF NURSING

ugdbook AOMOVLOGEOHC form

The undersigned hereby acknowledges receipt of

v the handbook entitled "Seth Israel Medical Center
Methadone Maintenance Treatment Program Rules and
Regulations,” and furcher acknowledges that he/she
hae been informed of the imporzance of reading and
becoming fully familiar wiih che infor=atior cone
tained {n the handbooks

Patient

Signature
Witness

Sigrature

Date:

r BIMC 6040 AFFILIATED WITH MOUNT SINAI SCHOOL OF MEDICING
e e reey AR NN vIRK
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RECIBO OF LA GyTA D REGLAS Y PROCEDIMIENTOS DEL PROGRAMA
T AN NIMIENTO C ADONA

€1 suscribients, cuya firma aparece dbajo, certifica que ha

recibido el folleto titulado *Gufa de Reglas y Procedimientos del
Programa de Tratamiento Mediante Sostenimiento con Metadora del

Centro Médico Beth lsrael", y que he sido informado de la importancia

de leer y familiarizarme con 1a informacion que el mismo contiene.

APacionto:

(Firma)

Testigo:

(Firma)

Fecha de la Firma:

BIMC 60-40 (Spanish)
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BETH ISRAEL MEDICAL CENTER

METHADORY MATNTINARCE TTCATMENT PROGRAM
ADMISSION MEDICAL HISTORZ =
Pacient's Neme: RULD: Ada. Dats
DRUG USE/ABUSE HISTORY ~ PREVIOUS HOSPITALIZATIONS
UG Year 1aq Date Lasy Awc/Used (Specl’y Dates)
USED Use Use Per Day
| HEROIN
METHADONE (Not Rx
mﬁ!ﬁ
[eHEINDES
[ocADE
| PLACIDYL
| DORIDEN
ALCOHOL
GTHER

B ALLDGIES: GBSTETRIC RISTORY: _
Dates &uu\d‘l\/p.ollxho.. P
T Pravious Pregancias

# Live Births
# Miscarriages
# Abortions
— FAMILY HISTORY
[Ralatiouship [ Alivel Deceased Cause of Death ] [Which(If any)relative has had:
Father '_Cﬂcu
Mother Tubsrculosis
Brothar(s) | Diabetes
Sister(s) Heart Dissase
Husband Hypertension
wife Stroke
J Childrw Sickle Call
Alcotolisa
problems
MEDICAL HISIORY (Indicate dates and Rx where appropriate):
CONVULS IONS
TUBERCULOSLS
SYIHILIS
HEPATTITIS
HEART DISEASE
HYPERTENSION
RENAL DISEASE
ULCERS _
DIABEIES
8LOOD DISEASE (Speclfy)
PSYCHIATRIC

— e —————
NOTE: USE CONTINUATION SHEEIS FOR ETSACRATION OF ANY ITEM (R GENERAL COMMENTS
Historles performed by RPAs must be ounter-signed by the Supervising MD

MD/RPA SIGNATURE Date
REVISED 2/81)
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| Pe. Name

Methadone Maintenance Treatment Program

Initial and Annual Physical
on

I.D.¢4

Admission Date

INTERIM PAST HISTORY (Use ‘dmission Medical History furm for new patients):

DRUG AND MEDICATION HISTVRY

REVIDM OF SYSTEMS
HEAD (ENT)

ETNNITIES

NEURDLOGICAL,

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION
GENERA .

HEIGT WEIGHT

SKIN

HZAD

NECK

BIMC §0-166 (Aav., 12,/82)17 :

Q
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(oontinue on reverse side)




EXTERNAL GENITALIA

PEIVIC (Pap Smear/GC culture)

RECTAL (patierts ovar 40)

NEURDLOGICAL

LMPH NCCES

MENTAL STATUS

DIAGOETIC IMPRESSICON

LABORNIOR, TESTS ORDERED:

kT O I | ac (] OIFFERENTIAL (] VORL (] SOUTINE URINE [ |
CTHERS (SPECTFY): ‘-

“D/REA SIGNATURE . DATE ‘¢
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